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ABSTRACT
This research has a twofold focus: the factors which enable 
small-scale builders to produce low-cost housing in developing 
countries, and the effects of their process of capitalization 
on the supply of this type of housing. Two basic assertions 
are made: first, small-scale builders have a degree of
flexibility and prices which enable them to respond to the 
specific characteristics of the demand for low-cost housing in 
developing countries. Second, if support is given to these 
builders, they will move towards capitalist production, and 
such fact, ceteris paribus, will drive them away from the 
arena of low-cost housing production.
The research aims at demonstrating general theoretical 
principles. It has used a testing process which utilizes an 
inductive system of applying the results of case-studies 
carried out in the city of Belo Horizonte, Brazil, to the 
broad phenomenon of the subject being investigated.
The empirical findings confirm the research's assertions in 
general terms. Their main conclusion is that the provision of 
equipment, credit and managerial and labour force training 
open up possibilities for the builders to capitalize. Their 
capitalization, in turn, results in the loss of the factors 
which enable them to produce low-cost housing, and, therefore, 
their discontinuation of low-cost housing production.
The major implication of the research findings is that they 
challenge the widespread view that the implementation of 
policy proposals in support of small-scale builders in 
developing countries will instinctively increase the supply of 
low-cost housing. The capitalization of individual builders 
does not mean that small-scale building production in general 
will end, for the gap left empty by the builders whose 
business grow and who move away from low-cost housing 
production may be filled again by newcomers. However, the new 
builders, if also supported, will move as well, going through 
the same process. Thus, the support given to the small-scale 
builders will be used outside low-cost housing production.
As concluding remarks, the research also identifies policies 
to foster the demand side of low-cost housing, and ways of 
supporting the development of small-scale builders in order to 
create conditions for them to increase their supply of low- 
cost housing. Avenues for further investigation also are 
suggested.
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INTRODUCTION

This initial chapter includes the following: the contribution 
of the research to theory and policy-making, its original 
motivation, its fundamental points, clarifications regarding 
its background literature and unit of analysis, and the 
structure of the text.

This research expects to contribute to the field of housing 
production within the theory of development studies by 
addressing questions which have not been answered within the 
debate on small-scale housing production. On the one hand, the 
research explains the connection between the factors which 
enable small-scale builders to produce low-cost housing, their 
process of production, and the characteristics of the demand. 
On the other hand, it explains the connection between the 
provision of support for small-scale builders, their process 
of development, and their movement away from low-cost housing 
production. The research analyses the usefulness of a 
theoretical concept - petty-commodity production - to explain 
the questions which it addresses. Further contributions are 
made by highlighting policy implications for fostering the 
supply of low-cost housing in developing countries, and by 
pointing out avenues for further investigation.

Interest in carrying out this research originated in the mid 
1980s in a concern as to the lack of adequate provision of 
housing for a large part of the population of developing 
countries in general, and Brazil in particular.

The specific interest in Brazil originated from several years 
of professional experience there. It was evident that, despite 
periods of fast economic growth and the implementation of a 
wide programme of housing provision by the government, a large 
part of the population still did not have access to adequate 
shelter. Overall, the low-income strata experienced the worst 
consequences. Besides being alienated from public housing
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schemes, the poor did not have access to finished housing 
available in the private market either. Their alternative was 
to build gradually, according to what they could afford.

Interest in small-scale production arose within that ample 
perspective. During a period of work in the upgrading of low- 
income settlements in Brazilian cities, it was possible to 
observe the actual process of low-cost housing production. It 
became evident that private small-scale artisanal builders 
played a significant role therein. Such observation was 
supported by a number of authors who highlighted similar 
occurrences in different settlements in Brazil, as well as in 
other developing countries (e.g. Taschner and Mautner, 1982; 
Maricato, 1979, 1987; URPLAN, 1979; Mautner, 1987; Lima, 1981; 
IBAM, 1982, 1986c; PADCO/USAID, 1985; Juca, 1987; Bienefeld,
1979; Johnstone, 1978, 1984; Inyang, 1987; Phillip, 1987;
Tuffs, 1987; Wycliffe, 1987) . The interest in these builders 
was reinforced by the growing interest of international 
organizations and a number of authors in formulating policies 
to increase their participation in the production of low-cost 
housing (reviewed in chapter 1) .

During the period of observation of the activities of the 
small-scale builders, attention was drawn to the fact that 
they were the least supported and least equipped agents within 
the Brazilian construction industry. This industry employs 
sophisticated technology, and includes many units of 
production capable even of competing in the international 
sphere. Yet, the small-scale builders played a pivotal role in 
low-cost housing production. The awareness of such situation 
prompted an inquiry as to why they are capable of producing 
low-cost housing, even under unfavourable conditions.

During the observation of the activities of the small-scale 
builders, attention was also drawn to the fact that they did 
not constitute a static group. There were always new builders 
setting up businesses in low-income settlements, and others
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moving elsewhere. The awareness of the existence of such 
factors prompted an inquiry as to the dynamics of change 
regarding these builders - where do they come from, where are 
they going to, what are the factors related to their 
movements.

Considering that the builders worked under unfavourable 
conditions - e.g. badly-equipped, using elementary technology 
- support for them seemed to be favourable. Such inference was 
substantiated by the growing body of literature already 
mentioned, which led to the formulation of policies to 
strengthen the position of these builders. However, it was not 
clear how the insertion of exogenous elements such as new 
technology, credit and training would affect the activities of 
the builders in low-cost housing production. Considering that 
they had characteristics which enabled them to produce low- 
cost housing, it was necessary to assess how the new elements 
would affect such characteristics, and, consequently, the 
supply of low-cost housing.

In summary, the observation of the activities of small-scale 
builders in low-income settlements and the main focuses of the 
literature related to the subject motivated an inquiry as to 
the factors which enable them to carry out their activities, 
as to their dynamics of change, and as to the effect of 
exogenous support in their activities.

Having explained the departure point of the research, its 
essential elements will now be shown.

The present investigation began by analyzing the literature on 
the small-scale production of low-cost housing in developing 
countries in detail to see how the above issues had been 
approached. Such analysis highlighted a set of attributes 
which make small-scale producers beneficial to the supply of 
low-cost housing. However, the literature does not explain why 
the producers have such attributes, nor how they apply to the
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specific characteristics of low-cost housing.

The analysis of the prevailing knowledge of the subject also 
reveals that there is a dilemma regarding the provision of 
exogenous support to the builders, and their participation in 
low-cost housing production. However, the problem is that such 
provision opens up the possibility for the builders to 
capitalize. This, in turn, will drive them away from low-cost 
housing production.

Based on the above issues, this research addresses the 
following questions:

. Why are small-scale builders capable of producing low-cost 
housing in developing countries?

What are the constraints on capitalization experienced by 
small-scale builders, and how does their removal affect their 
participation in the provision of low-cost housing?

After examining the theoretical approaches to small-scale 
production of low-cost housing in developing countries, the 
petty-commodity production approach was chosen to analyze the 
above questions. Small-scale builders are characterized as 
non-capitalist producers, and the petty-commodity approach is 
used to develop this concept and provide the basis for the 
construction of the theoretical framework of this research. 
This framework, in turn, gives origin to two sets of 
hypotheses.

The first set concerns the characteristics of small-scale 
builders, and suggests that these are related to the character 
of the demand for low-cost housing in developing countries. 
For the purposes of this research, this demand is
characterized as being diversified, discontinuous, small-scale 
and capable only of atomized disbursements. The builders are 
able to meet it by employing a process of production which has
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a degree of flexibility together with prices for services 
which satisfy its specific characteristics.

The second set of hypotheses concerns the support of small- 
scale builders and the provision of low-cost housing. It 
suggests that the implementation of policies of provision of 
credit, equipment, managerial and labour force capacity to the 
builders will lead them towards capitalist production, which, 
in turn, will drive them away from low-cost housing 
production.

Having defined the research hypotheses, an empirical 
investigation was carried out in order to test them. It is 
based on case-studies of small-scale builders in the city of 
Belo Horizonte, Brazil. The research findings confirmed the 
hypotheses, showing that, if support is given to builders, 
they move from a stage of non-capitalist (petty-commodity) 
production - when they build low-cost housing - towards a 
stage of capitalist production. However, during this process, 
they lose the characteristics which enabled them to supply 
low-cost housing in the first place.

The assertion that the provision of support opens up 
possibilities for capitalization for small-scale builders does 
not mean that small-scale low-cost housing production will 
disappear. The lacunae left empty by the builders who moved 
may be filled by newcomers. However, other things being equal, 
the support for builders will not increase their participation 
in low-cost housing production. Such reasoning could lead one 
to infer that the best solution would be to leave builders 
without support, i.e. as backward as possible. However, this 
is not the proposal made here.

The research entails a ceteris paribus condition, and asserts 
that under the specific circumstances of supply and demand for 
housing encountered in Brazil, capitalist builders do not 
supply low-cost housing. When small-scale builders, who use a
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non-capitalist (petty-commodity) form of production, move 
towards capitalist production, they leave low-cost housing 
production.
The support given to small-scale builders may fortify the 
building industry as a whole, through improvements in 
equipment, credit, managerial and labour force capacity, and 
the like. However, if it bolsters the current structure of 
capitalist production within the industry, it will not, per 
se, ameliorate the provision of low-cost housing.

At any rate, rather than preventing small-scale builders from 
capitalizing, different routes could be taken. First, if the 
demand for low-cost housing were fostered, the poor could have 
access to a wider range of agents within the building 
industry. Also, ways could be found to support the development 
of builders to enable them to implement small-scale but high- 
tech flexible units of production rather than the current 
capitalist large-scale fordist-type ones. Another possibility 
would be to focus on ways in which the current capitalist 
producers could reach the poor. It is suggested here that 
these routes open up some avenues for future research.

The transformation of non-capitalist (petty-commodity) units 
of production into capitalist ones is not seen here as the 
only viable progression for a builder. For instance, according 
to the circumstances, it is also possible that a capitalist 
unit goes back to a petty-commodity production stage; or that 
a petty-commodity producer stagnates or becomes proletarian 
rather than capitalize. However, the aim here is not to 
explore the full range of possibilities, but to analyze the 
specific process of capitalization of builders.

As well as confirming the hypotheses, the research findings 
show its limitations, by revealing that the provision of 
support to builders will not automatically drive them away 
from low-income settlements, for this also depends on their 
individual motivation and self-confidence. The findings also
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modify the initial statements of the research regarding 
specific steps in the movement along a continuum from petty- 
commodity to capitalist production, and the specific reactions 
of some builders to the provision of given exogenous factors. 
Although altering the initial statements, the findings do not, 
however, contradict them.

The basic points of the research have now been presented. 
Next, clarifications regarding its background theory and unit 
of analysis will be made.

This research is placed within the broader framework of
development studies, which, being multidisciplinary, touches 
upon different fields of study, e.g. economics, sociology, or, 
more specifically, housing studies, small-scale industry, 
building economics. However, the research is not specifically 
identified with any of these particular fields. It deals with 
different fields only to the extent of their specific relation 
to small-scale production of low-cost housing in developing 
countries.

When referring to small-scale production, different authors 
use different units of analysis, such as the unit of
production (i.e. the firm, the enterprise), the individual, or 
the household. This research focus on the unit of production. 
In order to alleviate the monotony of using the same term
throughout the whole text, the terms builder, contractor and
producer also will be used as synonyms for unit of production.

The research briefly described above is here presented by 
means of seven chapters.

Chapter 1 analyses the literature and its different 
theoretical approaches to small-scale production of low-cost 
housing in developing countries. Special attention is given to 
the factors which enable small-scale builders to produce low- 
cost housing, to the process of development of builders, and
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to the effects of this process on their activities in low- 
income settlements. The problems of each approach are pointed 
out, and it is shown that the initial queries of the research 
have not been properly addressed. Also, it is shown that one 
of the approaches, petty-commodity production, provides a 
basis for the development of a theoretical framework for the 
research.

Chapter 2 presents the theoretical core of the research. The 
problems which have been highlighted in chapter 1 are here 
addressed in the form of research questions. A theoretical 
framework is constructed in order to answer such questions, 
and a set of hypotheses based on it is put forward, as 
tentative answers. This chapter presents the theoretical 
framework of the research at a general level. Its specific 
aspects will be dealt with in later chapters, which deal with 
the capacity of small-scale builders to produce low-cost 
housing, and with the way particular factors interfere in 
their process of development and in their activities in low- 
income settlements. Chapter 2 also presents an overall view of 
the research design, connecting the previous and the 
subsequent phases of the work and showing that the following 
chapters, concerned with empirical data, are part of a 
coherent process of investigation.

Chapter 3 puts the research into the context of the country 
and the city where the empirical work has been done. It 
presents secondary data to support the assertion of the 
thesis, demonstrating that there is good reason for carrying 
out research on the role of small-scale low-cost housing 
producers in Belo Horizonte, Brazil.

Chapter 4 specifically examines the factors which enable 
small-scale builders to produce low-cost housing. The 
theoretical assertion regarding this, made in general form in 
chapter 2, is disaggregated here. Specific questions regarding 
each factor, a specific theoretical analysis, and specific



hypotheses are put forward. Empirical data is produced in 
order to prove the hypotheses.

Chapters 5 is concerned with factors which constrain the 
growth of small-scale builders, and the effect of their 
removal on the way builders produce low-cost housing. Two 
factors are analyzed: blocked access to equipment and to
labour capacity. The theoretical assertion about the 
development of builders, made in a general fashion in chapter 
2, is analyzed here with particular regard to the 
aforementioned factors. Similarly to chapter 4, specific 
questions, a specific theoretical analysis, and specific 
hypotheses are put forward. Empirical data is provided to 
support the hypotheses.

Chapter 6 has a similar structure to the previous one, and 
analyses two other constraining factors: blocked access to
managerial capacity and to credit.

Finally, chapter 7 resumes the partial conclusions of chapters 
4 to 6 and analyses them together. It also identifies their 
policy implications, and suggests avenues for future research.
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CHAPTER I
SMALL-SCALE PRODUCTION OF LOW-COST HOUSING IN DEVELOPING
COUNTRIES

Within the major paradigms of social sciences, there are 
different approaches to the analysis of small-scale production 
of low-cost housing in developing countries. The focus of the 
research is not on the main paradigms, but on the specific 
theoretical approaches. The objective of this chapter is to
review these approaches. In the analysis, special attention is
given to the factors which enable the small-scale builders to 
produce low-cost housing, to the process of development of 
builders, and to its effect on their activities in this sector 
of the housing market. Five approaches are analyzed, namely, 
liberal neo-classical, appropriate technology, modes of 
production, transfer of surplus, and petty-commodity
production. The problems of each are pointed out, and it is 
asserted that the petty-commodity production approach provides 
a basis for developing a theoretical framework for the 
research.

The liberal neo-classical approach regards small-scale 
builders as being autonomous, and the urban economy as dual. 
It favours private production, and puts forward a series of 
policy proposals to support small-scale private builders 
aiming at increasing their participation in the production of 
low-cost housing. This research asserts that the way such 
approach conceptualizes small-scale builders, in particular, 
and the urban economy, in general, is inconsistent. It also 
points out that the effect of the proposals to support these 
builders is not merely a question of their upgrading, but of 
their capitalization. This fact, ceteris paribus, will drive 
them away from low-income settlements, rather than enhance 
their production of low-cost housing.

The appropriate technology approach differs from the previous 
one in that it was a basic concern with the use of indigenous 
technology rather than with privatization. However, it shares
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many points of the former's conceptualization of a dual 
economy and of small-scale production, and puts forward 
similar policy proposals. This research suggests that the 
approach fails since it does not consider the profit-drive of 
builders working in the capitalist system, which might lead 
them to abandon the type of technology that has been 
advocated. Moreover, the critique of the conceptualization of 
the urban economy and of small-scale producers, as well as of 
the effects of the policy proposals, put forward in relation 
to the liberal neo-classical approach, is also applicable in 
this case.

The three other approaches, modes of production, transfer of 
surplus and petty-commodity production, emphasise the linkage 
between small- and large-scale production, and introduce the 
process of production as part of the conceptualization of 
producers. The modes of production approach provides a basis 
for understanding the capitalization of small-scale producers, 
but it has problems in depicting present small-scale producers 
in capitalist developing countries as pertaining to a pre
capitalist mode of production, and also in failing to 
establish a proper connection between a mode of production, on 
the one hand, and a unit of production, on the other.

The transfer of surplus approach advocates the idea of 
exploitation of small-scale producers by large-scale ones, and 
it causes problems by relying on a dual concept of society, 
and failing to understand the process of the capitalization of 
small-scale producers. The petty-commodity production approach 
has the scope for depicting small-scale producers as creatures 
of capitalism, who have to be understood within the context of 
the capitalist mode of production, and not as historical 
vestiges reminiscent of a bygone era. It also analyses the 
process of development of these producers at the level of the 
unit of production, which is important for this research. 
Within the internal debate on petty-commodity production, this 
research emphasises the position of a group of authors who
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focus on the study of the organization of production and the 
internal dynamics of producers, and who provide a basis for 
the understanding of their process of capitalization.

The chapter is structured in three sections. The first (1.1) 
assembles the two approaches which favour the support of 
small-scale builders as a way of implementing the production 
of low-cost housing, i.e., the liberal neo-classical and 
appropriate technology approaches. The second (1.2) gathers 
the three other approaches, which have an interlinked view of 
the processes of production. The third section presents the 
conclusions of the analysis (1.3), pointing out that the 
petty-commodity production approach should be used in the 
following chapter, as a basis for developing a framework to 
analyze the factors which enable small-scale builders to 
produce low-cost housing in developing countries, their 
process of development, and how this affects their activities 
in low-income settlements.

1.1 - SUPPORT FOR SMALL-SCALE PRODUCTION: AUTONOMY AND DUALISM

This section is divided in two parts. The first reviews the 
liberal neo-classical approach, and the second reviews the 
appropriate technology approach and sums up the main points of 
the section. The analysis of each approach prioritizes the 
conceptualization of small-scale producers, the factors which 
enable them to or constrain them from producing low-cost 
housing, policies proposed to eliminate problems, and the 
process of development of these producers.

1.1.1. Liberal Neo-Classical

Firstly, this subsection traces the origins of the liberal 
neo-classical approach in the literature on small-scale urban 
production in general, and then analyses two assertions 
derived therefrom and specifically related to low-cost housing
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production. Secondly, it analyses a proposal concerning the 
development of the building industry in developing countries 
in general. Although not specifically related to housing, this 
proposal is important here, in that it encompasses ideas which 
contradict the previous assertions regarding the process of 
growth of producers, which is a central concern of this 
research.

The term liberal neo-classical has been used by Moser to 
define an approach within the literature on small-scale urban 
production which depicts the urban economy divided into two 
separate sectors, the small-scale producers as evolutionary 
and independent from large-scale ones, and which encourages 
co-operation between these two types of producers as being 
beneficial to both (Moser, 1984) . For the purpose of this 
research, the term liberal neo-classical refers exclusively to 
this body of argument.

The dualist view of the urban economy in developing countries 
has generated different concepts, such as a bazaar-type and a 
firm centred economy, enumerated and non-enumerated sector, 
formal and informal sector, among others. However, as Schmitz 
shows, despite the different terms, these authors broadly 
refer to the same group of producers or units of production: 
small-scale, on the one side, and large-scale, on the other 
(Schmitz, 1982). Amongst all the different pairs of concepts, 
the formal-informal sector are the most used in the literature 
on small-scale production in general as well as in housing in 
particular. The widespread use of the concept calls for a more 
elaborate analysis.

The term informal sector was introduced by Hart based on 
research in Ghana (Hart, 1971). He made a distinction between 
a 'formal' sector - units of production with waged workers 
recruited on a permanent and regular basis - and an ' informal' 
one - an unorganised sector of self-employment. After Hart, 
other definitions for the in/formal sectors have been put

13



forward, such as a separation within the labour market rather 
than between units of production (Mazundar, 1975), or a 
distinction based on the kind of relationship that each sector 
has vis-a-vis the state - the formal sector consists of 
private enterprises recognized, supported and regulated by the 
state, plus the public enterprises, while the informal sector 
consists of those private enterprises with an opposite 
relation vis-a-vis the state (Weeks, 1973) . The definition 
given by the ILO mission to Kenya is the most widely used, and 
it refers explicitly to small-scale producers (ILO, 1972) . 
This definition is based on the characteristics of the units 
of production: small-scale operations, facility of entry,
reliance on indigenous resources, family ownership of 
enterprises, labour intensive and adapted technology, skills 
acquired outside the formal school system, and unregulated and 
competitive markets. The formal sector has reverse 
characteristics (Ibid.).

Although ILO's definition is the most important in the 
literature, there have been variations regarding which 
yardstick to use to identify small-scale producers. However, 
as Schmitz points out, the most widely applied definition is 
based on the size of the labour force: up to ten workers
(Schimtz, 1982) . Ganesan employs the same yardstick - number 
of workers - in relation to producers in the construction 
industry, although using a different figure. He highlights 
that the limit is 20 workers in Japan and 25 in the United 
Kingdom (Ganesan, 1982, 1983). Other authors such as
Moavenzadeh are more vague, but also refer to a small number 
of employees, although in conjunction with another element, 
which is small volume of output (Moavenzadeh, 1987) . Edmonds 
and Miles, in turn, suggest that, regarding small-scale 
contractors, "it is generally understood to mean one who is 
capable of small-scale works only" (Edmonds and Miles, 1984, 
p. 29). However, as already noted, Schmitz suggests that the 
different definitions of small-scale production by and large 
refer to the same group of agents (Schmitz, 1982) .
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As Moser and Schmitz show, the ILO Kenya mission was the most 
influential force in highlighting the importance of small- 
scale producers, inspiring several studies that took place in 
different parts of the world (Moser, 1984; Schmitz, 1982) . The 
work of the ILO and the propagation of the informal sector 
concept were a great step forward because at that time the 
literature on employment was concerned with measuring under
and unemployment (Bienefeld and Godfrey, 1975; Schmitz, 1982). 
The ILO mission, on the contrary, concentrated on the actual 
activities of those who are classified as under/unemployed in 
the formal sector. It highlighted that small-scale units of 
production do not play a marginal or dead role in the economy, 
and are actually engaged in productive activities, which are 
pictured as being independent of the activities of the formal 
sector. However, the concept also has problems, which include 
its sharp division of the urban economy into two sectors, its 
uselessness in assisting the drawing of general conclusions, 
the application of multiple units of analysis, the confusion 
between growth and expansion, and its inability to explain the 
issue of growth properly.

Burgess suggests that the developmental policies based on the 
liberal neo-classical approach, which have been implemented by 
international and governmental agencies in developing 
countries in the past few decades, did recognize the 
articulation between small- and large-scale units of 
production, for encouraging their co-operation (Burgess, 
1992) . Such policies obviously acknowledge the existence of 
some kind of articulation, for, without it, they would be 
useless. However, they focus only on the positive aspects of 
this articulation, and fail to recognize possible problems 
that small-scale producers might face through their 
connections with large-scale ones.

The dualist view of the urban economy also fails to 
acknowledge intermediate stages between the two sectors of the 
economy. The concept of two broad sectors makes it difficult

15



to analyze each one. The empirical studies that have been 
conducted regarding the informal sector in different cities, 
e.g. the ILO city missions (Moser, 1984), encountered many 
difficulties when trying to draw general conclusions, because 
the informal sector includes

"heterogeneous sets of activities and people, whose definition 
is imprecise and who have no identifiable, analytically useful 
common characteristics" (Bienefeld and Godfrey, 1975, p.7)

It may cause more problems than it solves to adopt the label 
informal sector to analyze activities as different from each 
other as, say, a small garment factory and a shoe-shine boy. 
When studying these activities, in order to determine, for 
instance, their growth constraints, an aggregated analysis is 
not appropriate, as the issues involved in one unit of 
production are too different from those of the other (e.g. 
Schmitz, 1982).

The informal sector concept also has problems for not having 
a precise unit of analysis. On the one hand, the concept has 
been used to identify small-scale activities, therefore the 
unit of analysis is the unit of production. However, as Moser 
and Bienefeld and Godfrey show, the concept has also been 
used to identify poor people - using the household as the unit 
of analysis - as well as slums and squatter areas - using 
physical appearance and/or geographical area as the unit of 
analysis (Moser, 1978; Bienefeld and Godfrey, 1975). In short, 
the use of the informal sector in relation to such different 
issues undermines its precision as a concept, and its 
explanatory strength.

Finally, the idea of the informal sector being evolutionary, 
capable of growth (e.g. Moser, 1984) can be interpreted in 
different ways. If growth means the expansion of the sector as 
a whole, it implies its persistence. However, if it means the 
actual development of the individual small-scale units of 
production, its consequence is a fundamental change in the
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sector, for the units will cease to be small-scale. This is an 
important element in this research, which deals with policies 
related to one group of small-scale producers - those engaged 
in the building of low-cost housing -, for the way in which 
they evolve affects their characteristics and their capacity 
to produce the given good. Related to this issue is the fact 
that, as Isik points out, the informal sector concept is 
incapable of grasping the interconnection between different 
types of producers. Following, it is also incapable of 
defining the dynamics and limitations on growth which derive 
from such interconnection (Isik, 1992) . Such issues will be 
resumed later, specifically in relation to low-cost housing.

Apart from the criticisms made above, others have also been 
geared towards dualist concepts, in particular with regard to 
the formal/informal sectors (e.g. Moser, 1984; Bienefeld and 
Godfrey, 1975; Davies, 1979; Isik, 1992). However, rather than 
attempting to cover all the debate regarding urban production 
in general, this research will now concentrate specifically on 
the production of low-cost housing.

As previously noted, the informal sector concept was analyzed 
in detail due to its widespread use within the liberal neo
classical approach. However, it is also important to note that 
this approach is sometimes adopted without reference to the 
concept. At any rate, all the authors to be analyzed next 
concur in depicting small-scale housing producers as capable 
of autonomous growth, bearing the types of characteristics put 
forward by ILO (1972). They also put forward contradictory 
policies in support of producers - which will open up 
possibilities for them to leave low-income settlements, rather 
than increase the production of low-cost housing.

Housing

The assertions about small-scale housing production in 
developing countries within the liberal neo-classical approach
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are here divided into two main groups: one which advocates a 
fractional participation of small-scale producers in the 
supply of low-cost housing, and another which advocates a 
broader participation of these producers. These two views 
agree in basic terms as to the nature of small-scale 
producers, about the factors which enable them and those which 
constrain them from producing low-cost housing, policies to 
remove such constraints, and their process of development. 
However, they also have their individual characteristics, 
which will be examined now.

The assertion of the first group is part of a broader case in 
favour of the private sector in general as a solution to the 
housing problem in developing countries. This case is defined 
by Hamdi and Goethert as the supporters' view (Hamdi and 
Goethert, 1989). The advocates of private production recognize 
that small-scale builders already play an important role in 
providing housing which is affordable to the lower strata of 
the population, and should therefore be supported along with 
large-scale producers (e.g. Vienna Group1, 1987; Christian, 
1987; Stimpson, 1987; Van Huyck, 1987; Strassman, 1988). As 
Christian, for instance, suggests,

"squatter settlements stand as eloquent testimony to the 
ability of the market to provide shelter. Individuals and 
small, informal sector contractors can and do build shelter 
units" (Christian, 1987, p. 54).

The above authors present a clear case for the private sector 
in general. Ramachandran, Munro, Pfeiffer and Durand-Lasserve 
are also in tune with the supporter's view, although conveying 
their arguments in a less obvious way. Ramachandran and Munro,

1 The Vienna Group is a term used in this research to 
designate the Preparatory Group Participants of the Vienna 
Recommendations on Shelter and Urban Development. The term 
Vienna Group is used as a shorthand form of the extended 
lengthy name of the author.
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for instance, support small-scale production in a very vague 
way (Ramachandran, 1990; Munro, 1987). Pfeiffer defends small- 
scale vis-a-vis large-scale production by comparing the 
performance of two prototypes. However, he utilizes a private 
small-scale producer, on the one hand, and a public large- 
scale one, on the other, as case-studies (Pfeiffer, 1987), and 
his analysis is used to attack public production. The 
comparison, in fact, is used to develop a theory of opposition 
to state intervention, rather than one which opposes large- 
scale production itself. Durand-Lasserve, in his turn, 
presents a vague argument, by confusing the concepts of 
informal sector and petty-commodity production. He suggests 
that the contention in favour of the private sector in general 
is in fact a lobby of large-scale producers to capture the 
market which has so far been dominated by small-scale ones 
(Durand-Lasserve, 1987). This appears to be an attack on the 
liberal neo-classical approach. However, he uses a dualist 
view of housing production, and concludes his argument by 
suggesting co-operation between the two types of producer as 
a solution to the need for low-cost housing provision - thus 
sharing the view that both types of producer play a 
significant role.

The supporters' original consideration of private production 
is opposed to what Hamdi and Goethert call the provider's view 
(Hamdi and Goethert, 1989). The supporters' idea is that the 
state should not provide housing directly, but should sustain 
private production. Their view is based upon a critique of the 
poor overall performance of the public sector in low-cost 
housing provision (e.g. Mayo et al. 1986; Urban Edge, 1987;
Vienna Group, 1987, Kitay, 1987) . According to this view, its 
performance is dismal because the state creates subsidies in 
its housing programmes, which impose financial burdens and 
thus make it difficult to replicate the programmes in the 
future. These facts are aggravated by the deteriorating 
economic conditions in most developing countries, which make 
it imperative for governments to minimize their debts as much
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as possible, and refrain from making subsidies such as those 
regarding housing projects (e.g. Van Huyck and MacCarney, 
1987) . Public intervention in housing production also leads to 
unfair competition vis-a-vis the private sector, thus 
hindering its development and its capacity to contribute to 
housing provision (Renaud, 1987; Vienna Group, 1987).

Therefore, private production should be encouraged, and

" . . . public contractors procedures should be designed to allow 
the participation of smaller contractors..." (Vienna Group, 
1987, p. 102), as well as to "...ensure that informal 
construction contractors are free from restrictive practices, 
are encouraged to develop, and have fair access to credit, 
foreign exchange, training, and building materials..." 
(Ibid.) .

To summarize, the first assertion about small-scale housing 
producers in developing countries within the liberal neo
classical approach entails a sectional participation of these 
producers in the low-income market. The second assertion, in 
turn, entails a stronger participation of these producers, 
suggesting that their characteristics are such that they are 
more adequately equipped to cater for the low-income market 
than large-scale producers. The authors who advocate this 
emphasise that most of the low-income housing in developing 
countries has been produced by small-scale builders, and, in 
some cases, also point out the failures of large-scale 
builders (e.g. Moavenzadeh, 1987; Rodwin and Sanyal, 1987; 
Lintz, 1989; Drakakis-Smith, 1981; Richwine, 1987; Ganesan, 
1982, 1983; Rasmussen, 1990; Rakodi, 1991). Richwine, for
instance, suggests that:

"The formal sector has attempted to fulfil low-income needs 
with pre-fabricated houses, new technologies and/or 
progressive solutions which continue to be too expensive for 
low-income households" (Richwine, 1987, p.9). On the other 
hand, "Informal sector construction, using traditional 
materials and practices, often provides up to 80 percent of 
the housing production in developing countries"... (Ibid., p. 
5) .
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For these reasons, emphasis is given to the latter, as the 
following quotation illustrates:

"This group1 recommends a shift in emphasis away from large 
private firms and state-supported monopolies and toward small- 
scale builders and suppliers of building materials who cater 
to low-income households." (Rodwin and Sanyal, 1987, p. 24).

Despite their different views as to whether or not large-scale 
production plays a role in the supply of low-cost housing, the 
two assertions above highlighted share a common view regarding 
the nature of small-scale producers, and can both be said to 
adopt the liberal neo-classical approach. Both views 
conceptualize small-scale producers as autonomous and 
separated from large-scale producers. At the same time, co
operation between the different types of producers is regarded 
as beneficial.

Both assertions also concur in stating that small-scale 
producers have a series of advantages which enable them to 
play an important role in the supply of low-cost housing, but 
at the same time face constraints which hinder them. 
Therefore, policy proposals are suggested, which aim to remove 
such constraints. These advantages, constraints and policies 
will now be examined in turn.

It is implicit in the first assertion that both small- and 
large-scale producers have advantages which enable them to 
cater for the low-income market. Such assertion does not, 
however, explain the specific role of each type of producer. 
Considering that they differ from each other, and that both 
are claimed to have a capacity to produce low-cost housing, it

1 This group includes the contributors of the 
publication Rodwin, L. (ed.) (1987) Shelter, Settlements and
Development, Allen and Unwin, Boston. Besides Rodwin and 
Sanyal, the contributors are: L. Klaassen, J. Hoogland, M. van 
Pelt, S. Mayo, F. Moavenzadeh, W. Doebele, G. Gakenheimer, C. 
Brando, M. Boleat, B. Renaud, H. Richardson and P. Hall.
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is here inferred that this assertion means that each type of 
producer caters for a fraction of the housing market in which 
their characteristics equip them to operate. Most of the 
authors who defend this view do not identify such 
characteristics. Exceptions are Durand-Lasserve, Stimpson, 
Strassman and Pfeiffer, who highlight specific attributes of 
small-scale builders: flexible process of production, personal 
connections, and low price of the product (Durand-Lasserve, 
1987; Stimpson, 1987; Pfeiffer, 1987, Strassman, 1988) .

The second assertion, which puts a stronger case for small- 
scale producers, highlights their advantages more extensively. 
It includes most of the characteristics referred to above 
together with the inventive capacity of the producers, and the 
fact that they provide culturally adapted housing. Therefore, 
there are five groups of characteristics put forward within 
the two assertions. They will be analyzed next.

First, the idea that small-scale builders are inventive and 
that such characteristic makes them superior when producing 
low-cost housing are emphasised by Strassman and Richwine 
(Strassman, 1988; Richwine, 1987) . However, none of these 
authors gives a thorough explanation about the issue, nor 
provides empirical data to substantiate their claim. 
Inventiveness is the capacity to generate innovations, and, in 
broad terms, it seems reasonable to accept that this would 
benefit the production of low-cost housing, for it provides a 
wider range of solutions to tackle the different aspects of 
the issue. The fact that in many cases small-scale producers 
do not have access to avant-garde technology indeed stimulate 
their inventiveness to sort out solutions using only a limited 
range of resources available locally. However, such fact, per 
se, does not guarantee that such solutions are more suitable. 
If they are cheaper or culturally more appropriate than the 
other solutions, they fall into other groups of advantages, 
which will be analyzed next. Moreover, there is no element in 
the process of production of small-scale producers which would
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give them a specific advantage in terms of inventiveness - in 
fact, it is the larger units which concentrate upon research 
and development activities.

Regarding the second characteristic, Stimpson suggests that 
small-scale builders have the flexibility to be able to vary 
their provision from one given service and/or product to 
another by asserting that they are responsive to market demand 
and able to fill in special niches in the market (Stimpson, 
1987) . Drakakis-Smith, in his turn, points out that these 
builders are content with a modest output (Drakakis-Smith, 
1981) . To be able to produce a modest output is also a sign of 
flexibility. By comparison, there are other builders whose 
production process does not allow them to produce below a 
certain level. Other authors also highlight flexibility, but 
in general terms (Durand-Lasserve, 1987; Strassman, 1988; 
Rodwin and Sanyal, 1987; Ganesan, 1983). Flexible production 
seems indeed to be important in the construction of low-cost 
housing, considering that the demand is dispersed and 
diversified, as opposed to concentrated and uniform, which 
would favour standardized production (see chapter 2, 
subsection 2.1.2) . However, despite focusing on the 
aforementioned characteristic, the above authors do not 
analyze which are the characteristics of the demand for low- 
cost housing that require flexible production, nor do they 
explain what are the internal characteristics of small-scale 
producers which allow them to be flexible.

The third characteristic, culturally adapted design, has been 
put forward by Richwine (1987) . However, as in the previous 
cases, the way such fact actually benefits low-income people 
is not elaborated. Richwine points out that the high-tech type 
of product delivered by large-scale, formal builders does not 
reach low-income people (Richwine, 1987). It is here inferred 
that this author is contrasting a Western type of housing 
delivered by these builders, with an indigenous type delivered 
by small-scale ones. However, on the one hand, there have been
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many attempts by the formal sector to adapt their design to 
the cultural patterns of different countries, which suggests 
that small-scale builders do not have an advantage in this 
field. On the other hand, the whole idea that poor people 
throughout the developing world reject Western-style housing 
has been questioned. Hancock and McGhie, for example, suggest 
that many indigenous peoples in developing countries have 
acquired a Western bias, and indeed prefer such type of design 
rather than one adapted to their cultural patterns (Hancock 
and McGhie, 1989).

The fourth characteristic regards the close links between 
small-scale builders and their clients, as suggested by 
Pfeiffer (1987) . However, the benefit of such fact is not 
clear. The close connection between builders and clients might 
make it easier for the latter to participate in the decision
making process regarding the construction of his/her house. 
However, such procedure is questionable from the point-of-view 
of production, because the clients' interference is bound to 
disrupt the production process, thus affecting productivity.

The last point, low price of the product, is due to the fact 
that small-scale producers have lower profit margins (Durand- 
Lasserve, 1987; Richwine, 1987); are non-regulated, do not pay 
taxes, have a minimal need for transport, consume less energy, 
and use fewer imported materials (Durand-Lasserve, 1987; 
Rodwin and Sanyal, 1987; Moavenzadeh, 1987; Richwine, 1987). 
Low price is an advantage for low-cost housing construction, 
considering the income situation of the lower strata of the 
population throughout the developing world. It is also 
acceptable that lower profitability, the non-payment of taxes, 
the need for less transport, and the consumption of less 
energy influence the final price of the housing. The use of 
fewer imported materials also influences the price, 
considering that they are more expensive than indigenous ones. 
However, the characteristics of the demand which require low 
costs are not analyzed, and the internal characteristics of
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the small-scale producers which allow them to produce at a 
lower price are not analyzed either. It is also important to 
understand why large-scale producers, capable of benefiting 
from economies of scale due to mass production, are not able 
to deliver housing at a price which low-income people can pay.

The factors which enable small-scale builders to produce low- 
cost housing according to the two assertions of the liberal 
neo-classical approach have now been presented. In short, 
although pointing out a number of factors, neither of these 
assertions gives a thorough explanation of why they exist, nor 
of the characteristics of the demand which require them. This 
research suggests that it is sensible to infer that a flexible 
process of production and low product price are actually 
beneficial to the production of low-cost housing. The lacunae 
left by the lack of explanation about this issue will be 
filled in the second chapter, when the theoretical framework 
of the research is constructed.

Therefore, although arguing as to whether or not large-scale 
producers are capable of providing low-cost housing, the two 
assertions defend small-scale producers. They also contend 
that these producers are constrained by a series of problems, 
which need to be removed. Such problems include excessive 
government intervention, lack of good managerial skills, lack 
of access to land, infrastructure, finance and building 
materials, as well as high regulatory standards.

As already noted, excessive government intervention is the 
major focus of the first assertion. It has been pointed out 
that this fact is viewed as generating, among other things, 
unfair competition vis-a-vis the private sector in general - 
that includes small-scale producers. The ways in which 
government intervention may in fact hinder the participation 
of private producers in low-cost housing construction have not 
been developed within this assertion. However, considering its 
basic points, the implicit idea is that government
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intervention may hinder the strengthening of private 
production in general, and small-scale production in 
particular because, through subsidies and lack of profits, it 
provides housing at a price level with which the private 
sector cannot compete. This may discourage the latter from 
investing further in production, which, in turn, would have 
increased their productivity and reduced the price of the 
product. But whether or not such problem in fact occurs has 
not been explained by the assertion, which has limited itself 
to pointing out its existence in general terms, without 
reference to empirical data.

The second problem, mentioned above, is lack of good 
managerial skills (Vienna Group, 1987/ Ganesan, 1982, 1983;
Strassman, 1988/ Rodwin and Sanyal, 1987). This has not been 
fully explained. However, considering, in theoretical terms, 
the pivotal role that a manager exerts in a production unit 
(e.g. Waagenaar, 1984), it is logical to conclude that lack of 
good managerial skills would affect small-scale producers. 
However, whether these producers actually face managerial 
problems or not has not been examined. Moreover, such view 
does not consider the managerial skills which small-scale 
builders actually need to acquire in order to improve.

External factors have also been mentioned (Rodwin and Sanyal, 
1987/ Strassman, 1988; Richwine, 1987/ Lintz, 1989/ Ganesan, 
1983/ Vienna Group, 1987, Durand-Lasserve, 1987). They include 
lack of access to land, infrastructure, finance, building 
materials, skilled labour force, equipment and regular flow of 
work. As in the previous cases, such issues have not fully 
been explained. However, land, materials, labour and equipment 
are factors of production - i.e. indispensable elements for 
production to take place (e.g. Lipsey, 1985), whose absence 
constitutes a constraint on small-scale producers. Financing, 
in its turn, is also necessary to enable a unit of production 
to acquire the materials, equipment, land and/or labour 
necessary to carry out the production process, particularly
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when internal accumulation is difficult (e.g. Foley, 1986). 
Therefore, its absence is also disruptive to small-scale 
producers. Lack of infrastructure may also constrain the 
actions of these producers, e.g. roads of access to the site, 
water and/or also electricity for the construction process. 
Finally, unstable flow of work can disrupt small-scale 
builders, if it entails a decrease in demand below a minimum 
level under which they cannot survive as builders. 
Nevertheless, as in the case of the previous problems, no 
empirical data is provided to prove that small-scale builders 
actually lack access to land, infrastructure, finance, 
building materials, equipment, and stable flow of work. Also, 
there is no indication as to what kind of materials, 
equipment, labour and infrastructure, level of demand or 
financing small-scale builders actually need in order to 
improve.

The last set of constraints refer to legal aspects of the 
business, such as excessively high regulatory standards for 
the units of production and building and material standards 
(e.g. Rodwin and Sanyal, 1987; Strassman, 1988; Durand- 
Lasserve, 1987; Moavenzadeh, 1987; Lintz, 1989; Richwine, 
1987). This implies that small-scale builders are limited in 
their ability to work in areas of the market which require 
regulatory standards which they do not have, as well as 
building and materials standards so high that they cannot meet 
them. However, considering the widespread existence of 
substandard housing in low-income settlements and unregistered 
negotiations between clients and builders (e.g. Payne, 1989), 
the review of standards is likely to be more helpful to small- 
scale builders in expanding their activities to other areas of 
the market - where standards are indeed high - rather than in 
low-cost housing production.

In order to overcome the above-mentioned problems, a series of 
policy proposals has been put forward. Some of them are vague, 
arguing for the support of small-scale producers in general
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terms (e.g. Ramachandran, 1990; Munro, 1987). Others are 
specifically geared to overcome specific problems, such as the 
provision of managerial and labour training, land, 
infrastructure, finance, equipments, flow of work and building 
materials, lowering of regulations (e.g. Vienna Group, 1987; 
Durand-Lasserve, 1987; Rodwin and Sanyal, 1987; Lintz, 1989; 
Strassman, 1988). A policy of reduction of government 
intervention, which constitutes the basic foundation of the 
first assertion, is strongly emphasised. The state should 
change from being a housing producer to being an enabler, thus 
supporting small-scale producers to overcome their problems.

Large-scale (formal) producers have also been mentioned as 
potential supporters of small-scale ones (e.g. Durand- 
Lasserve, 1987; Ganesan, 1982, 1983). However, this argument
is problematic, if one considers that, as Durand-Lasserve also 
points out, formal producers aim to capture the low-cost 
housing market, at present dominated by informal producers 
(Durand-Lasserve, 1987). Therefore, why should the former 
support their competitors, which, according to both authors, 
have intrinsic advantages in the production of low-cost 
housing?

The overall assertion about the policies also presents 
problems. To begin with, the constraints that small-scale 
producers face have not been well defined. Thus, how can one 
infer precisely the effects of policies designed to remove 
them?

In the introduction of the present section, it was shown that 
the idea of small-scale production as evolutionary can be 
interpreted in different ways. Does this mean the expansion of 
the sector as a whole, or the growth of the individual units 
of production? It is here suggested that, all things being 
equal, the second case will not benefit the low-income market.

The argument in favour of small-scale producers suggests that
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they have intrinsic characteristics which enable them to cater 
for a fraction or even for the totality of the low-income 
market, which cannot be reached by large-scale producers. 
Therefore, if the former grow and turn into large-scale, they 
lose the attributes which made them capable of doing this. 
Despite such fact, the idea of growth of small-scale producers 
is explicitly adopted within the liberal neo-classical 
approach.

Stimpson, for instance, suggests that when demand is large 
enough to allow economies of scale to take place, small-scale 
builders will naturally develop into large scale ones 
(Stimpson, 1987).

Christian (1987), in his turn, suggests that

Min so many instances, government policy has preempted the 
role of small-scale enterprises and stunted their growth..." 
(Christian, 1987, p. 54).

Lintz suggests that, due to discrimination due to their non
regulated status,

"informal sector firms have difficulty in obtaining credit and 
larger contracts, thus impeding their growth." (Lintz, 1989, 
p. 5) .

Strassman (1988) is even more emphatic, arguing clearly for 
the extinction of the informal sector:

"By ignoring, not supporting or worse, discriminating against
small enterprises, countries will have them longer... To phase 
the informal sector out relatively, it must be supported as
the best current way of producing not only shelter but of
raising incomes, widening the market, and encouraging capital 
formation" (p. 26).

This research suggests that the real issue here is the process 
of capitalization of small-scale producers. However, what is 
not clear is how it benefits the supply of low-cost housing. 
If these producers have intrinsic advantages to cater for a

29



given niche within the low-income market, what will happen if 
they capitalize and grow? This question has not been addressed 
within the liberal neo-classical approach, a fact which 
unveils a major problem in its assertion. As mentioned 
previously, the liberal neo-classical approach has also been 
used in the analysis of the construction industry in 
developing countries. Although such issue surpasses the scope 
of this research, it will also be examined, for it unveils 
problems related to the use of the approach regarding housing.

Construction Industry

Small-scale production is encompassed within a broader concern 
with the pivotal role that the construction industry plays in 
a country's development (e.g. Drewer, 1975; Turin, 1973), and 
with the fact that the construction industry of a large number 
of developing countries is in a very elementary and 
underdeveloped stage, thus having to rely on foreign firms, 
and spend a large amount of foreign currency (e.g. UNCHS, 
1981) .

The construction industry is not homogeneous, but formed by 
different types of producers (e.g. Henriod, 1984; Turin, 1973; 
Ofori, 1980, 1989; Drewer, 1975). Some authors focus on small- 
scale producers specifically, highlighting that they have an 
important role to play in the development of the indigenous 
construction industry in developing countries. They are 
regarded as effective channels for introducing local 
entrepreneurs into the construction industry at the 
local/national level (e.g. Cortes, 1979; Chinosa, 1982; 
Edmonds and Miles, 1984) . These authors are specifically 
concerned with the development of 'local resources', for 
instance:

"any attempt to support the [indigenous] industry should be 
directed first at understanding the existing role that local 
resources play in the industry, and then strengthening that 
role. If the growth of investment in the industry merely 
results in foreign-based and foreign-owned contractors
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expanding their operations, while imports remain at the high 
present level, then the result will be a continuation of the 
current state of dependence" (Edmonds and Miles, 1984, p. 14) .

Under such circumstances, small-scale contractors should be 
supported, for they are local resources and constitute the 
embryo of an indigenous industry. This view regards small- 
scale producers as independent, in accordance with the liberal 
neo-classical approach, for they can develop regardless of the 
limitations on their interconnection with other agents. The 
correlation between this view and the informal sector concept 
is pointed out, for instance, by Isik in relation to the work 
of Turin (Isik, 1992) . Turin is one of the most prominent 
authors arguing for the development of the construction 
industry in developing countries. His work has been used as a 
basis for most of the other authors who share the same view. 
He has divided construction into four sectors rather than two 
(Turin, 1973) . However, as Isik suggests, it is just a 
pluralist variant of the dualist approach, for it does not 
challenge its basic concepts (Isik, 1992) . One example of 
another pluralistic matrix - based on Turin's - is shown by 
Ofori (1980, 1989).

Such view of small-scale producers within the construction 
industry encompasses the idea that they face constraints which 
hinder their growth, including lack of good managerial skills, 
lack of access to advanced technology (which encompasses 
equipment, labour skills and materials1) , and government 
discrimination. Therefore, policy proposals are put forward in 
order to remove them. However, many of the factors which 
constrain the growth of small-scale builders are exactly the 
factors which, according to the liberal neo-classical 
approach, constrain these builders to increase their 
participation in the provision of shelter in low-income 
settlements. Thus, the view regarding the development of the

1 The definition of technology is approached in chapter
2.
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construction industry reinforces the problem emphasised 
before: if the implementation of policy proposals lead the
small-scale producers to change, they lose the characteristics 
which enable them to produce low-cost housing in the first 
place.

Findings from the Liberal Neo-Classical Approach

As shown in the beginning of the present section, the analysis 
of each approach in this research focuses on the 
conceptualization of small-scale producers, factors which 
enable them and those which constrain them from producing low- 
cost housing, policies proposed to remove such constraints, 
and the process of development of producers.

The liberal neo-classical approach depicts production divided 
into two separate sectors, and sees small-scale builders as 
being evolutionary and independent from large-scale ones. It 
encourages co-operation between these two types of producers 
as being beneficial to both. However, the division of 
production into two homogeneous sectors causes problems when 
deriving general conclusions. This, together with the fact 
that the approach uses diverse units of analysis, weakens its 
conceptual sharpness and explanatory strength. Finally, the 
concept is incapable of explaining the interconection between 
different types of producers, or of defining the dynamics and 
limitations on growth coming out of them.

The assertions about small-scale housing production in 
developing countries within this approach are in dispute 
mainly with regard to the role of large-scale producers in the 
construction of low-cost housing. However, they share a basic 
view about the nature of the small-scale producers, their 
advantages and constraints, policies to remove such 
constraints, and their process of development. It is here 
inferred that these producers do have characteristics which 
enable them to and constrain them from producing low-cost
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housing. However, a sound explanation about such 
characteristics and constraints and whether they are actually 
present in small-scale production or not has not been put 
forward.

As mentioned above, this approach includes the idea that the 
small-scale producers are evolutionary, which is related to 
their process of development. Although such evolution can 
happen in two ways - the expansion of the small-scale sector 
as a whole or the growth of each individual producer - the 
approach points towards the latter, both through the explicit 
argument of some authors, and through the view regarding the 
development of the construction industry as a whole, which 
encompasses the idea that the removal of the constraints on 
small-scale builders will lead them to grow. The policy 
proposals regarding small-scale low-cost housing suggested by 
the liberal neo-classical approach clearly seem to be helpful 
for builders, but they will, ceteris paribus, drive them away 
from the production of low-cost housing, once they open up 
possibilities for the builders to capitalize, thus losing the 
intrinsic capacity that they have to cater for the low-income 
market.

Now, the other approach which favours the support of the 
small-scale builders as a way of implementing the production 
of low-cost housing will be analyzed.

1.1.2. The Appropriate Technology Approach

Such approach has a different starting point from the previous 
one. Nevertheless, its conclusion is similar in its view of 
the factors which enable and those which constrain builders' 
production of low-cost housing, and related policies.

The appropriate technology approach originated from the 
understanding that there has been a growing hiatus between 
industrialized and developing countries, and that the type of
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industrialization of the former when applied to the latter 
failed to fulfil the initial hopes of fostering development 
and of solving their basic problems. Therefore, it was 
necessary to implement technologies specifically suited to the 
developing world.

The term appropriate technology is used by some authors (e.g. 
Jequier, 1976) to designate the type of technology above 
mentioned. However, different terms are also used in the same 
context, such as intermediate (e.g. Schumacher, 1973), 
alternative (Dickson, 1974), or small-scale technology 
(Jackson, 1971), among others. The different authors agree 
that there is a need to implement technologies which are 
small-scale, labour intensive, which use the locally available 
resources and renewable sources of energy, and which do not 
clash with cultural traditions. This group of authors has been 
described as the appropriate technology movement (e.g. 
Kaplinsky, 1990; R. Gilbert, 1982; Widiono, 1989). Their ideas 
will accordingly be referred here as the appropriate 
technology approach.

The most prominent author in the group is Schumacher, founder 
of the Intermediate Technology Development Group in the United 
Kingdom. In his influential book Small is Beautiful, he 
suggests that mass production technology, which is

"inherently violent, ecologically damaging, self-defeating in 
terms of non-renewable resources, and stultifying for the 
human person" (Schumacher, 1973, p. 143),

and should be replaced by another type of technology, superior 
to primitive technologies of the past, but simpler than the 
modern. Therefore, the direction of technological development 
should change, to a path that

"shall lead it back to the actual needs of man. Man is small, 
therefore small is beautiful." (Ibid. p. 148).
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R. Gilbert1 summarizes the criticisms of modern technology put 
forward by the appropriate technology approach in five issues. 
First, high cost. Second, inefficient performance, i.e. 
frequent breakdown of equipment, difficulties in maintenance, 
etc). Third, inequitable income distribution, i.e. 
concentration in the hands of the few who control the 
technology. Fourth, dependence upon foreign finance, personnel 
and technical support, which hinders development, considered 
to be an inherently national process. Fifth, the fact that 
such technology is large-scale, urban biased and socially 
disruptive, because modern technology needs large-scale 
production in order to take advantage of economies of scale, 
and is implemented in - or strongly connected to - the urban 
centres. As a large number of people in developing countries 
still live in rural areas, modern technology does not favour 
them for it is urban biased; and it also causes negative 
social impact for it threatens traditional cultures. Small- 
scale activities have the opposite characteristics (R. 
Gilbert, 1982).

The emphasis on small-scale activities, ranging from self-help 
schemes to small-scale private units of production is a 
central theme of the appropriate technology approach. It also 
depicts a sharp dual division in the system of production, 
similarly to the liberal neo-classical approach. However, 
contrary to the previous approach, it broadly regards the 
relation between small- and large-scale production as non- 
beneficial, because of the problems of the latter. Also, it 
defines the small-scale producers in a different way: 
fundamentally on the basis of the technology which they use - 
labour intensive, environmentally sound and culturally 
adapted.

1 Authors are normally indicated in this research only by 
their last name. However, in the case of R. Gilbert, the 
initial of his first name is also included, in order to 
differentiate him from A. Gilbert.
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The conceptualization of small-scale production from the 
appropriate technology standpoint present problems, by using 
a dualist framework, already criticized in the previous 
subsection, and also by describing small-scale production in 
terms of a given type of technology. This overlooks the fact 
that there exist large-scale units with a similar type of 
technology, as well as small-scale ones with different types.

The appropriate technology approach has also been applied to 
the specific field of housing, which will be examined next.

Housing

The most prominent champion of the appropriate technology 
notion applied to housing is Turner (e.g. Turner, 1985, 1988a, 
1988b; Turner and Fitcher, 1972). Although his basic concern 
is with self-help and community development schemes, his work 
also refers to small-scale builders in such types of projects 
in different developing countries (e.g. Turner, 1988a, 1988b). 
This point is supported by other authors within the 
appropriate technology approach, such as Goethert and Hamdi 
and IT Building (Goethert and Hamdi, 1988; IT Building, n.d.).

Turner goes further than merely highlighting the role of 
small-scale builders in low-income settlements, by putting 
forward the concept of the habitat worker (Turner, 1985), 
which overlaps with the concept of the barefoot architect 
(Saini, 1985; Busuttil, 1987; Bristol, 1991). As Bristol 
explains:

"Because the demand for [housing] services is impossible to 
meet solely at the professional level, training programmes 
were set up for paraprof essionals who would work at the 
community level. Based on the barefoot doctors model, these 
paraprofessionals meet the need for technical services at an 
intermediate level" (Bristol, 1991, p. 725).

Actually, the habitat worker or barefoot architect is a small-
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scale builder, who, as Saini suggests, should substitute its 
often ill-equipped counterparts working in low-income 
settlements (Saini, 1985) . In order to understand this 
contention better, it is important to clarify the difference 
between a worker and a unit of production.

This research understands the term worker (or labourer) as 
implying a relation of production within a unit a production, 
and not a relation between producer and client. Thus, the 
habitat worker or barefoot architect would only be a worker if 
s/he was hired by a house-building unit of production, which, 
in its turn, caters for a given client. However, this is not 
the case. The habitat worker/barefoot architect caters 
directly for the client, which entails a direct producer- 
consumer relation. Therefore, the habitat worker/barefoot 
architect _is the unit of production itself, no matter if it 
employs other people or not. Lipsey, for instance, stresses 
that a unit of production (enterprise) may be constituted by 
only one person - i.e. a one-man enterprise (Lipsey, 1985).

There are also references to small-scale producers as 
providers of low-cost housing within the appropriate 
technology approach. These have no connection with the 
concepts of habitat worker and barefoot architect (e.g. 
Inyang, 1987). Other authors such as Miles and Parker focus on 
small-scale producers per se as well as on the concept of the 
barefoot architect (e.g. Miles and Parker, 1984).

In terms of the capacity to produce low-cost housing, the 
appropriate technology approach emphasises the inadequacy of 
large-scale production to meet the needs of the poor in 
developing countries, in comparison with small-scale 
production. However, this approach does not provide a thorough 
explanation for this. Even the approach's overall argument as 
to large- versus small-scale production, already presented, 
has problems. The issues included in such argument are the 
following: the influence of technology on income distribution,
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foreign versus national bias of the technology, price of the 
product, performance of the equipment, scale of production, 
urban or rural bias, and cultural impact.

The argument of large-scale production as income concentrating 
cannot be generalized. It is possible to establish mechanisms 
of income distribution in a unit of production regardless of 
its size. For instance, participation of the labourers in the 
profits, and even large-scale co-operatives.

The alleged foreign bias of large-scale production is also 
problematic in terms of assessing its specific effect on 
housing. It is reasonable to infer that the development of a 
national house building industry can, in the long run, benefit 
a given country, in freeing it from imports. However, there is 
no reason to believe that such immanent industries will remain 
constituted only by small-scale units of production, as the 
argument about the development of the building industry in 
developing countries, emphasised in the previous subsection, 
suggests. Indigenous small-scale producers can be superior 
vis-a-vis large-scale foreign ones in being able to use local 
resources which are cheaper. However, such fact regards the 
next issue to be analyzed.

As shown in the analysis of the liberal neo-classical 
approach, the delivery of housing at a low price is indeed an 
advantage. However, the appropriate technology approach does 
not explain thoroughly why small-scale producers do provide 
cheaper housing.

The argument regarding the inefficiency of large-scale vis-a- 
vis small-scale equipment is troublesome. The former may 
indeed be more liable to breakdown, assuming that it includes 
complex mechanical, electrical and/or electronic components. 
However, although it is obvious more difficult to maintain 
large-scale equipment as opposed to simple hand tools, one 
cannot assume that it will not be in a good state of repair.
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Moreover, the problems that the complexity of large-scale 
equipment may bring can eventually be offset by its advantages 
in terms of productivity.

The argument about the scale of production suggests that 
large-scale units need to deliver a large volume of product in 
order to benefit from economies of scale. However, this is not 
a problem per se, for large-scale production of housing may 
indeed be beneficial to the poor as long as the type of 
product delivered meets the characteristics of the demand. In 
fact, the capacity to deliver a larger output per se is an 
advantage, for it benefits more people. The important point, 
as already suggested, is to see whether or not large-scale 
production is able to meet the specificities of the demand for 
housing, or another product. Such point is not examined by the 
appropriate technology approach.

Finally, the idea of urban bias and cultural disruption of 
large-scale production is not sound in terms of housing. The 
argument about the rural bias of populations throughout the 
developing world can be challenged by the fact that there is 
a growing trend towards urbanization in these countries (e.g. 
World Bank, 1979) . Also, the focus here is not on the 
provision of rural, but of urban housing. In this context, 
urban bias is not a disadvantage. As for the cultural 
disruption of large-scale production, this has already been 
challenged in the previous subsection, on the grounds that the 
people in developing countries often have a bias towards 
modern technology.

In summary, although some of the factors emphasised above 
indeed constitute advantages for small-scale low-cost housing 
production, the appropriate technology approach does not 
provide a consistent explanation of the issue, nor about how 
these factors attend the specific characteristics of the 
demand.
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The constraints which hinder the expansion of small-scale low- 
cost housing provision put forward by the appropriate 
technology approach match those which have been put forward by 
the liberal neo-classical approach. For instance, one of the 
premises of the barefoot architect concept is the fact that 
the current small-scale builders involved in low-cost housing 
production lack good management skills and equipment, which 
justifies the setting up of a scheme to train and equip new
producers. Other authors such as Inyang also highlight the
above problems, as well as the fact that small-scale producers 
also lack capital and skilled labour, and have to face 
regulatory constraints (e.g. Inyang, 1987). However, like the 
liberal neo-classical, the appropriate technology approach 
does not elaborate as to why and how the above factors 
actually constitute problems for small-scale producers.

Contrary to the liberal neo-classical, the alternative 
technology approach puts a clear emphasis on the expansion of 
the small-scale sector in general as the paradigm for the 
process of development of producers - as opposed to their 
individual growth. However, in order to overcome the
constraints faced by these producers, this approach puts 
forward a series of policy proposals similar to those
emphasised in the last subsection. However, as already shown, 
such policies point towards the growth of small-scale 
producers, a fact which challenges the concept of the process 
of development of the appropriate technology approach. At the 
same time, the opening up of growth possibilities for the 
small-scale producers may lead to the loss of the 
characteristics that enable them to provide low-cost housing.

Despite their differing concepts regarding the nature and 
process of development of small-scale producers, the liberal 
neo-classical and the appropriate technology approaches hold 
similar views regarding the factors which enable and those 
which constrain them to produce low-cost housing, and related 
policies.
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The overlap between the two approaches is reinforced by the 
fact that many authors reviewed in the previous subsection, 
whose position lies within the former approach, also put 
forward points in accordance with the latter - for instance, 
putting an emphasis on the use of local materials, economy of 
energy, labour intensive production, cultural adaptation (e.g. 
Ganesan, 1982, 1983; Moavenzadeh, 1987; Rodwin and Sanyal,
1987; Richwine, 1987) . It is suggested here that it is 
possible for both approaches to agree in terms of support for 
small-scale producers because there is no clash regarding the 
issue of private production. The fact that small-scale 
producers are private entrepreneurs is crucial for the liberal 
neo-classical approach, and such fact is not challenged by the 
appropriate technology approach, which is basically concerned 
with technology. However, it is precisely this point which may 
undermine the argument of the latter. In this respect, it is 
useful to delineate the critique of the appropriate technology 
position from a marxist standpoint.

Authors who take this point of view suggest that the 
appropriate technology approach does not argue for a change of 
the capitalist system, but for a change within the system. The 
idea that developing countries should not use modern 
technology transferred from industrialized countries but 
develop their own technology may widen the gap between them. 
The latter would continue to develop sophisticated 
technologies, and the former would not make any move in this 
direction. The consequence for the developing countries could 
be a state of permanent underdevelopment (e.g. Singer, 1971).

The critique of the movement from a marxist standpoint is also 
present in the specific field of housing, mainly through the 
debate between Burgess and Turner. The former criticizes the 
latter's argument in favour of self-help housing, suggesting 
that Turner puts forward the idea that it is not capitalism 
which is injuring the poor of developing countries, but the 
facts of hierarchy, bureaucracy, and scale; and that he
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advocates a "small is beautiful capitalism with intermediate 
technology" (Burgess, 1982, p. 67). According to Burgess, 
Turner's argument misses the main point: that the poor are
actually injured due to the exploitative nature of capitalism.

Thus, the appropriate technology movement does not suggest the 
overthrow of the capitalist system. However, it does not 
consider profitability, an issue which is at the heart of the 
system. However, the private producers are the decision-makers 
regarding, among other things, which kind of technology to 
use. They are likely to choose technologies which enhance 
their profits. They do not have any special commitment to a 
given type of technology because it contributes to the 
development of a country.

R. Gilbert, for instance, links the process of technological 
change in a capitalist society with a basic drive to increase 
profitability, and suggests that

"to eliminate the mechanism of profitability inspired 
technological change would call for the extinction of the 
profit motivated private firm and hence a change in the 
economic system as a whole, a revolutionary doctrine not 
espoused by the [appropriate technology] argument" (R.
Gilbert, 1982, p. 180).

Jequier, writing from the appropriate technology perspective, 
acknowledges that

"one of the crucial factors in development, both at the 
national and at the level of the individual firm is the 
ability to innovate, and to innovate successfully on a 
continuous basis" (Jequier, 1976, p.29),

Otherwise, they are bound to be eliminated. In order to keep 
up with competition, producers have to transfer technologies 
from other successful producers and/or create new ones. 
However, if the producers' aim is success in the market place, 
one can ask why they should limit their choice of technology 
to the range of those considered appropriate to the country as
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a whole, if other types can fulfil this aim more effectively.

These considerations, on the one hand, expose shortcomings in 
the appropriate technology argument. On the other hand, they 
cast doubt on the effects of the policies put forward in 
support of small-scale, low-cost housing producers. Assuming 
that producers are the decision-makers and are basically 
profit-oriented, it is reasonable to expect that they will 
utilize the support received according to their aims, and not 
necessarily to expand their production of low-cost housing.

The analysis of the appropriate technology approach concludes 
section 1.1. To summarize it, two approaches in favour of the 
support for small-scale low-cost housing production have been 
reviewed. Both of them have problems in their 
conceptualization of small-scale producers, which weakens 
their definitional power and obstructs their capacity to 
explain the dynamics and constraints on growth related to the 
interconection between different types of producers. Although 
having differences regarding the conceptualization of small- 
scale producers and their process of development, the two 
approaches agree regarding the fact that these producers have 
a set of characteristics which enable them to provide low-cost 
housing, face a set of constraints which hinder their 
activities, and that a set of policies should be implemented 
in order to remove such constraints. The ideas about the 
characteristics of producers and the constraints on them is 
contentious. Although it is reasonable to believe that a 
number of the factors analyzed in this section indeed 
constitute favour or constrain the production of low-cost 
housing, neither approach elaborates the issue efficiently. 
However, it is in the formulation of the policies that the 
major problem of both arguments lies, for they open up growth 
possibilities for the builders, which might eliminate their 
constraints, but also their capacity to produce low-cost 
housing.
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There are approaches to small-scale provision of low-cost 
housing which see the matter from a different angle. Rather 
than emphasising the separation between small- and large-scale 
production and the characteristics of the unit of production 
such as technology, these approaches conceptualize small-scale 
producers as non-capitalists, and emphasise their links with 
capitalist producers. These will be analyzed in the next 
section.

1.2 - NON-CAPITALIST PRODUCTION AND ITS ARTICULATIONS

This section is divided into three parts, each one dealing 
with one approach: modes of production, transfer of surplus 
and petty-commodity production. As in the previous section, 
the focus of the analysis is on the conceptualization of the 
small-scale producers, the factors which enable and those 
which constrain their production of low-cost housing, policies 
proposed to remove the problems, and the process of 
development of producers.

1.2.1. Modes of Production

This approach focuses on the co-existence and articulation 
between different modes of production within a given social 
formation. This research deals with the concept only to the 
extent of explaining its connection with small-scale housing 
production.

A mode of production has been defined by Laclau as the
combination of a given type of ownership of the means of
production, a given form of appropriation of the economic
surplus, a given degree of the development of the division of 
labour, and a given level of development of the forces of 
production (Laclau, 1971) . Means of production are the
material requirements of production, excluding living labour. 
They consist of instruments and subjects of labour.
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Instruments of labour refer to tools, plant and/or machinery, 
i.e. man-made utensils used for production - henceforth, 
instruments of labour will be refered as equipment. Subjects 
of labour are the materials manipulated and altered by labour. 
Forces of production, in turn, refer to the combination of the 
elements of the labour process - raw materials, means of 
production, labour force -, or, more broadly, to the stage of 
material production in a given society.

Although incorporating the aforementioned elements, the 
concept of mode of production actually extrapolates the 
economic domain. It refers not only to the way society is 
organized in the economic instance, but also political and 
ideological instances (e.g. Poulantzas, 1973).

The concept of social formation was used by Marx

"either as an empirical concept designating the object of a 
concrete analysis, i.e., an 'existence': England in 1860,
France in 1870, Russia in 1917, etc, or else an abstract 
concept replacing the ideological notion of ' society' and 
designating the object of the science of history insofar as it 
is a totality of instances articulated on the basis of a 
determinate mode of production" (Balibar, 1970, p. 207) .

And, as Balibar also notes,

"concrete social formations ... generally contain 'several' 
different modes of production..." {Ibid.).

The modes of production approach has been applied to the 
analysis of developing countries (e.g. Laclau, 1971; Taylor, 
1979; Vercruijsse, 1984; Wolpe, 1980; Bettelheim, 1972; 
Terray, 1972; Quijano, 1974). As Burgess notes, the 
development of the capitalist mode of production in Third 
World social formations takes place not by destroying pre
capitalist structures, but by modifying and reproducing them 
(Burgess, 1992). Within the modes of production approach, 
unlike the approaches analyzed previously, a given type of 
unit of production is not seen as belonging to a given sector 
of the economy such as the in/formal, nor as producing
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appropriate or modern technology. Emphasis is on its 
identification with a given mode of production, and its 
articulation with other types of units and modes. There is no 
precise definition of small-scale producers in general within 
the modes of production approach, although it does contain 
points which are important for this research.

The modes of production approach embodies the idea of change 
from one mode to another, as Godelier, for example, notes. He 
emphasises the existence of contradictions in a given mode, 
which produces transformations (Godelier, 1978). Related to 
the idea of change in the modes of production is the idea of 
change within units of production, for, as Wolpe suggests, a 
mode of production is intrinsically related to the structure 
of the individual units of production (Wolpe, 1980) . Taylor, 
in turn, focuses specifically on the unit of production, 
suggesting the possibility of development of artisans when 
there are no constraints (Taylor, 1979) . The notion of 
transformation in the modes of production and, consequently, 
in units of production, is important for this research, which 
focus on the possibilities of transformation of one type of 
unit of production - i.e. small-scale builders.

The modes of production approach has been used in connection 
to housing in general and low-cost housing in developing 
countries in particular.

Housing

The application of the approach to housing in general includes 
the concepts of forms of housing production (Cardoso and 
Short, 1983), and structures of housing provision (Ball, 1983, 
1984, 1986a), later expanded to structures of building
provision (Ball, 1986b).

Cardoso and Short's forms of housing production are described 
as
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"combinations of conditions of production, elements of labour 
process, and relations of production articulate through a 
particular constellation of agents (builder, labourer, 
developer, consumer)" (Cardoso and Short, 1983, p. 917) .

The concept is explicitly based on the modes of production 
view, and recognizes the co-existence of different forms of 
housing production in a single social formation. These authors 
highlight the predominant existence of small-scale units of 
production in one of the forms: the individual contract
production form. They also state the existence of a logical 
evolutionary pattern towards a pure capitalist form of housing 
production, implying the idea of change (Cardoso and Short, 
1983) . However, while this research is specifically concerned 
with the changes in the internal structure of one agent, the 
builder/unit of production, the changes stressed by Cardoso 
and Short consider the form of production as a whole, which 
encompasses the relationship between different agents 
(builder, labourer and developer). Although they could, 
potentially, also encompass the inner formation of each agent, 
such changes are just mentioned en passant, and it is not 
known how and under which circumstances they occur. This point 
is further complicated because the authors also state that

"this does not imply that in any actual social formation the 
historical changes in the form of housing production will be 
similar to the evolution described" (Cardoso and Short, 1983, 
p. 924),

an assertion which weakens their previous statement.

Ball, who puts forward the other above-mentioned concept - 
structures of housing provision - also criticizes Cardoso and 
Short's concept for its generality, but in reference to other 
issues: lack of qualification regarding time and country -
i.e. the pretentious universality of the concept -, and lack 
of clear distinction between the different forms and its 
social relations, among others (Ball, 1984). This author 
bombards Cardoso and Short's argument with many other 
criticisms, such as their esoteric use of specialist jargon,
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concentration on production rather than provision - which 
should encompass production, exchange and consumption (Ibid.).

Ball's concept of a structure of housing provision

"...describes a historically given process of providing and 
reproducing the physical entity, housing; focusing on the 
social agents essential to that process and the relations 
between them." (Ball, 1983, p. 158).

He uses the modes of production approach by acknowledging the 
possibility of different modes coexisting and being 
subordinated to capitalism (Ball, 1983, p. 164, footnote 1). 
He does not make an explicit connection between this approach 
and his concept, but the notion of the coexistence of 
different modes is reflected in the notion of the coexistence 
of different structures of housing/building provision. The 
idea of contradictions within a mode of production leading to 
change is also applied by Ball - i.e. contradictions within a 
structure of production, leading to change.

Ball's concept is significant to this research for two 
reasons. The first is that he suggests that change in a 
structure of production may occur not only through its 
contradictions, but also through political action (Ball, 
1983). This point is important here in that it implies that 
policies, being political actions, may entail change. 
Therefore, they may result in a change in, rather than a 
reinforcement of, the process of small-scale low-cost housing 
production. The second significant element in Ball's concept 
is that it relates the overall changes in housing provision to 
the specific inner transformation of the unit of production, 
which is the focus of this research.

However, Ball's argument presents problems in relation to the 
specific analysis of small-scale, low-cost housing production. 
Although referring to the transformation within a unit of
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production, he does not analyze it, nor refer to it except in 
the context of capitalist units. Also, it is difficult to link 
the overall changes in one structure of provision to specific 
changes in one type of builder, because Ball supports the 
possibility of the same category of builders operating in 
different structures (Ball, 1983).

The modes of production approach has also been applied to the 
study of small-scale low-cost housing production in developing 
countries (Isik, 1992; Tuffs, 1987; Burgess, 1992). Isik 
studies speculative housing building in Turkey, which, 
according to him, is carried out by small-scale units of 
production (Isik, 1992). Although showing the usefulness of 
the approach in understanding the incomplete penetration of 
capitalism into the house-building branch of the economy, he 
does not throw light on the process of capitalization of
individual units of production.

Tuffs focuses on small-scale low-cost housing production in 
Malaysia, and suggests that Taylor's (1971) development of the 
modes of production approach is worth applying in this area of 
study (Tuffs, 1987) . However, he does not elaborate the issue.

Burgess asserts that the housing policies - among other 
developmental policies - implemented by international and 
governmental agencies from the mid-1970s onwards in developing
countries are based on an acceptance of the modes of
production approach. According to him, previous policies of 
shanty and slum clearance, carried out before this period, 
tried to eliminate pre-capitalist artisanal construction 
activities, and supplant them with capitalist industrial 
techniques, in order to ensure capitalist penetration in
housing production. The shift from these policies to those of 
self-help entailed a recognition of the interrelationship 
between the elements of different modes of production. The aim 
was still to enforce capitalist penetration, but through a

49



gradual process, using the articulation between capitalist and 
pre-capitalist modes, rather than by eliminating the latter 
immediately. These new policies were the product of a 
combination of traditional techniques, labour processes and 
materials with more advanced ones (Burgess, 1992).

Burgess stressed the existence of a widespread use of 
contracted builders in self-help housing schemes, i.e. small- 
scale units of production. According to him, this entailed an 
expansion of the capitalist relations of production, for, 
instead of building the house him/herself, the dweller hired 
the services of someone else (Ibid.). The author goes on to 
argue that the housing/ developmental policies previously 
noted

"involved an acceleration of the process of subsumption of 
artisanal (or precapitalist) to capitalist activities" (Ibid., 
p. 86) ,

This, among other things, entailed an increase in the costs to 
the consumer, and

"put[s] the [housing] projects beyond the access of the 
majority of those housed in artisanal settlements and could 
seriously prejudice the livelihoods of many of the households 
in project areas" (Ibid.) .

Thus, policies which support small-scale builders - e.g. by 
interfering in their traditional techniques, labour processes 
and materials - lead to their capitalization. This, in turn, 
increases the cost of housing to the final consumer. This 
assertion is important here, in associating support policies 
with the capitalization of builders, and in showing their 
detrimental effect on low-cost housing production. These 
points reinforce the conclusion set out in section 1.1.

The above points of Burgess's work are useful for this 
research. However, the author fails in his conceptualization 
of small-scale builders as labourers, in his lack of analysis
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of their capacity to produce low-cost housing and of the 
problems of their capitalization, and in his conceptualization 
of builders as precapitalist agents.

The first point regards the failure to understand the small- 
scale builder thoroughly. As noted in subsection 1.1.2, it is 
understood here that the agent who is hired by the low-income 
dweller/client to build a house is not a labourer, but a unit 
of production. There is a direct producer-consumer 
relationship. Burgess does acknowledge the fact that builders 
capitalize, which entails their identification as a unit of 
production. However, his conceptualization of the starting 
point of the capitalization process - the work of the labourer 
in low-income settlements - is inaccurate. It is important to 
emphasise this point not only for the sake of clarifying 
Burgess's argument, but since many authors who will be 
mentioned later also misconceive small-scale builders as 
labourers.

The second fault in Burgess's argument relates to the changing 
characteristics of builders through their process of 
capitalization, and the effect of this on low-cost housing 
production. As already shown, Burgess suggests that the 
capitalization of builders leads to an increase in the cost of 
housing. However, he does not explain why small-scale builders 
have lower costs and are capable of producing low-cost 
housing, or why their process of capitalization increases the 
price of their services.

Finally, Burgess conceptualizes housing producers as 
precapitalist agents, rather than just as non-capitalists. 
This is a problem related not just to Burgess's argument, but 
to the modes of production approach in general, and will be 
elaborated below.

The analysis of Burgess and the other authors presented in 
this subsection reveal that, although there is no specific
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reference to a mode of production which is directly related to 
small-scale producers, the modes of production approach in 
general and in its particular application to housing embodies 
the idea of transformation, which is a central element of this 
research. It also embodies the idea of constraints which 
prevent a given mode of production or a form/structure of 
housing production/provision from changing. Such constraints 
can eventually be overcome, either through the enhancement of 
their internal contradictions, or through political action. 
Assuming the existence of a mode, form or structure which is 
based on small-scale production, the above analysis suggests 
that actions in support of these producers, emphasised in 
section 1.1/ can open up possibilities of 
transformation/capitalization to them. This approach is 
beneficial in relation to those analyzed in section 1.1, still 
based on a dual concept of the system of production. By not 
using a dual concept, the modes of production approach avoids 
gross generalizations and single policy proposals for two 
pseudo-uniform sectors, and it facilitates the understanding 
of the process of growth.

However, the modes of production approach is nevertheless 
defective as a basis for the study of the role and growth of 
small-scale low-cost housing producers. It blurs the linkage 
between modes and units of production, its depiction of small- 
scale producers as pre-capitalist is inadequate, and it fails 
to describe the factors which enable the producers to build 
low-cost housing.

The process of growth of small-scale producers could be 
analyzed by adopting the modes of production approach and thus 
linking it to the evolution of the modes of production. 
However, although there is emphasis on the linkages between 
units and modes of production, as shown in the beginning of 
this subsection, this has not been developed. The approach 
also questions this itself, through the idea that the same 
type of builder can be found in different forms or structures
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of housing production or provision, or in different modes of 
production.

Even if small-scale low-cost housing producers are identified 
with a given mode of production, there is room for contention. 
Such identification could be made by assuming that, within a 
social formation, the most advanced mode of production is 
capitalism, and that therefore the small-scale low-cost 
housing producers are backward vis-a-vis large-scale 
(capitalist) ones, since they use elementary equipment, 
managerial skills, division of labour and the like. Therefore, 
they should be classified as precapitalist. Burgess, for 
instance, uses this concept in relation to artisanal housing 
producers (Burgess, 1992). However, as Kahn points out, a 
class of feudal (precapitalist) producers is connected within 
its mode of production to a class of non-producers - usurers 
(Kahn, 1978), who are different from capitalist non-producers. 
Therefore, a problem arises in conceptualizing small-scale 
low-cost housing producers as feudal, if they are not 
connected to a class of feudal non-producers. This problem is 
enhanced if the feudal structure of production, which, for 
instance, includes the guilds, no longer exists. This 
reasoning, carried out in relation to the feudal mode, can 
also be used, by analogy, with regard to other precapitalist 
modes.

The above reasoning could be contradicted on the basis that 
small-scale producers are just a remnant of a past mode of 
production, even without taking non-producers or guilds into 
account. However, theorization of the association of these 
producers with a precapitalist mode suggests that their 
capitalization would entail a change in the mode. The 
theorization of such change, in its turn, is contentious in 
relation to developing countries. For instance, as Aguiar Jr. 
and Raudun, among others, suggest, it is inconsistent to use 
Euro-based types of precapitalist modes of production, such as 
feudalism, as the theoretical basis for precapitalist modes in
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different parts of the developing world (e.g. Aguiar Jr., 
1989/ Rudra, 1988). Thus, a theory about the transition from 
a pre- to a capitalist mode in a developing country has to 
explain how non-feudal mode(s) can evolve into a capitalist 
one.

Even bearing the above remarks in mind, it is understood here 
that the analysis of the passage from feudalism to capitalism 
in the building industry can throw light on the process of 
capitalization of small-scale builders in developing 
countries. For instance, Ball and Clarke's work in relation to 
Britain noted growth constraints at the level of the unit of 
production, such as working capital, credit, new building 
materials, updated building techniques, and on showing how 
their removal opened up the possibility of capitalization 
(Ball, 1981; Clarke, 1982) . Clarke also notes that the labour 
force required to build working-class housing was of much 
lower quality than that required on other developments 
(Ibid.) . This suggests that, everything else being equal, the 
provision of labour training opens up the way for the labour 
force to leave the working-class housing market towards other 
areas of the building market, which, in turn, challenges the 
idea that labour training, proposed by the liberal neo
classical and appropriate technology authors, will have a 
positive influence on the provision of low-cost housing.

However, the relevance of the connection between the 
capitalization of units of production and overall change in 
the modes of production in the context of a developing country 
is contentious. For instance, the existence and/or removal of 
growth constraints may occur there for complete different 
reasons than in industrialized countries. In short, notions as 
to how certain factors interfere in the growth of a unit of 
production is useful, but the value of any explanation of why 
they exist or cease to exist will depend on the circumstances 
in question.
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The modes of production approach also fails to analyze the 
process of capitalization of small-scale producers thoroughly, 
and does not provide a sound basis for the analysis of those 
factors which enable them to supply low-cost housing. No 
reference either to these factors, nor, even on a general 
level, to the capacity of any type of producer to supply any 
type of housing is made.

In sum, the modes of production approach elucidates some 
issues which are important for this research, but is still 
unsatisfactory in many respects. The same comment applies to 
the specific analysis of the transition from feudalism to 
capitalism in the building industry.

The concept of articulation of modes of production also has 
been used by another group of authors to stress the relations 
of exploitation between units of production. This idea is a 
relevant approach within the small-scale production 
literature, here termed transfer of surplus.

1.2.2. Transfer of Surplus

The basic idea is that there is a relation of exploitation 
between large-scale, capitalist producers on the one hand, and 
small-scale, non-capitalist producers, on the other, through 
transfer of surplus. This hinders the development of the 
latter type of producers. Small-scale (non-capitalist) 
producers lose their capital, which is remitted directly to 
large-scale producers through financial and/or political 
channels; or they are prevented from accumulating it in the 
first place, by selling cheap goods for wage-workers employed 
in large-scale units. The sale of wage goods at a low price 
prevents them from collecting surplus. At the same time, this 
lowers the cost of the reproduction of labour power to the 
large-scale units, thus contributing to the expansion of their 
accumulation (e.g. Leys, 1975; Portes, 1978; Santos, 1979; 
Meillassoux, 1980; Nun et al., 1978; Castells and Portes,
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1989, Kowarick, 1979; Prandi, 1978; Oliveira, 1972) . As in the 
liberal neo-classical approach, the number of workers has been 
highlighted as a yardstick to define different types of 
producer. Castells and Portes, for example, equate informal 
activities with what they term very small establishments, 
defined as those employing less than ten workers (Castells and 
Portes, 1989).

The direct remittance of surplus is highlighted, for instance, 
by Santos. He calls small-scale urban activities the lower 
circuit of the urban economy, as opposed to the upper or 
modern circuit, and rejects the idea embedded in the liberal 
neo-classical approach that the informal sector/lower circuit 
can bring prosperity to the poor, for

"The capital thus accumulated [in the lower circuit] is 
transferred to the upper circuit, often through financial 
and/or political channels. In this way, the gap between the 
two capital markets tends to widen further." (Santos, 1979, p. 
204)

As Schmitz notes, the transfer of surplus's notions of direct 
remittance and of sale of cheap goods for wage-workers embody 
an explanation of the existence/persistence of (backward) 
small-scale producers (e.g. Schmitz, 1982) . In a social 
formation dominated by a capitalist system prone to develop 
the forces of production, these producers should be condemned 
to extinction. However, they have a function in this context, 
in contributing to the accumulation of capitalist units of 
production. This idea separates the transfer of surplus from 
the modes of production approach. As Wolpe notes in relation 
to the latter,

"There is no intention here, and it is certainly not 
necessary, to suggest that the feudal or other pre-capitalist 
enterprises persist because they are functional for capital. 
The persistence must be analyzed as the effect of the struggle 
of agents organized under differentiated relations and forces 
of production." (Wolpe, 1980, p. 40).

The transfer of surplus approach has been important in
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identifying the possible effects of policies related to small- 
scale production which were not discussed by their advocates. 
One example, related to the sale of cheap goods, is that 
support for the establishment of small-scale units and the 
self-help schemes which supply them actually results in the 
provision of low-quality products for the working-class. 
Another example, related to the notion of direct remittance, 
is the increasingly common practice in capitalist units of 
production of dismissing wage-workers, helping them to set up 
a small business, and hiring them to do the same job that they 
used to do before in-house. At a first glance, this practice 
may seem beneficial for the (ex)wage-worker, because the 
immediate effects are an increase in the income, and the 
sensation of independence from a labour hierarchy - after all, 
s/he is boss now, and not a labourer. However, the 
medium/long-term effects include instability in the demand for 
the work of the small-scale units, increased expenditure on 
health care and other (ex)social security benefits, as well as 
the weakening of trade unions and a reduction in bargaining 
power (e.g. Castells and Portes, 1989).

However, although the arguments examined in the last paragraph 
seem reasonable, the transfer of surplus approach has 
deficiencies, which undermine its usefulness for this 
research. Before examining such deficiencies, the application 
of the transfer of surplus approach to the particular field of 
housing will be presented.

Housing

The notion of transfer of surplus appears in this field with 
regard to subcontracting, squatter settlements and self-help.

Reference to the direct remittance of surplus between small- 
and large-scale producers in the house-building sector is 
made, for instance, by Lanzetta and Murillo, who analyze 
subcontracting procedures in Colombia (Lanzetta and Murillo,
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1979)

Reference to the sale of cheap goods in broad terms is made by 
a number of authors who stress the usefulness of squatter 
settlements in capitalist societies, as being an inexpensive 
housing solution (e.g. Collier, 1976; Castells, 1980; Castells 
and Portes, 1989). Other authors are more specific, in 
emphasising the production process. They suggest that self- 
help housing is a means of lowering the costs of the 
reproduction of labour power (e.g. Harms, 1982; Maricato, 
1979, 1987; Bonduki and Rolnick, 1979). Self-help housing
implies not only the construction carried out by the dweller 
alone and/or with the help of relatives and friends, but also 
the use of paid labour (e.g. Jimenes and Keare, 1983; Mautner, 
1989; Drakakis-Smith, 1981; Moser, 1982, Burgess, 1992). 
However, as noted in the previous subsection, with reference 
to the work of Burgess {Ibid.), it is here understood that the 
agent who is hired by the client to undertake construction is 
not a labourer, but a unit of production. Thus, the above 
statement incorporates the idea that small-scale builders/ 
units of production have a role in increasing accumulation in 
the capitalist system.

The transfer of surplus approach has problems both on a 
general level and in its specific application to low-cost 
housing. For instance, Schmitz provided empirical evidence to 
suggest that there are broad variations in the types of goods 
consumed by wage-workers. While in some African cities such 
goods were indeed produced by small-scale/artisanal units - 
confirming the transfer of surplus idea -, in other cases, as 
in many Latin American cities, such goods were mainly produced 
by large-scale/ industrialized units (Schmitz, 1982). Thus, 
the notion of the sale of cheap goods cannot be generalized.

At the theoretical level, Schmitz suggests that the transfer 
of surplus approach
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"turns the theory of capitalist accumulation on its head by 
positing a dependency on that part of the economy which is the 
least developed" (Ibid., p. 19).

The transfer of surplus approach is still attached to the idea 
of a dual system of production, encompassing concepts such as 
the in/formal sector (e.g. Leys, 1975, Portes, 1979; Castells 
and Portes, 1989) - although embedded in the idea of
exploitation - or the upper/lower circuit (Santos, 1979). The 
advantage of the transfer of surplus as opposed to the liberal 
neo-classical approach, with specific regard to the use of 
dual concepts, is that it emphasises the connection between 
different types of units of production. However, the emphasis 
on two sectors overlooks the existence of intermediate stages 
between the two, and exposes the argument to the dangers of 
oversimplification which were highlighted in subsection 1.1.1.

Santos could be regarded as an exception in the transfer of 
surplus approach, for he emphasises that his concept of the 
lower/upper circuit is not dual, but polar (Santos, 1979). 
However, the picture of a polarized urban system of production 
also fails to take into account the intermediate stages 
between the lower and upper circuit, and to understand the 
connections between the two.

The question of the capacity of small-scale builders to 
produce low-cost housing, the constraints on them, related 
policies, and the process of development of such producers 
have not been fully explained within the transfer of surplus 
approach. In terms of the production of low-cost housing, this 
approach does not take into consideration the characteristics 
of small-scale builders. The analysis of their process of 
production could identify factors which would explain such 
characteristics. However, the transfer of surplus approach 
merely states that small-scale producers provide housing at 
lower prices, without explaining why.

Similarly, the approach does not tackle the question of the
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constraints that small-scale producers face in the 
construction of low-cost housing. The essence of any such 
constraint lies in the fact that they cannot retain their 
surplus, therefore cannot reinvest in their production 
process. Such fact might affect both the present activities of 
the producers and the process of development. Consequently, 
the concept of the transfer of surplus approach about the 
process of development of small-scale producers actually 
emphasises their non-development, and does not advance any 
idea of how change could take place if surplus was retained.

No policies are put forward aiming at enhancing the 
participation of small-scale producers in the supply of low- 
cost housing. The basic notion that underlies the transfer of 
surplus approach is that a change in the mode of production is 
necessary for things to develop. However, what the changes 
within small-scale production would entail and the way in 
which low-cost housing would be produced are not emphasised.

In sum, the transfer of surplus approach is problematic in 
that it fails to conceptualize the capacity of small-scale 
builders to provide low-cost housing, and fails to explore the 
possibility of development of small-scale builders within the 
capitalist system. Such facts hinder its strength as a basis 
for analysis of the role and growth of small-scale low-cost 
housing producers.
The idea of articulation between different modes of production 
has also been used by another body of authors, who stress the 
connection between a specific type of units of production - 
petty-commodity producers - and capitalist units. This 
constitutes another relevant approach within the small-scale 
production literature.

1.2.3. Petty-Commodity Production

Petty-commodity production is a concept which, like modes of 
production, is derived from Marx's theory of co-existing modes
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of production, and the interlinkages between them (Marx, 
1977) .

Contrary to the transfer of surplus's emphasis on a connection 
between two sectors, petty-commodity production embraces the 
idea of connections within a multisectorial system of 
production - similar to the modes of production approach. 
However, it depicts such connection at the level of the unit 
of production, highlighting the existence of a continuum 
ranging from petty-commodity production, on the one hand, and 
full capitalist production, on the other.

From the 1970s onwards, the petty-commodity production 
approach has been used to analyze small-scale activities in 
developing countries. As in the liberal neo-classical and 
transfer of surplus approaches, number of workers has been 
used as a yardstick to define petty-commodity producers. 
Mautner, for example, points out that petty-commodity builders 
in the periphery of Sao Paulo work with a small gang of 
labourers (Mautner, 1987) . Burgess suggests that petty- 
commodity housing production includes self-help plus small 
units consisting of a few workers hired by an architect or 
builder (Burgess, 1982). Bromley is more specific, 
establishing twenty workers as the limit (Bromley, 1985) . Long 
and Richardson and Ball do not mention the number of workers, 
but define petty-commodity producers in terms of small-scale 
production (Long and Richardson, 1978; Ball, 1988a).

Other parameters have also been included in the definition of 
petty-commodity production: the ownership of the means of
production by the producers, low division of labour and 
specialization, little or no separation between capital and 
labour (e.g. Scott, 1979, 1986b; Long and Richardson, 1978,
Gibson and Neocosmos, 1985; Bernstein, 1986, 1988; Levin and 
Neocosmos, 1989).

Gibson and Neocosmos and Bernstein also suggest that petty-
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commodity production does not use paid labour, but just gratis 
domestic labour (Gibson and Neocosmos, 1985; Bernstein, 1988). 
It is understood here that this point was made in order to 
distinguish between petty-commodity and capitalist production 
- for the existence of wage-labour is a major yardstick by 
which to define capitalist production (e.g. Mann and 
Dickinson, 1978; Bernstein, 1988). However, wages and paid 
labour are not synonymous. The former is just one type of the 
latter, and there are other types remunerated work. Scott, for 
instance, suggests that petty-commodity production includes 
the labour carried out by apprentices (Scott, 1986b). The 
inclusion of paid labour in petty-commodity production is also 
noted by Gerry, as well as in Scott's previous work. According 
to these authors, the movement along the continuum from petty- 
commodity towards capitalist production in terms of the labour 
force is a gradual evolution from casual apprenticeship 
towards stable wage employment (Gerry, 1979; Scott, 1979). 
Considering the definition of capitalism in terms of wage 
labour and not merely paid labour, it seems reasonable to 
include casual labour in the definition of petty-commodity 
production.

In order to assess the significance of the petty-commodity 
production approach for this research, a number of related 
points need to be clarified. These include an explanation of 
the operations of petty-commodity producers either in terms of 
their usefulness to the capitalist system or in terms of their 
internal dynamics and organization of production; whether 
petty-commodity production is a mode or a form of production; 
whether petty-commodity production is transitional or inherent 
to capitalism; and whether it yields use or exchange value.

The petty-commodity production concept has been applied by one 
group of authors in a similar fashion to the argument of the 
transfer of surplus approach: petty-commodity production is 
useful to capitalism for lowering the costs of the 
reproduction of labour power, and/or for transferring surplus
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through subcontracting operations (e.g. Le Brun and Gerry, 
1975; Khan, 1978; Gerry, 1978, 1979; Davies, 1979; Gerry and 
Birkbeck, 1981). The above position has been criticized by a 
number of authors, some of which belonging to the petty- 
commodity production approach itself (e.g. Long and 
Richardson, 1978; Ayatta, 1986; Khan1, 1986; Basok, 1989; 
Scott, 1986a, 1986b, Gibson and Neocosmos, 1985; Bernstein,
1986, 1988) . As an alternative to the emphasis on the
usefulness of petty-commodity production to the capitalist 
system, attention has been given to the internal dynamics of 
the producers and their organization of production (e.g. 
Ayatta, 1986; Khan, 1986; Basok, 1989; Scott, 1986b). This 
issue is exemplified by the following quotations:

"The "petty-commodity production" [exploitation] approach 
places emphasis in its explanation of the survival of small 
producers on external relations which are formed when the 
product or service are marketed." (Basok, 1989, p. 60)... "By 
regarding the "petty-commodity" form of production only from 
the point of view of the functions it plays in the process of 
surplus extraction within the capitalist economy, the 
"articulation" [exploitation] theorists largely ignore the 
internal dynamic of the "petty-commodity" production as a 
different form of production." (Ibid., pp. 63-4)... So, "to 
understand the trajectory of development of small urban 
enterprises one needs to focus an analysis on internal 
structures and organizations of production within the context 
of constraints, pressures, but also of opportunities, created 
by the overall capitalist system" (Ibid., p. 64).

The broad view of different possibilities for the relationship 
between petty-commodity and capitalist production, put forward 
in the last part of the above quotation, is also emphasised by 
Bernstein, Neocosmos, Gibson and Levin (Bernstein, 1986, 1988; 
Gibson and Neocosmos, 1985 and Levin and Neocosmos, 1989). 
Such view is superior to the transfer of surplus and 
appropriate technology approaches, which overlook the 
possibility of a beneficial relationship between the two sets 
of producers, and is also superior to the liberal neo-

J This article entails a shift from the argument made by 
Khan (1978), previously noted.
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classical approach, which overlooks the detrimental 
relationship.

As the above quotation also shows, although recognizing that 
petty-commodity production is linked to the capitalist system 
in general, attention is shifted from its external to its 
internal relations. Such a position is important to this 
research, which needs to study the inner aspects of small- 
scale producers, in order to explain why they are well adapted 
to provide low-cost housing.

The second point which needs examination, noted before,
regards whether petty-commodity production yields use or 
exchange value. The assumption of the first position is that 
the output of petty commodity producers is for their own
consumption only. As Bernstein suggests, this position is 
connected with the exploitation view (Bernstein, 1988) - i.e. 
self-help/subsistence production as a means of lowering the 
costs of reproduction of the labour force. Therefore, it also 
bears the problems of the exploitation view, already noted. 
This position also fails to conceptualize the wide range of 
small-scale, non-capitalist producers who produce in order to 
vend. This problem is counteracted by the second position, 
which is taken by the present research, following Gibson,
Levin, Neocosmos and Bernstein (Gibson and Neocosmos, 1985; 
Levin and Neocosmos, 1989; Neocosmos, 1986; Bernstein, 1986, 
1988). The conceptualization of petty-commodity producers as 
yielders of exchange value helps to clarify the notion of 
self-help. As noted in subsections 1.2.1 and 1.2.2, this 
notion often lumps together two different issues: the work
carried out by a small-scale producer who sells his/her
services or goods to the consumer, and the work carried out by 
the consumer him/herself. For the purposes of this research, 
petty-commodity production refers to the former, and self- 
help, domestic or subsistence production refers to the latter.

The third point for examination regards whether petty-
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commodity production should be conceptualized as a mode of 
production (e.g. Davies, 1979; Burgess, 1978, 1982; Scott,
1979); or a form of production (e.g. Scott1, 1986a, 1986b; Le 
Brun and Gerry, 1975; Gerry, 1979; Smith, 1986; Basok, 1989) . 
A mode of production refers not only to its system of 
production, but also to the way a given society is organized. 
As noted in subsection 1.2.1, such organization is not merely 
a question of economics, but also of politics and ideology. 
Accordingly, transformations in petty-commodity production 
would entail a change not only in the unit of production, but 
also in the major instances above highlighted. Such issues do 
not appear in the argument of the authors who define petty- 
commodity production as a mode of production. Another problem 
of such conceptualization is highlighted by Scott:

"If we want to accord PCP [petty-commodity production] the 
status of mode of production we must at least discover if 
there is a definitive way in which the surplus product is 
appropriated. We define the feudal mode of production as the 
appropriation of surplus product through various form of rent. 
Is there a special form of surplus product appropriation from 
petty-commodity producers?" (Scott, 1986a, p. 31).

The above flaws have given rise to another criticism of the 
petty-commodity production approach, which, as summarized by 
Scott, regards the economicism and economic reductionism of 
the concept (Ibid.). Such critique would be appropriate if
petty-commodity production was defined as a mode of
production. In this case, its political and ideological 
instances would have to be conceptualized. However, the 
definition of petty-commodity production as a form of 
production within capitalism counteracts these problems. It is 
more precise, as it focus on the system of production. For 
instance, Scott, who gives an elaborate view of forms of 
production, refers it specifically to the process of
production at the level of the unit of production (Ibid., 
1986b). The definition of petty-commodity production as a form

] These two articles entail a shift from the argument 
made by Scott (1979), previously noted.
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of production will be expanded in chapter 2.

The petty-commodity production concept has also been subject 
to other reproaches, due to its marxist framework (e.g. 
Cuttler et al., 1977, 1978), as well as to its specific
application to development (e.g. Isik, 1992, Mouzelis, 1980/ 
Booth, 1985). As Scott summarizes, such criticism refers to 
the theoretical and terminological precision of the concept, 
and to the fact that it does not explain the issues of class 
relation, conflict, kinship, gender and ethnicity within 
petty-commodity production (Scott, 1986a). The lack of 
theoretical and terminological rigour is connected to the fact 
that, according to Isik, there has been little effort to 
define the concept a priori, and the actual definitions are 
compiled solely with reference to its specific empirical 
aspects (Isik, 1992). Although acknowledging the fact that the 
petty-commodity concept contains deficiencies, this research 
finds it useful in understanding the role and process of 
growth of non-capitalist small-scale builders of low-cost 
housing in developing countries. The next chapters deal with 
the development of a theoretical framework based on the 
concept, and the assessment of its theoretical and 
terminological precision in this specific context. The 
assessment of the problems of the theoretical usage of the 
concept as a whole, as well as an elaboration of its usage in 
areas where gaps have been detected, such as class analysis 
and conflict, kinship, gender and ethnicity, is beyond the 
scope of this research.

Despite its problems, the petty-commodity production approach 
has certain elements which are essential for this research, 
namely, its treatment of factors which enable small-scale 
builders to provide low-cost housing, and their process of 
growth. In a general level, a number of authors who have made 
a cross-sectional study of petty-commodity production in 
different countries highlight the way it meets the needs of 
the poor (e.g. Gerry, 1979/ Le Brun and Gerry, 1975/ Scott,
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1979; Bienefeld, 1979). Also, as already emphasised, the focus 
on the internal attributes of petty-commodity producers is 
important to understand why they are capable of catering for 
these people. As Moser shows, the petty-commodity production 
approach is able to identify the constraints that prevent 
small-scale producers from developing (Moser, 1984). The 
approach goes even further, by focusing on the possibilities 
of overcoming such constraints, which leads to the 
transformation and capitalization of producers (e.g. Le Brun 
and Gerry, 1975; Gerry, 1978, 1979; Khan, 1978; Long and
Richardson, 1978; Bienefeld, 1979; Scott, 1979, 1986a, 1986b; 
Gibson and Neocosmos, 1985; Bernstein, 1986, 1988; Blincow, 
1986; Basok, 1989; Levin and Neocosmos, 1989).

The fourth point which requires examination refers to whether 
petty-commodity production is transitional or intrinsic to 
capitalism. The first position, which Bernstein calls the 
evolutionist view, states that petty-commodity production will 
disappear during the course of capitalist development 
(Bernstein, 1988) . The opposite position states that, although 
some petty-commodity producers may disappear due to their 
transformation into wage-workers or capitalists, others will 
remain as petty-commodity producers, and the gap left by those 
who are transformed will be filled by newcomers. Thus, 
although the fate of individual petty-commodity producers may 
vary, petty-commodity production as a whole will continue 
(e.g. Gibson and Neocosmos, 1985; Neocosmos, 1986; Bernstein, 
1986, 1988; Levin and Neocosmos, 1989). The second view is
more competent to explain different possibilities for the 
development of petty-commodity producers. The first view is 
also appropriate to explain the proletarianization or 
capitalization of producers, but is weaker to explain the 
continuation of existing producers and the arrival of 
newcomers. At any rate, either view can be adopted by this 
research, in that both depict the process of capitalization of 
petty-commodity producers.
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In this research, specifically concerned with a particular 
group of petty-commodity producers - builders of low-cost 
housing in developing countries -, it is not possible to prove 
whether petty-commodity production in general is transitional 
or inherent to capitalism. This point comes across and 
complements the analysis of the modes of production approach, 
regarding whether the producers could be conceptualized as 
pre-capitalists or not. It is not the aim here to prove 
whether the producers are pre- or co-capitalists, or whether 
they will survive within capitalism or not. Nevertheless, both 
the modes of production and the petty-commodity production 
approaches agree in conceptualizing the producers as non
capitalists.

The major strength of the petty-commodity production approach 
to this research, vis-a-vis the modes of production approach, 
is not the conceptualization of co-capitalist small-scale 
producers, but that it is more able to explain the factors 
which enable non-capitalist small-scale builders to produce 
low-cost housing in developing countries, as well as to 
explain their process of capitalization. To understand this 
issue better, the specific application of the petty-commodity 
production concept to housing will now be examined.

Housing

The factors which enable the builders to produce low-cost
housing, the constraints upon such production and related
policies will be examined in turn.

Bienefeld examined low-cost housing production, based on his 
research in Tanzania and some examples from Kenya (Bienefeld, 
1979) . He stated that petty-commodity producers survive in 
markets which are unprofitable for capitalist producers. Due 
to the size of these markets, their risks and the
uncertainties of demand, capitalist producers are unable to 
take advantage of mass-production and economies of scale.
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However, petty-commodity producers have the flexibility to 
cope with those markets' variations. Bienefeld also asserts 
that petty-commodity producers provide housing at a lower 
price than capitalist ones. A basic benefit of mass-production 
and economies of scale is cost reduction. Without such a 
scheme of production, capitalist units cannot rival petty- 
commodity ones in terms of costs (see the discussion on 
machinofacture and fordism, chapter 2, subsection 2.1.2).

Johnstone emphasises the same issue in relation to petty- 
commodity low-cost housing production in Malaysia (Johnstone, 
1984) . Le Brun and Gerry studied petty-commodity producers 
working in construction in Dakar (Le Brun and Gerry, 1975). 
The overall argument of Le Brun and Gerry supports the 
argument of Bienefeld and Johnstone regarding the flexibility 
of the petty-commodity producers and the low price of their 
services. This point is also reinforced by Scott, who makes a 
particular analysis of the construction industry in her study 
of petty-commodity production in Lima. She also highlights 
that petty-commodity producers have lower profitability 
(Scott, 1979).

Stretton, although not using the petty-commodity production 
approach explicitly in his study of the construction industry 
in Manila, emphasises the connections between different types 
of producers, which is a major theme of the approach 
(Stretton, 1978, 1981) . He focuses on the role of independent 
foremen, who are small-scale producers, and work alone or with 
the help of a few labourers. He highlights characteristics of 
the production process of these producers, including lower 
profits and overheads like taxes and equipment. According to 
him, these factors put them in a favourable position to 
produce low-cost housing (Stretton, 1978) .

Therefore, the petty-commodity production approach stresses a 
set of characteristics which enable small-scale builders to 
produce low-cost housing in developing countries. However, the
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reasons of why these producers have such characteristics has 
not been elaborated. Therefore, the analysis of the internal 
attributes of such producers will be expanded in the next 
chapter, in order to address such issue.

The petty-commodity production approach also focus on the 
constraints on growth experienced by housing producers, as 
well as in the possibilities of removing such constraints.

The most influential author who focuses on the issue of 
constraints is Burgess (1978, 1982) . He developed his theory 
on the basis of Pradilla's (1976) notion of three forms of 
housing production: industrialized, manufactured and self-
help; and linked these to capitalist and petty-commodity 
production. He emphasises the existence of a dominant 
capitalist mode of housing production, which encompasses the 
first form of production above mentioned, and a dependent 
petty-commodity mode of housing production, which encompasses 
the second and the third forms. He links the survival of the 
manufactured form of petty-commodity housing production to 
constraints on industrialization, including low wage levels - 
which counteract the drive to industrialize -, the persistence 
of ideological values attached to the individualized housing 
object - which make standardization and mass production
difficult - and the lack of access to capital and machinery 
(Burgess, 1978, 1982). The use of the petty-commodity
production concept by Burgess has been criticized regarding
the distinction between manufactured and self-help housing. 
There is paid production within the latter, a fact which blurs 
the distinction between the two forms of housing production 
(Moser, 1982; Drakakis-Smith, 1981). This problem is further 
reinforced by the fact that Burgess, together with Moser and 
Drakakis-Smith, do not distinguish between handicrafts and 
manufactured production. Many housing producers work alone or 
with the help of a few apprentices, and this is not
manufacture (e.g. Marx, Vol. 1, 1977). Therefore, handicrafts 
and manufactured production should not be lumped together, as
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they comprise different processes of production (these points 
will be developed in chapter 2). Burgess's work is also faulty 
for, on the one hand, he adopts a marxist framework and 
defines petty-commodity production as a mode of production. On 
the other hand, he defines manufacture as a petty-commodity 
form of production which contradicts, without any elaboration, 
the basic marxist definition of manufacture as a capitalist 
form of production. Nevertheless, Burgess pinpointed 
constraints which specifically relate to the process of 
capitalization of petty-commodity housing producers.

Pradilla and Jimenez also focus on growth constraints, 
although confusing the petty-commodity and modes of production 
concepts. They refer to the survival of petty manufacturing 
and precapitalist forms of production, and, like Burgess, 
stress their limitations on industrialization (Pradilla and 
Jimenes, 1985) . Burgess also extends his argument about growth 
constraints on housing production to the building materials 
industry, a point which is taken up by Gogh, who highlights 
their existence in Colombia (Gogh, 1989).

Mautner studied the role of small builders in the periphery of 
Sao Paulo (Mautner, 1987, 1989, 1991), and has used a petty-
commodity production concept by referring to them as "the 
building industry which works at the fringes of capitalism" 
(Ibid., 1987, p. 168). This is a notion analogous to Le Brun 
and Gerry's view that petty-commodity production exists "at 
the margins of the capitalist mode of production" (Le Brun and 
Gerry, 1975, p. 20). In a later work, Mautner bases her theory 
on Ball (1988a) and suggests that her subjects in Sao Paulo 
are somewhere between petty-commodity and petty-capitalist 
producers (Mautner, 1991). Although not referring explicitly 
to the continuum between petty-commodity and full capitalist 
production, Mautner identifies a transitional form - petty- 
capitalist production -, and also pinpoints the constraints 
that hinders builders from capitalization, which include lack 
of capital, unstable work conditions, illiteracy and low
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consumption levels.

In short, the above authors identify growth constraints at the 
level of small-scale units of production involved in housing. 
Other authors, examined below, go a step further, and 
emphasise not only the constraints, but also their removal and 
the resulting growth of units of production.

Gerry, who highlights housing producers in his study of petty- 
commodity production in Dakar, emphasises that they experience 
constraints such as lack of equipment, credit, and business 
contacts (Gerry, 1978). However, he also points out the 
increasing establishment of capitalist relations of 
production" in petty-commodity production units {Ibid.). Such 
points are reinforced by Bienefeld and Le Brun and Gerry 
(Bienefeld, 1979/ Le Brun and Gerry, 1975).

A. Gilbert also emphasises the question of constraints on 
growth, and goes even further, connecting it to the effects on 
low-cost housing production. He suggests that the removal of 
the constraints faced by petty-commodity producers will 
increase the cost of low-cost housing (A. Gilbert, 1986). The 
idea is that petty-commodity producers provide affordable 
housing for the low-income population, and, if they 
capitalize, their costs of production of this specific type of 
housing will increase. This point needs elaboration to show 
why capitalist producers cannot provide low-cost housing, even 
when they have higher productivity (this will be carried out 
in chapter 2) . Nevertheless, it shows that supporting the 
petty-commodity builders is not necessarily beneficial to 
their activities in low-income settlements.

To summarize, the petty-commodity production approach 
conceptualizes small-scale units of production as being at one 
end of a continuum which leads to full capitalist production 
at the other end, with transitional forms, like petty- 
capitalist production, in between. The approach identifies
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characteristics of petty-commodity production at the level of 
the unit of production which enable them to meet the needs of 
the poor in general, and to produce housing in particular. The 
process of development of the units is seen as geared towards 
capitalization, and the approach identifies growth constraints 
and prospects at the level of the unit of production both in 
a general sense and in housing in particular.

The petty-commodity production view is promising for this 
research because, as already shown, it conceptualizes the 
growth constraints on producers, as well as their 
transformation along a continuum towards capitalist 
production. It is also important because its framework enables 
the study of the move from petty-commodity to capitalist 
production at the level of the processes of production (this 
will be developed in the next chapter). As shown in subsection
1.1.3, it is necessary to analyze the internal characteristics 
of the builders' units of production in order to understand 
why they produce low-cost housing - and also why they abandon 
it once they are able to capitalize.

1.3 - CONCLUSION

In this chapter the body of literature concerning the small- 
scale production of low-cost housing in developing countries 
has been analyzed. Within the subject, special attention has 
been given to the factors which enable small-scale builders to 
produce low-cost housing, to their process of development, and 
to its effects on their activities in that sector of the 
housing market. Five different approaches have been examined: 
liberal neo-classical, appropriate technology, transfer of 
surplus, modes of production, and petty-commodity production.

As far as the capacity of the builders to produce low-cost 
housing is concerned, the transfer of surplus and the modes of 
production approaches do not take into consideration the
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characteristics of the small-scale units as adequate for 
producing low-cost housing. Accordingly, they do not produce 
an explanation as to why such characteristics exist. The 
analysis of the process of production of small-scale units 
could identify factors which explain their capacity to cater 
for the low-income market. However, they fail to do so.

The liberal neo-classical and the appropriate technology 
approaches highlight a set of factors that enable small-scale 
producers to supply low-cost housing, including flexible 
process of production and low prices for services. Although 
such factors indeed seemed to be realistic, neither approach 
gives a thorough explanation as to why producers have such 
characteristics, nor as to the characteristics of the demand 
which require them.

The petty-commodity production approach also highlights these 
factors. However, like the liberal neo-classical and 
appropriate technology approaches, it does not give a thorough 
explanation as to why producers have such characteristics nor 
as to the characteristics of the demand. However, while the 
liberal neo-classical and the appropriate technology 
approaches conceptualize small-scale producers by focusing on 
issues such as technology either alone or together with types 
of resources used, ownership of the unit of production, 
market, training, and entry to the business, the petty- 
commodity production approach calls for a stronger focus to 
understand the internal dynamics of the builders and their 
organization of production. This focus has greater potential 
to understand these factors. At the same time, the petty- 
commodity production approach provides a framework to 
understand the internal changes which, in their turn, affect 
the producers' capacity to produce low-cost housing. The 
liberal neo-classical and the appropriate technology approach 
do not focus on the process of capitalization of small-scale 
producers.
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The liberal neo-classical and appropriate technology 
approaches also have problems in relation to the analysis of 
the process of development of producers. Their 
conceptualization of small-scale producers, within a dual 
system of production, weakens their definitional power, and 
obstruct their capacity to conceptualize the dynamics and 
constraints on growth related to the interconnection between 
different types of producers. The transfer of surplus approach 
suffers similar problems, and also fails to conceptualize the 
possibility of the development of small-scale builders within 
the capitalist system.

The modes of production and the petty-commodity production 
approaches, on the other hand, focus on the process of growth. 
However, the latter approach is stronger for this research 
vis-a-vis the former. While the former focuses on the process 
of growth only at the level of modes of production and forms 
or systems of housing production or provision, the latter 
concentrates on the level of the unit of production. Moreover, 
the modes of production approach does not permit the study of 
the development of units through the study of modes, because 
there is not a straight correlation between them.

Regarding the effects of the process of development of small- 
scale producers on their activities in low-cost housing 
provision, there is a lack of analysis in three approaches. 
The liberal neo-classical and the appropriate technology 
approaches, although emphasising support for small-scale 
producers, do not analyze the effects of such support on the 
development of producers, and, consequently, the effects of 
this development on their ability to supply low-cost housing. 
The transfer of surplus approach, in turn, does not focus on 
the support for small-scale low-cost housing production, nor 
does it analyze the effects of their development either. The 
modes of production and the petty-commodity production 
approach do include such an analysis. However, the former 
experiences conceptual difficulties such as, for instance, by
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regarding producers as pre-capitalists.

In the review of the liberal neo-classical and the appropriate 
technology approaches, in section 1.1, a contradiction has 
been pointed out. Such approaches identify the constraints 
that small-scale builders suffer on the increase of their 
production of low-cost housing, as well as policies to remove 
them. However, such constraints are not well defined, which 
implies that the possible effects of their removal cannot be 
well explained. It was shown that support given to small-scale 
builders opens up possibilities for their capitalization, 
which, in turn, affects their capacity to provide low-cost 
housing. This is emphasised within the petty-commodity 
production approach, thus showing that it provides a basis for 
the development of an analysis of the issue.

As shown in the introduction, the original motivation for this 
research originated from empirical work carried out in low- 
income settlements in Brazil. Observation of the activities of 
builders has led to an inquiry as to their capacity to produce 
low-cost housing, their dynamics of production, and the effect 
of their support and development in the provision of low-cost 
housing. The review of the literature in the present chapter 
has shown that, on the one hand, although the factors which 
enable the small-scale builders to produce low-cost housing 
have been pointed out, they have not been thoroughly 
explained. On the other hand, it reveals conflict between the 
process of capitalization of small-scale builders and the 
production of low-cost housing. If support of builders leads 
them to capitalize, they will be driven away from low-cost 
housing production. However, the way in which the provision of 
support affects the characteristics which give small-scale 
builders a superior capability to produce low-cost housing has 
not been developed. The petty-commodity production approach 
has been highlighted as containing elements which may form a 
useful basis for a theoretical framework to analyze these 
problems. This issue will be developed in the next chapter.
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CHAPTER 2
THE CONCEPTUALIZATION OF NON-CAPITALIST PRODUCTION OF LOW-COST 
HOUSING IN DEVELOPING COUNTRIES

This chapter presents the theoretical core of the research, 
and contains four sections. The problems which have been 
pointed out in the previous chapter give rise to a set of 
research questions, which are presented in section 2.1. The 
first question concerns factors which enable small-scale 
builders to produce low-cost housing. The second question 
refers to the effects of the implementation of policies aimed 
at supporting builders.

A theoretical framework is constructed in section 2.2 in order 
to address these questions. This section begins by clarifying 
basic concepts which will be used throughout the research; 
i.e. the definition of petty-commodity production as a form of 
production, the definition of the object of the study (the 
small-scale builders) as petty-commodity producers, the 
definition of labour process, and the correlation between 
forms of production and labour processes. Following, the 
section examines the characteristics of the demand for low- 
cost housing and the characteristics of the process of 
production in which the builders are engaged. The two sets of 
characteristics are compared in order to show why these 
builders are able to produce low-cost housing. Finally, 
section 2.2 emphasises the notion of growth constraints faced 
by small-scale builders, and the possibilities of moving along 
the continuum towards capitalist production, when such 
constraints are removed. It is shown that this move changes 
the characteristics of the builders, and leads them away from 
low-income settlements. It is suggested that the gap left by 
the builders who move on may be replaced by newcomers; but, if 
everything else remains the same, such a process will not 
influence the production of low-cost housing.

Section 2.3 introduces and examines two hypotheses, based on
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the analysis previously developed, as tentative answers to the 
two research questions. The first links the capacity of the 
builders to produce low-cost housing with the internal 
characteristics of their labour process. The second suggests 
that the implementation of policy proposals in support of the 
builders open up possibilities of capitalization for them, but 
will not improve their participation in low-cost housing 
construction.

Such analysis rounds up the theoretical argument of the 
research at a general level. The next chapters will be 
concerned with the empirical material which has been collected 
in the field in order to prove the hypotheses, and with the 
theoretical analysis of its specific elements. In order to 
connect the two phases of the work, the last section (2.4) of 
the current chapter presents an overall view of the research 
design. It contains an explanation of each stage and shows the 
methodology which is adopted.

2.1 - RESEARCH QUESTIONS

The problems which have been detected regarding the factors 
which enable the builders to produce low-cost housing, the 
constraints which they face as well as related policies, will 
now be stated in the form of questions. Following from the 
analysis of the previous chapter, small-scale builders will be 
conceptualized as petty-commodity builders. The questions are 
the following:

. Why are the petty-commodity builders capable of producing 
low-cost housing in developing countries?

What are the constraints to capitalization faced by petty- 
commodity builders, and how do their removal affect these 
builders' participation in the provision of low-cost housing?
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Having put forward the research questions, a theoretical 
framework based on the petty-commodity production approach 
will be developed in order to examine them.

2.2 - THEORETICAL CONCEPTS OF THE RESEARCH

Among the approaches encompassed within the field of study of 
small-scale low-cost housing production in developing 
countries, petty-commodity production has the strongest 
explanatory power with regard to the issues being investigated 
in this research. Thus, it will be used as a basis for the 
theoretical framework, the core of which is developed in this 
section, and the particulars of which are treated in chapters 
4 to 6. This framework will also be supported by supplementary 
theoretical elements, which will be used in order to expand 
the petty-commodity production concept.

First, the analysis of the development of the labour process 
in capitalism will be applied. As will be shown below, this 
idea appears within the petty-commodity production approach. 
However, it is also important to examine other viewpoints, 
which are relevant to elaborate different aspects of the 
analysis. It is significant to show the transformations which 
take place at the level of the labour process when petty- 
commodity producers move towards capitalist production, for 
they unveil characteristics of different stages in the 
continuum of production. The analysis of these characteristics 
supports the explanation regarding the factors which enable 
petty-commodity producers to supply low-cost housing, as well 
as the effect of different factors in their process of 
capitalization (subsection 2.2.1).

In order to show how the petty-commodity producers address the 
demand for low-cost housing, authors who analyze the 
characteristics of the latter will also be referred to 
(subsection 2.2.2).
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General economic theory is also used here to discuss basic 
economic concepts pertinent to the assertions being developed. 
Finally, the examination of the process of capitalization of 
the small-scale builders will be reinforced by reference to 
authors who focus on specific aspects related to it, such as 
managerial and labour capacity and credit (subsection 2.2.3).

Apart from petty-commodity production, other approaches could 
also be used as a basis for the theoretical framework of this 
research. They include the analysis of the passage from 
feudalism to capitalism, the articulation of modes of 
production, and the neo-classical theory of the growth of the 
firm. Some aspects of the passage from feudalism to capitalism 
will in fact be used in the analysis, but the notion as a 
whole has certain deficiencies in the context of this 
research, which have already been analyzed in the first 
chapter. The articulation of the modes of production, in its 
turn, also supports the argument of this research. However, as 
shown previously, it also has weaknesses vis-a-vis the petty- 
commodity production approach.

The theory of the growth of the firm was not analyzed in the 
previous chapter, for not being connected to its specific 
subject. Even so, it may be useful in analysing the process of 
growth of small-scale builders. However, the petty-commodity 
production concept has more explanatory power for the purpose 
of this research vis-a-vis the theory of the growth of the 
firm, for it depicts growth not only in terms of a 
metamorphosis in characteristics of the units of production, 
but also in terms of changes in the forms and relations of 
production. The petty-commodity production concept embraces 
not only the differences between units of production, but also 
what they represent in terms of the capitalization of the 
units.

In order to clarify the premises of the petty-commodity 
production concept and their use in this research, some basic
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concepts will be examined.

2.2.1. The Petty-Commoditv Form of Production and the 
Development of the Labour Process

It will be argued that the analysis of the labour processes of 
petty-commodity and capitalist producers unveils the factors 
which enable the former to build low-cost housing, and unveils 
the features of their capitalization. Therefore, in order to 
carry out the analysis, the association between different 
forms of production and labour processes, as well as the 
transition from one form of production and labour process to 
another will be explained.

Petty-commodity production is here conceptualized as a form of 
production. This is supported by a number of authors noted in 
chapter 1, who use the petty-commodity production concept in 
this way (e.g. Le Brun and Gerry, 1975; Gerry, 1979; Smith, 
1986; Scott, 1986a, 1986b, Basok, 1989).

Scott gives the most comprehensive view of forms of 
production, referring specifically to the process of 
production at the level of the unit of production. She defines 
forms of production in terms of the technical and social 
relations embodied in the process of production of the unit of 
production, resulting in the creation and appropriation of 
surplus labour (Scott, 1986b). This definition is adopted in 
this research.

Social relations of production refer to relations between the 
owners of the means of production and the direct producers 
(the definition of means of production was given in chapter 1, 
subsection 1.2.1) . In terms of the social relations, petty- 
commodity production is characterized by the ownership of the 
means of production by the direct producers, and by little 
separation between labour and capital (e.g. Scott, 1979, 
1986b; Long and Richardson, 1978, Gibson and Neocosmos, 1985;
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Bernstein, 1986, 1988; Levin and Neocosmos, 1989)

Technical relations of production, in turn, refer to the 
relations between the agents of production (the individuals 
involved in production) and the means of. production - i.e. the 
technical characteristics of the labour process. Petty- 
commodity production is characterized by a labour process 
which entails low division of labour, little specialization 
and small-scale production (Ibid., Ball, 1988a), and small 
size of the workforce (Mautner, 1987; Burgess, 1982; Bromley, 
1985) .

Small-scale builders who produce low-cost housing in 
developing countries are defined in this study as petty- 
commodity producers, encompassing the characteristics outlined 
in the two previous paragraphs.

The labour process of a given producer can be organized in 
different ways, according to the type and interplay of its 
elements. According to A.M. Scott (1986b), a given labour 
process is associated with a given form of production. 
Therefore, a given labour process, to be examined later, is 
associated with petty-commodity production.

Capitalism is, at the same time, related to a mode and a form 
of production. It refers to the way a given society is 
organized, including its economic, political and ideological
elements - mode of production. But it also entails the
technical and social relations at the level of the unit of
production - form of production. Similarly to petty-commodity 
production, a given labour process (or processes) is (are) 
associated with capitalist production.

As shown in chapter 1, the petty-commodity production concept 
includes the notion of a continuum ranging from petty-
commodity to full-capitalist production. It is here suggested 
that such a continuum also exists at the level of the labour
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processes, ranging from handicraft to manufacture, and then to 
machinofacture (also called large-scale or modern industry), 
and post-fordism. Petty-commodity production entails a 
handicraft labour process. Capitalist production entails an 
elementary stage of manufacture. Finally, advanced capitalist 
production entails an advanced stage of manufacture, 
elementary machinofacture, advanced machinofacture (fordism) 
and post-fordism. The term advanced capitalist production has 
been used in a general sense to differentiate between further 
stages of capitalism from its initial form. Nevertheless, it 
is here acknowledged that capitalist production advances 
continuously, as the labour process changes.

The above associations do not cover the whole universe of 
possibilities. A given labour process may be related to other 
forms and modes of production - for instance, handicraft in 
feudalism. Besides this, the passage from petty-commodity to 
capitalist production does not represent the only feasible 
progression for a unit of production. For instance, according 
to the circumstances, it is also possible that a capitalist 
unit goes back to a petty-commodity production stage. Or, as 
noted in subsection 2.2.4, a petty-commodity producer 
stagnates or becomes a proletarian.

However, the aim here is not to explore the full range of 
alternatives, but to analyze the specific passage from the 
stage of handicraft petty-commodity production to elementary 
manufacture capitalist production, then to advanced 
manufacture and finally to machinofacture advanced capitalism. 
The post-fordist stage will be examined as well, but for 
reasons which will be stated below, it will not be analyzed 
comprehensively.

The development of the analysis of the labour processes is 
based mainly on the work of a number of authors who use a 
marxist framework to examine different aspects of the issue, 
namely, Le Brun and Gerry (1975), Liberaki (1988), Brighton
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Labour Process Group (1977), Heertje (1977), Deane (1977), 
Fundagao Joao Pinheiro (Vol. 4, 1984) . However, their
assertions will be supplemented by the work of other authors 
which will be cited throughout the text.

Manufacture is defined as the labour process in which 
capitalist production originates. The previous process, 
handicraft/ artisanal production, is characterized by lack of 
division of labour. The artisan, although sometimes helped by 
apprentices and/or journeymen, is directly responsible for all 
the stages of the production process (e.g. Fundagao JoSo 
Pinheiro, vol. 4, 1984) . There is no wage-work - a fundamental 
characteristic of capitalism - involved in handicraft. Le Brun 
and Gerry clarify this issue, showing that the journeyman is 
not a wage-worker because he receives certain shares of 
revenues, and uses the means of production for personal 
earnings. The wage-worker, in turn, does not have any share in 
revenues, and is completely alienated from the means of 
production (Le Brun and Gerry, 1975) .
Another differentiating aspect is the period of permanence in 
the unit of production. While the wage-worker is usually hired 
on a regular basis to carry out activities through a period of 
months or years, the journeyman sells his labour-power on a 
free lance basis, undertaking casual assignments.

Handicraft is also characterized by small-scale production, as 
opposed to the subsequent labour processes. Marx points out 
that capitalist production actually starts when the owner of 
a unit of production hires a number of labourers which is 
large in comparison to handicraft production. The initial 
capitalist labour process is carried out on a larger scale and 
generates a large quantity of products (Marx, Vol. 1, 1977).

Handicraft is a labour process associated with petty-commodity 
production, and the passage from handicraft to manufacture 
entails a passage from petty-commodity to capitalist 
production. There are also transformations within manufacture,
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from an elementary to advanced stage, which correspond to a 
transformation in capitalist production. In order to 
understand such passages, the transformations in manufacture 
will be explained.

Manufacture is a form of co-operation entailing division of 
labour, still based in handicraft production, but which 
involves a differentiation between capitalists and wage
workers - thus constituting a capitalist labour process. 
Manufacture originates by assembling labourers together in a 
workshop under the control of a capitalist. This can take 
place in two ways. First, labourers belonging to different 
independent crafts, through whose hands a given article must 
pass on its way to completion. Second, labourers belonging to 
the same craft, who perform the same activities (e.g. 
Liberaki, 1988/ Marx, Vol. 1, 1977).

In both situations, the case is to put together labourers who 
were working apart. However, there is a specialization of the 
labour process in manufacture. Marx, for instance, emphasises 
a starting and a final form of manufacture, different from one 
another (e.g. Ibid.) . Liberaki, when describing the second way 
in which manufacture originates, suggests that in the initial 
phase a number of artisans all performing all the stages of 
the same job are hired. But gradually the duties are split up 
in an unintentional division of labour which develops 
advantages (Liberaki, 1988).

The basic point of manufacture is the introduction and 
development of division of labour. Therefore, this research 
uses it in order to define elementary and advanced 
manufacture. In the elementary stage, division of labour is 
still incipient, and in the advanced stage it is more 
developed. In the former, labourers are already working under 
the supervision of a manager representing capital, but each 
labourer performs a certain number of activities. In the 
latter, there is a straight correlation between each activity
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and a specific labourer.

The elementary stage of manufacture embodies the onset of 
capitalist production. In this stage, the producer can be 
directly involved in some phases of the work - therefore being 
an artisan - but in other phases s/he supervises a small group 
of wage-labourers - thus representing capital. As manufacture 
develops, and so division of labour, the stages in which the 
producer supervises wage-labourers increasingly supersede 
those in which s/he works as artisan. Thus, there is an 
increasing capitalization of production. This process is not 
restricted to technical aspects, as it also entails social 
change. However, this research concentrates on the 
transformations within the unit of production.

There is also a transitional phase in the passage between 
manufacture and machinofacture. The latter is characterized by 
the central part played by machinery, which substitutes manual 
work and tools - manufacture, the previous process, means made 
by hand, whereas machinofacture means made by machine. The 
introduction of machinery does not occur overnight either, but 
gradually - Liberaki, for instance, shows that machines have 
been already used, although sporadically, in manufacture 
(Liberaki, 1988).

Machinofacture has two stages of development: the assembling 
of analogous and simultaneous functioning machines; and the 
connection of different machines in the production process, 
each one being responsible for a part of a product. In 
machinofacture, the production process is not interrupted by 
the intervention of the labourer, who is de-skilled. In this 
labour process there is a further increase in the scale of 
production (e.g. Brighton Labour Process Group, 1977), which 
is bolstered by the widespread use of machinery - the larger 
and more complex the machine, the less divisible it becomes, 
therefore necessitating a larger output in order to be worth 
using. The output produced by each machine or set of machines

86



is standardized, for machinery is designed for special 
purposes.

The production of standardized outputs at large-scale is 
further increased with the advent of fordism, which is an 
advanced stage of machinofacture. As Harvey suggests, fordism 
entails a new form of economic organization, or a regime of 
accumulation (e.g. Harvey, 1989). However, for the purposes of 
this research, it will be analyzed only at the level of the 
labour process. In this context, fordism regards production 
based on the innovations proposed by H. Ford - e.g. the moving 
production lines with conveyor belts, which tightened the 
connection between different machines and phases of production 
(e.g. Harvey, 1989; Vargas, 1979; Liberaki, 1988). As Liberaki 
suggests, it is primarily concerned with cost-reduction, a 
fact which leads towards a continuous standardization of 
products, the use of special-purpose machinery, and the 
increase in economies of scale (Ibid.).

Above are the basic features of machinofacture. However, the 
development of the labour process did not stop at this stage. 
The past few decades have witnessed the proliferation of units 
of production different from the mass-producing/conveyor-belt 
type. They are based on a process which has broadly been 
termed post-fordist. Like fordism, it has been associated with 
a new form of economic organization, or a regime of 
accumulation (e.g. Lovering, 1991; Jessop, 1990; Hirsch, 1985; 
Alberstein, 1988; among others). Other terms have been used to 
analyze the changes which have been occurring in production, 
such as systemofacture (e.g. Kaplinsky, 1985), flexible 
specialization (Piore and Sabel, 1984), flexible accumulation 
(Harvey, 1989). However, post-fordism is the term most widely 
applied, and, for the sake of simplification, it will be used 
here in reference to the recent trends in production.

Although there are variations in post-fordism, its basic 
characteristics at the level of production entail a
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reorganization of the workforce intra-firm, with re-skilling; 
a large level of co-operation between units and/or 
subcontracting; the substitution of machines which can deliver 
only one product for flexible machinery, usually equipped with 
electronic systems, which can deliver different ones (e.g. 
Kaplinsky, 1990; Schmitz, 1989; Liberaky, 1988) . As evidenced 
in Werna, recent research carried out in Europe and the U.S.A. 
has shown that building units have also embraced post-fordist 
elements, moving away from the "large-scale concrete systems 
devised for the mega-housing projects of the 1960s" (Ball, 
1988b, p. 170) , when the goal was to reduce housing production 
as much as possible to "'Fordist' style mass-production 
virtually identical to that of motor cars" (Ibid., p. 191) 
(Werna, 1991). The post-fordist tendencies in housing 
construction include greater fragmentation of the construction 
process, detailed management accounting control, a greater use 
of subcontracted labour and equipment (e.g. Harloe, 1988; 
Ball, 1988b; Bonke and Jensen, 1982). There is evidence that 
such tendencies have also penetrated the developing world, at 
least in new industrializing countries such as Brazil (e.g. 
IPT, 1988).

Post-fordism is still linked with large-scale production, due 
to the scale of most flexible machinery (e.g. Schonberger, 
1988; Sayer, 1988) , and the continuing need for economies of 
scale and a large quantity of output (Gertler, 1988; Sayer,
1988) . However, there is more scope for participation of 
small-scale units of production. Subcontracting, although 
existent in machinofacture, is much more developed in the 
subsequent process (e.g. Piore and Sabel, 1984; Schmitz, 1989; 
Liberaki, 1988) . Moreover, there are also cases in which a 
number of small-scale units work together, in a complex system 
of reciprocal subcontracting, without the existence of a 
parent/large-scale unit (Ibid.).

Having introduced the role of small-scale producers in post
fordism, it is important to point out their difference from



petty-commodity artisanal producers. This issue is emphasised 
by A. M. Scott. She takes the example of self-employed 
producers of computer software, and suggests that they could 
not be included in Marx's category of petty-commodity 
producers, for they take part in an intricate division of 
labour within the industry, and work with advanced forces of 
production (Scott, 1986b) . In the specific case of the 
construction industry, the post-fordist tendencies include a 
shift from site to factory activities. Site operations are 
reduced as much as possible to the assembly of pre-fabricated 
components (e.g. Ball, 1988b), using sophisticated equipment. 
Petty-commodity production, on the other hand, is still 
heavily based on site activities and on the use of elementary 
tools.

Post-fordism has been emphasised above to give a more 
comprehensive view of the development of production in general 
and of the labour process in particular. However, this 
research is specifically concerned with the transition from 
handicraft to different stages of manufacture, and on the 
transition from manufacture to machinofacture. The following 
subsections will focus on these issues.

To summarize the present subsection, petty-commodity 
production is defined as a form of production, to which 
corresponds the artisanal labour process. Capitalist 
production corresponds, at the same time, to a form and a mode 
of production, and is associated, in broad terms, with the 
labour processes of manufacture, elementary machinofacture, 
advanced machinofacture (fordism), and post-fordism. There is 
a continuum connecting the different forms of production and 
labour processes, which is summarized in table 2.1.

The continuum is understood in two simultaneous ways. First, 
there exist different units concomitantly, each one with its 
specific form of production and labour process. Second, there 
exists a movement along the continuum, i.e. a given unit
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TABLE 2.1
Conceptual Model of the Continuum of Production including 
Forms of Production and Labour Processes

STAGES IN THE CONTINUUM OF PRODUCTION
form of 
produc
tion

petty-
commodity
production

capitalist
production

advanced capitalist 
production

labour
process

handicraft elementary
manu
facture

advanced
manu
facture

machino- 
facture1

post
ford
ism

changes its form of production and labour process. This 
research focus on the second, for it is concerned with the 
process of growth and capitalization of the petty-commodity 
production units.

The analysis of the labour processes is important because it 
unveils the factors which enable petty-commodity producers to 
build low-cost housing, and how they change as the producers 
move along the continuum towards capitalist production. But in 
order to understand why petty-commodity builders are capable 
of producing low-cost housing in developing countries, the 
characteristics of the demand need to be analyzed.

2.2.2. The Demand for Low-Cost Housing in Developing Countries

The following subsection (2.2.3) discusses in theoretical 
terms the production of low-cost housing by petty-commodity 
builders in developing countries. In order to support it, 
general information about the characteristics of the demand 
are presented here. This information is based on secondary 
data. Chapter 4 presents the empirical findings about the 
production of low-cost housing by petty-commodity builders in 
Belo Horizonte, Brazil. In order to support it, particular

1 For the sake of simplification, the stages of elementary 
and advanced machinofacture are lumped together in this table

90



information about the demand in that city is presented. It is 
based on primary information collected in the field with 
petty-commodity builders and with low-income clients.

Low-cost housing refers to housing produced for the 
consumption of low-income people, i.e. the poor. In order to 
understand the housing needs of this strata of the population 
in developing countries, poverty in general will be examined 
first.

There are various definitions of poverty, according to income, 
consumption in general terms, food consumption, food ration, 
calories, medical data, basic needs (e.g. Glewwe and Van der 
Gaag, 19 90).

Household income is established as the main index of poverty 
by the Brazilian Institute of Geography and Statistics 
(IBGE1) , which is responsible for the investigation and 
promulgation of the data regarding economic matters. This 
index is used by Brazilian agencies to define poverty. Poor 
households are those whose income is below three times the 
regional minimum wages established by the Brazilian 
government2 (e.g. Almanaque Abril, 1985) .

The adoption of this definition is convenient for this 
research on practical grounds. Firstly, secondary data 
regarding income by area was available for the metropolitan 
region of Belo Horizonte, the city where the empirical 
information of this research has been collected. This made it 
possible to select the low-income areas according to the 
IBGE's definition - otherwise, primary data on poverty itself 
would have to be collected. Secondly, the Brazilian housing 
agencies and housing literature have adopted IBGE's definition

1 Instituto Brasileiro de Geografia e Estatistica
2 Chapter 3 provides data about the minimum wage in 

Brazil.
91



to specify the target population for low-cost housing 
programmes (e.g. Azevedo, 1988, 1989; Guimaraes, 1984;
Guimaraes and Cunha, n.d.) . Therefore, the use of the same 
definition by this research facilitates the comparison between 
primary and secondary data.

Thus, this research uses IBGE's definition of the poor. Low- 
cost housing, in turn, refers to the housing consumed by this 
group of people. Attention will now be given to the 
characteristics of the demand for this type of housing.

For the purpose of this research, the demand for low-cost 
housing is understood as being diversified, discontinuous, 
small-scale and capable only of atomized disbursements. The 
houses are built piecemeal, with frequent interruptions. The 
dwellers cannot pay for the whole construction continuously. 
They face the gravest budget problems among all strata in 
society, and look for the cheapest housing at the standards of 
construction which currently prevail in low-income 
settlements. These points are reinforced by the contribution 
of the authors examined below.

The issue of diversity of demand for housing has been noted by 
Pradilla, Burgess and Azevedo, among others. Although not 
referring specifically to the low-income market, they stress 
the dominance of and/or preference for individualized rather 
than standardized housing (Pradilla, 1976; Burgess, 1978, 
1982; Azevedo, 1981).

The financial constraints of the low-income dwellers have been 
noted, for instance, by authors who have argued in favour of 
self-help housing - which, as noted in chapter 1, encompasses 
the work of small-scale builders. The argument is that in 
self-help schemes the low-income dwellers can build according 
to the pace they can afford (e.g. Ward, 1982); a fact which 
suggests the existence of variations and discontinuities in 
the construction process, once a large portion of the poor
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face fluctuations in their system of income generation (e.g. 
Bruce and Dwyer, 1988) . Such situation also drives the poor to 
demand small-scale services, once they cannot afford major 
undertakings in one go.

The fact that the financial constraints of the low-income 
people lead them to look for the cheapest housing available 
could suggest that all the poor would build their shelter 
through auto-construction schemes, which does not include the 
cost of the services of the builders. However, the poor do 
hire small-scale builders for lack of expertise in 
construction, lack of time (e.g. Inyang, 1987), and/or if 
their revenues per unit of time are larger than the payment 
given to the builder (e.g. Bonduki and Rolnick, 1979; Burgess, 
1991) . As noted in the introductory chapter, empirical work 
carried out before the onset of this research showed that a 
large number of low-income people throughout the developing 
world hired small-scale builders (e.g. Maricato, 1979, 1987; 
Mautner, 1987; Taschner and Mautner, 1982; Bienefeld, 1979; 
Johnstone, 1978, 1984; URPLAN, 1978; Lima, 1981; IBAM, 1982,
1986c; PADCO/USAID, 1985; Inyang, 1987; Phillip, 1987; Tuffs, 
1987; Wycliffe, 1987; Juca, 1987) . More evidence has also been 
provided after the beginning of the research (e.g. Rakodi, 
1989; Ozuekren, 1989; Mautner, 1988, 1991; Rasmussen, 1990;
Burgess, 1992, among others).

Primary data collected in Belo Horizonte confirms this 
thinking. A sample of testimonies of some builders interviewed 
will be presented now. As pointed out in the methodology 
section (2.4), the builders are the units of analysis of this 
research. However, as the quotations presented below are not 
about their characteristics, an examination of the different 
types of builders will not be made. Such examination appears 
in chapters 4 to 6, which deal with the factors which enable 
the builders to produce low-cost housing and with the factors 
which constrain their capitalization.
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The following testimonies were given by builders who were 
producing low-cost housing - part or full-time - when the 
fieldwork was carried out.

The builder Alberto1 gives an account of the financial
difficulties that the poor have to build, as well as the
length of time that it takes to complete a house, and the
interruptions in the construction process:

"Do you know how a family which earns up to Cr$10, 000.002 
builds its house? By starving. They take out off their mouths 
in order to build. They take more than ten years to build 
their houses; it is very common... For example, do you 
remember Mr. Dudu, whose house I showed you the other day? 
Believe it or not, I started building his house in 1978 [12
years ago]... I do not even remember how many times I had to 
interrupt the construction. . . He did not have the money to pay 
for the whole construction on one go, so, I had to build by 
stages. . . And it was not easy for him to save the money to pay 
for each stage. By working in their house, I could see the 
sacrifice that the family was making to pay for the 
construction... They ate the minimum. There was hardly money 
to anything else whatsoever... Many of the stages of the 
construction had to be interrupted... Sometimes the raising 
cost of living due to inflation ate part of the money that Mr. 
Dudu had saved to pay me and buy the materials, so I had to 
stop work. . . Other things not expected also happened: a sudden 
disease, or to pay money he was owning... It is not only the 
case of Mr. Dudu, as I said. It happens all over."3

The builder Amin gives a similar account:

1 According to an agreement made between the author and 
all the builders interviewed, their names have been altered in 
this research in order to preserve their anonymity.

2 Those who earn up to Cr$10, 000.00 are below the poverty 
line, according to the definition of the Brazilian official 
agencies (see chapter 3). At the time of the fieldwork, the 
rate between the Brazilian currency, cruzeiros (Cr$) and 
American dollars (US$) was around 40:1. The word 'around' is 
used here because the rate was not fixed - there were slight 
variations daily.

3 An explanation about the translation of the interviews 
is given in the presentation of the methodology of the 
research (subsection 2.4.1), below.

94



"The situation of all the poor in Brazil has been getting 
difficult. It is hard for them to buy even one bag of cement, 
let alone to afford the construction of a whole house... They 
sometimes even starve, and they cannot build their houses all 
at once. "

The issue of interruptions in the building process is further 
reinforced by the builder Tomas:

"In many occasions I have to stop work without notice because 
the owner of the house suddenly runs out of money."

The builder Baltazar sustains the above statements, and 
highlights the scale of the construction stages:

"The poor do not have the money to build their houses in one 
go. They build it by stages, most of the time a large number 
of very small stages, with a gap of time between one and the
next. "

Another characteristic of the demand for low-cost housing is 
its diversity, as the builder Evandro shows:

"Take a general look at the neighbourhood here. You will not 
find two houses which are the same... But it is not only a 
question of differences between houses. There are differences 
within houses... These people look for the cheapest building 
materials available, no matter what it is... Some of the 
materials are donated by charities or rich people, others are 
bought from demolitions or scrap dealers, and a few are bought 
first hand... The result is like a 'salad'... It is common to 
find a house whose walls have three different types of bricks, 
or whose roof has different types of structure and tiles, let 
alone the finishing of the floor."

The builders interviewed were working in four types of low- 
income settlements: market planned regulated, market planned 
unregulated, squatter, and sites-and-services settlements. The 
first refers to the areas which have been subdivided by a 
private agent who sells the plots in the private market, and 
whose planning and commercialisation has been approved by the 
municipal authorities. The second type refers to areas which 
are similar to the former in terms of the actions of the
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private agent, but which are not approved by the municipal 
authorities (see chapter 3) . The third type refers to 
unplanned settlements, originated from the invasion of land. 
The last type refers to public schemes, which include the 
provision of serviced plots and building materials to the 
dwellers.

The first, second and third types of settlements are more 
prone to have a diversified demand, for the design of each 
housing unit and the timing of the construction depends on 
each individual household. The testimonies shown above refer 
to the demand in those settlements. Sites-and-services 
settlements, on the other side, have more scope for containing 
a uniform demand. In this type of settlements, the families 
receive a standard plan for their houses and the same types of 
building materials, they occupy the land at the same time and 
start the construction concomitantly. However, even so, the 
demand is diversified. This is confirmed by the builders who 
were working on the Confisco sites-and-service scheme at the 
time of the fieldwork. As Augusto shows:

"This matter of same plan, same materials, does not make 
construction here more uniform than from elsewhere... Each 
household has its own pace of construction, according to its 
income situation to pay the builder, and there are many 
interruptions due to financial problems... Also, each 
household likes to put its own touch in the house, thus 
changing the initial design."

Some of the builders interviewed were not producing low-cost 
housing at the time of the fieldwork. However, they had 
produced it in the past, and their testimonies about their 
previous experiences reiterate the above statements. Accounts 
given by low-income dwellers/clients of the builders also 
corroborate them. For instance:

Rosa is a fifty-two years old house-cleaner, who lives with 
her sixty-one years old retired husband. Throughout their 
whole life they lived in rental accommodation. In 1987 they
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managed to buy a plot of land in the Ouro Preto neighbourhood, 
out of their savings and with the financial help of their 
grown-up offspring. Three years later, at the time of the 
fieldwork, their 40 m2 house was being built by Alberto. Rosa 
gave the following statement:

"I earn between Cr$250.00 and Cr$300.00 a day. I receive the 
money and spend it all on the house... My husband receives a 
pension, that is how we have been living. Sometimes we do not 
have enough food to eat, and we have to rely on help from our 
relatives or neighbours. But that is the only way we can 
manage to build the house.. Sometimes we save so little that 
we can only hire a builder for less than a week. But we prefer 
to do it little by little... If we save the money to do it 
later in one-go, Collor1 or the inflation might eat it up - 
we rather spend it right away. "

Margarida is a forty years-old divorced seamstress who lives 
with her six children in a 60 m2 house in the Agua Branca 
neighbourhood. Her ex-husband and she bought the plot of land 
containing a little shack more than twenty years ago. Her 
present house has been built bit-by-bit ever since by Evandro 
and other builders. She states that

"I have been living in this house for the past twenty years, 
and still have not been able to finish it completely. It has 
been hard for me to do it all in one-go... Sometimes I was 
able to pay a builder to do a lot, like when my husband 
changed jobs and got his security pension from the previous 
one, and when he was on health licence [thus still receiving 
his wages] but was working in parallel in something else... 
But in many other occasions things have been different. In 
many occasions one of my six children would tell me that he 
could not continue to go to school with his old sandals which 
were falling apart. This is the way we have been living... We 
have to sacrifice my own comfort and that of the children in 
order to build. But even so, in many occasions the situation 
got out-of-hand and then we had to stop the construction once 
more."

Jurandir, a forty-nine years-old factory porter, has bought a

1 Collor is the current president of Brazil, who took 
power in March, 1990. Rosa was referring to the several 
government interventions in the economy in the past few years, 
when she mentioned Collor.
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plot of land in the Ouro Preto neighbourhood. He declared 
that:

"During the construction of my house, I was living in a nearby 
shack with my wife and five children... Now we live in the 
house, which, as you see, still needs the finishing to be 
carried out... I managed to hire a builder to build a lot 
during the two periods when I changed jobs, because of the 
pension, and, later on, with the help of some of my sons who 
started working... But even so, we had to stop ten times... 
the time between the stops varied from a few days to one 
month."

The dwellers/clients from the Confisco sites-and-services 
scheme benefited from government support - financing and 
provision of land and building materials. They had only to 
hire builders to carry out the construction of the houses. 
Even so, they had difficulties similar to those above 
described, and have similar characteristics of demand for 
housing.

For instance, Neide, a forty-five years-old cook, has stated 
that:

"Before coming here, I was living with my grown-up children. 
Now, finally, I have managed to acquire this house. But even 
with all the help from the government, it is not easy to 
build... I build according to my pocket, which many times is 
empty or almost empty... This means that I can only hire the 
builder for one week or so... Then he has to go, but we keep 
in touch; so, after a few weeks, when my condition is a bit 
better, he comes back again."

In sum, the above accounts confirm the characteristics of the 
demand for low-cost housing in developing countries stated by 
the authors mentioned in the beginning of this subsection: 
diversified, built in small and discontinuous stages, and 
capable only of atomized disbursements. Now, the way the 
petty-commodity builders respond to it will be analyzed in 
theoretical terms.
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2.2.3. The Production of Low-Cost Housing in Developing 
Countries

In order to build low-cost housing, a unit of production needs 
flexibility to provide small-scale services, to shift from the 
construction of one stage of a given house to the construction 
of another stage of another house, and needs to offer services 
at the lowest price consistent with the present standards of 
construction in low-income settlements. As shown in the 
previous chapter, petty-commodity producers have flexibility 
to cope with market variations, which cannot be met by a rigid 
production of standardized goods. They survive in markets in 
which, due to their small size, risks and uncertainties of 
demand, capitalist producers are not able to take advantage of 
mass-production/ economies of scale (e.g. Scott, 1979; 
Bienefeld, 1979; Le Brun and Gerry, 1975, Johnstone, 1984).

The focus on flexibility as a factor which enables petty- 
commodity builders to produce low-cost housing, and that 
differentiates them from capitalist builders, implies that the 
latter type of builders are not flexible. This point is made 
in reference to industry in general (e.g. Piore and Sabel, 
1984, Schmitz, 1982, 1989; Liberaki, 1988). However, this
research suggests that, at least in the construction industry, 
such polarization does not exist.

The fact that buildings are different from each other suggests 
that a given construction unit needs a certain degree of 
flexibility to shift from the production of one building to 
another. This is distinct from many other branches of 
industry. Compare the case of a unit of production in the 
building industry with, for instance, the classical example of 
a unit of production in the car industry: Henry Ford's rigid 
large-scale mass-production plant in Detroit. In that plant, 
according to Ford, a model T could be "purchased in any 
colour, as long as it was black" (Kaplinsky, 1987, p. 13) .
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Bonke and Goth take a broader view of the issue, and suggest 
that the need for flexibility persists even with the 
development of and changes in the labour process in the 
construction industry (Bonke and Goth, 1983). McKinlay, when 
analyzing one of the five largest construction units of 
production in the United Kingdom, referred to it as a "build 
anything company" (McKinlay, 1986, p. 157)1. This point is 
reinforced in other analyses of the building industry (e.g. 
Zalberg, 1985).

Thus, there are different levels of flexibility. So, the 
definition of some units of production as (fully) flexible as 
opposed to others which are (fully) rigid should be 
substituted by a definition of units which have different 
degrees of flexibility. However, the existence of flexibility 
in large-scale units does not mean that they are able to build 
shelter in low-income settlements in developing countries. A 
unit which operates at a given level is not able to satisfy 
the demand for low-cost housing, if the product requires 
another level of flexibility.

Moreover, a greater degree of flexibility, per se, does not 
enable a unit of production to provide low-cost housing. The 
unit needs flexibility to produce services at a determinate 
level of prices. A large-scale, capitalist unit of production 
is technically capable of meeting a diversified, small-scale 
and discontinuous demand. It has the labour skills and 
equipment to build, for instance, one wall in one house, and 
then shift to the roof in a second house, then to the 
foundations in a third one, and so on. However, to meet this 
type of demand, the prices of its services would be much 
higher than those of a petty-commodity builder. This happens 
because in markets with a demand like that of low-cost housing 
in developing countries, capitalist producers cannot benefit 
from mass production and economies of scale. As already shown,

1 This author did not reveal the name of the unit.
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this point is supported by Scott, Bienefeld, Le Brun and Gerry 
and Johnstone, who suggest that petty-commodity producers 
survive in this type of market - i.e. where they have 
comparative advantage vis-a-vis capitalist producers (Scott, 
1979, Bienefeld, 1979, Le Brun and Gerry, 1975, Johnstone,
1984) . The differences between petty-commodity and capitalist 
producers, and the way they respond (or not) to the demand for 
low-cost housing will be detailed in chapter 4, when the
characteristics of the labour processes associated with the 
different forms of production are analyzed.

In sum, petty-commodity producers have the degree of 
flexibility and prices of their services to meet the specific 
characteristics of the demand for low-cost housing in 
developing countries. They are able to deliver discontinuous 
and small outputs of different goods at a lower price than 
capitalist producers.

The emphasis on flexibility and prices in the present
subsection does not imply that the analysis of all the factors 
related to the capacity of petty-commodity builders to produce 
low-cost housing have been covered. However, the analysis
developed here reveals that these specific factors have a 
pivotal importance. They will be analyzed in more depth in 
chapter 4.

It should also be noted that the analysis of the
capitalization of the petty-commodity builder, although 
focusing on the constraints which hinder this process, reveals 
factors which also support the participation of petty- 
commodity builders in low-cost housing production. Take, for 
instance, the case of lack of credit. As will be shown, it is 
a factor which constrains the capitalization of the builders. 
However, the reverse side of the coin is that it favours their 
activities in low-income settlements, because credit is not 
required to carry out the production of low-cost housing.
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The present subsection has dealt with one of the two central 
themes of the research. The other theme will now be 
approached.

2.2.4. The Growth of the Petty-Commoditv Producers

This subsection examines the process of capitalization of 
petty-commodity producers, and the factors which influence it.

Capitalization is not the only possible option open to petty- 
commodity producers. Thus, before analyzing this process, an 
overall view of different possibilities will be given. They 
include proletarianization of the producers, expansion of 
petty-commodity production as a whole, and stagnation.

As Basok suggests, the trajectory of development of petty- 
commodity producers is connected to the constraints and 
opportunities created by the overall capitalist system (Basok,
1989) . Based on this assertion, it is here understood that the 
process of expansion or stagnation (non-expansion) of petty- 
commodity producers is linked to specific opportunities and/or 
constraints on their activities, but is also linked to growth 
constraints. The existence of the latter type of constraints 
may keep a larger number of units in petty-commodity
production.

At this point, it is necessary to stress that there are two 
types of constraints, both mentioned in the last paragraph.
First, those which hinder the present activities of petty- 
commodity producers, i.e. hinder their expansion. Second,
those which hinder their process of capitalization. This 
research is concerned with the second.

Another possible option to petty-commodity production 
mentioned previously is proletarianization. Capitalization/ 
proletarianization correspond to the Marxian view of two polar 
processes of change for petty-commodity producers (e.g.

102



Friedman, 1980; Bernstein, 1986, 1988; Gibson and Neocosmos, 
1985; Ayatta, 1986; Neocosmos, 1986). Although accepting the 
existence of these two possibilities, this research emphasises 
that some petty-commodity producers do not have, necessarily, 
to become proletarians for others to capitalize. The advent of 
a new capitalist unit of production means, ceteris paribus, 
that new wage-labourers have to appear, to form the labour 
force of the unit. But the new labourers may come from 
different backgrounds, depending on the characteristics of the 
social formation - for instance, from those engaged in 
domestic production, in agriculture, or from the natural 
growth of the proletariat. The process of proletarianization 
of petty-commodity producers occurs in a context of 
constraints and opportunities peculiar to each social 
formation. Proletarianization is also connected to the 
constraints on capitalization. It constitutes an alternative 
for those who are excluded from the process of growth.

Despite the different possible options to petty-commodity 
production, it is here suggested that petty-commodity 
producers aim at capitalizing. This idea derives from the 
assumption put forward in economic and political economic 
theory regarding the profit-orientation of capitalist 
producers (e.g. Lipsey, 1985; Marx, Vol. 1, 1977). Albeit not 
being capitalist, petty-commodity producers operate in a 
milieu dominated by capitalism - whose main drive is 
accumulation - and are linked to capitalist production in many 
ways. If they do not save or accumulate, it is not for lack of 
motivation, but for the existence of constraints - which, if 
removed, open up possibilities for growth. Thus, the 
possibility or not of overcoming growth constraints will 
affect the path followed: whether capitalization, or one of 
the other aforementioned alternatives.

The capitalization of petty-commodity producers deriving from 
the removal of a number of constraints is supported in the 
literature (e.g. Gerry, 1978; Bienefeld, 1979; Le Brun and
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Gerry, 1975; Basok, 1989; Scott, 1979; Burgess, 1978, 1982;
Pradilla and Jimenes, 1973, 1985; Gogh, 1989) .

Based on these authors, it is here suggested that the growth 
of petty-commodity producers is linked to the removal of four 
groups of factors. First, blocked access to a number of 
elements related to the production process, which include 
equipment, materials, credit, and labour and managerial 
capacity. Second, factors which diminish the savings of petty- 
commodity producers, including expenditure on labour and 
taxes. Third, low wage levels in the building industry. 
Fourth, factors related to the market for the goods supplied 
by the petty-commodity producers, including excessively high 
building standards, demand for individualized housing, lack of 
effective demand and excessive competition. It is necessary to 
understand in what sense these factors limit petty-commodity 
producers units in their move towards capitalist production. 
All these factors will be introduced now, and four of them 
will be selected for separate analysis in subsequent chapters.

Regarding the first group, it is emphasised that the 
equipment, materials, and labour and managerial capacity 
necessary to run a capitalist unit are more complex than those 
necessary to run a petty-commodity one. Thus, there is a gap 
between petty-commodity and capitalist producers, which 
prevents the former from growing (e.g. Bienefeld, 1979; Gerry, 
1978; Le Brun and Gerry, 1975; Scott, 1979; Burgess, 1978, 
1982; Pradilla and Jimenes, 1973, 1985; Gogh, 1989). Two main 
reasons for the gap are pointed out by the above authors. 
First, petty-commodity producers face financial limitations in 
acquiring new equipment, materials, skilled labour, and in 
their own managerial training. Second, there are limitations 
regarding the import of advanced equipment and materials. Each 
explanation may be correct, according to the specific context. 
However, it should be emphasised that lack of access to the 
above resources also entails that alternative schemes which 
could eventually counteract the constraints are nonexistent or
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restricted. Such schemes include, for instance, supply of 
second-hand equipment, renovation of scrap, gifts from 
capitalists which leave the country (e.g. Gerry, 1978; Le Brun 
and Gerry, 1975) . This set of constraints will be further 
analyzed in chapters 5 and 6.

Considering that technology is related to equipment, materials 
and managerial and labour training (e.g. Winner, 1977; Pugh 
and Hickinson, 1976; Huczynski; 1991), the existence of the 
aforementioned gap between petty-commodity and capitalist 
producers could be challenged by the widespread literature on 
transfer of technology. It is true that there is transfer 
between capitalist and petty-commodity units of production. 
However, this does not mean that the technological gap between 
them is automatically bridged.

Transfer from capitalist to petty-commodity producers 
generally occurs in terms of know-how: labourers working in a 
capitalist unit learn its technology, and later become petty- 
commodity producers (e.g. Schmitz, 1982). However, the 
assimilation of the know-how necessary to operate a petty- 
commodity unit does not mean that the producer acquires the 
capacity to run a capitalist unit. As will be elaborated in 
chapter 6, the latter type of unit demands more complex 
managerial operations.

The transfer of know-how does not mean that the petty- 
commodity producer will have labourers with the skills 
required for capitalist production either. The know-how goes 
to the head of the petty-commodity production unit, and not to 
its workforce. As noted in subsection 2.2.1, the labour force 
of a petty-commodity unit consists of apprentices, and some 
journeymen. Their basic function is just to support the head 
of the unit, who carries out most of the work. The apprentices 
of petty-commodity producers are here defined as unskilled 
people hired on a casual basis to perform elementary functions 
(e.g. transportation of materials). Contrary to the
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apprentices in the feudal guilds, they are not trainees aiming 
at learning a given craft. As shown in chapter 6, the 
apprentices actually leave the petty-commodity producers when 
they want to progress in their carreers. The definition of 
journeymen has been given before.

As will be shown in chapter 5, the passage from a stage of 
artisanal petty-commodity production to manufactured 
capitalist production entails an increase in the technical 
workload of the workforce. Therefore, there is a gap in terms 
of technical capacity between the labour force in these two 
stages.

Finally, the transference of know-how to petty-commodity 
producers does not imply necessarily that they will have 
access to equipment and raw materials, as well as funds to pay 
for the managerial training necessary to set up capitalist 
production. As the equipment, materials and managerial know
how necessary to entail capitalist production are more 
complex, the petty-commodity producer needs capital to acquire 
them. However, these producers have difficulty in accumulating 
a surplus which could be (re)invested in production - 
different levels of accumulation is precisely one factor which 
differentiates petty-commodity from capitalist units.

Next, attention will be directed to blocked access to credit. 
In order to do so, the need for capital accumulation and 
savings will be examined first.

When a given unit of production is able to accumulate, money 
can be re-invested in the unit itself. A sum of money is 
transformed into commodities in order to produce more value. 
These commodities are sold for a larger sum of money, then 
transformed into other commodities embodying more value, and 
so on. The result is an increasing expansion in accumulation. 
This is the circuit of capitalist production according to Marx 
(Marx, Vol. i, 1977) .

106



The idea of capitalization of petty-commodity units entails 
that the circuit of production also occurs in these units - as 
long as growth constraints are removed. The difference is that 
it may start not by accumulation, but by saving - in the case 
that a petty-commodity unit does not have labourers. Both 
accumulation and saving refer to the collection of money. 
However, the former entails the idea of exploitation - 
collection through the extraction of surplus value from 
workers - whereas the latter refers to collection through the 
direct labour of the producer.

Within this context, credit appears as an alternative catalyst 
to induce the expansion of capital. Money can be injected in 
a given stage of the circuit of capitalist production not only 
through internal accumulation or savings, but also through the 
provision of external credit from stocks that do not circulate
(e.g. Marx, Vols. 1 and 3, 1977). Foley, when analyzing The
Capital (Marx, 1977), points out that, the higher the amount 
of borrowing, the faster the rate of expanded reproduction 
which the capitalist system can achieve (Foley, 1986) . He also 
highlights a major role played by credit in modern capitalist
society: to allow firms to appropriate surplus value and
survive, thus preventing them from bankruptcy (Ibid.).

Therefore, credit may be used when the unit is facing problems 
to accumulate internally. Assuming that petty-commodity units 
of production face problems to accumulate or save, the fact 
that they do not have access to credit hinders their process 
of capitalization. This issue will be further developed in 
chapter 6.

The analysis of credit rounds up the first group of factors
which constrain the capitalization of petty-commodity
producers. The second group relates to the reduction of
savings. It includes expenditure on taxes and labour.

The growth of a unit of production is by and large accompanied
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by a process of regularization. This process entails an 
increasing amount of taxes, which, in turn, may jeopardize 
growth. Extra expenditure on taxes means, ceteris paribus, 
less savings, which, as already explained, are needed for 
investment. Mautner, for instance, notes that petty builders 
in Sao Paulo have problems to grow after a certain point 
because their savings are not enough to meet the incoming 
tariffs (Mautner, 1991).

The issue of expenditure on labour is noted by Scott. She 
points out that petty-commodity producers, who frequently made 
use of non-paid family labour, are increasingly forced to 
utilize paid workers (Scott, 1979). This undermines their 
savings, which, in turn, undermines the development of the 
circuit of production. Lack of unpaid family labour may indeed 
affect the capitalization of petty-commodity units, but only 
in a preliminary stage. As already noted, wage-work is one of 
the basic features of capitalism. Thus, a given unit cannot 
develop capitalist production relying solely on non-paid 
domestic labour.

The third set of constraints to capitalization relate to 
labour and wages in the building industry specifically: low
wage levels as a limit to the industrialization of building 
units (e.g. Burgess, 1978, 1982/ and Pradilla and Jimenez,
1985). This idea seems, at a first glance, to conflict with 
the previous one. Lack of non-paid family labour prevents the 
petty-commodity production units from increasing their savings 
in order to capitalize. But if they have cheap (or non-paid) 
labour, they will resort to it and will not invest in 
industrialization. However, the two arguments relate to 
different stages in the development of the unit of production. 
The use of family labour, as previously suggested, may occur 
in an initial non-capitalist phase. The question of low wages, 
on the other hand, refers to a stage in which the unit is 
already using a manufactured process of production, when the 
next step would be the substitution of labour for machines -
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a move which could be discouraged by the level of wages as 
opposed to the price of machinery.

The fourth group of constraints is related to the market. Lack 
of effective demand is the first factor in this group. The 
capitalization of a unit presupposes an expansion of 
production, which, in turn, needs to be transformed into money 
to be reinvested, and so on (the circuit of production, 
already noted). The transformation of product into money means 
that the former is sold and consumed, therefore the process of 
expansion of production/capitalization cannot take place if 
demand is restricted.

Excessive competition as a constraining factor is another 
aspect of the same problem. Competition between producers is 
excessive or not depending on the level of demand. A rise in 
demand causes, among other things, an increase in the quantity 
of product supplied and an expansion in the scale of the 
industry (e.g. Lipsey, 1985). This process alleviates 
competition, considering that the number of producers remains 
constant. A fall in demand, on the other hand, has opposite 
effects.

The ideology of the individualized housing object as a factor 
which prevents manufacturing units from capitalizing is 
another issue connected to demand. Capitalist industrialized 
units need demand for standardized housing in order to produce 
at large scale and take advantage of economies of scale. As 
shown in the previous subsection, the ability to service a 
heterogeneous market is actually a specific characteristic of 
petty-commodity producers, as opposed to large scale ones. 
Therefore, if demand for standardized housing is limited, the 
possibility of capitalization for the builders is also 
limited.

The final factor to be considered is the prevalence of 
excessively high building standards outside low-income
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settlements. The difference in standards between buildings in 
these settlements and those in other areas suggests the 
existence of a gap between the technologies necessary to build 
each set. This fact confines petty-commodity builders to low- 
income settlements. Obviously, this issue relates to blocked 
access to technology, already examined. However, technology 
aside, the lowering of standards, by itself, would allow an 
expansion of the market for petty-commodity builders. Thus, 
the issue of standards may be seen as the reverse side of the 
issue of technology: petty-commodity builders need to upgrade 
technologically to cater for other market niches outside low- 
income settlements, o_r the building standards of these niches 
need to be lowered.

The above analysis explains why the factors which have been 
pointed out as growth constraints for petty-commodity 
producers actually limit their process of capitalization. 
There is room for further research into this phenomenon. 
However, instead of developing an aggregate examination of the 
constraints, as has been commonly carried out in the small- 
scale production literature1, this research follows a 
different path, which is to select the major constraints, and 
analyze them separately in depth.

The concern here is with production, and emphasis will be 
given to the first group of constraints analyzed - blocked 
access to resources related to the process of production. Four 
issues will be analyzed: labour and managerial capacity,
equipment and credit.

The importance of equipment and labour and managerial capacity 
in the process of production are noted by Lipsey (Lipsey, 
1985) . These are factors of production, defined as the 
resources of a society used directly in the process of 
production. Without them, production cannot take place (Ibid.)

1 An example of a Ph.D. thesis which adopts a broad 
vision is Schmitz (1981).
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Credit, in turn, supports the process of production. It has a 
pivotal role in the process of capitalization of a unit of 
production by, as already noted, keeping the circuit of 
capital accumulation steady.

The fifth factor included in this group of constraints, lack 
of access to materials, will not be analyzed as a major topic. 
There indeed exist financial constraints related to building 
materials, which will be considered in the analysis of credit. 
However, they are not as significant as other issues in the 
context of this research for two reasons. First, a 
considerable part of the building industry in developing 
countries is constituted by contract builders, to which 
materials are provided or paid for separately by the clients. 
Obviously, lack of provision of materials will harm production 
anyway, but in contract building it is not a constraint faced 
specifically by the builders. Second, as will be shown in the 
next chapter, there is a well developed building materials 
industry in the country where the fieldwork was carried out.

In sum, it is suggested that, among the constraints derived 
from the framework used in the research, the four pinpointed 
above have a central importance in the process of 
capitalization of small-scale low-cost housing producers in 
developing countries. The fieldwork confirmed this assertion, 
based on data from Brazil. The lack of equipment and labour 
capacity as growth constraints for the petty-commodity 
builders will be analyzed in chapter 5. The lack of managerial 
capacity and credit will be analyzed in chapter 6.

By selecting equipment, credit and labour and managerial 
capacity specifically, other growth constraints have been 
omitted. This research suggests that they constitute possible 
areas for future investigation.

Attention will now be given to the effect of policies aimed at 
removing the constraints analyzed in this subsection.

Ill



2.2.5. The Implementation of Enabling Policies: A Move along
The Continuum Towards Capitalist Production

In chapter 1, the arguments of the liberal neo-classical and 
the appropriate technology approaches in favour of small-scale 
production of low-cost housing were put forward. They suggest 
a set of policy proposals to improve the capacity of small- 
scale builders to provide shelter in low-income settlements. 
However, most of these policy proposals focus on factors which 
constrain the growth and capitalization of the small-scale 
builders, analyzed before.

As already shown, this research follows the idea that petty- 
commodity units of production are profit-oriented, and will 
move along the continuum towards capitalist production if 
their growth constraints are removed. Considering this, if 
policies in support of petty-commodity builders are 
implemented, their growth constraints are removed. This allows 
them to capitalize. However, as analyzed in subsection 2.2.1, 
characteristics which differentiate petty-commodity from 
capitalist producers enable the former to produce low-cost 
housing in developing countries, under the present 
circumstances of demand in the private market. Hence, it 
follows that in the process of capitalization, the units lose 
such capacity.

The above argument is supported by A. Gilbert, who suggests 
that

..."insofar as capital enters the low-income housing sector 
for purposes of land speculation, it will raise the cost of 
housing for the poor ... Similarly, the purchase of buildings 
for rent, the provision of industrialised building materials, 
the formal provision of credit and the extension of legality 
to the petty-commodity production sector are likely to have 
the same effect." (A. Gilbert, 1986, p. 180, underlining 
added).

A. Gilbert focus on only some constraints. It is here
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suggested that his assertion also can be expanded to the other 
constraints examined before.

In subsection 2.2.1 the correlation between petty-commodity 
and capitalist forms of production, on the one hand, and 
different labour processes, on the other, has been put 
forward. Emphasis was given to the fact that a move from 
petty-commodity to capitalist production entails a move at the 
level of the labour process. Now, another factor has been 
added to this scheme, i.e. the product itself. The move above 
described also entails a corresponding’ move from the 
production of low-income housing to the production of other 
types of buildings.

This process can be summarized in the following model:

TABLE 2.2
Conceptual Model of the Continuum of Production including 
Forms of Production, Labour Processes and Products

'...
STAGES IN THE CONTINUUM OF PRODUCTION

form of 
produc
tion

petty-
commodity
production

capitalist
production

advanced capitalist 
production

labour
process

handicraft elementary
manu
facture

advanced
manu
facture

machino- 
facture

post
ford
ism

product low-cost
housing

other types of buildings

This research takes the view that the removal of the 
aforementioned constraints open up possibilities for the 
growth of the builders. This does not mean that petty-
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commodity production will be extinguished, for the lacunae 
left empty by the builders which moved may be filled again by 
newcomers. This view is supported by Gibson and Neocosmos and 
Bernstein who suggest that a distinction must be made between 
the "fate of individual petty-commodity producers" (Gibson and 
Neocosmos, 1985, p. 178), which is to be transformed, and the 
"fate of petty-commodity production in society" (Ibid.), which 
is to be replicated constantly afresh (see also Bernstein,
1988) . In short, a given petty-commodity producer is bound to 
change, but, as it is replaced, petty-commodity production in 
general remains stable.

However, in the above described process, the support given to 
the petty-commodity builders will, in the end, be used outside 
low-cost housing production. The incoming petty-commodity 
producers are starting afresh. If also supported, they will, 
ceteris paribus, restart the process and move. Therefore, the 
idea is that, although the aforementioned policies entail a 
dynamic process at the level of the units of production, 
petty-commodity production as a whole remains constant. It is 
not disappearing, but it is not expanding nor being 
strengthened. Accordingly, the role of petty-commodity 
production in low-cost housing does not improve.

The support given to petty-commodity builders may strengthen 
the building industry as a whole, which thus ends up with more 
equipment, credit and managerial and labour force capacity, 
and the like. However, considering that this reinforces the 
present structure of capitalist production within the industry 
- by opening up possibilities for capitalization of petty- 
commodity builders - it will not improve the supply of low- 
cost housing.

As already noted, the assertion about the changes in petty- 
commodity production and the provision of low-cost housing in 
developing countries entails a ceteris paribus clause. This 
clause, in turn, entails that the structure of housing supply
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by capitalist units of production remains unchanged. In this 
context, the way these units operate is not appropriate to 
meet the current specificities of the demand for low-cost 
housing.

Obviously, if the structure of production of the capitalist 
units changes, the whole reasoning has to be modified. In 
fact, one of the suggestions put forward in this research to 
increase the supply of low-cost housing in developing 
countries is exactly the implementation of policies which 
alter this structure. Other suggestions include transformation 
of this structure of demand, and support for the development 
of petty-commodity builders along post-fordist lines as 
examined in subsection 2.2.1. These suggestions will be 
resumed in the final chapter.

The above points conclude the analysis of the process of 
development of petty-commodity producers at a general level. 
This subsection has emphasised that the set of policies 
proposed in the interest of supporting small-scale production 
of low-cost housing actually reinforce the process of growth 
of petty-commodity producers.

The broad theoretical argument of the research is now 
complete. Its specific aspects will be dealt with in chapters 
4 to 6, which, as already shown, elaborate on the capacity of 
the petty-commodity builders to produce low-cost housing, and 
their growth constraints. The general hypotheses of the 
research, based on the theoretical framework, are presented 
below.

2.3 - RESEARCH HYPOTHESES

In order to address the research questions, a theoretical 
framework was constructed in the previous section. It supports 
the idea that petty-commodity builders are capable of
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producing low-cost housing in developing countries as opposed 
to capitalist producers because of the degree of flexibility 
associated with their capacity for delivering services at a 
lower price in a manner consistent with the specific 
characteristics of the demand.

The framework also supports the idea that petty-commodity 
builders face growth constraints, which, if removed, will 
allow them to move along the continuum towards capitalist 
production. Finally, it suggests that this movement will lead 
the petty-commodity production units away from low-income 
settlements, for they lose their capacity to produce low-cost 
housing.

A set of hypotheses which condense the above points are put 
forward as tentative answers to the research questions.
The hypotheses are as follows:

Hypothesis related to the factors which enable petty-commoditv 
builders to produce low-cost housing

As shown in subsection 2.2.3, flexibility and prices of 
services have been identified as having a pivotal importance 
in this issue. The following hypothesis refers only to them.

The fact that petty-commodity builders provide services 
with the degree of flexibility necessary to deliver small 
volumes of diversified and discontinuous outputs, at a 
price which meets the atomized disbursements of low- 
income people, enable them to produce low-cost housing in 
developing countries.

Hypothesis related to the process of growth of small-scale 
builders

As shown in subsection 2.2.4, out of a number of growth 
constraints, four have been selected to be further analyzed.
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The following hypothesis relates only to them.

Petty-commodity builders face constraints related to 
blocked access to managerial capacity, labour capacity, 
equipment and credit which prevent them from 
capitalizing. The elimination of these constraints and 
the consequent movement of the builders along the 
continuum towards capitalist production implies their 
loss of the capacity to produce low-cost housing in
developing countries.

The two general hypotheses will be disagregated into specific 
hypotheses in chapters 4 to 6. They will be tested through the 
empirical material which has been collected in a fieldwork in 
Belo Horizonte, Brazil. Chapter 3, in turn, includes an 
introduction to this city and country. However, before 
approaching the specific geographical setting of the research, 
a general view of the research design will be presented, 
showing that the following stages are part of a coherent
process.

2.4 - RESEARCH DESIGN

The successive steps of the research are presented, and the 
strategy used - case-studies - discussed below.

This research sets out to examine a set of problems emphasised 
in the introductory and the first chapter. A testing process 
which utilizes a inductive system of applying the results of 
a number of case-studies to the broad phenomenon of the 
subject being investigated is used.

The case-studies were undertaken in Brazil for several
reasons. Firstly, the country has a huge housing deficit,
which justifies an investigation related to the amelioration 
of this problem. Secondly, there is evidence of a thriving
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participation of small-scale builders in the production of 
low-cost housing. Thirdly, the advanced stage of the Brazilian 
building industry permits the comparison of characteristics of 
small-scale builders vis-a-vis large-scale ones, and the 
investigation of the process of growth of the former. 
Fourthly, the existence of a large latent demand for building 
and construction activities other than low-cost housing 
indicates a potential for the present low-cost housing 
producers to move to other sectors of the building and 
construction market.

Within Brazil, Belo Horizonte turned out to be an adequate 
setting. It has the fourth largest urban agglomeration in the 
country, and, while encompassing a developed sector of the 
building industry, it also has hundreds of low-income 
settlements, where small-scale housing production abounds.

The methodology of the research may be summarized in six 
steps:

Step One: review of the literature on small-scale low-cost
housing production, in order to establish the state-of-the-art 
on the basic problems highlighted by the research.

Step Two: proposal of a theoretical argument, including the 
formulation of a set of research questions, a set of 
hypotheses as tentative answers to these questions, and a 
framework which substantiates the hypotheses.

Step Three: design of the fieldwork, whose main points are
highlighted in subsection 2.4.1, below.

Step Four: execution of the fieldwork.

Step Five: analysis of the data collected in the fieldwork in 
order to test the hypotheses.
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Step Six: drawing of research conclusions, and the analysis of 
their validity beyond the specific loci where the fieldwork 
was carried out.

Rather than being divided into two separate theoretical and 
empirical blocks, this research is presented in a way which 
mingles both. The theoretical framework was put forward in the 
present chapter, at a general level. However, its specific 
elements are put forward in chapters 4 to 6, along with the 
research findings.

Having shown the research's approach, the strategy which has 
been used, case-studies, will be discussed.

2.4.1. The Research Strategy: A Case for Case-Studies

This subsection focuses on the following: explanation of why 
the case-study was chosen as the strategy for this research; 
the type of case-study which was used; the process of 
selection of the cases for this specific research; the methods 
and process of data collection; and the strategies and 
techniques used to analyze the data.

The research aims at demonstrating general theoretical 
principles, a procedure which should be carried out by an 
investigation strategy based on case-studies (e.g. Wallman, 
1984) . The usefulness of such a strategy for this research can 
be further illustrated by taking a general view of different 
strategies; i.e. of different ways of conducting a research: 
experiments, surveys, historical work, archival analysis, 
case-studies. According to Yin, there are three conditions 
which define the kind of strategy to use: the type of research 
questions, the degree of control the investigator has over 
behavioral events, and whether the research stresses 
contemporary or past events (Yin, 1989).

The types of questions of the present research are
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explanatory, and were investigated through case-studies, 
historical research and experiments, because they "deal with 
operational links needing to be traced over time, rather than 
mere frequencies or incidence" (Yin, 1989, p. 18). Surveys and 
archival analysis, in turn, are appropriate for a research 
whose aim is to describe the occurrence or prevalence of an 
event.

The second parameter, control over behavioral events, 
distinguishes experiments from case-studies and historical 
research. The former are used when the researcher is able to 
manipulate behaviour directly, whereas the latter are used 
when such influence is not possible. The present research 
corresponds to the second case.

The third parameter distinguishes case-studies from historical 
research. The former examines only contemporary events, which 
is the situation of the present research. The latter generally 
examines past events.

There are possible overlaps between strategies. One example is 
that historical research can also contemplate contemporary 
events (Ibid.) . In this specific case, the distinction between 
the two strategies can be made through the methods of 
collecting evidence. Case-studies by and large use two methods 
which generally are not included in a historical research: 
interviews and direct observation.

There are also other reasons for using case-study, as opposed 
to survey, which is a strategy widely used in housing and 
urban research. They include the difficulty to identify the 
universe of the producers, the type of interview, the approach 
to the producers, and the nature of their problems.

The producers being analyzed in the present research are by 
and large non-regulated, and their universe has not been 
identified yet. Such facts undermine a survey type of
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research, whose results have to bear statistical validity. A 
valid sample cannot be inferred if the universe is not known. 
Therefore, to use such a strategy, a much broader survey would 
be necessary, encompassing the whole universe of builders.

Questionnaire-type interviews, usually carried out in a 
survey, and containing questions with pre-coded answers, have 
problems when applied to the type of small-scale builders 
being investigated. The lack of regulation of these builders 
makes them suspicious of surveys, which could be interpreted 
as a disguised government attempt to find out more about their 
illegal activities. Case-studies, on the other hand, use semi
structured interviews. These do not have a rigid structure, 
and the investigator adapts the sequence of questions and pace 
according to the development of the conversation with each 
particular interviewee. As a result, the interview resembles 
much more an informal chat rather than an official inquiry. 
Therefore, the interviewee feels more relaxed, a factor which 
contributes to the accuracy of the answers.

The nature of the problems of the builders studied also 
favours the use of case-studies. for instance:

"the problems of the small producers tend to derive from a 
constellation of interlinked factors. This context is more 
likely to be detected in a freely held (though preferably 
structured) interview than through a questionnaire in which it 
is 'chopped up' into separate items" (Schmitz, 1982, p. 187).

Finally, a case-study also offers the possibility of working 
with informants (e.g. Bromley and Birkbeck, 1984; Portes and 
Castells, 1989), which can be used to check the data collected 
directly from the main agents being investigated.

For the reasons presented above, case-study has been chosen as 
the strategy for the present research. However, there is not 
a unique procedure for conducting this strategy. Therefore, it 
is important to know what type of case-study to employ.
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There are variations in a case-study research regarding the 
number of cases to investigate. There can be single- or 
multiple-cases. This research adopts the latter, for single
cases are usually carried out when a crucial, radical and/or 
singular case takes place, which is not the situation here. 
The present investigation focuses on small-scale builders in 
general, and not on the characteristics of a particular 
builder.

The above issues suggest that the present research should 
adopt a multiple-case strategy. This point is reinforced by 
the fact that the results extracted from this strategy are 
more solid, as the evidence from one case can be substantiated 
by others.
This research encompasses twenty case-studies of small-scale 
builders, which have been selected via a two-stage procedure.

The Selection of the Builders

The first stage was a scanning consisting of a basic interview 
for the selection of fifty builders. The second stage was a 
second scanning of the fifty builders, to select the final 
twenty.

The basic criteria for choosing the fifty builders in the 
first stage were the following:

. To head a small-scale petty-commodity unit of production, or 
to have done so in the past. Following the definition 
presented in subsection 2.2.1, all the workforce - if any - 
should be employed on a casual basis - i.e. no regular wage- 
labour. The small-scale unit should include (or have included) 
up to ten workers, which, as noted in the previous chapter, is 
the most widely used yardstick in the definition of small- 
scale units.

. To be working in low-cost housing production, or to have
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done so in the past. This criterion is divided into different 
sub-criteria, which correspond to the different places that 
low-cost housing production occupies in each builder's 
professional life-story. The aim was to find some small-scale 
builders which were currently working in low-income 
settlements, as well as small-scale builders which have 
previously worked in low-cost housing production and are now 
either medium/large-scale speculative builders, medium/large- 
scale contract builders, or labourers. The idea was to infer 
the existence of patterns which might be repeated or change in 
the different cases.

Although the focus here is on the process of growth of the 
builders, the inclusion of some of those which have followed 
the opposite path and became labourers aims at providing a 
parameter for assessing the effect of the growth constraints 
when they could not be removed.

The basic criteria for choosing the twenty final builders in 
the second stage of the selection process were the following:

To find at least two builders fitting each of the sub
criterion above described - so that the different situations 
would be covered by multiple-cases. There are 4 sub-criteria 
(small-scale builders working in low-income settlements, and 
small-scale builders which became medium/large-scale 
speculative builders, medium/large-scale contract builders, or 
labourers). Thus, the minimum number of case-studies was 
defined as eight.

The willingness of the builders to work with the 
investigator. The strategy of case-studies presupposed in- 
depth work with each builder, including extensive interviews, 
observation of professional activities, visits to their homes, 
contact with relatives and labourers. Such intense connection 
with the builders is not possible if they are not openly in 
agreement to cooperate.

123



There is no definite yardstick for choosing the number of 
cases to be carried out in a multiple-case research (e.g. Yin, 
1989) . As shown above, the final selection of the builders 
entailed the choice of at least two corresponding to each sub
criterion defined in stage one. This fact has established the 
minimum number of builders to study as eight. However, this 
research contemplates more than eight cases, considering that, 
as noted in the examination of the multiple-cases type of 
research, further case-studies could enrich the results.

The number twenty was established as the quantity of cases to 
be studied firstly because, for being more than twice the 
minimum number, it contains a reasonable amount of extra cases 
to substantiate the initial eight. Secondly, a saturation 
point was reached at this number. Saturation point is a 
concept put forward by Glasser and Strauss, meaning that, 
after carrying out a certain number of case-studies, the 
information being collected becomes repetitive, and, although 
each case has its own peculiarity, a broad pattern of 
activities and life-stories become evident (Glasser and 
Strauss, 19 67).

Besides the cases of the twenty small-scale builders, the 
research also encompasses the cases of two large-scale ones, 
which never produced low-cost housing before. They are used 
for purposes of comparison.

The builders studied were divided into eight groups. Groups 1 
to 7 were established according to the forms of production, 
labour processes, and types of building produced. The 8th. 
group includes builders which became proletarians.

Groups 1, 2 and 3:
Builders working full- or part-time in low-cost housing 
production

Group 1: exclusive: those who only produce low-cost housing.
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They have a petty-commodity form of production and an 
artisanal labour process. There are six builders in this 
group. Two of them, Alberto and Amin, work full-time in low- 
income settlements. The remaining four, Joao Pedro, Juvenal, 
Evandro and Ronan, work in low-income settlements as builders 
only at week-ends. During the rest of the week they are wage- 
labourers in large-scale construction units of production. 
They are classified as exclusive producers of low-cost housing 
because it is their only activity as builders. They are 
different from the following cases, whose activities include 
the production of other types of buildings.

Group 2: mixed: those which produce low-cost housing and also 
work outside low-income settlements, in repair and maintenance 
activities. As the previous group, they also have a petty- 
commodity form of production and an artisanal labour process. 
Two builders of this type have been studied: Tomas and
Dorcelino.

Group 3: hybrid: as in the previous case, these builders
produce low-cost housing, and also work outside low-income 
settlements. However, they go one step further. Their 
activities include the construction of complete buildings for 
middle- and high-income clients. They are called hybrids for 
using two forms of production: petty-commodity for the
construction of low-cost housing, and capitalist for other 
types of buildings. Correspondingly, their labour process 
varies from artisanal to manufacture. There are four builders 
in this group: Baltazar, Rafael, Augusto and Waldemar.

Groups 4, 5, 6, 7 and 8:
builders not working in low-cost housing production

Group 4: transitional: this builder is called transitional
because he still uses a petty-commodity production process, 
like the low-cost housing builders, but does not work in low- 
income settlements any more. He caters only for repair and
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maintenance activities outside low-income settlements, and 
uses an artisanal labour process. There is one builder in this 
group: Elisio.

Group 5: semi-capitalist: the activities of this builder are 
more complex than those of group 4, encompassing the
production of complete buildings. Like the hybrid, he is in a 
transition between a petty-commodity and capitalist form of 
production, but is termed semi-capitalist because he is closer 
to capitalist production. He uses a petty-commodity production 
form in repairs and maintenance, and a capitalist form in the 
construction of finished buildings. Correspondingly, his
labour process varies from artisanal to manufacture. There is
one builder in this group: Joaquim.

Group 6: capitalist: these builders only produce completed
middle- and/or high-cost buildings. They have a capitalist 
form of production and a manufactured labour process. There 
were two such builders: Wander and Jose.

Group 7: advanced capitalist builders: as with groups 3, 5 and 
6, these builders produce completed middle- and/or high-cost 
buildings. However, they are the only builders studied who 
produce series of standardized building units - high-rise 
blocks of flats/offices and single-storey semi-detached 
residences. They have a capitalist form of production, and a 
semi-manufacture/ semi-machinofacture labour process. The 
purpose of using the term 'advanced capitalist' to designate 
them is just to distinguish them from the previous groups of 
builders - which are at a less advanced stage along the 
continuum towards capitalist production. There are four 
builders in this group: Gast£o, Gustavo, Zelmar and
Ferdinando. The first and the second are former low-cost 
housing producers, like all the builders in groups 4, 5 and 6. 
The third and the fourth established their units of production 
initially at a capitalist stage, and never produced low-cost 
housing.
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Group 8: proletarians: there are two builders in this group: 
Luis Antonio and Jorge. They produced low-cost housing in the 
past, like all the builders in groups 4, 5 and 6, and Gastao 
and Gustavo in group 7. However, they have followed a 
different path, and became paid labourers in capitalist 
building units.

The division of the builders in groups is summarized in table 
2.3.

A last point about the builders which is necessary to note 
regards the extracts from their interviews to be presented in 
chapters 4 to 6. The interviews were carried out in 
Portuguese, which is the mother tongue of the interviewees. 
All the quotations extracted from them and presented in this 
research have been translated into English by the author. It 
is impossible to make a translation, no matter how accurate, 
without somehow modifying the original. The statements of the 
builders are in working-class jargon, full of slang, 
expressions, and grammar mistakes. However, some of these 
vernacular peculiarities were lost in the translation. The 
primary objective of the translation was to convey the 
contents of the verbatim reports, rather than to find precise 
English words or expressions adjusted to the specific original 
jargon.

Having established the type of case-study research to 
undertake, its stages, and the details of the units of 
analysis, the gathering of evidence will now be examined.

Methods of Collecting Evidence

According to Yin, there are six methods: interviews, direct
observation, physical artifacts, documentation, archival 
analysis, and participant-observation (Yin, 1989). This 
research uses the first five methods.

127



TABLE 2.3 - The Builders according to Form of Production, 
Labour Process and Type of Building Produced

BUILDERS GROUP Form of 
Production

Labour
Process

Type of
Building
Produced

Alberto
Amin
Joao Pedro 
Juvenal 
Evandro 
Ronan

exclusive petty-
commodity

artisanal low-cost
housing

Tomas
Dorcelino

mixed petty-
commodity

artisanal low-cost
housing and
repair and
maintenance
middle-/
high-cost
housing

Baltazar
Rafael
Augusto
Waldemar

hybrid petty-
commodity
petty-
capitalist

artisanal
manu
facture

low-cost
housing,
repair,
maintenance
and
completed 
building of 
middle-/ 
high-cost 
housing

Elisio trans
itional

petty-
commodity

artisanal repair and
maintenance
middle-/
high-cost
housing

Joaquim petty-
capital-
list

petty-
commodity
petty-
capitalist

artisanal
manu
facture

repair,
maintenance
and
completed 
building of 
middle-/ 
high-cost 
housing

continues
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TABLE 2.3- continuation

BUILDER GROUP Form of 
production

Labour
Process

Type of
Building
Produced

Wander
Jose

capital
ist

capitalist manu
facture

completed
building
of
middle-/
high-cost
housing

Gastao
Gustavo
Zelmar
Ferdinando

advanced
capital
ist

capitalist manu
facture 
machino- 
facture

series of 
completed 
building 
of
middle-/
high-cost
housing

L. Antonio 
Jorge

prole
tarian

Interviews can provide important information about the object 
of a given research, and

"provide shortcuts to the prior history of the situation, so 
that the investigator can readily identify other relevant 
methods of collecting evidence" (Ibid. , p. 91).

In this research, the objects of the case-studies are human 
beings, therefore the interview is particularly relevant, for 
it constitutes a direct source of data from the objects 
themselves.
Interviews with other agents, or 'informants', have also been 
carried out aimed at checking the data collected from the 
builders. Such agents include low-income clients - to check 
information about the characteristics of the demand for low- 
cost housing -, officials from building and housing agencies 
and small-scale production support agencies - to check 
information about the implementation of policies and about the 
problems faced by small-scale builders -, as well as 
apprentices, journeymen and labourers which work with the
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builders - to check information about the workforce and the 
labour process.

The interviews have been carried out with the help of a tape 
recorder. The tapes were listened to during the fieldwork in 
order to detect gaps, problems and/or contradictions in the 
statements, so that they could be clarified in the subsequent 
interview with the same builder (or informant). After the 
completion of the fieldwork, the contents of the tapes were 
typewritten, in order to facilitate the analysis of the data. 
The basic structure of the interview is presented in annex I. 
The actual interviews went beyond the basic structure, for 
they also comprehend a series of derivative questions. These 
questions are not included in the basic structure because they 
change according to the specific case of each builder. 
However, the specificity of each builder is also revealed
after the beginning of the basic interview.

The second method of collecting evidence, direct observation, 
is used when "the phenomena of interest have not been purely 
historical" (Ibid.). Under these circumstances, "some relevant 
behaviours or environmental conditions will be available for 
observation [on site]" (Ibid.) . This is the case of the 
present research, in which 'relevant behaviour' - of the 
builders and their units of production - is available for
observation - e.g. the characteristics of the process of 
production, relations between builder, workforce and clients. 
Yin points out that the interviews have always to be 
considered as verbal reports only, and, as such, they can be 
biased or incomplete, no matter how efficiently they have been 
carried out (Ibid.). Due to this problem, it is necessary to 
corroborate the interviews with other sources of information. 
As shown above, the interviews with the builders have been 
checked through interviews with other agents. However, such
checking is also prone to the same type of problems.
Therefore, direct observation, as a different method of 
collecting evidence, is important for verification. It has
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been used in this research through written annotations and 
photographs.

The third method, physical artifact, is "a technological
device, a tool or instrument, a work of art, or some other
physical evidence"... which "may be collected or observed as 
part of a field visit"... (Ibid., p. 94). Physical artifacts 
may be regarded as part of the previous method of collecting
evidence, if they are only (directly) observed. However, a
distinction can be made between the two by referring direct 
observation only to actions and processes, which are different 
from artifacts.

The present research has a hypothesis specifically concerned 
with the use of tools and machines. Therefore, the observation 
of these artifacts is important. Data from this method, as in 
the case of the previous one, has been collected through 
written annotations and photographs.

The fourth method of collecting evidence, documentation, is 
used in this research for corroboration of the data collected 
in the interviews. It encompasses documents about policies 
related to the construction industry, housing and small-scale 
production; about the characteristics of the demand for low- 
cost housing and about the behaviour of large-scale units of 
production - the latter is to be compared with the small-scale 
ones. Evidence from this method has been collected through 
photocopies of the documents and, in some cases, by purchasing 
an issue.

The fifth method, archival records, was also used for 
corroboration of the interviews. It concerns prices of inputs 
and outputs in the construction industry. Evidence from this 
method has been collected through photocopies.

The sixth and last method is not used in this research. It is 
a special kind of direct observation, termed participant-
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observation, in which the investigator is not passive, but has 
an active role within the situation being studied. This is a 
technique most used in anthropological studies, which is not 
the case of the present research.

Having now presented the methods of data collection, it is 
also necessary to focus on the wav to analyze them. The 
results of a research have to be generalized in order to 
extrapolate from the specific context from which they were 
taken. A case-study should produce an analytical 
generalization, as opposed to a statistical one. In the 
latter, a deduction is made about a population or universe 
relying on data taken from a sample (e.g. Fowler, 1984; 
Lavrakas, 1987; Yin, 1989). In the former, a theory developed 
beforehand is contrasted with the outcome of the case-study 
(e.g. Ibid.) . The case-study should confirm the various 
aspects of the theory, or, in the case of mismatching of a 
given aspect, be used as a basis for modifying the theory. 
Therefore, in this research, the theoretical propositions 
developed in the present chapter will be compared to the 
empirical data presented in the following ones.

The analysis of this research is divided into two parts. The 
first part, related to the factors which enable small-scale 
builders to produce low-cost housing, has been carried out 
through an analytical strategy called pattern-matching. The 
second, related to the capitalization of the builders and 
their changing role in the production of low-cost housing, has 
been carried out through pattern-matching with time-series.

The first strategy basically consists of comparing a predicted 
pattern, derived from the theoretical proposition, with a 
pattern grounded in the empirical findings (Ibid.) . Therefore, 
the explanation about the capacity of the small-scale builders 
to produce low-cost housing, based on the characteristics of 
their labour process and how they match the characteristics of 
the demand, will be compared with the pattern coming out of
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the empirical findings, and the correspondence between the two 
patterns will be assessed.

Since this research uses multiple case-studies, the concept of 
replication is applied here (e.g. Yin, Bateman and Moore, 
1983/ Yin, 1989). Replication takes place when similar results 
are found in all the cases analyzed, or when different cases 
produce different results, but for expected reasons. Both 
situations are present here. On the one hand, it is expected 
that all the cases of small-scale builders produce similar 
evidence regarding the factors which enable them to supply 
low-cost housing, and that the process of capitalization of 
each builder has the same effect on low-cost housing
production. On the other hand, it is also expected that the
cases of large-scale builders produce different evidence vis- 
a-vis those of the small-scale ones regarding the
characteristics of production.

Pattern-matching is used with time-series when the theoretical 
and empirical patterns to be compared include a trend of data, 
as Yin illustrates through the work of Campbell (1969) (Yin,
1989) . The theoretical trend in this part of the research 
consists of the effect of the provision of managerial and 
labour capacity, equipment and credit in the move of small- 
scale builders along the continuum from petty-commodity to 
capitalist production, and in their participation in low-cost 
housing production. The empirical data includes builders 
which, according to the level of provision of the elements 
above mentioned, are in different positions along the 
continuum, and have a given role in the production of low-cost 
housing. There are three ways of analyzing the situation of 
each builder: the effect of policies, the effect of policy
like situations, and scenarios.

The first one involves assessing the effect of policies which 
have already been implemented, on the move of the builder 
along the continuum of production.
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The second applies to the builders who moved away from petty- 
commodity to capitalist production, without being induced by 
the implementation of policies. Their cases unveil the 
processes through which they have acquired managerial 
capacity, a skilled labour force, equipment and credit, and 
the influence of these factors in their development and 
production of low-cost housing. Such trends are termed policy
like situations for replicating the effect of policies of 
support to the builders. They are used to support the 
assertion that, if pertinent policies are actually implemented 
in the future, other builders are likely to follow the same 
path.

The third way consists of tracing speculative future actions 
to be taken by each builder, if the four factors already 
mentioned are provided.

It is expected that the information disclosed through each way 
matches the others, thus providing a coherent body of data to 
contrast with the theoretical trend previously constructed.

The use of pattern-matching with time-series analysis 
encompasses replicability in different ways. First, parallel 
replicability, in the cases of builders which occupy the same 
position in the continuum. Second, contrasting replicability, 
in the cases of different situations in the continuum.

In order to establish the effect of the provision of 
managerial and labour capacity, equipment and credit to the 
petty-commodity builders, it is first necessary to ascertain 
two underlying conditions. One, that there are differences 
between petty-commodity and capitalist production regarding 
these factors. Two, that petty-commodity producers are 
constrained to acquire the factors necessary to entail 
capitalist production. The analysis of the data related to 
these issues will be carried out through simple pattern- 
matching, with parallel and contrasting replicability.
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Some of the different factors analyzed in this research have 
interconnections. Take, for instance, the case of credit and 
equipment. Although being examined separately as two factors 
which influence the capitalization of builders, credit also 
appears in the analysis of equipment, because its supply 
facilitates their acquisition. This situation is acknowledged 
within set theory, corresponding to the case of intersecting 
sets. The existence of an intersection in a qualitative type 
of analysis does not invalidate the separation of one factor 
from the other. The analysis of the issue of equipment 
approaches the capitalization of the builders from one 
perspective, whereas the analysis of credit reveals another 
angle. On the one hand, the analysis of equipment, although 
intersecting with credit, goes beyond this factor. Credit may 
be used to acquire equipment, but it is just one possibility, 
among a group of others - e.g. savings, accumulation, 
establishment of cooperatives, reduction of the price of 
equipment, etc. On the other hand, the analysis of credit goes 
beyond equipment, for it is necessary for the acquisition of 
other factors - e.g. land, materials, overheads.
The techniques used to carry out the analysis of the empirical 
data will now be presented. They include the disaggregation of 
information into different groups, matrix making, and putting 
the information into chronological order (e.g. Miles and 
Huberman, 1984; Yin, 1989). The first technique consists of 
separating the information regarding the different issues of 
the research, e.g. each factor which enables the builders to 
produce low-cost housing, each characteristic of the labour 
process of the builder, each characteristic of the demand for 
low-cost housing, the present situation of each builder 
regarding the provision of managerial and labour capacity, 
equipment and credit, the present situation of each builder in 
the continuum from petty-commodity to capitalist production 
and in the provision of low-cost housing, the life-history and 
the scenarios of each builder.

The second technique consists of building matrixes with
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different types of evidence in order to infer relationships - 
e.g. matrixes containing advantage (s) for the production of 
low-cost housing and/or characteristic (s) of the labour 
process of a builder or/and characteristic (s) of the demand 
for low-cost housing.

The third technique consists of organizing information into a 
time sequence, in order to establish sequential relations - 
e.g. the process of provision of managerial and technical 
training, equipment and credit, the process of capitalization 
and of moving away from low-cost housing production. These 
processes are also compared between themselves in matrices. 
Therefore, both chronological and linear relations are 
inferred.

The above presentation completes the present section. In sum, 
a methodology of research divided into six steps has been 
designed, encompassing a review of the pertinent literature, 
the development of a theoretical argument, the design of the 
fieldwork, the implementation of the fieldwork, the analysis 
of the data collected, and the research conclusions. A 
strategy of investigation based on embedded and multiple case- 
studies has been selected to carry out the work. Data was 
collected through multiple methods. The analysis of the 
empirical material was carried out through a pattern-matching 
strategy alone or along with time-series, and the techniques 
used were mainly the disaggregation of information into 
different groups, matrix making, and putting the information 
into chronological order. This section has provided the basis 
for understanding the linkages between the different parts of' 
the research.

2.5 - CONCLUSION

The present chapter has presented the core of the theoretical 
argument of the research. The problems which have been pointed
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out in the previous chapter generate research questions 
regarding the capacity of small-scale builders to produce low- 
cost housing and the effects of the implementation of policies 
aimed at supporting them. A framework has been built to 
address these questions, emphasising, on the one hand, the 
relations between the capacity of the small-scale builders to 
serve the low-income people, the characteristics of their 
labour process, and the characteristics of the demand. On the 
other hand, it emphasises the effects of the provision of 
managerial and labour capacity, equipment and credit in the 
process of capitalization of the builders and their production 
of low-cost housing. The theoretical analysis has generated a 
model of the process of changes of the units of production 
along a continuum ranging from petty-commodity to capitalist 
production. The proposition of this model does not mean that 
it depicts the only possible avenue for the development of the 
labour processes, nor for the development of the units of 
production. However, this research is specifically restricted 
to analyzing the context of this model. By the same token, the 
choice of analyzing the constraints related to managerial and 
labour capacity, equipment and credit, does not mean that 
other constraints are not important. The four factors chosen 
have been highlighted as the most significant, but it also has 
been suggested that the others constitute potential areas for 
future research.

The theoretical framework has also been presented in the form 
of hypotheses, which this research aims at testing. Finally, 
the last section of the chapter presented the research design, 
putting the diverse parts of the work into a coherent 
perspective.

Chapters 4 to 6 concern the testing of different hypotheses. 
However, before approaching the specific issues contemplated 
in those chapters, an overall view of Brazil and Belo 
Horizonte will be presented.
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CHAPTER 3 - HOUSING, CONSTRUCTION AND THE SMALL-SCALE BUILDER 
IN BELO HORIZONTE, BRAZIL

The objective of the present chapter is to place the research 
into the specific perspective of the country and the city 
where the empirical work has been carried out, and to present 
secondary data which substantiates the argument of the thesis 
and justifies undertaking a study of small-scale low-cost 
housing producers in Belo Horizonte, Brazil.

Section 3.1 presents aggregate information about the country, 
highlighting the disparity between economic growth and 
industrialization, on the one side, and the persistence of a 
high level of poverty, on the other. The process of 
accelerated urbanisation which has been taking place is 
emphasised, and special attention is focused on the fact that 
one of its most noticeable features is the lack of adequate 
housing for a large part of the population. The city of Belo 
Horizonte encapsulates the general situation above described. 
The fieldwork has been carried out there, and general data 
about the city is presented as a background to the analysis 
which follows in the subsequent chapters. The section then 
narrows the focus to the specific site where the empirical 
part of the investigation has been carried out, namely, the 
peripheral low-income settlements of Ouro Preto1, Confisco, 
Agua Branca and Nazare.

Section 3.2 is specifically concerned with housing. It 
provides an introduction to the housing programmes that have 
been set up in Brazil, encompassing: the scattered programmes 
implemented until 1964, the mass-production of standardized 
housing implemented from 1964 to the mid-1970s, and the

1 As will be shown in subsection 1.1.2, Ouro Preto is 
also the name of the former capital of the state of Minas 
Gerais in Brazil. However, all the references to the work of 
builders in Ouro Preto throughout this research regard a low- 
income neighbourhood in Belo Horizonte, and not the past 
capital city.
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assisted self-help programmes implemented from the mid-1970s 
to the late-1980s. It is shown that the dismal results of the 
above programmes and the current policies of the new 
government throughout the 1990s favouring privatization create 
a suitable background for the discussion of the support for 
small-scale private builders.

Section 3.3 gives an introduction to the Brazilian building 
industry, and concentrates on one actor, the small-scale 
builder. First, it gives an overview of the different phases 
of the development of the building industry in the country. It 
is followed by an examination of the present stage of the 
industry, evidencing its heterogeneity in terms of types of 
units of production, and the widespread existence of small- 
scale units. It is shown that the small-scale artisanal 
builders are responsible for the largest share of low-cost 
housing production. Finally, data regarding the needs for 
different types of buildings and other construction activities 
in Brazil and Belo Horizonte reveals that there is scope, in 
terms of demand, for the growth of the small-scale builders.

The concluding section (3.4) resumes the main points of the 
above examination. It highlights the need for analyzing 
housing supply alternatives, due to the existence of a huge 
housing deficit in Brazil and Belo Horizonte. It also notes 
the importance of carrying out a research on small-scale 
private builders, due to their role in the provision of low- 
cost housing, as opposed to private large-scale and public 
builders. Finally, it stresses that there is room for the 
small-scale builders to grow, and that it is sensible to study 
such movement, due to the existence of a growing demand for 
building services outside low-income settlements.

3.1 COUNTRY AND CITY SETTING

The data presented in this section includes national 
indicators of economic growth, urbanization and poverty for
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Brazil as whole and Belo Horizonte in particular, as well as 
specific information about the peripheral areas of Belo 
Horizonte where the empirical research has been carried out.

3.1.1. Brazil: Growth and Inequality

During the past few decades Brazil has experienced high rates 
of economic growth, from 7.3 to 10.1% in average by decade 
during the period 1950-80 (table 3.1). One indication of the 
Brazilian economic growth on an international scale is 
provided by OECD: during the 1970s, Brazil's GNP per capita 
was the 8th. largest, and its total GNP the 12th. largest, 
among the 159 countries classified by this organization as 
developing - including OPEC countries (OECD, 1982) .

TABLE 3.1
Brazil - average GNP growth by decade - %

Decade GNP growth
1950s 7.3%
1960s 8.5%
1970s 10.1%

Table elaborated by the author, based on Baer, 1983.

From 1980 to 1988, the average annual rate of growth has 
dropped to 0.66. Despite this decline, the fact that in some 
years the rate of growth has been even negative, and also
considering the evasion of funds to repay the country's huge
foreign debt, the overall result of the past decades has been 
one of accumulation of wealth - there has been an aggregate 
growth of real GNP and GNP per capita.

The years of accelerated growth have been called the
'Brazilian miracle'. However, the development of the country 
has actually resembled an 'uneven miracle'. As shown in table
3.2, there has been a concentration of income in the hands of 
a few people at the expenses of the majority of the
population.
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TABLE 3.2
Income Distribution in Brazil by Year

Income
Class

Share of the National Income
1960 1970 1980 1989

20% poorest 3.9 3.4 2.8 non-available
50% poorest 17 . 4 14 . 9 12. 6 10.4
10% richest 39.6 46.7 50. 9 53.2
5% richest 28.3 34 . 1 37. 9 non-available
1% richest 11. 9 14.7 16.9 17.3

Table elaborated by the author, based on IBGE (1981, 19 90)

Moreover, figures regarding wages in Brazil show that there 
has been a decline in their real value throughout the past 
decades, including the 1980s. Table 3.3 shows the variation in 
the value of the minimum wage at July 1940 constant prices. 
Although there has been some periods of rise, specially from 
1976 to 1982, the overall picture is one of downfall, 
decreasing from 100.3 in 1960 to 31.54 in 1990.

TABLE 3.3
Average minimum wage in Brazil at July 1940 constant prices in 
selected years

Year Minimum Wage
1940 (July) 100
1960 100.30
1965 89.11
1970 68. 90
1975 56.90
1980 61. 66
1985 52 . 91
1990 (March) 31.54

Table elaborated by the author, based on DIEESE (1990)

Figures regarding access to basic needs also reveal a 
consternate picture. For instance, infant mortality rates in
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1984 was 61 deaths per thousand live births among children 
under 1 year of age (World Bank, 1984), while UNICEF considers 
30 as the upper limit for a good (i.e. low) rate (UNICEF, 
1987) . The life expectancy in 1988 was 65 years, while the 
average in the industrialized countries was 74 (World Bank, 
1990). The population per physician in 1984 was 1,080, while 
the average in industrialized countries was 470 (Ibid.). In 
terms of housing, there was a deficit of 10 million units in 
the country in 1989 (SECOVI, 1989).

The process of development of Brazil in the past few decades 
has been marked by a trend towards increasing urbanisation 
(table 3.4). The urban areas have played a major role in the 
national process of economic growth. For instance, in 1980, 
two thirds of the country's industrial production was 
concentrated in the metropolitan areas (PLAMBEL, 1989). 
However, while embracing 75% of the country's population, the 
urban areas also have concentrated the social problems - e.g. 
low wages, under and unemployment, lack of services and 
infrastructure (Ibid.) .

TABLE 3.4
Growth of the Brazilian Urban Population per Selected Years
Year Proportion of Urban Population
1930 7 . 0
1940 15. 3
1950 20.2
1965 50
1988 75

Table elaborated by the author, based on Batley (1983) and 
World Bank (1990)

The city of Belo Horizonte incorporates the characteristics of 
the national process of development above emphasised. On the 
one side, it has been an important pole of the process of 
economic growth and urbanization in the country. On the other, 
it encompasses major social problems.

142



3.1.2. Belo Horizonte

Belo Horizonte is the capital of the southeastern state of 
Minas Gerais (map 3.1), and is situated in a valley 858 meters
above the sea level, at the slope of the Curral Del-Rey ridge.
It is on a transitional position between a tropical forest, 
stretching towards the sea, and the "sertao", an arid zone 
covering a large part of the hinterland (IBGE, 1983; Almanaque 
Abril, 1985).

Contrary to the majority of the Brazilian urban areas, Belo 
Horizonte has not grown spontaneously. It was planned and 
built in the 1890s to be the new capital of Minas Gerais,
replacing Ouro Preto. Belo Horizonte progressed slowly in the
initial decades, but from the 1920s onwards experienced a huge 
process of growth, which outstripped all the prognostication 
of its original plan. In 1920, the population was 55,563, and 
grew to 600, 000 in 1958 and 1, 781, 924 in 1980 (Almanaque
Abril, 1985; PLAMBEL, 1989). Presently, Belo Horizonte is the 
fourth largest city in the country. The growth of the urban 
agglomeration has surpassed the municipal boundaries of the 
city, gradually incorporating neighbouring towns, and now Belo 
Horizonte also has the fourth largest metropolitan region in 
Brazil.

The metropolitan region, as defined by the authority
responsible for its planning (PLAMBEL)1, had a population of 
2,609,520 in 1980, as opposed to 3,340,769 in 1987 (PLAMBEL, 
1989). Nowadays, the region encompasses 18 municipalities: 
Belo Horizonte, Betim, Brumadinho, Caete, Contagem,
Esmeraldas, Ibirite, Igarape, Lagoa Santa, Mateus Leme, Nova 
Lima, Pedro Leopoldo, Raposos, Ribeirao das Neves, Rio Acima, 
Sabara, Santa Luzia and Vespasiano (map 3.2).

1 PLAMBEL is the acronym used to designate the state 
authority called "Planejamento da Regiao Metropolitana de Belo 
Horizonte" (Planning Authority for the Metropolitan Region of 
Belo Horizonte).
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MAP 2 - METROPOLITAN REGION OF BELO 
HORIZONTE: MUNICIPALITIES
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Belo Horizonte was planned to be an administrative centre, but 
feverish industrial production has taken place in its 
metropolitan region, encompassing intermediary goods (46.49% 
of the production in 1980), capital and durable consumer goods 
(20.39%), non-durable consumer goods (13,94%), and mineral 
extraction (2.45%)x (PLAMBEL, 1989). The average annual rate 
of growth of the secondary sector of the economy during the 
1970s was 11.6%. In 1975 the metropolitan region was 
responsible for 32.7% of the industrial production of the 
state of Minas Gerais, and 2.5% of the national production. 
During the period 1980-6 the pace of industrial development 
dropped, following the overall deceleration of the economy in 
the country. Nevertheless, growth still continued, at a rate 
of 2.4% per annum (Ibid.) .

The tertiary sector of the economy has also been thriving in 
the metropolitan region. For instance, in 1980, its commercial 
sector has been responsible for 44.1% of the sales and 29.4% 
of the employment in the state of Minas Gerais, whose 
population at that year was more than five times that of the 
metropolitan region (Almanaque Abril, 1985; IBGE, 1983; 
PLAMBEL, 1989) . The growth of the services sector, as shown by 
PLAMBEL, has been a reflex of the growth of the industrial and 
commercial sectors, which need them as a support for its own 
growth (Ibid.) .

The primary sector of the economy has been the least to 
benefit in the metropolitan region, for, consisting of rural 
activities, it has had to adapt continuously to the expanding 
urban sprawl2. Even so, those activities have developed, 
specially horticulture and husbandry. Although the quantity of

1 The sum of the share of these activities is 83.27%. The 
remaining 16.73% regard non-discriminated and unknown 
activities.

* The sources where data about the economy have been 
collected consider mining not as part of the primary sector, 
but of the secondary.
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rural area has diminished due to urban development, production 
has been moving from an extensive to an intensive pattern 
(Ibid.) .

The above picture gives an enthusiastic view of Belo 
Horizonte: a city which has been planned since its very
origin, and which has experienced a huge economic development. 
However, as already hinted, this city encompasses major social 
problems.

According to PLAMBEL, in 1988 10.6% of the economically active 
population were under- or unemployed, and in 1987, 14.8% of
the families owned up to just one minimum wage, 35.9% owned up 
to 2, and 66.2% up to 5 (Ibid.). As shown in chapter 2, the 
Brazilian governmental agencies define poor households as 
those whose income is below three regional minimum wages.
Although the PLAMBEL data does not show this cutting point, as
it jumps from two to five minimum wages, the figures suggest 
that around half of the population is below the poverty line. 
The effects of such situation are shown, for instance, in the 
infant mortality rate: 44.1 deaths per thousand live births
among children under 1 year of age.

The growth of Belo Horizonte largely surpassed its initial 
planned centre, and a significant part of the population still 
do not have access to urban facilities and infrastructure. For 
example, 32.33% of the population of the metropolitan region 
in 1989 still did not have access to the public sewage system 
(Ibid.) . Regarding the existing system, "only a small part of 
it received treatment" (Ibid., p. 129) 1. In 1988, in the
municipality of Belo Horizonte alone there were 128 zones with
no access to running water. This affected 509.609 people, 
which is approximately one fourth of the population. There 
were also municipalities in the metropolitan region in which 
the situation was even worse. For instance, the lack of water

1 The translations from all quotations in Portuguese are 
done by the author of this research.
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supply has affected 40 and 44% of the population in Sabara and 
Ribeirao das Neves respectively (Ibid.). According to PLAMBEL, 
the deficiency of such facility throughout the metropolitan 
region is concentrated in the low-income settlements (Ibid.).

In terms of housing, the situation is also precarious, with a 
large number of "favelas" (shanty towns) and substandard 
peripheral neighbourhoods. "Favelas" are defined as low-income 
settlements established through invasion, densely populated, 
generally located in unsafe slopes or river banks, with a 
rudimentary road network and deficient access to urban 
facilities and infrastructure (Ibid.). In the municipality of 
Belo Horizonte alone there were 110 "favelas" in 1982 (IBGE, 
1983), a number which grew to 156 in 1988, encompassing a 
population of approximately 500,000 (Guimaraes and Cunha, 
n . d . ) .

The other housing solution widely adopted by the low-income 
population is to build in a peripheral neighbourhood, where 
land is cheaper. But such alternative also had problems: 
unfinished shacks, lack of access to amenities such as water, 
sewage and energy, and distance from the place of work and the 
city centre. This situation is topped by lack of adequate 
public transportation (PLAMBEL, 1987).

In 1988 there was a deficit of 64,000 housing units in the 
metropolitan region, and the estimation about the demand for 
the period 1989/95 is 228, 642 new units (Ibid., 1989) . PLAMBEL 
suggests that 45.78% of the new units should be provided 
through public programmes (Ibid.). This amounts to 104,673 
units, out of which 82% referred to the needs of low-income 
families - owning up to three minimum wages per month -, 13% 
to families owning from 3.1 to 5 minimum wages, and 5% to 
families owning from 5.1 to 10. These figures shows that the 
deficit concentrates on low-cost housing. PLAMBEL does not 
explain the difference between the 45.78% of units whose 
provision should be supported by the state, and the remaining
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54.22%. It seems that the need for support is underestimated. 
As already shown, 66.2% of the population earn less than 5 
minimum wages, and have difficulty to acquire housing on their 
own. It is here suggested that the potential demand for new 
low-cost housing in the period 1989/95 is larger than 
88, 972.05 (82% of 104, 673), which is the share to be provided 
by public programmes.

In sum, Belo Horizonte presents a picture of urban and 
economic expansion, on the one side, and lack of attainment of 
basic needs for a large part of the population, including 
housing. Such fact shows that it is sensible to focus on the 
issue of housing supply, thus reinforcing the importance of 
this research. The next subsection focus on the territorial 
division of Belo Horizonte. It places the specific 
neighbourhoods where the fieldwork was carried out within a 
broader context.

3.1.3. The Territorial Division of Belo Horizonte and the Site 
of the Fieldwork

PLAMBEL has divided the urban structure of the metropolitan 
region of Belo Horizonte in 8 spatial macro-units, depicted in 
map 3.3: central area, pericentral area, peripheries,
Pampulha, industrial axis, fringe, area of metropolitan 
expansion, and area of minimum compromise with urbanization 
(Ibid., 1986b).

The central area encompasses the original nucleus of Belo 
Horizonte and the south zone, formed by high-middle-class and 
high-class neighbourhoods. It concentrates the tertiary 
activities and the governmental, financial and cultural 
institutions of the metropolitan region. Its population has an 
average income of 15.2 minimum wages per household. However, 
it also encompasses niches of poverty constituted by shanty
towns within the south zone (SUDECAP, 1989) .
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MAP 3 - SPATIAL MACRO-UNITS OF THE METROPOLITAN 
REGION OF BELO HORIZONTE AND THE LOCATION OF 
SELECTED NEIGHBOURHOODS
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The pericentral area forms a semi-circular ring at the north 
of the central area, and also dates from the initial period of 
the construction of the city. It has a strategic position for 
connecting the central area with most of the other spatial 
units, and is well provided with infra-structure and 
institutions. Nowadays the majority of its population belongs 
to the lower-middle class, with an average household income of
7.1 minimum wages. It is a densely populated area, with a high 
concentration of employment in the intermediate goods 
industries and also in commerce.

The peripheries are constituted by another semi-circular ring, 
embracing the pericentral area, plus a few scattered 
settlements. They are basically residential neighbourhoods, 
thus lacking sources of employment. They are inhabited by a 
low-income and low-middle-income population, and have a low 
standard of infrastructure and institutional services. The 
peripheries have experienced a large growth during the 1970s, 
but the occupation of the territory is still more dispersed in 
comparison to the previous areas. According to PLAMBEL, the 
population growth rate of this area along with the fringe area 
- which is an extension of the peripheries - for the period 
1985-95 should be superior to the regional rate, with an 
addition of 1.148.000 inhabitants (PLAMBEL, 1986a). Such 
figures show a large potential demand for construction 
activities.

The Pampulha area originated from the construction of a 
leisure complex around an artificial lake in the 1940s, geared 
towards the upper-income strata. It is an enclave between the 
semi-circular rings of the pericentral area and the 
peripheries. It still has a strong leisure character, and is 
predominantly occupied by the upper classes. It is estimated 
that the population of the area will have an increase of 
42.000 new inhabitants during the period 1985-95, also showing 
the scope for construction activities (Ibid.).
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The fringe area is constituted by three sub-areas. It is also 
known as the area of expansion of the peripheries. Its two 
major sub-areas encompass most of the characteristics of the 
peripheries, with the difference that its occupation is even 
more dispersed. The third sub-area is also dispersed, but 
encompasses a number of high- and high-middle-class suburbs.

The industrial axis concentrates the secondary economic 
activities of the metropolitan region. Up to the 1940s the 
area was predominantly rural. From this period onwards, an 
increasing number of industries have been implanted. The area 
now encompasses the largest industrial complex in the state. 
This is the most heterogeneous area within the metropolitan 
region. It includes not only industrial activities, but also 
tertiary activities to support them and the areas' population, 
as well as different types of residential neighbourhoods - 
from middle-class down to low-income ones. Its population is 
expected to have an increase of 420,000 people from 1985-95, 
thus suggesting extended construction activities.

The area of metropolitan expansion encompasses the 
municipalities which, although at the margins of the 
metropolitan region, have shown signs of urban development, 
and are expected to follow on such trend in the coming years. 
It is a heterogeneous area, encompassing industrial districts, 
historical towns, water leisure centre and neighbourhoods with 
different characteristics.

Finally, the area of minimum compromise with urbanization also 
is at the margins of the metropolitan region, like the 
previous one. However, this area has not shown signs of urban 
development, and is not expected to move in this direction in 
the near future.

The activities of each low-cost housing builder studied in 
this research are concentrated in one of four low-income 
neighbourhoods in the metropolitan region of Belo Horizonte,
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namely: Agua Branca, Ouro Preto, Nazare, and Confisco (see map 
3.3).

Agua Branca is located in the eastern periphery of the 
industrial axis. It has a population with an average household 
income of 2.73 minimum wages, and a large share of each is 
constituted by industrial workers (PLAMBEL, 1986a). It is a 
neighbourhood whose design has been legally approved by the 
municipality of Contagem.

Ouro Preto and Nazare are located in the peripheral area and 
have a population with an average household income of 2.80 and 
2.66 minimum wages respectively (SUDECAP, 1989) . Their popula
tions are more heterogeneous in relation to that of Agua 
Branca, encompassing people involved in the different sectors 
of petty-commodity production - e.g. domestic services, 
personal services, trading, small-scale manufacturing - as 
well as lower ranks of registered commercial and industrial 
labourers. Nazare, like Agua Branca, has its design legally 
approved by the municipality of Belo Horizonte. Ouro Preto has 
been legally approved only partially, for it also encompasses 
a shanty-town.

Confisco is also located in the peripheral area. It is a 
sites-and-service settlement sponsored by the government of 
Minas Gerais under the low-cost housing programme Pro- 
Habitagao (subsection 3.2.3). Its dwellers have been selected 
within the ranks of the low-income population.

The builders were already introduced in the previous chapter 
(subsection 2.4.1). The exclusive builders Alberto and Amin 
and the mixed Tomas concentrated most of their low-cost 
housing activities in Ouro Preto at the time of the fieldwork. 
The exclusive Joao Pedro and Ronan and the hybrid builders 
Rafael and Baltazar concentrated their activities in Nazare. 
The exclusive Juvenal and Evandro in Agua Branca. The mixed 
Dorcelino and the hybrid Augusto and Waldemar in Confisco (see
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table 3.5). The mixed and hybrid builders also work in middle- 
and/or high-income neighbourhoods.

TABLE 3.5
Location of the activities the builders who work in low-income 
settlements

Type of 
Builder

Name of 
Builder

Main area of Activities
Low-income
Area

Middle-/Large- 
Income Area

Exclusive

Alberto Ouro Preto ----

Amin Ouro Preto ----

Juvenal Agua Branca ----

Evandro Agua Branca ----

Joao Pedro Nazare ----

Ronan Nazare ----

Mixed
Tomas Ouro Preto Pampulha 

south zone
Dorcelino Confisco Pampulha 

south zone

Hybrid
Rafael Nazare Pampulha 

south zone
Baltazar Nazare Pampulha 

south zone
Augusto Confisco Pampulha 

south zone
Waldemar Confisco Pampulha 

south zone

As noted in the preceding chapter, this research also 
contemplates other builders, which work only outside low- 
income neighbourhoods. The transitional builder Elisio, the 
semi-capitalist Joaquim, and the capitalist Wander previously 
worked in Agua Branca. Elisio now concentrates his activities 
in different neighbourhoods in the south zone, Joaquim in the 
adjacent middle-income neighbourhood of Eldorado, and Wander 
in the Pampulha area and the south zone. The capitalist
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builder Jose, the advanced capitalist Gustavo and the 
proletarians Jorge and Luis Antonio were previously based in 
Ouro Preto. Jose and Gustavo now work in the Pampulha area and 
the south zone. Jorge and Luis quitted their activities as 
builders and are now wage-workers. The advanced capitalist 
Gastao were previously based in Nazare, and now works on the 
Pampulha area and the south zone. The advanced capitalist 
Zelmar and Ferdinando are trained engineers, and did not went 
through a stage in a low-income neighbourhood before 
implementing their units of production. They cater for 
different neighbourhoods in the south zone, as well as for 
industrial buildings in the industrial axis (see table 3.6).

TABLE 3.6
Location of the Activities of the Builders who do not work in 
low-income settlements

Type of Name of Main Area of Activities
Builder Builder Previous Low- 

income area
Present 
Middle-/large 
income area

Transitional Elisio Agua Branca south zone
Semi-
Capitalist

Joaquim Agua Branca Eldorado 
south zone

Capitalist
Wander Agua Branca pampulha 

south zone
Jose Ouro Preto pampulha 

south zone
Gastao Nazare south zone

Advanced
Gustavo Ouro Preto pampulha 

south zone
Capitalist Ferdinando

---- industrial
axis
south zone

Zelmar
---- industrial

axis
south zone

L. Antonio Ouro Preto ----
Proletarians Jorge Ouro Preto ----
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The above information rounds up the presentation of the site 
of the fieldwork. The present section, in short, has shown 
that the development of Brazil in general and of Belo 
Horizonte in particular encompass, on the one hand, fast 
economic growth and urbanization; and, on the other hand, 
major social problems. The latter include lack of adequate 
housing for a large share of the population, specially the 
low-income people. The analysis of housing will be extended in 
the next section.

3.2 - HOUSING

This section gives an introduction to the housing programmes 
that have been implemented in Brazil. Subsection 3.2.1 will 
give attention to the series of programmes which were set in 
motion until 1964, the year of the implementation of the BNH 
(National Bank for Housing). Subsection 3.2.2 focuses on the 
actions of the BNH and of local government agencies from 1964 
until the mid-1970s, a period of substantial investments in 
mass production of standardized housing. Subsection 3.2.3 
focus on the period from the mid-1970s to the late-1980s, when 
the emphasis shifted to assisted self-help programmes, both 
during the BNH rule, which lasted until 1986, and afterwards. 
As a concluding remark, subsection 3.2.4 shows that the dismal 
results of the housing programmes favours the assertion 
towards the support for small-scale private builders as an 
alternative solution, a fact which is reinforced by the 
emphasis of the new government on privatisation in the 1990s.

3.2.1. Low-Cost Housing Programmes in Brazil from the 19th. 
Century to the mid-1960s

Secondary data on housing in Brazil from the 1830s onwards 
shows the non-existence of adequate housing for a large part 
of the population, and the significant presence of substandard 
settlements such as shanty towns and slums, specially in the
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largest cities (e.g. FINEP, 1985). Until the creation of the 
BNH, different types of housing programmes have been set up, 
including workers estates and rental accommodation, banks and 
institutes for retirement and pensions, Provisional 
Proletarian Parks, the Foundation for Popular Housing, USAID 
housing, and the Plan for Housing Assistance. These programmes 
will be presented now.

From the mid XIX century to the 1920s, Brazil experienced the 
emergence and initial expansion of capitalism, which was based 
mainly on coffee production (Grandi, 1985, Chaves, 1985, 
Mautner, 1991). Although the basis of the economy was rural, 
the industrial activities in the urban areas also expanded, 
absorbing a growing number of wage-workers. The cities of Rio 
de Janeiro and Sao Paulo in particular were thriving urban 
centres. The expansion of the urban proletariat created a 
pressure for the provision of low-cost housing (Blay, 1980; 
Chaves, 1985). During the 1880s, the construction of workers 
estates ("vilas operarias") was initiated. Those estates 
consisted of detached and/or semi-detached horizontal units, 
built by government agencies and private companies, and rented 
or sold to the workers (Blay, 1980; FINEP, 1985).

The provision of housing for the workforce had a further boost 
in 1920, when the president Epitacio Pessoa set up an official 
programme for the construction of rental accommodation. This 
programme also had replications at the regional level, such as 
the creation of the Foundation for Workers Housing ("Fundagao 
da Casa Operaria") by the government of the state of 
Pernambuco (FINEP, 1985).

However, in 1923, the first stone of another programme which 
outstripped the above ones was laid by another president, 
Arthur Bernardes, through the creation of banks for retirement 
and pensions ("caixas de aposentadoria e pensao") for the 
railroad workers. The banks aimed at, among other things, 
providing housing to those workers, and such action was
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followed by the creation of similar banks to other sectors of 
the working class. In 1930 there were 47 banks, with 140,000 
associates.

The period stretching from 1930 to 1955 was marked by an 
increasing intervention of the state in the economy, with an 
emphasis on an industrialization policy of import 
substitution. The process of urbanization intensified, and 
there was a major increase in the number of shanty towns and 
other forms of substandard housing (e.g. Grandi, 1985) . The 
intervention of the state in the field of housing was first 
marked by a reinforcement of the programme of banks for 
retirement and pensions. In 1933 the institutes of retirement 
and pensions - IAPs ("institutos de aposentadoria e pensao") 
were created, and gradually replaced the banks in the 
following years. In 1937 there were 107 institutes and banks 
for retirement and pensions with 844,801 associates (FINEP, 
1985). However, despite the extension of the programme, only 
118 blocks of residences were built in that year throughout 
the country (Porto, 1938), an unimpressive result in face of 
the housing demand (Ibid.) .

During the 1930s, the IAPs built detached and/or semi-detached 
horizontal housing units, similarly to the previous 
programmes. In the 1940s, such policy shifted to the 
construction of high-rise estates, specially in the case of 
the Institute for the Retirement and Pensions for the 
Industrial Workers - IAPI ("Instituto de Aposentadoria e 
Pensao dos Industriarios"). Such policies aimed at benefiting 
from the advantages of mass production in order to provide 
cheaper accommodation for the workers. In 1950 the IAPI built 
31,587 housing units throughout the country (Pedro, 1950, 
FINEP, 1985) . Although not showing explicitly the relation 
between the above figure and the existing deficit, FINEP 
suggests that the IAPI and the other IAPs have had serious 
problems to meet the demand, because their mortgages were not 
readjusted according to inflation. This situation inflicted
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them major losses, thus harming the replication of the 
projects (Ibid.).

A parallel and specific programme established during the 1940s 
was the construction of Provisional Proletarian Parks (Parques 
Proletarios Provisorios) by the municipality of Rio de 
Janeiro, aiming at sheltering the population of substandard 
settlements which were eradicated. As the name indicates, it 
was designed to be only a temporary solution, until adequate 
shelter could be found.

In 1946 the president Eurico Gaspar Dutra established the 
Foundation for Popular Housing ("Fundagao da Casa Popular", 
aiming at assembling the activities of the different agencies 
involved in low-cost housing production. Azevedo and Andrade 
point out that the Foundation was mainly used as a political 
instrument by a populist government (Azevedo and Andrade, 
1981), According to Chaves, its achievements have been dismal: 
it built only 17,000 housing units throughout the country 
during 15 years of existence (Chaves, 1985).

Despite the centralizing idea of the Foundation for the 
Popular Housing, independent actions continued to take place 
during the 1950s, with special emphasis on the construction of 
high-rise estates by the municipality of Rio de Janeiro, 
partly aimed at rehousing the dwellers of the Provisional 
Proletarian Parks, above mentioned (FINEP, 1985).

The period from 1955 to 1964 witnessed a further development 
of industry in general, and, according to a number of authors, 
it represented the end of the transition towards industrial 
capitalism in Brazil (e.g. Mello, 1982; Tavares, 1974; Chaves, 
1985). But despite the economic growth which occurred 
throughout most of the period, few investments have been 
geared to tackle the housing problem. FINEP highlights the 
programmes of construction of new estates in the metropolitan 
region of Rio de Janeiro financed by USAID (United States
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Agency for International Development), suggesting that they 
have been given due to the advent of the Cuban revolution - as 
part of a major American agenda to support Latin-American 
countries in an attempt to avoid other revolutions (Ibid.).

In 1963 the president Janio Quadros established the Plan for 
Housing Assistance - PAH ("Plano de Assistencia Habitacional") 
aiming at the construction of 100,000 units in 18 months. He 
also planned to establish the Brazilian Housing Institute - 
IBH ("Instituto Brasileiro de Habitagao") as a substitute for 
the Foundation for the Popular Housing. However, neither the 
housing production goal nor the establishment of the IBH were 
successful (Chaves, 1985).

In short, up to 1964, the different programmes above 
highlighted were implemented in Brazil. However, they have not 
been successful in tackling the housing problem. In that year, 
the housing deficit was estimated as 8 million units (Ibid.). 
A coup d'etat headed by the army overthrew the civil
government of Joao Goulart in the same year. One of the first 
actions of the new government, a military dictatorship which 
lasted until 1986, was to establish the National Bank for 
Housing, BNH.

3.2.2. Mid-1960s to the mid-1970s: The BNH and the Mass
Production of Standardized Housing

BNH controlled the Housing Financing System - SFH ("Sistema 
Financeiro de Habitagao") by financing and managing the 
housing programmes, which were directed at the regional and 
local level by Low-Cost Housing Companies - COHABs
("Companhias de Habitagao Popular"), and were built by public 
and/or private units of production. BNH's priority was the 
provision of low-cost housing, and in that pursue, the bank 
launched a national programme of mass production of
standardized building, thus expanding the procedure imple
mented by previous programmes.
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Azevedo points out five advantages of the system to reduce the 
price of the housing units. First, the capital used by the BNH 
to finance its developments was transferred from the FGTS - 
Fund of Guarantee per Period of Work ("Fundo de Guarantia por 
Tempo de Servigo"), which consists of a quota of the salaries 
of all the wage earners in the country which were compulsorily 
withheld in a bank, and could only be freed in case of 
dismissal or retirement. Such quota was readjusted 
periodically below inflation rate, which means that BNH had to 
repay below the rate charged by other lending institutions. 
The second advantage regarded the fact that the COHABs did not 
have the developer's profit. Third, in some cases, expenses 
like land or infra-structure of the housing estates were met 
by other official agencies, such as local municipalities. 
Thus, the price of the housing units sold by BNH did not 
include such expenses. Fourth, the costs of architectural 
plans were reduced due to their standardization, and fifth, 
there were no expenses with publicity and commercialization, 
for the demand exceeded the supply (Azevedo, 1989). Besides 
such points, BNH further increased its advantages for the low- 
income population by diminishing the interest rates for low- 
cost housing, by extending the period of financing, and by 
creating a fund to cover possible arrears at the end of the 
lending period (Ibid.).

However, despite all these advantages, and the economies of 
scale accruing from mass production, BNH did not manage to 
meet satisfactorily the demand of the lower strata of the 
society (Azevedo and Andrade, 1982; Azevedo, 1982, 1989;
Batley, 1981, 1983; FINEP, 1985) . Until 1972, eight and a half 
years after its creation, BNH managed to build less than two 
hundred thousand housing units (Ibid.), which is less than 
2.5% of the estimated initial need. Moreover, many of the 
units which have been built did not reach its target 
population. On the one hand, the policy regarding wages in 
Brazil after the coup d'etat entailed a reduction in its real 
value (see subsection 3.1) . This increasingly affected the

161



capacity of the workers to meet their monthly mortgage 
payments. On the other hand, due to the price of land, the 
estates were not built in the central area of the cities and 
towns, where employment opportunities and urban services are 
concentrated. Accessibility to these was further compounded by 
an unreliable public transport system, and the result was a 
disruption of the income generating activities of several 
families. The combination of these factors resulted in a high 
level of arrears and nonpayment of low-cost housing units 
during the period 1964-9 (Azevedo, 1989) . Such situation led 
BNH to reformulate its strategy.

In order to reverse its financial crisis, BNH adopted in the 
period 1970-4 a policy of drastically reducing investments in 
low-cost housing in favour of investments in middle- and high- 
cost housing and other activities such as urban development, 
technical assistance, and even financial speculation (BNH, 
1982/ Azevedo, 1989). Although in 1975 BNH again reviewed its 
policies regarding low-cost housing, a broader picture of the 
bank's operations reveals a bias to other activities, as table 
3.7 suggests: aggregate data regarding the period 1964-82
shows that BNH invested only 22.6% of its funds in low-cost 
housing, which was to be its priority.

TABLE 3.7 
BNH'S Investments (1964-82) %

PROGRAMMES EXPENDITURE (%)
Housing 66.6
(low-cost) (22.6)
(other) (44.0)
Urban Development Operations 31.4
Technical Financial 
Assistance

2.0

TOTAL 100.0
Table elaborated by the author, based on BNH (1982)

Another factor related to this issue is the influence exerted
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by large-scale building units of production which carried out 
the construction of the projects financed by BNH. Although the 
bank aimed primarily at the provision of housing, the 
strengthening of the building industry was also one of BNH's 
major explicit objectives (Maricato, 1987; Mautner, 1991). 
Such fact, per se, would not harm the provision of low-cost 
housing. On the contrary, the development of the industry 
should enable it to devise solutions to ameliorate production. 
However, the fragility of the low-income market and the high 
level of concentration of income (table 3.2) made it difficult 
to profit from low-cost housing construction. This fact led 
the units of production to pressure BNH to finance other types 
of projects (Sachs, 1985; Maricato, 1987; Mautner, 1991).

Although from the mid-1970s to the early 1980s the wages 
regained value in real terms, and new advantages have been 
offered to the home buyers, such as further reduction in the 
interest rates for the lowest strata and extension of the 
period of financing from 20 to 25 years, the COHABs have opted 
to concentrate their investments in middle- rather than low- 
cost housing, favouring families earning more than three 
minimum wages (Azevedo, 1989).

In sum, the programmes of mass production of standardized low- 
cost housing which have been implemented in the period 1964-75 
have not reached the target population, and COHABs' 
orientation henceforth strengthened this tendency. Thus, 
rather than contributing to ameliorate the housing conditions 
of the lower strata of the population, it reinforced their 
problems: many shanty towns, which, one way or another, did 
provide shelter for a number of families, have been destroyed, 
under the disguise that their inhabitants would be removed to 
newly built estates. However, as shown, such estates were not 
affordable by the poor.
Under such circumstances, a series of sites-and-services and 
assisted self-help programmes have been launched, aiming at 
attending the population not reached by the preceding
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programmes.

3.2.3. Mid-1970s to the late 1980s: BNH and Post-BNH
Alternative Programmes

The BNH kept on investing in standardized mass produced 
housing even from the mid-1970s onwards. However, it also set 
up in parallel what has been termed the alternative programmes 
(Guimaraes and Cunha, n.d.; Guimaraes, 1984; Azevedo, 1989, 
Dutra and Calil, 1988) . The label 'alternative' has been used 
to differentiate such programmes from the former mass- 
production programmes, which have been termed 'conventional' 
(Ibid.).

In the previous period, the bulk of the low-cost housing 
programmes in the state of Minas Gerais and Belo Horizonte 
were implemented by BNH/COHAB. However, from the mid 1970s 
onwards, a series of regional and local programmes were also 
implemented. Some of them were independent from the federal 
scheme, and others, although connected to it, at least had a 
particular character. Such programmes will also be examined in 
the present subsection, along with the national ones.

The first part of this subsection focus on the alternative
TABLE 3.8

BNH and Post-BNH Alternative Housing Programmes

Period Level
National State

(Minas
Gerais)

Local
(Belo Horizonte)

BNH
period

PROFILURB 
FI CAM 
PROMORAR 
Joao de Barro

PRODECOM
MINASCASA

PROFAVELA
Urbanized Plot Estates

pOSt-BNH
period

SFH
SEAC

PRO
HABIT ACAO

Ferrara Houses

Table elaborated by the author, based on Guimaraes and Cunha 
(n.d.), Guimaraes (1984), Azevedo (1989), and Dutra and Calil 
(1988)
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programmes implemented by BNH at the national level, as well 
as the correlated and/or similar programmes implemented 
specifically in Minas Gerais and Belo Horizonte during the 
same period (mid-1970s to mid-1980s). The second part regards 
the national, regional and local programmes implemented after 
the dissolution of the BNH. Table 3.8 provides an outline of 
the alternative programmes.

BNH alternative national programmes and concomitant programmes 
in Minas Gerais and Belo Horizonte

The programmes implemented at this period included the 
PROFILURB, FICAM, PROMORAR, and Joao de Barro, at the national 
level; PRODECOM, MINASCASA and PROCASA at the state of Minas 
Gerais level, and PROFAVELA and Urbanized Plots Estates at the 
municipal level in Belo Horizonte.

The Programme for Financing Urbanized Plots - PROFILURB 
("Programs de Financiamento de Lotes Urbanizados") , was the 
first BNH alternative programme, established in 1975. It aimed 
at providing plots of land with water, electricity and sewage 
systems, but without commitment regarding the construction of 
the residences, which were to be carried out by the dwellers 
(Melo, 1989; Azevedo, 1989; FICAM, 1985). There have been a 
series of factors which constrained of the development of 
PROFILURB, ranging from the choice of terrains which were 
expensive and/or inadequate for construction; to technical 
mistakes regarding design and construction; lack of adequate 
technical support; administrative disorder and lack of co
operation between the different governmental institutions 
involved (Melo, 1989; Azevedo, 1989). As a result, the 
performance of the PROFILURB was worse than predicted, and it 
provided a total of 73,742 units (table 3.7), which was 
approximately 10% of the standardized mass produced houses 
financed by BNH in parallel (BNH, 1981; Azevedo, 1989) . 
Moreover, although being a called an alternative programme, 
PROFILURB was also utilized in many cases to remove "favelas"
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(Azevedo, 1989), a fact which worked against its achievements. 
Therefore, its outcome was the demolition of housing units in 
the "favelas", on the one side, and limited provision of new 
units, on the other.

A second programme, called Financing for Construction, 
Extension and Improvement - FICAM (Financiamento para 
Construgao, Ampliagao e Melhoria) was established aiming to 
act as a complement to PROFILURB as well as to other self-help 
programmes: it was specifically concerned with the residences, 
without responsibility regarding land and infrastructure. 
FICAM provided 81,872 units throughout the country (table
3.7). However, the red tape necessary for having access to 
them, like architectural designs, land deeds and residence 
permits, made it difficult for the programme to reach the poor 
(Azevedo, 1989/ Melo, 1989).

In the state of Minas Gerais, FICAM funds have been used 
through the Programme of Development of Communities - PRODECOM 
(Programs de Desenvolvimento de Comunidades). PRODECOM was 
created in 1979 by the Secretariat of Planning of the 
Government of Minas Gerais, and its aims outstripped the 
financing for construction, extension and/or improvement of 
residences. The programme was largely concerned with the 
upgrading of "favelas”, and it included the financing and 
sometimes implementation of infrastructure facilities (e.g. 
the opening and paving of roads, drainage system, reinforced 
walls for protection against landslide1) , and of urban 
facilities (e.g. creches, health centres, schools, squares, 
small plants) . PRODECOM put an emphasis on the organization of 
the communities through "favela" and neighbourhood

1 A large number of "favelas" in Brazil, including Belo 
Horizonte, are located in hilly areas, usually with a very 
high gradient. Cases of landslides involving the destruction 
of residences and the loss of life have been frequent, 
specially during periods of rain. Under such circumstances, 
the implementation of reinforced walls and drainage systems is 
fundamental.
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associations, and on its direct participation on construction 
and upgrading through mutual self-help programmes (Dutra and 
Calil, 1988/ Guimaraes and Cunha, n.d.) . Up to 1983, the 
housing programme of PRODECOM was responsible for the 
construction of 15,261 units (table 3.8) . However, at that 
year, a new governor took power in the state of Minas Gerais, 
and the programme was gradually deactivated (Guimaraes and 
Cunha, n.d.).

As shown in table 3.6, the third alternative BNH housing 
programme was the Programme for the Eradication of Substandard 
Housing - PROMORAR (Programs de Erradicagao de Subhabitagao). 
It was created in 1979 and was the most comprehensive BNH 
programme, having financed 206,607 units (table 3.7). It was 
more flexible than the previous programmes, for encompassing 
a large range of activities: the sale of urbanized plots,
implementation of self-help construction schemes, and even the 
construction and the sale of finished residences. Despite the 
latter conventional option, PROMORAR had a strong official 
orientation towards alternative solutions.

PROMORAR was formally institutionalized in the state of Minas 
Gerais in 1980, through the programme MINASCASA, an acronym 
which means Minas (Gerais) Housing. Among the range of 
optional solutions of the PROMORAR, above mentioned, MINASCASA 
favoured the construction and sale of completed residences, 
but its results were dismal. PROMORAR emphasised a stronger 
participation of the municipal governments, whose actions 
included the recruitment and selection of the future dwellers, 
donation of the land, infrastructure works, the plan of the 
estate, the construction of the housing units and their sale. 
However, PROMORAR faced many problems in Minas Gerais through 
MINASCASA. According to Dutra and Calil, when this programme 
was implemented, the COHAB was still active and very powerful 
in the state, and acted in the major municipalities. MINASCASA 
then was confined to the smaller and/or poorest 
municipalities, which, due to their fragility, demanded
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further investments from the agency. These municipalities also 
have had difficulties to obtain money at the federal level to 
their projects, and many of them sought help in the COHAB or 
PRODECOM (Dutra and Calil, 1988; Guimaraes, 1984). As a 
result, MINASCASA implemented only 30 out of the 100 projects 
which had been initially planned. In the period 1980/3, this 
programme built only 4,552 housing units, and the PROMORAR 
built 3706 units through its direct intervention in the state 
of Minas Gerais (table 3.8).

In parallel to MINASCASA, a conventional regional housing 
programme was also implemented in Minas Gerais: the State
Programme for Peripheric Areas - PROCASA (Programa Estadual 
para Areas Perif ericas) 1. It was implemented by the 
Secretariat of Labour, Social Action and Sports of the 
Government of Minas Gerais in 1979, and lasted until 1983. As 
MINASCASA, PROCASA also favoured the construction of finished 
houses rather than self-help schemes, despite its discourse as 
being an innovative programme (Guimaraes, 1984; Dutra and 
Calil, 1988). The programme gave priority to resettling the 
victims of flood in the north of the state, although it aimed 
at providing housing for the low-income population as a whole 
(Ibid.) . However, it produced no more than 2,755 units (table 
3.8), a figure below even the flood victims alone (Ibid.).

In 1984 the fourth alternative programme at the national level 
was established by the BNH, the assisted self-help 'Joao de 
Barro' Programme (table 3.6) . Joao de Barro is a bird known in 
Brazil for building an extremely solid nest. However, this 
programme had the least significant result among the 
alternative BNH programmes: only 7,000 housing units
throughout the whole country (table 3.7).

The alternative BNH national programmes and the regional 
programmes in the state of Minas Gerais have been presented

; PROCASA is not included in table 3.6, which only 
depicts the alternative programmes.
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above. During the BNH period, two programmes have also been 
implemented by the municipality of Belo Horizonte: PROFAVELA 
and Urbanized Plots Estates.

The PROFAVELA (pro-shanty-town) was created in 1983 aiming at 
giving legal land titles to the inhabitants of the "favelas". 
Although the process of legalizing the land is still incipi
ent, the programme has managed to classify 128 out of the 156 
"favelas" of Belo Horizonte as special sectors in the 
municipal zoning law. This fact means that nothing else can be 
built in those areas, therefore the "favelas" are safeguarded 
from the pressure of lobby groups interested in using their 
land for developments (Guimaraes and Cunha, n.d.). However, 
the PROFAVELA does not contemplate the construction of new 
housing units.

The Urbanized Plots Estates was set up initially to build 671 
houses through self-help. The aim was to provide shelter for 
approximately 1,000 families who lost their houses in the 
floods that took place in Belo Horizonte in 1984-5. Such 
programme concluded the participation of the municipal 
government in the provision of low-cost housing in the period 
mid-1970s to mid 1980s (Ibid.) .

In 1985, a civilian president took power in Brazil, putting an 
end to the series of military governments which had ruled the 
country since 1964, and beginning a period called the New 
Republic. At that time, even with the implementation of all 
its alternative programmes, the performance of the BNH was far 
below the expectations and the housing needs of the population 
throughout the country, specially regarding the lower income 
groups. There was a high level of defaults and arrears, a 
strong movement of popular protest against the inefficiency of 
the Housing Finance System, and hopes that the new government 
would solve the crisis without penalizing the mortgage payers 
(Economist Intelligence Unit, 1987; Azevedo, 1988, 1989). This 
state of affairs led the government to dissolve the BNH in the
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following year.

Post-BNH programmes in Brazil, Minas Gerais and Belo Horizonte

The programmes implemented at this period include, at the 
national level, those financed by the SFH and SEAC; at the 
regional level, in Minas Gerais, the PROHABITACAO; and at the 
municipal level, in Belo Horizonte, the Ferrara Houses.

The activities of the Financial Housing System, SFH, 
previously centred in the BNH, were transferred to the Federal 
Economic Bank - CEF ("Caixa Economica Federal") . The SFH faced 
problems under CEF rule, for housing was not the major concern 
of the bank, but just a sectorial one. CEF's short term 
concern with returns of capital made it difficult to implement 
programmes which demanded subsidies and research (Azevedo,
1989), and its alternative programmes provided only 51,000 
housing units in Brazil (table 3.7). This was less than one 
third of the number of conventional units provided 
concomitantly by COHAB, still in operation at that time (table
3.7) .

The other federal initiative, the National Programme of Mutual 
Self-Help Housing ("Programa Nacional de Mutiroes 
Habitacionais") was set up in parallel to the one above 
described, by the Special Secretariat of Community Action, 
SEAC ("Secretaria Especial de Agao Comunitaria") . It aimed at 
reaching the poor, without concern for cost recovery. This 
programme financed 550,000 housing units in only two years, 
which is a major achievement in comparison to the other 
programmes. However, according to Azevedo and Melo, more than 
a third of these units have not been built due to the short 
amount of money allocated to each one, due to inflation, and 
misutilization of resources (Azevedo, 1989; Melo, 1989).

In Minas Gerais, the local programme established at that 
period was the Community Programme of Popular Housing - PRO-
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HABITACAO ("Programs Comunitario de Habitagao Popular"). 
Created in 1987, the programme was still active at the time of 
the fieldwork of this research (1990), and has its main focus 
on assisted self-help construction, although also providing 
finished residences. In Belo Horizonte it has been implemented 
through the dwellers or community associations, and in the 
rest of the state through the municipalities. According to 
Guimaraes and Cunha, there is no reliable data to assess the 
reach of the programme, although they mention the figure of
50,000 built housing units, divulged by the media (Guimaraes 
and Cunha, n.d.). These authors also emphasise that the parcel 
allocated to Belo Horizonte, 6,000 units, is dismal (Ibid.).

In Belo Horizonte, the municipal programme established in that 
same period was the Ferrara Houses, a title which is a 
paternalistic allusion to the mayor of the city at the time, 
Sergio Ferrara. This programme was established in 1986, having 
provided 7,661 units through assisted self-help construction. 
The programme was badly managed, and, besides the small number 
of families which it reached, the provision of building 
materials was erratic and faulty (Ibid.).

The alternative programmes set up in Brazil in general, and in 
Minas Gerais and Belo Horizonte in particular have now been 
presented. Both the alternative programmes and their 
conventional antecessors have their merits, for providing 
housing for at least part of the workforce, for introducing 
new technologies and improving the quality of the housing 
stock, and, in some cases, also for upgrading settlements. The 
alternative programmes have the further merit of securing the 
ownership of the land for those living in substandard 
settlements. However, the intervention of all these programmes 
turned out to be disperse and trivial in face of the housing 
needs. As shown in subsection 3.2.1, at the onset of BNH, in 
the mid-1960s, the housing deficit in Brazil was 8 million 
units. Despite the number of programmes implemented by BNH and 
other agents, after 25 years the housing deficit, rather than
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TABLE 3.9
Housing Units Financed by Federal Programmes (SFH/BNH and 
SEAC) - 1964-88

Period of 
Time

Type of Programme TOTAL
Conven
tional

Alternative

Number of 
Units

Programme Number 
of Units

1964/86 1,251,409 PROFILURB 73,742 1,620,630
FICAM 81,872
PROMORAR 206,607
Joao de 
Barro

7,000

Sub-total 369,221
1987/8 155,000 SFH 51,000 756,000

SEAC 550,000
Sub-total 601,000

TOTAL
1964/88

1,406,409 SUB-TOTAL
Alterna
tives

970,221 2,376,630 
(GRAND-TOTAL)

Table elaborated by the author, based on Azevedo (1989)

TABLE 3.10
Housing Units Produced in the State of Minas Gerais by 
Programme - 1979/83

Alternative
Programmes

Conventional
Programmes

Grand
Total

PRODECOM PROMORAR PROCASA COHAB
Direct
Projects

MINAS
CASA

15,261 3, 706 4, 552 2, 755 47,472 74,107
Table elaborated by the author, based on Dutra and Calil
(1988)

diminishing, has grown to 10 million units (SECOVI, 1989). 
According to data presented in subsection 3.2.2, in Belo
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Horizonte alone there were 500,000 people living in shanty 
towns in 1988, and the housing deficit for the period 1989/95 
was estimated in 228,642 units. The housing deficit will be 
reassessed below, in connection to the current political and 
economic situation of Brazil.

3.2.4. The 1990s: The Housing Deficit and Privatization

In 1988, Taschner provided figures about the amount of 
investment necessary to address the housing problem in Brazil, 
and pictured a gloomy situation. According to her, it would be 
necessary to provide 1,846,000 housing units per annum during 
ten years in order to meet the housing deficit accruing from 
demographic growth, replacement of stock and quality 
improvement. Assuming that each house would have an average of 
40 m2, which is a modest figure, it would be necessary to 
build 73.84 million m2 per annum. The estimated cost for such 
construction is US$110 per m2, which amounts to an annual 
total of US$8.1 million. As the GNP of Brazil amounts to 
US$260 billion, the investment demanded amounts to 3.1% of its 
total. If one includes the investments related to water and 
sewage systems, electricity and street paving, the previous 
figure doubles (6.2%) - without considering the price of land. 
Such figure can be put into perspective when compared to the 
Brazilian foreign debt service, which takes approximately 4% 
of the GNP (Taschner, 1988).

The savings capacity of Brazil is between 16% and 18% of the 
GNP. Considering that housing is just one, among the many 
unattended needs of the population, and also considering the 
need for investment in other areas, such as the updating and 
expansion of the manufacturing industry and the agricultural 
sector, it is difficult to imagine that it would be possible 
to devote one-third of the savings just to housing. Moreover, 
the GNP growth rate, which was around 7% per year during the 
"Brazilian miracle", has declined to 2% (Ibid.).
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The above figures, and the past implementation of many 
government programmes at a national, state and municipal 
level, with dim results, suggest the need to contemplate 
alternatives, and to focus on the possibilities of the private 
sector in tackling the housing problem. Such an idea is 
particularly attractive in the present political climate in 
Brazil.

In March, 1990, Collor de Melo was sworn in as the first 
Brazilian president to be elected by popular vote after the 
coup d'etat of 1964, thus completing the so-called transition 
from the military dictatorship to the democratic New Republic. 
He has a radical platform in favour of the privatization of 
the economy as a whole, thus dismantling the state apparatus 
that has been active in the different sectors of industry, 
agriculture and services. Although his government has been 
implementing somehow erratic and contradictory policies, the 
principles regarding privatization are still on top of the 
agenda. In terms of housing, there is no official programme to 
address the question, a fact which points towards a laissez- 
faire policy for the sector.

All this indicate that it is sensible to examine the role and 
potential of the private sector in housing provision in 
Brazil. Within this sector, there are reasons which suggest 
that it is sensible to study small-scale producers.

First, large-scale private producers have been widely involved 
in the production of housing under BNH and other programmes, 
whose discouraging results have already been emphasised. 
Indeed, the inability of these producers to build low-cost 
housing profitably became patent when they pressurized BNH to 
shift investment to other types of projects, as evidenced in 
subsection 3.2.2.

Second, under the present circumstances, it is unlikely that 
the poor can afford to pay for a residence built by a private
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producer under a standard scheme of fixed monthly mortgage 
payments. Calculations made by the Inter-Union Department of 
Studies and Statistics - DIEESE ("Departamento Intersindical 
de Estudos e Estatisticas"), has shown that a worker in Belo 
Horizonte would need Cr$8,920.00 just to provide the basic 
food necessary for him/herself, the spouse and two children 
(DIEESE, 1990) . Therefore, a household of four people at the 
upper limit of poverty, earning Cr$10,140.42 (3 minimum
wages), would have to spend 88% of its monthly income just on 
food. Thus, this family would have only 12% of its income - 
equivalent to US$29.52 - to meet all its expenses besides 
food.

Figures provided by Taschner regarding a 40 m2 COHAB standard 
housing provide an illustration about the insertion of the 
housing factor in this context. According to this author, the 
aforementioned housing unit costs US$4,800,000, and a monthly 
mortgage over 20 years, free from interest, would amount to 
US$18.3 (Taschner, 1988). Thus, if the family pictured above 
spends such amount out of their remaining US$29.52, they would 
have left US$11.22 to meet all the expenses besides food and 
housing.

There is a gap of two years between the figure presented by 
Taschner about the housing price, and the DIEESE calculations 
about wages. However, during this time span, the cost of 
construction in Brazil has increased above the official rate 
of inflation (Dirigente Construtor, 1990; SECOVI, 1989), which 
is taken as a parameter to calculate the wages. Such 
occurrence, along with the fact that the monthly mortgage 
calculated by Taschner does not include interest rates, 
suggests that the real situation is worse than what has been 
pictured in the last paragraph, for the price of housing 
actually amounts to a higher percentage of the wages.

The above reasoning refers only to a family in the upper limit 
of the poverty line. It follows that those households which
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earn less than three minimum wages are obviously in an even 
worse situation.

Under such circumstances, the poor can only afford to build 
their houses gradually, with flexibility to halt the 
construction when their income situation deteriorates, to 
resume it when they feel able to proceed, to halt again later, 
and so on. This is exactly the reason which led BNH and other 
agencies to implement self-help programmes, as opposed to 
conventional ones.

Even under the present privatization euphoria in Brazil, the 
large-scale private building sector has not come up with any 
sound proposal to address the low-cost housing problem; and 
there is no account of the participation of this type of 
producers in the gradual construction of the different stages 
of low-cost housing. On the other side, as will be shown in 
the next section, there is abundant evidence of participation 
of small-scale producers in such type of construction.

In sum, the present section has unveiled that the 
implementation of different government housing programmes in 
Brazil did not cope with the deficit, and it shows that it is 
sensible to study alternatives for addressing the housing 
problem. The current political and economic situation in the 
country favours a focus on private production, and, within 
this context, there is ground to study the role and the 
potential of small-scale producers. They are analyzed in the 
next section, and, for being part of the building industry, 
they will be approached within a general view of building 
production.

3.3 - THE BUILDING INDUSTRY AND THE SMALL-SCALE BUILDER

This section is divided in four parts. First, a historical 
view of the development of the building industry in Brazil is

176



given (subsection 3.3.1) . Following, the current stage of the 
industry is examined (subsection 3.3.2), and the role of 
small-scale producers is elaborated, especially in relation to 
low-cost housing production (subsection 3.3.3) . Finally, data 
about the requirement for different types of buildings and 
other construction activities is provided, showing that there 
is scope, in terms of demand, for the growth of small-scale 
producers (subsection 3.3.4).

3.3.1. Historical Evolution of the Building Industry

Throughout most of the colonial period, which lasted from the 
beginning of the XVI century to 1822, the bulk of the 
buildings in Brazil were erected through a traditional 
construction process, in which the main elements of each 
edifice were shaped in the site through the use of natural 
materials such as stone, mud and wood, using labour intensive 
techniques (Fundagao Joao Pinheiro, Vol. 5, 1984). The
workforce was diversified, consisting of slaves of African 
origin, the most important group, but also including free 
workers generally of Portuguese origin, aborigines and 
religious and military personnel. Building activity has 
developed slowly throughout this period, and different actors 
have been responsible for the training of the expanding 
workforce. They included the free workers, the jesuit
colleges, navy settlements and guilds (Grandi, 1985; Chaves,
1985, Fundagao Joao Pinheiro, Vol. 1, 1984).

The major boost for the industry during this period occurred 
in the beginning of the XIX century, when the Portuguese Royal 
family fled from the Napoleonic invasion of Portugal and 
settled in Rio de Janeiro, transferring to that city the
capital of the Portuguese empire, and later opening the
Brazilian ports to international trade. Construction
activities were then enhanced, due to the arrival of foreign
architects, the expansion of the number of engineers, the
import of new building materials, the foundation of the Royal
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Military Academy encompassing an engineering course, and of 
the School of Arts encompassing an architectural course 
(Chaves, 1985, Fundagao Joao Pinheiro, Vol. 1, 1984). These
facts resulted in the introduction of the conventional 
construction process, in which the main elements of each 
edifice are shaped in site through labour intensive 
techniques, with the possible utilization of machinery, and 
with the use of manufactured materials and components 
(Fundagao Joao Pinheiro, Vol. 5, 1984) . However, such
innovations did not foster the national building industry, for 
the new technologies were by and large used by foreign skilled 
workers, and were not transferred to the Brazilians. The basis 
of the national labour force was still the slaves (Grandi, 
1985) .

After the colonial period, Brazil experienced the phase of 
introduction of capitalism based on coffee plantation, which, 
as noted in subsection 3.2.1, lasted from the mid-XIX century 
to the 1920s. Industry also expanded, and there was a boom in 
railroad construction. Such activities required the construc
tion of industrial, commercial, and residential buildings, 
including the workers estates and other types of low-cost 
housing built during that period, described in subsection
3.2.1. The expansion of the demand for buildings fostered the 
building industry, which, as with the other sectors of the 
economy, was marked by the appearance of wage-labour. The 
building industry gained autonomy, and became dominated by 
indigenous units of production, as opposed to other sectors of 
the construction industry, in which foreign units still 
prevailed (Mautner, 1991; Fundagao Joao Pinheiro, Vol. 1,
1984) .

The national building units of production originated either 
from the expansion of guilds, or from societies established 
among engineers (Grandi, 1985), a fact which resembles the 
genesis of the British units, as described by Clarke (1982). 
Most of the Brazilian units of production were small-scale.
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According to the 1920 census, there were 331 building units in 
the country, 297 employing less than 20 workers, and only 5 
employing more than 100 workers (Secretaria da Agricultura, 
1924) .

New colleges for the training of engineers were opened, but 
there was no formal institution to train the craft officials 
and other workers. With the dissolution of the guilds, the 
officials were trained on the job.

The expansion of the building activities also fostered the 
development, although at a slower pace, of the building 
materials industry (Grandi, 1985; Fundagao Joao Pinheiro, Vol. 
1, 1984).

In the period ranging from 1930 to 1955, the intense process 
of urbanization, set in motion due to the push given by the 
state to the industrial sector, further increased the demand 
for buildings, and further strengthened the national building 
industry. In 1940 there were 897 building units of production 
in Brazil (Chaves, 1985; Fundagao Joao Pinheiro, Vol. 1,
1984), 2.7 times the number of units in 1920. There were
47,428 workers employed in the building industry in the same 
year, and in 1950 that number rose to 585,000 (table 3.11). 
There was an evolution in terms of construction methods, 
building materials, equipments and services, although the 
construction process was still essentially the conventional 
(Grandi, 1985; Fundagao Joao Pinheiro, Vol. 1, 1984). The
innovations inserted in the industry enabled the production at 
large-scale, and the construction of high-rise edifices. Such 
facts, in turn, made it possible to build, among other things, 
the housing estates of high-rise blocks by IAPs, noted in 
subsection 3.2.1.

This period also witnessed transformations in the labour 
market. The technological innovations, which entailed a 
simplification of the construction operations, originated a
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process of deskilling of the workers. The European skilled or 
semi-skilled migrants, which constituted a major part of the 
workers in the previous period, were substituted by often 
unskilled and illiterate Brazilians from the rural areas 
(Chaves, 1985; Fundagao Joao Pinheiro, Vol. 1, 1984). The
training of the workforce was still carried out on-the-job, 
without the support of educational institutions. On the other 
hand, new high degree institutions were set up.

The building materials industry also expanded during this 
period, but still was not able to catch up with the demand 
(Grandi, 1985; Fundagao Joao Pinheiro, Vol. 1, 1984).

During the period 1955-64, in which industrial capitalism was 
consolidated, the state continued its intervention in the 
economy, through the Programme of Aims ("Programa de Metas"), 
which strengthened the industry in general, including 
different sectors of the construction industry. However, no 
special emphasis was given to the building industry, whose 
sole major boost at the period was given by the construction 
of the new national capital, Brasilia. The building of this 
new city entailed a large volume of construction activity in 
a very short interval of time, requiring the application of 
new technologies in order to meet such task (Chaves, 1985; 
Grandi, 1985; Fundagao Joao Pinheiro, Vol. 1, 1984) . Such
technologies included the use of industrialized, rationalized 
conventional, and semi-industrialized systems of construction. 
The first system entailed the manufacture of the main elements 
of each edifice outside the building site, through factory 
production (Fundagao Joao Pinheiro, Vol. 5, 1984). The second 
comprehends a reduction in the waste of time and materials 
without resorting to industrialization, thus emphasising 
issues such as greater articulation between design and 
construction, better quality control and better site 
organization (IPT, 1988). The third is a mix between 
conventional and industrialized systems. The building industry 
continued growing during this period, and in 1960 it employed
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781,000 workers (table 3.11), representing an increase of 33% 
from 1950.

Brasilia was indeed a landmark for the building industry. 
However, despite the fact that the new technologies were not 
exclusive to the new capital, they were not spread to several 
parts of the country and to a large number of units of produc
tion. Building activities were dispersed, and units of 
production in many other regions did not have any connection 
with the developments in the new capital (Chaves, 1985, 
Fundagao Joao Pinheiro, Vol. 1, 1984). For instance, the low- 
cost housing programmes at that period, described in 
subsection 3.2.1, did not utilize any new technology.

However, the dispersed character of the building activities 
made them less attractive to foreign capital, and indigenous 
units of production maintained their hegemony in the building 
industry. In other sectors of construction there was still a 
significant presence of international units, despite the 
increase in the number of national ones (Chaves, 1985, 
Fundagao Joao Pinheiro, Vol. 1, 1984) .

The military coup d'etat of 1964 initiated a period in which 
the major push for the building industry was given by the 
public housing programme headed by the BNH, analyzed in the 
previous section. As already shown, although BNH aimed 
primarily at the provision of housing, the strengthening of 
the building industry was also one of its major objectives 
(Maricato, 1987; Mautner, 1991). The widening of the demand 
for new buildings induced the emergence of a considerable 
number of units of production, and many of them have been able 
to grow from a small to a middle size, and from there to a 
large size in a short period of time (Grandi, 1985). In 1975 
there were 3,278 units of production registered in the country 
(table 3.11), and the proportion between small- and large- 
scale units was much less biased towards the former in 
comparison to 1920 (Table 3.11; Secretaria da Agricultura,
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1924). The figures for 1920 show that 89.73% of the units of 
production had less than 20 workers, whereas only 1.5% had 
more than 100. In 1975, the figures were 39.90% and 19.13% 
respectively.

TABLE 3.11
Number of Units of Production in the Building Industry in 
Brazil per Number of Workers - 1975

Number of Units of Production Number of Workers per Unit
320 1 to 4 workers
439 5 to 9 workers
549 10 to 19 workers
775 20 to 49 workers
468 50 to 99 workers
419 100 to 249 workers
156 250 to 499 workers
138 more than 499 workers
14 without information
3, 278 TOTAL

Table elaborated by the author, based on IBGE (1982)

The industrialized, semi-industrialized and rationalized
conventional processes of production, which have been 
introduced beforehand, were used in that period at an 
unprecedented scale to build the housing projects presented in
the previous section (IPT, 1988; Grandi, 1985). Among these
three systems, the rationalized conventional prevailed,
specially after the shift from the financing of high-rise 
estates to embryo-houses in sites-and-services schemes.

Some of the largest units of production have managed to set up 
such a powerful structure that enabled them to cater for 
international markets. In the 1970s, a movement of 
transnationalization of the Brazilian construction industry 
took off, including the building sector (Strassman and Wells,

182



1988; Fundagao Joao Pinheiro, Vol. 1, 1984; Chaves, 1985). The 
growth of the building industry was supported by the growth of 
the building materials and equipments industry, which reached 
a stage of technological independence from imports at that 
period (Fundagao Joao Pinheiro, Vols. 1 and 5, 1984; Chaves,
1985) .

The growth of the building industry also entailed the 
accruement of a large labour force: from 781,000 workers in 
1960 to 3,151,000 in 1980 (table 3.11). In the latter year, 
such workforce represented 7.2% of the total economic active 
population of the country (Mautner, 1989). The profile of the 
workers still depicted a large number of unskilled and 
illiterate rural migrants (Ibid., 1991; Moraes, 1985). In 
terms of training, the innovation at that period was the 
introduction of courses specifically geared towards the 
building industry in the SENAI (Industrial Education Service), 
an educational authority specialized in technical courses for 
different industrial branches. However, data from 1970 shows 
that only 1.1% of the workforce attended such courses (Grandi,
1985), thus evidencing the continuing preponderance of on-the- 
job instruction. However, the number of higher education 
establishments for the training of engineers and architects 
continued to grow.

TABLE 3.12
Employment in the Building Industry in Brazil (per 1,000 
workers)

Year 1940 1950 1960 1970 1980 1988
Number
of
Workers

47 . 428 585 781 1, 720 3, 151 4,179. 916

Table elaborated by the author, based on SECOVI (198 9); 
Mautner (1991) and Chaves (1985).

Throughout the BNH period (1964-86) the Brazilian building 
industry consolidated the set of characteristics which form 
its present basis. Such features will be delineated in the
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next subsection.

3.3.2. Present Stage of the Buildincr Industry: The Hegemony of 
Rationalized Manufacturing Conventional Production

No attempt will be made here to cover all the current 
specificities of the Brazilian building industry. The aim is 
just to give an overall picture to show, on the one side, that 
the industry has reached a high level of technological 
development. This supports the idea that the housing deficit 
cannot be attributed to the underdevelopment of construction 
in Brazil. On the other side, it will be shown that the 
industry encompasses a large number of small-scale units of 
production, thus preparing the ground for the specific examin
ation of such agent, in the following subsection.

An aggregated view of the Brazilian building industry renders 
a sound situation. As already shown, it is dominated by 
indigenous units of production, and is free from the import of 
materials and equipments. In 1988, it was responsible for 6% 
of the country's GNP, and for 60% of the gross formation of 
fixed capital. In the same year, it employed 4,179,916 
workers, a number which rises to 12,539,748, taking into 
consideration the indirect employment generated by the 
industry's activities (SECOVI, 1989). Such figures amount to 
7.2% and 21.6% of the total workforce in the country respect
ively.

The industry has reached a stage of technological maturity 
which puts it in a very special place among its counterparts 
in most developing countries. Authors who study the building 
industry in the developing world analyzed in chapter 1 
(subsection 1.1.1), present a general picture of backwardness. 
Such situation indubitably does not apply to Brazil. However, 
the large-scale, technologically sophisticated units of 
production, which even include transnational ones, does not 
cover the whole universe of the Brazilian building industry.
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Actually, one of the major characteristics of this industry is 
heterogeneity, including units of different sizes and stages 
of technological development (IPT, 1988; Fundagao Joao 
Pinheiro, Vol. 5, 1984; Chaves, 1985).

As noted in the previous subsection, there has been an 
evolution in the system of construction. However, although 
industrialized construction has been introduced indeed, other 
systems and other labour processes still take place. 
Industrialized construction has faced a number of obstacles 
which preempted its widespread use, and conventional 
manufactured construction still prevails (Trylinsky and Prado, 
1987; IPT, 1988; Grandi, 1985).

Multiple factors connected to the limits for industrialization 
have been pointed out. They include the peculiarities of the 
building process - e.g. the uniqueness of each edifice and the 
physical separation between sites -, the large period of 
rotation of capital and the part of the profit accruing to the 
landlords via rent (IPT, 1988; Castells, 1977; Vargas, 1979; 
Moraes, 1986; Ribeiro; 1981; Lipietz, 1985; Antonopoulou, 
1987; Pinho, 1986) . The building process makes standardization 
difficult. The period of rotation of capital and rent, in 
turn, hamper the (re-)
investments in production. In Brazil such factors are 
complemented by existence of low wages and the present fragile 
political-economic environment which surrounds the industry 
(Moraes, 1986; Pinho, 1986; Vargas, 1979; Chaves, 1985). Low 
wages act as an incentive for the use of labour-intensive 
technologies. Macro political-economic factors have led the 
Brazilian economy through drastic fluctuations, specially 
since the early-1980s, affecting the performance of the 
building industry.

Although the overall outlook of this industry throughout time 
is one of growth, as already emphasised, it has not been free 
from periodic disturbances and the bankruptcy of individual
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units of product ion. 'This situation is hastened by the fact 
that the state has been exerting an important influence on the 
economy, as shown in the previous subsections, and periods of 
political stalemate have been frequent, thus making future 
investments more uncertain - even under the present 
privatization euphoria.

In sum, the building entrepreneurs have displayed reluctance 
to invest in machinery due, on the one side, to the risks 
accruing from the political-economic situation and the 
peculiarities of the building process; and, on the other, due
to the availability of a large pool of cheap labour.

However, the overwhelming presence of conventional manufacture 
is not a synonym of a backslide in the building industry. 
Although there is indeed room for development, the housing 
deficit in Brazil cannot be attributed to the backwardness and 
lack of production capacity of the industry. Although having 
been introduced in Brazil more than one hundred years ago, 
conventional manufacture has incorporated up-to-date elements, 
such as a strong emphasis on rationalization, following a 
tendency previously pointed out. There is also an inclination 
towards the post-fordist tendencies defined in chapter 2, of 
flexible managerial systems and the widespread use of indus
trialized materials (IPT, 1988; Melo, 1989). Ferro and Vargas 
have pointed out such tendency in the 1970s, and called it 
modern manufacture, differentiating it from the elementary 
type of manufactured building which appeared before the onset 
of industrialization (Ferro, 1976; Vargas, 1979).

One of the basic features of the prevailing manufacturing 
process in Brazil is the existence of a large level of 
subcontracting. Due to the differences between buildings, the 
construction of each one demands specific equipments and 
labour skills. These elements, in turn, require investment for 
their acquisition and maintenance as well as for the setting 
up of specialized departments within the unit of production
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for their management. However, if a given equipment and/or 
labour skill is demanded just in a small part of a given 
contract, it is more economical to subcontract a unit 
specialized in the provision of the service which encompasses 
it (Moraes, 1986; Fundagao Joao Pinheiro, Vol. 4; 1984;
Grandi, 1985). A further advantage of such procedure for the 
parent-contracting unit is that, whereas the indirect costs 
with their own labour force amount to 110% of the wages 
(Informador das Construgoes, 1990; Dirigente Construtor,
1990), the subcontracted units use a large number of 
unregistered workers, which do not bear these costs (Fundagao 
Joao Pinheiro, Vol. 4, 1985). The consequence of such fact is 
that, in many cases, the services provided by a given subcon
tracted unit, although including its profit, are cheaper than 
hiring a pool of labourers directly. Therefore, large-scale 
units hire middle- and small-scale units, and the middle-scale 
units also hire the small ones for the provision of 
specialized services, of skilled and/or unskilled labour.

Another characteristic of the present process of production in 
the Brazilian building industry is a high degree of mobility 
of the workforce. This is the result of the division of each 
contract in different and succeeding stages; dismissal for 
inability; and the worker's resignation (Grandi, 1985) . As the 
erection of each building entails successive steps which are 
different from each other, a worker needed in one stage might 
not be required in the next. Although the units of production 
face losses for dismissing workers - e.g. payment of taxes, 
and costs with recruitment of new ones - many workers still 
face redundancies. This occurs when the unit is not able to 
place a given worker in a new job when his previous one 
terminates. Dismissal occurs frequently due to the inability 
of the worker to conform to the job. This may be the result of 
the fragile structure of training and integration of the 
worker in the production process. In other cases, it is the 
worker who resigns or forces his own dismissal due to low 
wages, bad working conditions (e.g. lack of security
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equipment), and the existence of the FGTS. This is a piece of 
legislation noted in subsection 3.2.1, which entails the 
retention of a percentage of the wages, to be released only 
when the worker change jobs. While a large number of workers 
who quit or are dismissed from one job indeed resume 
employment in another unit of production, others prefer to 
establish their own units, for its income generating 
advantages (Mautner, 1991).

Above are factors which explain the existence of a widespread 
number of small-scale units of production in the Brazilian 
building industry. These units will be further approached in 
the next subsection.

3.3.3. Small-Scale Building Production

Despite the fact that the number of small-scale units have 
diminished proportionally to the large-scale ones after 1920, 
as suggested in the subsection 3.3.1, they still amount for an 
important share of the Brazilian building industry. Recent 
data about the Brazilian economy reveals a large number of 
small-scale units of production. It has been estimated that in 
1989, 35% of the units pertained to the so-called informal
sector (Isto E/Senhor, 1990), and 13% of the country's GNP in 
1988 has accrued from such activities, the majority of which 
are in the sectors of services, commerce, and industry - 
within the latter, the largest concentration is in 
construction (PLAMBEL, 1989). The last census on the 
construction industry carried out in Brazil, in 1975, shows 
the existence of 759 units with less than 10 workers in the 
building industry, and 1, 308 with less than 20. This is almost 
half of the total number of units (table 3.12) . Such number is 
actually higher, for the census does not encompass the 
unregistered units as well as self-employed workers - the 
latter are defined as one-man units in the present research 
(chapter 2).



There are small-scale units working in the different stages of 
the building process, including design, assembling and 
development (IBAM, 1982, 1986a, 1986b; Kleyman, 1985; Chaves, 
1985; IPT, 1988; Vargas, 1979; Grandi, 1985; Fundagao Joao 
Pinheiro, Vol. 9, 1984) . Within the units involved in the
assembling stage, there are the subcontracted ones working in 
manufactured conventional building, pointed out in the 
previous subsection. However, there are also small-scale units 
using this same labour process and system of construction but 
working directly to clients, as well as units which use 
different processes and/or systems - for instance, traditional 
and/or conventional handicrafts. Among all types of units 
within the construction industry, it is the last one which is 
responsible for the largest share of the production of low- 
cost housing.

Taschner and Mautner, for instance, suggest that more than 
half of the so-called self-help construction in low-income 
areas in Sao Paulo has actually been carried out by small- 
scale builders (Taschner and Mautner, 1982) . Considering that 
about half of the total housing in Sao Paulo has been provided 
by so-called self-help (Ibid.), small-scale builders have been 
involved in the production of one quarter of the total housing 
stock of the city. The role of small-scale builders in low- 
cost housing production in Sao Paulo is further emphasised by 
Maricato (1987), URPLAN (1978), Mautner (1987, 1988, 1991),
among others.1

Mautner provides a detailed profile of the small-scale 
builders, and shows that they work alone or sometimes with the 
help of a few apprentices, being classified as in the 
transition between petty-commodity and petty-capitalist 
producers (Mautner, 1991) -see chapters 1 and 2.

1 Although some of these authors refer to paid workers, 
they are in fact speaking of small-scale units of production, 
following the criterion of definition noted in chapter 1.

189



Studies carried out in specific low-income settlements in Rio 
de Janeiro also reveals the widespread presence of small-scale 
builders (e.g. Lima, 1981; IBAM, 1982, 1986) . Smolka has given 
a general statement regarding the overall presence of such 
builders in low-income settlements in this city as a whole, 
suggesting that pure self-help construction is actually a 
fiction, and referring to the building process as "business as 
usual"1.

There are few studies about the above subject outside Sao 
Paulo and Rio. However, such concentration does not mean that 
small-scale low-cost housing production is restricted to these 
two cities. It is rather a symptom of the fact that research 
in urban studies is heavily concentrated in Sao Paulo and Rio,
as evidenced by Valladares (Valladares, 1986, 1988). The few
studies carried out outside the axis Sao Paulo-Rio confirm the 
significant role played by small-scale builders in low-cost 
housing production - e.g. Juca in Recife, Pinho in Salvador 
(Juca, 1987; Pinho, 1986).

Although there is a substantial number of small-scale units of 
production in the Brazilian building industry, and there are 
also obstacles which hamper the emergence of large-scale 
units, the latter are, nevertheless, present in the industry 
(e.g. table 3.12). Such fact suggests that there is scope to 
study the growth of the building units of production, which is
a major interest of the present research. However, in order to
grow, the small-scale units also need demand other than low- 
cost housing to absorb their increasing production.

1 M. Smolka is a lecturer at the Urban and Regional 
Planning Research Institute - IPPUR (Instituto de Pesquisas em 
Planejamento Urbano e Regional) in Rio de Janeiro. He gave the 
above statement in the International Housing Research 
Conference "Housing Policy as a Strategy for Change", held in 
Oslo, June, 24-27, 1991.
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3.3.4. The Demand for Building

Only overall figures will be presented below. The process of 
calculation of such figures is presented in annex II.

As already noted, the demand for housing in Brazil in 1989 was 
10,000,000 units (SECOVI, 1989). In 1984 Fundagao Joao 
Pinheiro estimated the effective housing demand for the period 
1990-5 according to two possibilities: in the case of a
recessionist/ income-concentrating scenario, or an 
expansionist/distributive one (Fundagao Joao Pinheiro, Vol. 
11, 1984) . Therefore, on top of the 1989 deficit, it is
estimated that there will be an average yearly additional 
increase of 797,000 units in the first scenario, and of 
1,933,667 in the second. The average yearly additional 
increase in the demand for housing for the middle- and high- 
income strata at that period is 358,650 and 871,150.15, for 
each of the scenarios.

Secondary data regarding the quantitative demand for non- 
residential buildings was unavailable. However, according to 
Fundagao Joao Pinheiro, the average yearly demand for the 
period 1990-5 in monetary terms is US$1,45 6,333,333 
considering a recessionist/income-concentrating scenario, and 
US$3,526,000,000 for an expansionist/distributive one 
(Fundagao Joao Pinheiro, Vol. 11, 1984).

In Belo Horizonte specifically, the demand for middle- and 
high-income housing for the period 1989-95 has been estimated 
as 114,321 units in totum, and an average of 16,331.57 per 
year.

In the absence of data regarding demand for non-residential 
buildings, proxy indicators based on social needs, the growth 
of the population and the economy give some idea. For 
instance, in terms of education, it is estimated that, up to 
1995, there is the need to 927, 638 new places in schools,
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which is 123.47% of the existing stock. A similar estimation 
in terms of health shows the need for 53, 904.67 new beds, 
which is 305.95% of the present stock. For new industrial 
districts, the investments required for their implementation 
up to 1995 have been estimated in US$65,010,000.00. (PLAMBEL, 
1989).

The growth of the economy and the expansion of the urban 
sprawl also entail an expansion of the demand for other 
construction services such as roads and infrastructure. The 
investments necessary in this sector are estimated as 
US$1,281,343 until 1995. Such fact also opens up growth 
possibilities for small-scale building units of production, 
for, in the process of development, units which originally 
started in one sector of the construction industry may expand 
their activities into other sectors or even change sectors, 
according to the circumstances and opportunities (Chaves, 
1985; Grandi, 1985).

Even if the building industry is not operating at full 
capacity, the huge requirement for new buildings now and in 
coming years due to the present deficit, the growth of the 
population and the deterioration of the stock, point out the 
existence of a market for new units.

Data about the past production of buildings in Belo Horizonte 
helps to illuminate this issue. It is estimated that the sum 
of middle- and high-cost housing plus all the non-residential 
buildings produced in average per year during the period 
1984/8 was 20,724.9. The estimated demand for 1989-95 is 
244,97.36 new building units in average per annum, which 
amounts to an increase of 18.02% of the production in the 
period 1984-8.

In summary, this subsection highlights, in general terms, the 
existence of demand to sustain the growth of small-scale units 
of production. The concentration of requirement for buildings

192



in one geographical area, the metropolitan region of Belo 
Horizonte, is particularly favourable, for it avoids the costs 
of transference to set up production in sites on different 
towns (Chaves, 1985). One cannot tell whether the economy 
actually will be in a position to sustain the demand 
effectively. However, the existence of a large need for 
building and other construction activities shows that, at 
least in potential terms, it is sensible to envisage the 
expansion of the present stock of units of production, which 
includes the growth of small-scale units.

3.4 - CONCLUSION

Summing up the main points of this chapter, it has been shown 
that Brazil in general and Belo Horizonte in particular have 
experienced a significant process of growth, but have not been 
able to tackle many social problems. The latter include a 
large housing deficit affecting specially the lower strata of 
the population. Such fact shows that it is important to study 
issues related to low-cost housing provision.

The implementation of several government housing programmes in 
Brazil and Belo Horizonte and their dismal results vis-a-vis 
the demand shows that it is sensible to study other forms of 
supply. Among these, there is ground to focus on the role and 
the potential of small-scale private producers. First, the 
present political and economic situation in the country 
supports a focus on privatization. Second, within the private 
sector, large-scale units have not been able to give a 
thorough contribution to ameliorate the low-cost housing 
problem - despite their widespread involvement in the 
governmental low-cost housing programmes, and the advanced 
technological stage of the industry in the country. Third, 
there is evidence that small-scale produces are the agent 
within the building industry responsible for the largest share 
of the production of low-cost housing.
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Although there is a large number of small-scale units of
production in the Brazilian building industry, and the
existence of constraints which inhibit the genesis of large- 
scale units, growth does take place, and there is a
substantial amount of large-scale units. Such fact suggests 
that there is breadth to study the growth of the building 
units of production, which is a major pursuit of the present 
research. The demand for new buildings is large enough to 
accommodate the growth of new units of production, specially 
in Belo Horizonte, which concentrates a large requirement for 
buildings in one geographical area. Besides the fact that Belo 
Horizonte is suitable for the present research, it has the 
further advantage of being outside the axis Sao Paulo-Rio, 
where most of the research in urban studies in Brazil is
concentrated.

In short, the present chapter has placed this research into 
the specific context of Brazil and Belo Horizonte. It has 
provided background data to introduce and support the case of 
small-scale builders which have been studied. The following 
chapters, from 4 to 6, are related to specific features of 
these case-studies.
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CHAPTER 4
FACTORS WHICH ENABLE SMALL-SCALE BUILDERS TO PRODUCE LOW-COST 
HOUSING IN DEVELOPING COUNTRIES

One of the two basic questions which this research poses, put 
forward in chapter 2, is the following: why are pettv-
commoditv builders capable of producing low-cost housing in 
developing countries? A theoretical framework was constructed 
in that chapter, showing that these builders provide services 
with a degree of flexibility necessary to deliver small 
volumes of diversified and discontinuous outputs, and at a 
price which satisfies the atomized disbursements of the low- 
income people. Based on the analysis developed in the 
framework, the aforementioned question is expanded here, and 
gives rise to the following question:

Why are petty-commoditv builders capable of providing services 
with the degree of flexibility and price necessary to satisfy 
the demand for low-cost housing in developing countries?

The present chapter aims at addressing this question. The 
first section (4.1) resumes the main points of the state-of- 
the-art regarding the question, and emphasises that it has not 
been answered either by the liberal neo-classical, the 
appropriate technology, the transfer of surplus or the modes 
of production approaches to small-scale, low-cost housing 
production. It also shows that the petty-commodity production 
approach allows the development of a theoretical proposition 
linking forms of production with labour processes. This 
proposition, which has been developed in chapter 2, is further 
expanded here. The labour process of petty-commodity builders 
is analyzed in order to identify factors which give them a 
level of flexibility and prices necessary to produce low-cost 
housing in developing countries. Such factors include multiple 
skills, simple and multi-purpose equipment, lower costs and 
lack of profits. The section concludes by presenting a series 
of hypotheses based on the preceding analysis.
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Section 4.2 presents the empirical findings of the field-work 
in order to confirm the hypothesis. Finally, section 4.3 puts 
together the main implications of the findings. They 
corroborate the hypothesis and support the model, constructed 
in chapter 2, which describes the connection between the 
change in the output of a given building unit - from low-cost 
housing to other construction activities - and the change in 
its form of production - from petty-commodity to capitalist 
production. The findings also disclose the limitations of the 
hypothesis and model.

4.1 - THE CHARACTERISTICS OF THE LABOUR PROCESS

The factors which enable petty-commodity builders to produce 
low-cost housing will now be examined. In chapter 1, five 
theoretical approaches to small-scale housing production were 
analyzed. As an introduction to this section, their 
contribution to the specific issue examined here will be 
resumed.

The liberal neo-classical and appropriate technology 
approaches point out a number of factors which enable small- 
scale builders to produce low-cost housing, including flexible 
methods of production and a lower price for housing services. 
However, the reasons why builders have such attributes are not 
indicated. The transfer of surplus approach does not focus on 
the internal characteristics of small-scale units as being 
factors which enable them to produce low-cost housing. It 
emphasises the benefits that the production of low-cost 
housing by small-scale builders brings to capitalist producers 
- i.e. lower costs of reproduction of labour power. The modes 
of production approach does not make any reference to any such 
factors either.

The petty-commodity production approach points out flexible 
production and a lower price for building services as major
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factors. It also puts forward the notion of a continuum 
running from petty-commodity to capitalist production, which 
forms the basis for the development of a theoretical proposal 
linking forms of production and labour processes together. The 
analysis of the latter reveals the factors which enable the 
builders to produce low-cost housing. This issue will be 
examined now.

The fact that petty-commodity producers are flexible in 
relation to capitalist ones is here understood in terms of the 
changes in the labour process which result from a move from 
petty-commodity to capitalist production. The move from 
handicraft to manufacture entails the introduction of a 
division of labour within the work process. In handicraft, a 
whole product is made by one person alone or together with a 
few apprentices and/or journeymen1, using simple, multi
purpose tools. In manufacture, each producer - now a labourer 
- has a specific function. A given article passes through the 
hands of different specialized producers on its way to 
completion (e.g. Marx, Vol. 1, 1977; Liberaki, 1988; Fundagao 
Joao Pinheiro, vol. 4, 1984).

Production becomes rationalized, as it can benefit from 
economies of scale and increased productivity. The advantage 
of manufacture over handicraft is related to the economies in 
the means of production (e.g. buildings, store houses), and to 
the fact that the different stages of production which were 
successive can now be carried out simultaneously and 
continuously in terms of space, thus allowing a larger number 
of completed standardized goods to be produced in the same 
period of time. However, production becomes less flexible, 
because now a whole apparatus has been set up to produce a 
given commodity: specific tools2, labourers with specific

1 The definition of apprentice and journeyman used in 
this research is given in chapter 2, subsection 2.2.4.

2 Tools are instruments of labour operated by hand and 
controlled by the producer.
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skills, particular buildings to accommodate a distinctive 
production process. With such a structure, it is much more 
difficult to shift from the production of one type of 
commodity to another.

In the building industry, the loss of flexibility because of 
buildings to accommodate production is minimized, compared 
with manufacturing industry. Although components are produced 
in factories, each product - the buildings - is assembled on 
a different site. Therefore, labourers, equipment and 
materials are transported to the construction site, instead of 
being used on specially designed structures to house in-doors 
production - setting aside cases such as mobile buildings. 
Nevertheless, due to the use of specialized skills and 
equipment, flexibility is also compromised in this industry in 
the transition from handicraft to manufacture.

The relationship between skills and flexibility - in the 
building industry and elsewhere - needs further clarification. 
A unit of production using manufacture requires the same 
variety of skills as a handicraft unit. However, the 
allocation of each specific skill to a specialized labourer, 
and the establishment of particular connections between each 
one in the production process, makes the unit as a whole more 
rigid. In a handicraft unit, skills are concentrated in the 
craft master, no matter whether s/he has assistants or not. 
Therefore, if a change in skills is required in order to cater 
for a change in demand, this will depend mostly on him/her. In 
a unit using manufacture, however, each skill is used by a 
specialized labourer at a specific point in the production 
process. Thus, if any change is necessary, it will require a 
reorganization of the connections between different labourers, 
and a reorganization of the production site.

The transition from handicraft to manufacture entails a 
transition from general-purpose tools to specialist ones (e.g. 
Liberaki, 1988). This transition involves a decrease in the
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degree of flexibility of the equipment. The introduction of 
machines1 and the advent of machinofacture increased the 
productivity of the process, but it further decreased the 
degree of flexibility of the equipment, and increased the 
rigidity of the process as a whole. Now the shift from the 
production of one commodity to another has also to deal with 
the replacement of heavy machines. The larger the size of the 
machines and/or their number in a given unit of production, 
the less flexible those units become (e.g. Piore and Sabel, 
1984; Liberaki, 1988) .

The above shifts are qualitative, and refer to different 
products and/or different stages of production. However, 
flexibility also has a quantitative dimension, which is the 
capacity to deliver varying volumes of a given product. A 
petty-commodity production unit is able to deliver a small 
volume of goods, and can increase its output through co
operation with other units and/or subcontracting. Capitalist 
units are also able to increase the volume of production, and 
subcontracting is a widespread practice throughout the 
construction industry (e.g. Ball, 1988a; Grandi, 1985; 
Tuckman, 1983; among others). However, they cannot decrease 
their volume of production to the same extent as petty- 
commodity units, without increasing the price per unit of 
output. As shown in chapter 2, low-cost housing in developing 
countries is built in separate stages, thus requiring a unit 
of production able to produce a limited output.

The advantages of the ability to produce a limited output have 
been supported by the petty-commodity production theory, by a 
comparison with capitalist units: as noted before, petty-
commodity producers survive in small-scale, risky and 
uncertain markets, in which capitalist producers cannot take 
advantage of mass-production and economies of scale (e.g.

1 Machines are instruments of labour able to set up the 
pace of production, instead of being controlled by the 
labourers.
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Scott, 1979; Bienefeld, 1979; Le Brun and Gerry, 1975; 
Johnstone, 1984). However, as noted in chapter 2, greater 
flexibility, per se, does not enable a unit of production to 
provide low-cost housing. It needs the flexibility to be able 
to produce services at a determinate level of prices. This 
fact is explained through an analysis of prices for services 
provided by builders. According to economic theory, the price 
of a product or service is determined by the costs of 
production and profits (e.g. Lipsey, 1985).

The costs of production are divided into fixed and variable 
costs. The former do not change according to the level of 
output. The latter increase or decrease according to the rise 
and fall in level of output {Ibid.) .

The basic advantage of economies of scale is that they reduce 
costs per unit of output. Fixed costs, such as office 
apparatus and taxes, will decrease per unit of output, as the 
total volume of output rises - up to a certain threshold, when 
the fixed-cost element has to be increased again. Thus, the 
more a unit produces, the cheaper the product, assuming that 
output rises faster or at the same pace as the marginal 
variable costs". Variable costs, although increasing in 
aggregate as total output rises, will also decrease per unit 
of output. For instance, economies regarding labour and 
materials can be made as production grows, by refining the 
division of labour within the production process, which will 
in turn lead to an increase in productivity.

It has been shown that capitalist units, whose labour process 
is based on manufacture and/or machinofacture, are able to 
take advantage of economies of scale, as compared with petty- 
commodity units of production. Thus, if production is large- 
scale, the capitalist will, ceteris paribus, have lower costs 
of production per unit of output.

1 Because, il costs rise faster than output, an increase 
in production would mean a decrease in revenue
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However, capitalist units are unable to benefit from economies 
of scale with regard to low-cost housing production in 
developing countries due to the specific characteristics of 
the demand. In the same way that fixed costs per unit of 
output decrease as the total volume of output rises, the 
reverse is also true. Thus, when lower level of output is 
required, as in the low-cost housing market, unitarian fixed 
costs will be greater.

Under these conditions, it is not possible to economize on 
variable costs. A relevant illustration of this fact with 
regard to low-cost housing production in developing countries 
is that rationalized processes of production are not employed. 
As IPT points out, rationalization aims at minimizing wastage 
of time, equipment and materials in the building process. This 
strategy is effected by improving the articulation between 
different stages of the building process, and the organization 
of the building site (IPT, 1988) . However, the fact that low- 
income people require housing to be produced in small and 
discontinuous stages jeopardizes such articulation. Also, in 
this situation, the building site cannot be organized with a 
view to the construction as a whole. It has to be organized at 
the beginning and dismantled at the end of each stage. Thus, 
as the volume of production diminishes, the advantages of the 
process of production of capitalist producers dwindle.

Petty-commodity building units have lower fixed costs than 
capitalist ones in producing the specific type of housing in 
question. For example, they do not have extra-production 
expenses such as office apparatus; and, due to the small 
nature of their operations, they are able to escape both 
regulation and the payment of taxes, as shown in chapters 1 
and 2. Thus, if the variable costs of production per unit of 
output are the same both for petty-commodity and for 
capitalist units of production, the former will have lower 
total costs for producing a lower level of output. Obviously, 
if variable costs are also lower, the petty-commodity
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producers have a further advantage. This is often the case. 
For instance, petty-commodity producers usually pay only a net 
sum for the work carried out by their labour force, whereas 
capitalist units have to pay social security taxes, and comply 
with minimum wage laws.

The other issue which affects the price of production of low- 
cost housing is profits. If there is a difference in the level 
of profit made by capitalist and petty-commodity producers, 
this will be reflected in the final price of their products. 
Scott and Stretton suggest that petty-commodity producers 
survive in markets where profit margins are low (Scott, 1979; 
Stretton, 1978). Since they are prepared to accept a level of 
profit that capitalist units would refuse to consider, it is 
thus implied that there are different levels of profit in 
different sectors of the market. The notion of a difference in 
the profits of capitalist and petty-commodity producers 
requires further elaboration. However, it is first necessary 
to explain the theory of equalization of profits.

Both neoclassical and Marxist economic theory recognize that 
competition tends to equalize rates of profit throughout the 
diverse areas of the capitalist economy. Capital always moves 
to the sectors where rates are higher, thus reducing 
competition in sectors where the rates are low. This fact 
allows the rate to rise in the latter sectors. At the same 
time, competition will increase in the sectors in which the 
rate is high, thus forcing a resultant decrease in profits 
(e.g. Foley, 1986). Nevertheless, equalization of profits may 
be prevented by a number of factors, which prevent the free 
movement of capital, such as differences in technology and 
availability of resources (Ibid.) . This may explain the 
existence of lower profits in markets for products such as 
low-cost housing. The characteristics of this market prevent 
the full equalization of profits, thus hindering the 
penetration of capitalism, and allowing the survival of petty- 
commodity producers. However, a clarification of this theory
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is required.

The failure of capitalist producers to penetrate the low-cost 
housing market would, at first glance, lead to the conclusion 
that profit levels for petty-commodity producers would be 
higher due to the existence of less competition. However, in 
fact, profit levels are limited by the clients themselves, who 
are prepared to build their own houses if the price for the 
services of builders rises above a certain limit. As shown in 
chapter 2, Burgess, and Bonduki and Rolnick suggest that this 
limit depends on the rate of income of the client in 
comparison with that of the builder (Burgess, 1992; Bonduki 
and Rolnick, 1979) . If a low-income client is able to earn 
more than the cost of a builder, s/he will be better off going 
to work and hiring someone else to build the house. If s/he 
earns less, s/he may carry out the construction her/himself.

In some cases, a low-income client might hire a builder even 
if s/he earns less than the cost of hiring him; depending on 
her/his expectations in terms of building standards, and 
technical capacity to achieve them. However, even in this 
case, there is a strong limitation on what a builder can 
charge, due to the budget constraints of the poor.

A capitalist producer would charge a profit on top of the 
costs of production. A petty-commodity producer, by contrast, 
would only charge the costs of production: i.e. his expenses 
in terms of tools, transportation, apprentices and the like, 
plus his commission, which reflects the cost of his own 
labour, not profit as such.

To summarize, the costs of production and profits of 
capitalist units do not enable them to provide services at a 
price which meets the budgetary constrains of low-income 
people in developing countries. As already shown, these people 
can only disburse small sums of money at each stage of the 
construction process, and there must therefore be a separation
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between one stage and the next. The prices of the services 
provided by the petty-commodity builders can be met by such 
small sums of money, since they reflect lower costs, and do 
not embody profit. At this level, capitalist producers are 
unable to economise on variable costs through the division of 
labour and rationalization of the production process. At the 
same time, they incorporate profit and higher fixed costs of 
production in the prices for their services. Thus, under these 
particular circumstances, it is more advantageous for a low- 
income dweller to hire a petty-commodity producer.

The factors which allow petty-commodity builders to be 
flexible and to produce low-cost housing in developing 
countries for appropriate prices have been shown. A general 
hypothesis was put forward in chapter 2 as a tentative answer 
to the general question as to the capacity of petty-commodity 
builders to cater for low-income settlements. It states the 
following:

The fact that petty-commodity builders provide services 
with the degree of flexibility necessary to deliver small 
volumes of diversified and discontinuous outputs, at a 
price which meets the atomized disbursements of low- 
income people, enable them to produce low-cost housing in 
developing countries.

The question put forward in chapter 2 was expanded in the 
introduction to the present chapter, giving rise to a more 
comprehensive question, as to the factors which enable petty- 
commodity builders to have such a degree of flexibility and 
prices which cater for the demand for low-cost housing. In 
order to answer it, a more comprehensive hypothesis is put 
forward here:

Petty-commodity' builders are capable of providing 
services with a degree of flexibility necessary to 
deliver small volumes of diversified and discontinuous
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outputs at a price which meets the atomized disbursements 
of the low-income people due to their multiple skills, 
use of simple, general-purpose equipment, lower costs of 
production and lack of profit.

The empirical findings which prove this hypothesis will now be 
presented.

4.2 - RESEARCH FINDINGS

The above hypothesis has two main components, which will be 
dealt with separately and in turn.

The first component focus on the way petty-commodity builders 
cater for the demand: by providing services with a degree of 
flexibility necessary to deliver small volumes of diversified 
and discontinuous output and with a price which meets the 
atomized disbursements of the low-income people. Data 
supporting this contention are presented in subsection 4.2.1.

The second component regards the characteristics of petty- 
commodity builders which enable them to provide the 
aforementioned services: multiple skills; simple, general-
purpose equipment; lower costs; lack of profit. Data 
supporting this are presented in subsection 4.2.2.

4.2.1. Services Provided by the Builders

First, the way in which petty-commodity builders adopt a 
flexible approach to the production of a diverse, 
discontinuous and small-scale output will be shown. Second, 
the prices for their services will be analyzed. By comparison, 
builders who do not produce low-cost housing are also 
examined.

The builders studied in this research have been introduced in

205



chapter 2, subsection 2.4.1. The following analysis is 
structured according to the different groups indicated in that 
passage.

Diversity, Discontinuity and Small-Scale Production

The fieldwork encompassed twelve builders producing low-cost 
housing. These have been divided into three groups: exclusive 
(Alberto, Amin, Joao Pedro, Juvenal, Evandro and Ronan), mixed 
(Tomas and Dorcelino), and hybrid builders (Baltazar, Rafael, 
Augusto and Waldemar).

The first group consists of those who only produce low-cost 
housing as builders. Alberto gave the following statement 
about his activities:

"As you see, I am now doing the floor of this room [an extra 
room in a two bedroom house in the Ouro Preto neighbourhood] 
for Mr. Bilu. But I have done several other things... For 
example, I was previously engaged in painting Mr. Mane's 
house, which I built two years ago... Before that, I changed 
the doors and windows for Mr. Bilu, and I also did bits-and- 
pieces for him at other times, repair work... At the end of 
last year I did the concrete work for the house of the Zaira 
family at the Serrano - you know, that family just have money 
to build one floor, but they plan to build a second one some 
day and rent or sell it to make some money. I built the frame 
for thedhouse, pillars, beams and the roof, ready for a second 
floor later on. When I finish my present job, I will go back 
to the Zaira's to build the walls."

Amin gave a similar statement to Alberto's, regarding the 
multiplicity of tasks that he has carried out. They include

"Most things to do with house building that you can think 
of... And also different jobs. These people [low-income 
dwellers] require very particular jobs, because each house 
develops in a different way... They give you the materials 
that they have, and it can be anything really, depending on 
what they can get with the little money they have... So, r 
need to adapt my work to use whatever material they give... 
Even the simplest tasks, like fixing doors, cannbt be carried 
out in series to facilitate my work... The other day, for 
example, I fixed three doors in the same house: one was
wooden, the second was made of iron panels, and the third was 
a glass door with an aluminium frame. It was like a
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'carnival', but that is what the client could get from a few 
demolitions, and that is the way I had to build."

Alberto and Amin work in low-cost housing production full
time. Evandro, Joao Pedro, Juvenal and Ronan do it only at 
week-ends, for during the week they work as wage-labourers. 
However, they are also exclusive producers, for low-cost 
housing is their only output as builders. Evandro gave the 
following testimony:

"One of my clients has hired me recently to build the brick 
fence in front of her house, to fix her door, pave part of the 
front garden and do the hydraulic work in the garden... After 
finishing these jobs, I built two more rooms in a house for 
another client. Now I am discussing the possibility of a 
future job with the previous client: the flooring of one room 
with wood, and of the kitchen and dining room with ceramic 
tiles."

Thus, the above builders were engaged in diverse, 
discontinuous and small-scale activities. The operations of 
the other exclusive builders - Joao Pedro, Juvenal and Ronan - 
had the same characteristics.

Although the four exclusive builders who work during the week 
as wage labourers are limited in terms of the time they 
dedicate to the construction of low-cost housing, as opposed 
to the full-time builders, many low-income clients hire them 
anyway. As Joao Pedro suggested, the explanation for this is 
that:

"Some of the jobs demanded by the poor are small enough to be 
carried out in one or two week-ends... But some people even 
prefer to hire a builder like me, who can only work two days 
a week, because they do not have the money to pay for more 
anyway".

The capacity of the exclusive builders to provide small-scale 
services is illustrated by their account of the minimum tasks 
which they were prepared to undertake: 'fix one door or
window' (Alberto, Amin and Evandro); 'change the floor of a 
kitchen' (Joao Pedro); 'change the floor of a bathroom'
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(Juvenal); 'fix a door' (Ronan). A comparison between the 
minimum tasks of all the builders is presented in table 4.2.

The mixed builders constitute the second group engaged in low- 
cost housing production. They also work outside low-income 
settlements, in repairs and maintenance activities for middle- 
and high-income families. Their activities in low-income 
settlements are similar to those of the exclusive builders, as 
Tomas illustrates:

"My present job is fixing a tile roof for the Pachecos... 
Before that, I built the walls and fixed the asbestos roof of 
another house. . . Before that, I did the flooring of yet 
another house, for Mr. Laercio... And before Mr. Laercio, I 
built the walls for the Pachecos, the family for whom I am now 
working again... After finishing my present job, I will do 
some plumbing work - one bathroom, kitchen and laundry area - 
for the Pereiras. . . The Pereiras hired me to build their house 
last year; but, after the roofing, they stopped construction 
due to financial constraints".

Dorcelino, the other mixed producer, was working in the 
Confisco sites-and-services settlement. As shown in chapter 2, 
the demand there is also discontinuous, diversified and small- 
scale. The services provided by Dorcelino were comparable to 
those of Tomas. For instance:

"As you see, I am now fixing the roof for Mr. Wagner. But I 
did other things in the Confisco... For example, you see that 
house over there, without its roof? I built its foundation and 
walls, and I had a lot of trouble... First, the couple wanted 
a house larger than the one planned by the government... They 
thought that a two bedroom house [i.e. the standard house] was 
too small for their family. Therefore, I began by altering the 
foundations... After completing this task, they tried to build 
the walls themselves in order to save some money. But after a 
while, when I was building the walls for this house here, they 
called me back... They had built the walls up to one meter 
high, and wanted me to finish it. But the portion which they 
had built was not level, and I had to demolish it and start 
again... Now they want me to fix their roof after I finish my 
present and next jobs... This roof is going to be complicated 
as well. They do not have enough ceramic tiles and wood [which 
is provided by the government], because of the extension to 
the house. They want to cover the extension with asbestos 
tiles, which is cheaper; therefore I have to think of a way to 
fix a roof which is part asbestos and part ceramic tiles."
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As already noted, the mixed builders also undertake repair and 
maintenance work for middle- and high-income families. With 
regard to these activities, Tomas said the following:

"The same flexibility that I need to work in low-income 
settlements I need to do repairs for the rich. It is one door 
here today, a tap there tomorrow, a light bulb the day 
after. . . But I prefer to carry out these activities, you know, 
because they are better paid than those in low-income 
settlements" .

Thus, the mixed builders need flexibility to carry out their 
activities inside and outside low-income settlements. The fact 
that they prefer to work outside will be analyzed later.

The final group of builders engaged in low-cost housing 
production are the hybrids. Like the mixed, they also work 
outside low-income settlements. However, they carry out the 
construction of complete residences. Their activities in low- 
income settlements are similar to those of the exclusive and 
mixed builders. A general account of the situation was given 
by Augusto:

"You could describe my work in low-income neighbourhoods 
perhaps as that of an acrobat!... I have always to keep 
changing activities here... Each day that I work here, when I 
wake up I think: oh, God, would it be possible to work today 
smoothly, or will there be another problem?. . . Will the client 
tell me that he could not get the material, or that I should 
stop because he does not have money to pay me?... Or will he 
change the plan of the house yet again in order to adapt to 
new cheap materials that he has bought?"

The ability of the hybrid and mixed builders to provide small- 
scale services is evidenced by the minimum tasks which they 
were ready to accept (see table 4.2) : 'even fix a tap'
(Baltazar); 'even fix one leakage on a roof' (Rafael); 'fix a 
tap, or a plug' (Augusto); 'fix the installations in a 
bathroom' (Waldemar) ; 'fix one door or window' (Dorcelino), 
'plumbing work on a bathroom' (Tomas).

These examples of minimum tasks, according to the above
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builders, are meant to give merely an idea of scale. They do 
not imply that the activity mentioned by each builder has to 
be included in every contract. There are variations in the 
magnitude of the above mentioned activities - e.g. between 
fixing a tap and changing the floor of a room. However, all of 
them, according to the builders, are required and executed in 
low-income settlements. These activities illustrate the scale 
of the services in these settlements, as well as the level of 
discontinuity of the builders' activities: e.g. if one accepts 
to fix only a tap for a given client - an activity which can 
be quickly executed - he soon has to start a new contract 
elsewhere.

As mentioned before, the hybrid builders also build complete 
residences for middle- and high-income families. The dilemma 
that these builders face, alternating between the artisanal 
production of low-cost housing and the manufactured production 
of middle- and high-cost housing, is illustrated by the 
following testimony given by Rafael:

"I prefer to build complete houses. When I get such a 
contract, I sit down, plan the whole work carefully, and start 
the job... I earn more than in scattered jobs in low-income 
settlements; and, besides, I have security of work for several 
months... Unfortunately, I do not have enough demand to allow 
me to build complete houses continuously... After finishing 
one house, I dismantle the production scheme, and go back to 
scattered activities until I get another full house
contract... When I finish the construction of a complete 
house, I cannot maintain my production plan and use it in the 
dispersed contracts given to me in low-income 
neighbourhoods... In the construction of a complete house, 
there is a close link between the different phases of
construction. The site is organized for the whole production, 
there is no distance between different phases, because they 
are all part of the same construction... But I lose this in a 
low-income neighbourhood. . . How can I link the construction of 
one foundation in one house here, with the construction of the 
walls of another house which is far away from it, and the roof 
of a third one?... They are different, disconnected sites... 
And the workforce, though? If I have 6 labourers working 
together, under my supervision, in the construction of a 
complete house, fine. But it is not the same thing having them 
scattered across 6 different jobs in 6 different sites in low- 
income neighbourhoods... They do not combine their work,
produce less, and instead of supervising them at the same
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time, I have to do it one by one. . . Besides all that, there is 
the problem of the frequent stoppage of work in poor 
neighbourhoods, due to the economic difficulties of the 
people... It makes it impossible to plan my activities 
thoroughly, but I have to plan if I have a group of workers 
with me."

Thus, as the case of Rafael shows, hybrid builders lose the 
ability to build low-cost housing when they set up a scheme of 
production based on a manufactured labour process. The 
problems of manufacture with reference to construction in low- 
income settlements will be elaborated later, through the 
examination of the cases of builders which do not produce low- 
cost housing.

The cases of the groups of builders who produce low-cost 
housing have been presented now. The major findings are the 
following:

All three groups of builders are capable of providing 
services with the degree of flexibility necessary to produce 
small volumes of a diversified and discontinuous output, thus 
attending the demand for low-cost housing.

Mixed builders also use their flexibility to carry out 
repair and maintenance work outside low-income settlements. 
They prefer to carry out these activities rather than to build 
low-cost housing. This finding will be used later to explain 
the process of growth of builders.

. Hybrid builders prefer to build complete middle- and high- 
cost residences. However, during the period in which they are 
engaged in these activities, they use a labour process which 
prevents them from producing low-cost housing. This finding 
will also be used to explain the process of growth of 
builders.

In order to examine the characteristics of builders who 
produce low-cost housing from a broader perspective, attention
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will be given to builders who were only engaged in 
construction outside low-income settlements. As shown in the 
methodology section in chapter 2, they are divided in four 
groups: transitional (Elisio), semi-capitalist (Joaquim),
capitalist (Wander and Jose) and advanced capitalist (Gustavo, 
Gastao, Zelmar and Ferdinando).

The Elisio undertakes repair and maintenance work for middle- 
and high-income families, using an artisanal process. His 
present activities are similar to those demanded in low-income 
settlements:

"One who works in repairs and maintenance has to be prepared 
to carry out a large number of diverse activities; there is no 
such thing as a pattern-activity. . . I do everything, no matter 
the scale: fixing a shower, a lock in a door, a broken tile, 
everything... Of course my clients do not have the same 
problems as the poor, who need to interrupt construction 
frequently. But often a client calls me three or four times in 
a month to carry out different activities, rather than calling 
me just once to do everything altogether... I think that some 
of them do so because they are disorganized, but others just 
want to know that I am always around - and I have to be, in 
order to keep up business!"

Therefore, Elisio, who is a petty-commodity builder, has the 
flexibility to provide diverse, discontinuous and small-scale 
services. However, he does not produce low-cost housing any 
more. This is due to the price of his services, which will be 
analyzed later on.

The case of the semi-capitalist builder is different. Joaquim 
now caters for the middle-class market. He uses handicraft and 
a manufactured labour process, doing everything from repair 
and maintenance to construction of complete residences:

"I would prefer to carry on building complete residences. I 
earn more... But when I cannot do it, I go to small jobs, in 
many cases for families for whom I have built a house before, 
or their friends. . . They can afford what I charge for my 
services, whereas the poor cannot."

Thus, like the hybrid builders, the semi-capitalist builder is
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unable to produce low-cost housing by using a manufacture 
process like that used to construct complete residences. Even 
when using an artisanal labour process, he charges a price for 
his services which the low-income people cannot pay.

The capitalist builders, in turn, use a manufactured process 
and produce complete residences for middle- and high-income 
people on a full-time basis. Jose, for instance, said the 
following:

"The volume of my output varies. Sometimes I work with only a 
few labourers in the construction of individual houses, at 
others I build more than one house at the same time... I can 
produce buildings which are different from each other, no 
problem. But I will not take a contract which is smaller than 
a 50 m2 house."

Thus, Jose has the flexibility necessary to produce a diverse 
output, but his minimum output is much larger than that 
required by low-income people. In terms of the discontinuity 
of production, he stated the following:

"Even if I am building one house at a time, it is very 
important to me to build without interruption. . . I try my best 
to begin the construction of each house immediately after the 
finishing of the previous one... In terms of the workforce, 
for instance, as soon as a group of specialized labourers 
finishes their activities in one house, I can move them to the 
new house, and so on... Interruptions are harmful to me. If 
there is a gap between the construction of a new house and 
that of the previous one, I have to pay the wages of the men 
while they are doing nothing... But if I dismiss them, I have 
to pay redundancy fines, and, in order to begin a new 
construction, I have to spend money on recruiting".

At this point, Jose was confronted with the same situation as 
that of the hybrid producers, who build complete houses on a 
casual basis. He said that:

"If you do not have a stable demand for the building of 
complete residences, you have to build in casual basis. I did 
this in the past... Of course I can also gain from building 
complete houses discontinuously, but my point is that I gain 
much more if I build them continuously... And if I build them 
continuously, there is no way that I will shift my production
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in order to build piecemeal in low-income neighbourhoods."

Walter, the other capitalist builder interviewed, is in a 
situation similar to that of Jose. He has the flexibility to 
produce a diverse output, but does not provide a discontinuous 
service, and his minimum service - "the construction of a 
middle-cost three bedroom house" - is beyond the reach of low- 
income people.

The final group of builders studied, who work only outside 
low-income settlements, is the advanced capitalist. They use 
a process which is a mixture of manufacture and 
machinofacture, and produce on a larger scale than the 
previous groups.

Gastao is now a speculative builder. He describes his 
activities as follows:

"I build series of similar houses and flats... A minimum of 4 
to 6 and a maximum of 10 to 12 houses at any one time, or one 
apartment block at a time... Each apartment block has a 
minimum of six flats and a maximum of twenty... The apartment 
blocks are of a maximum of four floors high, to avoid the cost 
of installing a lift."

Gastao's minimum output is larger than that of all the 
builders previously examined. He also compares his work with 
those in low-cost housing production:

"I know that I cannot build low-cost housing using my present 
scheme of production. How can I use such a scheme in the low- 
income areas? I cannot build beforehand to sell later, because 
the poor do not have the means to pay... I have to build to 
order, and the houses are all different from each other... In 
such circumstances, I cannot rationalize production, which is 
essential to increase my profits... Building a block of flats 
or a set of standard one-floor residences is much more 
advantageous to me than building a single house at a time... 
The construction of apartment blocks is specially 
advantageous, because land is very expensive nowadays: the
purchase of land amounts to 10 or 15% of the total cost of a 
building, and this is too much. Therefore, one has to build 
the maximum living area possible on any given plot, in order 
to spread the cost of the land."
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Gastao has kept figures regarding some of his previous 
developments, which, adjusted to currency values at the time 
of fieldwork, provide the results presented in Table 4.1. They 
show that the construction costs of a square meter of a single 
housing unit is higher than of 8 similar units built together. 
Although the cost of horizontal units (semi-detached houses) 
is lower than that of the vertical ones (blocks of flats), the 
final cost of the latter is actually lower, because of the 
price of land, not included in the above calculations.

TABLE 4.1
Direct Costs of Production of Middle-Income Housing Units per 
Square Meter (Cr$/m2), excluding land - Builder Gastao

8 semi-detached 2 bedroom 
houses (60 m2)

18,940.47

1 block of 8 - 2 bedroom 
flats (60 m2)

19,212.50

1 single 2 bedroom house (60 
m2)

22,585.28

8 semi-detached 3 bedroom 
houses (80 m2)

15,622.00

1 block of 8 - 3 bedroom 
flats (80 m2)

15,943.89

1 single 3 bedroom house (80 
m2)

19,208.03

Gustavo is another speculative builder catering for the 
middle-income market. However, he only builds apartment 
blocks. Like Gastao, he acknowledges that his present labour 
process does not allow him to penetrate the low-cost housing 
market. Even so, he adopts such a process since it results in 
higher profits for him.

Therefore, Gastao and Gustavo produce serial buildings - and 
do not meet the demand for low-cost housing. Zelmar and 
Ferdinando do not meet such demand either, but their cases are 
di f ferent.

Gastao and Gustavo were originally petty-commodity low-cost
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housing producers. However, Zelmar and Ferdinando had the 
means to set up a capitalist unit based on a 
manufacture/machinofacture process of production from the 
beginning, and never worked in low-income settlements. Zelmar 
is a contract builder, who describes his situation as follows:

"I head a workforce of approximately one hundred labourers, 
excluding subcontractors... My range of activities includes 
the construction of single residences, apartment blocks, 
commercial buildings, industrial and commercial warehouses... 
At present I am building two high-income houses, one block 
with eight flats, a shoe store and a shoe factory. All these 
activities are being carried out at a slow pace, though, due 
to the financial difficulties of the clients... I have used 
various construction techniques... For example, for the 
structures: pre-fabricated concrete, reinforced concrete, 
reinforced bricks, metallic structures... For the walls: 
ceramic bricks, cement bricks, concrete panels, wood panels 
and mixed panels [metal and polyurethane]."

Ferdinando explained his work in the following way:

"I have approximately eight hundred labourers, excluding 
subcontractors... I concentrate on the construction of high- 
income apartment blocks through a system of condominiums, 
whereby I contact prospective dwellers beforehand, and they 
pay for their flats during the period of construction... My 
minimum output is a single high-income residence, or a 3 
storey apartment block."

Zelmar and Ferdinando pointed out the difficulties of creating 
a pattern of standardized construction due to the different 
specifications of each building erected under contract. Each 
calls for a specific set of procedures. They both have a 
certain level of flexibility enabling them to produce 
different buildings, using different systems of construction. 
However, Zelmar has declared that a minimum contract would, 
for him, be a single high-income residence of approximately 
300 m2. For Ferdinando, the minimum is a single high-income 
residence, or a 3 storey apartment block (table 4.2). Neither 
of these two builders is capable of building a house in 
discontinuous stages.
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TABLE 4.2
Minimum Output of each Builder

BUILDER MINIMUM OUTPUT
Alberto fix one door or window
Amin fix one door or window
Tomas plumbing work in a bathroom
Baltazar fix a tap
Rafael fix one leakage on a roof
Augusto fix a tap, or a plug
Waldemar fix the installations in a bathroom
Dorcelino fix one door or window
Joao Pedro change the floor of a kitchen
Juvenal change the floor of a bathroom
Evandro fix one door or window
Ronan fix a door
Elisio Fix a shower, a lock on a door, a broken tile
Joaquim fix a door
Jose one 50 m2 residence
Wander one middle-cost three bedroom residence
Gustavo 4 semi-detached residences or one 4 storey 

block of flats
Gastao one 4 storey block of flats
Zelmar a single high-income residence of 300 m2
Ferdinando a single high-income residence, or a 3 storey 

apartment block

The cases of all the builders examined have now been set out. 
They confirm the postulate that petty-commodity builders have 
the flexibility to deliver small volumes of a diversified and 
discontinuous output, thus catering for the demand for low- 
cost housing. The findings about the capitalist and advanced 
capitalist builders show that such a flexibility is exclusive 
to petty-commodity builders. The advanced capitalists Gastao 
and Gustavo do not produce a diverse, discontinuous or small- 
scale output. The capitalist builders, together with the other
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two advanced capitalists, produce various types of building, 
but neither discontinuously nor on a small-scale. These 
findings confirm the existence of a continuum running from 
petty-commodity to capitalist production, as suggested in 
chapter 2 (table 2.2).

The case studies also reveal the existence of transient cases, 
i.e. the mixed, hybrid, transitional and semi-capitalist 
builders. The mixed and hybrid builders managed to work 
outside low-income settlements without losing the capacity to 
produce low-cost housing. The transitional and semi-capitalist 
builders, although having the flexibility to produce low-cost 
housing, nevertheless lacked a level of prices which satisfied 
the budget constraints of the low-income people. The 
peculiarities of the transitional and semi-capitalist 
builders, while not contradicting the model of the continuum 
of production, show the existence of a movement different from 
the one it describes. They show that low-cost housing is not 
the only niche in the construction market where petty- 
commodity production exists: repairs and maintenance work in 
the middle- and high-cost housing market constitute another 
sphere of operation.

Prices for Services

The material in this part aims to demonstrate that petty- 
commodity builders provide services at a price which satisfies 
low-income people, who are only able to make atomized 
disbursements. The sequence of presentation of findings 
follows the structure of the previous part.

Among the builders who produce low-cost housing, the exclusive 
builder Alberto gives the following account of the prices for 
his services:

"The price for my services is based on the number of days that 
a contract takes. When I start a contract, I estimate how long 
it will take me to execute it... I am only charging Cr$350.00
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a day. But this is the work which I can get for the moment... 
I do not have contacts with the rich enabling me to work for 
them, and I have not found another job yet... Cr$350.00 is 
just for my services. If I need an apprentice or a journeyman 
to help me, I charge the client separately... It is Cr$150.00 
per day for the apprentice, and around Cr$250.00 for the 
journeyman - but I seldom need a journeyman... The price of 
the building materials is completely separate from the price 
of my services... I just help the client to calculate the 
materials which will be necessary, and he pays the suppliers 
directly."

Alberto's method of pricing has been confirmed by all the 
other builders who produce low-cost housing. The daily rates 
of these builders charge from Cr$350.00 to Cr$600.00 to 
produce low-cost housing. The rate for apprentices varies from 
Cr$100.00 to Cr$250.00 per day, and for journeymen, from 
Cr$200.00 to Cr$300.00. These figures are summarized in table 
4.3. The differences between the fees charged by different 
builders will be considered in the next subsection.

TABLE 4.3
Fees of the Builders and their Workforce in Low-Cost Housing 
Production in Cruzeiros (Cr$) per Day of Work.

BUILDER OWN FEES APPRENTICE JOURNEYMAN
Alberto 350 00 150 . 00 250 .00
Amin 350 00 -- —
Tomas 400 00/500 00 150 .00/250.00 300 . 00
Baltazar 500 00 100 .00 220 . 00
Rafael 500 00 200 .00 250 .00
Augusto 400 00/500 00 150 .00 250 . 00
Waldemar 350. 00/400 00 150 .00 250 .00
Dorcelino 500. 00 100 .00 250 .00
Joao Pedro 500. 00 200 .00 300 .00
Juvenal 600. 00 200 .00 250 .00
Evandro 400. 00/600. 00 200 .00 300 . 00
Ronan 500. 00 200 .00 300 .00

When working outside low-income settlements, the mixed and
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hybrid builders charge differently. However, this issue will 
not be examined here, since the present aim is to focus on 
their charges for low-cost housing.
Having shown each builder's charges for his own work and that 
of his men, it is necessary to explain how they manage to 
satisfy the low-income clients, who are only able to make 
atomized disbursements.

Baltazar, for instance, states that

"The poor never pay for the material and my work at the same 
time, because they cannot afford it - unless they have a lot 
of savings... Normally I do not use more than two apprentices 
and a journeyman in construction here [in low-income 
settlements]... So, in a very active week, working with this 
team, the client spends Cr$3, 720.001. But it can be much less 
than that! Sometimes I work only one day a week for a client, 
you know... I know by experience that the expenditure in my 
work and that of my personnel is about 40% of the price of the 
house, as opposed to 60% for the materials... So, assuming 
that each week the client buys only the material necessary for 
that week, and also pays for my services... he will spend 
Cr$9,300.00 at the maximum.

Low-income clients usually spread the costs of labour and 
materials over different periods of time, in order to afford 
to pay for the construction. The other low-cost housing 
builders gave similar accounts in terms of the magnitude of 
the weekly expenditure of clients in low-income settlements. 
Considering the rates that they charge for their own work, and 
what they pay for their workforce, the expenditure of a client 
when hiring one low-cost housing builder, two apprentices and 
one journeyman for one week varies from Cr$5, 400.00 to 
Cr$7,800.00. Low-income people pay for this out of savings 
accumulated via the different mechanisms explained in chapter 
2 (subsection 2.2.2).

1 Baltazar did not have this precise figure in mind. In 
many instances, the author had to calculate such figures 
together with the builder in question. This also applies to 
the case of the other builders.
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The rates of builders only working outside low-income 
settlements will now be presented. As in the last part of this 
subsection, the sequence of presentation of the different 
groups will be as follows: transitional, semi-capitalist,
capitalist, and, finally, advanced capitalist builders.

The transitional builder Elisio charges Cr$l,100.00 per day 
for his work. He pays Cr$250.00 and Cr$350.00 for his 
apprentices and journeymen respectively. The criterion for his 
fees is as follows:

"You know, most independent builders like me were labourers in 
big companies before... So, we base our prices according to 
what a labourer earns. . . We want to gain more working as a 
builder; otherwise, it is better to go back to work as a 
labourer... The rate for an 8 hour-day of work for a 
registered labourer in the building industry is now from 
Cr$360.00 to Cr$600.00, depending on the craft and the
company... So, I want more than that."

The semi-capitalist builder Joaquim adopts the same criterion 
as a basis for his fees, which amount to Cr$l,200.00 per day. 
His personnel receive the same rate as those of Elisio.

Elisio and Joaquim charge for their services in the same way
as low-cost housing builders. Their contracts are for services 
only, separate from the cost of building materials, and their 
levels of productivity are equivalent. They are also similarly 
flexible in their provision of services which are diverse, 
discontinuous and on a small-scale. Their services are
affordable by low-income clients, since they are prepared to 
accept very small amounts of work. However, their prices are 
more expensive. The maximum rate among the low-cost housing 
builders is Cr$600.00. Some of these builders even charge 
below the rate of a labourer working in a registered building 
unit, in order to get work in the low-income market. However, 
Elisio and Wander charge twice as much the maximum rate, and 
thus are not hired by low-income clients.

Joaquim stated that:
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"Thank God, I have more demand than I can handle... So, if I 
always find a client who pays me Cr$l,200.00 a day, why should 
I go to a shanty town to charge less than that?"

Elisio also stated that, where demand is stable, there is no 
reason whatsoever to return to work into low-income 
settlements. The capitalist builders Wander and Jose and the 
advanced capitalist builders Zelmar and Ferdinando charge for 
their services in a different way. Wander declared that:

"I build full houses... So, I calculate all the costs of 
construction, and the client pays me weekly... My minimum 
output is an entire house... I do not build more than that - 
that is, if a client wants to pay me the price of an entire 
house, I go and build even just one wall... But of course no 
one is going to hire me for that... The price of the minimum 
house I built, converted at today's rate... is 
Cr$l,455,043.00, excluding land... We can consider that as the 
minimum I am prepared to build."

Wander's minimum implies a weekly disbursement of 
Cr$84, 877.57, which is obviously impossible for a low-income 
family, whose maximum monthly income would be in the region of 
Cr$10, 140.00 (chapter 3) . The case of Jose is similar in terms 
of minimum output and price range.

The case of Zelmar is the following:

"My minimum output is a single residence of approximately 300 
m2... I can build it for Cr$8,124,480.00, excluding land... 
You know, in contract building the client pays us weekly... 
So, a client would have to pay an average of Cr$156, 240. 00 per 
week to build such house."

Ferdinando charges in the same way. His minimum output is a 
single high-income residence, or a three-storey block of 6 
middle-quality pattern flats, of approximately 100 m2 each. 
The cost of each flat is Cr$2,228, 353.20, which is cheaper 
than a house. In a system of condominium, a client has to pay 
Cr$42,852.95 per week on average for a flat.

It could be argued that one way of buying Wander's, Jose's, 
Zelmar's or Ferdinando's 'minimum house' would be through
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financing. However, as shown in chapter 3, there is at present 
no financing available for the low-income people in Brazil. 
Even if it did exist, the income situation of this sector of 
the population makes it practically impossible for them to 
afford a stable monthly mortgage, as the calculations
presented in the same chapter (subsection 3.2.4) and in annex 
II show.

The case of the last two advanced builders, Gastao and
Gustavo, is even more complicated. As Gastao states:

"I only sell complete residences on the open market, you know. 
I am not a contract builder... I just give the full price of 
the house or flat, and that is it... I am not a financing 
institution... The client has to sort out his means of 
payment."

Gastao has shown that the cheapest housing unit that he
produces, if it were to be sold at the time of the fieldwork, 
would cost Cr$l, 648, 432 . 50 . The case of Gustavo is similar. He 
also sells flats in the same price range. So, in order to buy 
a residence built by one of them, a family would need to
disburse a sum correspondent to its full price -
Cr$1,648,432.50 for the cheaper housing unit - if financing is 
unavailable.

Thus, in conclusion, the proposition that petty-commodity
builders provide services for a price which meets the atomized 
disbursements of the low-income people is confirmed.

The mixed and hybrid builders are found to be in a transitory 
position in the process of capitalization. They produce low- 
cost housing, but also cater for middle- and high-income 
families, with prices which are inappropriate to the low- 
income market.

Transitional and semi-capitalist builders also provide
services for which the poor can pay. However, as they charge
more than the exclusive, mixed and hybrid producers, they
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provide less for the same amount of money, and are therefore 
not hired by low-income clients. They too are in a transitory 
position as regards the process of capitalization.

The price of the capitalist and advanced capitalist builders 
is definitely beyond the reach of low-income people.

Therefore, by combining the findings about flexibility and 
prices, it is shown that a low-income client is able to hire 
a petty-commodity builder for a very short period of time to 
carry out a specific small-scale task, if s/he does not have 
the means to afford a longer contract. Such a scheme allows a 
client to build her/his house in stages. The opportunity to 
make a phased investment in construction and to halt the 
process whenever necessary is more valuable than a lower price 
for the whole construction, considering that the latter 
implies constant disbursements.

Thus, the main conclusion of this subsection is that the 
research findings confirm the first part of the hypothesis. 
The findings about the second part of the hypothesis will now 
be presented.

4.2.2. Characteristics of the Builders

The aim of this subsection is to demonstrate that multiple 
skills, simple and general-purpose equipment, lower costs of 
production and a lack of profit are factors which enable 
petty-commodity builders to have the degree of flexibility and 
prices necessary to cater for the demand for low-cost housing 
in developing countries. These four factors will be examined 
in turn. The sequence of presentation of the groups of 
builders follows that of the previous section.

Skills

The first group of builders who produce low-cost housing is
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the exclusive. Alberto gave the following account of his 
situation:

"I came to Belo Horizonte from a rural area close to 
Felixlandia [in the hinterland of the state of Minas Gerais], 
and entered the Sofar1 [a registered building unit] as a 
bricklaying trainee. You know, to become a specialized 
labourer in construction, one has to be trained and promoted 
in a registered firm... After being upgraded as a bricklayer, 
I left the Sofar and started working as an independent builder 
in the region of Santa Terezinha [a low-income neighbourhood 
in Belo Horizonte] . . . But I soon realized that I needed to 
expand my skills in order to survive producing low-cost 
housing. When doing masonry work for a client, he realized 
that I have other skills, and called me back for other things, 
and also told his friends... And this is the way we obtain 
work here, by word of mouth. But if I do not have other 
skills, the client will call somebody else... Nowadays I am 
able to carry out almost all the stages in the construction of 
these houses here: foundations, walls and panelling, roofing, 
plastering, fixing doors and windows, flooring, finishing... 
The only things I do not do are electrical and water 
installations and concrete reinforcing... Because of my 
skills, I can undertake most types of work. If I were only a 
bricklayer, I would need to do a large amount of bricklaying, 
which is not available... But there is demand for a wide range 
of different activities, which I can cope with... Even if it 
is an activity which takes me only half a day, I take it, for, 
in the afternoon, I may find something else."

The history of Amin is the following:

"I was brought up in Belo Horizonte, and started my career as 
a bricklayer in the Ema [a registered building unit]. I left 
Ema after being upgraded as a bricklayer, and since then I 
have been shifting between periods working as an independent 
builder, and periods working as a labourer. But to work on my 
own in [low-income] areas like this here, I had to acquire 
other skills, because there is not enough work in one area 
alone. Each client demands a different type of work... Now I 
do almost everything, except electrical and water 
installations, painting, and concrete reinforcing."

Ronan and Juvenal also started their careers as bricklayers in 
registered building units, and Evandro as a reinforcement 
fixer. Juvenal later increased his specialization by

1 According to an agreement made between the author and 
the builders interviewed, the name of all building units 
mentioned in the text has been altered in this research in 
order to preserve their anonymity.
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concentrating only on finishing. The three builders eventually 
left their jobs to work independently in low-cost housing 
production. Now they have all the necessary skills to do this, 
including those that Alberto and Amin lack.

All five of the above-mentioned exclusive builders have 
learned their new skills through a process of direct 
observation during their time as employees. A testimony from 
Juvenal illustrates the situation:

"I was a bricklayer, but observed the activities of the other 
craftsmen on the building site. . . Later on, when working as an 
independent builder, I was able to imitate much of the work of 
other craftsmen, for the requirements of low-cost housing 
production were simple... Eventually, when I did not know how 
to do something in particular, I asked for the help of a 
relative or close friend who worked in the construction 
industry as a craftsman of the type in question, or I hired a 
labourer on a daily basis to perform the work. Then I learned 
from this person.'1

The case of the final exclusive builder interviewed, Joao 
Pedro, is different. Although he too had all the skills 
necessary to produce low-cost housing, his starting point was 
distinct from that of the others:

"I started working with my father, who was also a builder... 
I learned various crafts at the same time".

The two mixed builders studied started with one particular 
craft and expanded their skills progressively. The case of 
Tomas is the following:

"I came from Mariana [a town in the State of Minas Gerais]... 
I began as a bricklayer-trainee in the Arcgel [a registered 
building unit]... After being upgraded, I specialized in 
finishing. But then I quit the firm and went to the Santa 
Terezinha neighbourhood, where there was a lot of work for 
independent builders. . . But, on many occasions, I have started 
building for a given client, and have then had to stop without 
notice because he has suddenly run out of money... If that 
happens I have to pick up any casual activity that is 
available, until the client calls me back or until I find 
something else... This has been a regular occurrence... For
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me, a large amount of one type of work corresponds to a small 
amount of various types of work... But a large amount of one 
type of work does not exist there... I had to expand my skills 
to increase my chances... Nowadays I know everything necessary 
to build a house in this [low-income] area... So, no matter 
what part of the house the client wants to build, I can help 
him. "

Dorcelino, in turn, declared that:

"I started as a trainee-carpenter in a big firm. . . After 
completing my training, I went to work on my own. . . I tried to 
work as a carpenter in low-income areas... but there was not 
enough work for me. . . I had to diversify my skills. . . Now I am 
capable of doing anything in these houses here... Anything, 
really."

As already noted, the repair and maintenance work carried out 
by mixed builders outside low-income settlements is also 
diverse and discontinuous, and thus also requires the use of 
multiple skills. As Tomas said:

"We also need a lot of different skills to do scattered work 
for the rich... My experience in low-income settlements has 
been a very good training in this respect... Now I know how to 
handle anything in construction."

Both mixed builders acquired their new skills by a process of 
direct observation, like most of the exclusive builders.

However, the case of the hybrid builders is different. 
Baltazar, for instance, declared:

"I started as a bricklayer, and was later upgraded to the post 
of foreman... I left my job to work as an independent builder, 
and my training as a foreman helped me a lot to broaden my 
skills... Although not being involved directly in production 
as a foreman, I could familiarize myself with all the stages 
of the construction process through monitoring and 
coordination. . . This gave me a basic training for the work 
demanded in low-income areas, and beyond there."

Augusto, in turn, started with his father:

"I began working in construction with my father, who was a
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self-employed carpenter... But he also took on other 
construction work on a casual basis... I was first trained as 
a carpenter, but also acquired experience in other fields... 
Later I also trained as a plumber... When I first went to work 
in low-income settlements, my aim was to be a specialized 
plumber... But I could not survive like that... I had to put 
my other skills into practice."

Rafael and Waldemar, like Augusto, also started working with 
their fathers, and acquired all the skills necessary to build 
low-cost housing.

Thus, builders need multiple skills to build low-cost housing. 
However, the construction of complete residences outside low- 
income settlements is different. As Rafael puts it:

"Here [in low-income settlements] you see the way I work... 
Like a joker1... But the construction of an entire house is 
different. . . There I am only the manager, and I have to be, if 
I want things to go smoothly... The whole point of putting a 
large number of workers together is that each one does a 
specific task, and does it well and quickly... I don't care 
how many skills my workers have... How many courses, diplomas, 
whatever. . . They are paid to do one specific job. . . It is like 
a football team. Each player in his position, doing a specific 
thing, in order to achieve the goal... The whole construction 
becomes stiff, there is not much room for alterations... But 
this is the idea, this is how we earn."

Thus, the case of Rafael illustrates that, in order to build 
complete residences, hybrid builders establish a manufacture 
production process in which the emphasis is on specialization 
rather than multiplicity in terms of skills. The consequence 
of such a change on the production of low-cost housing, 
according to Rafael, is the following:

"After having established production in this way, I cannot 
work in low-income areas... With a group of specialized 
workers, I have to benefit from their expertise as much as 
possible... I cannot afford to plunge into the confusion of a 
low-income neighbourhood, where you cannot plan anything... it 
is impossible to work there with my team of workers... If I

1 Rafael is referring to the joker as the card which is 
used in many games as a substitute for any other card. The 
joker is the one who does anything.
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had enough clients to carry out the construction of one 
complete house after another and so on, I would never go back 
to work for a poor family. . . But unfortunately I cannot do 
it... Then, after finishing the construction of an entire 
house, I disband my production team, and go back to the 
poor. . . But I cannot do this during the construction of the 
house."

In short, those builders who were producing low-cost housing 
at the time of the fieldwork began their careers in different 
ways. However, no matter what their starting point had been, 
all of them had to acquire a diverse range of skills in order 
to cope with the diversity and discontinuity of demand in low- 
income settlements. Thus, the above findings prove that a 
multiplicity of skills is a factor which enables petty- 
commodity builders to have the requisite degree of flexibility 
to attend the demand for low-cost housing.

The cases of these builders who only work outside low-income 
settlements will now be discussed.

The transitional and the semi-capitalist builders, Evandro and 
Joaquim, still have a multiplicity of skills, giving them a 
capacity for diverse and discontinuous production. This is 
essential for their present repair and maintenance activities 
for middle- and high-income households. However, they are no 
longer capable of producing low-cost housing. The factors 
which prevent them from doing so will be analyzed later.

The case of the capitalist and advanced capitalist builders is 
a distinct one. Wander, Jose, Gastao and Gustavo also worked 
in low-income settlements in the past, thus using a 
multiplicity of skills. However, they do not use their 
multiple skills any more. The case of Wander illustrates the 
changes in tasks and skills which took place as his unit of 
production grew. His career as a construction labourer and the 
process of his acquisition of skills is similar to that of 
Baltazar:
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"I began as a bricklaying trainee, and eventually reached the 
post of foreman... After few years of work as a foreman, I 
went to work in low-income areas as an independent builder... 
There, I used to work personally in all my contracts; I used 
to carry out all the activities with just one or two 
apprentices to help me. . . Then I started working for the rich, 
and later started to supervise work teams, each one working in 
a different contract. . . Each work team consisted of one or two 
builders and their apprentices... Each builder carried out 
different tasks, like I used to do myself... But as time went 
on, I have developed my work... Now, in each contract, I have 
plumbers, electricians, painters, plasterers, tile setters, 
wood and ceramic floor fixers, reinforcement fixers, 
carpenters, joiners and bricklayers."

Wander's unit of production incorporates all the diverse 
skills necessary to produce low-cost housing. However, it does 
not operate in low-income settlements. Wander's explanation is 
the following:

"When I worked in low-income settlements, the firm was 
basically me; eventually one or two more people... Then I had 
all the skills to deal with all the different things that the 
poor requested of me, and to change from one task to another 
quickly when a problem arose... But now the firm is much 
beyond me... It is me plus all my workers... Although each 
labourer has a different skill, the firm as a whole functions 
only in a determined fashion... I pay my workers to carry out 
specific and connected functions, that is the way we can 
benefit... I gain from planning at least a medium-scale 
contract, and then executing it according to the plans... 
After planning, the execution becomes rigid... I cannot afford 
to shift constantly from producing one thing to another... 
This is just when me or my labourers could use diverse' 
skills... But nowadays I gain exactly from not using diverse 
skills, I gain from using specialized skills."

The situations of Jose, Gastao and Gustavo replicate that of 
Wander. They used multiple skills in low-income settlements, 
but do so no longer in their present production of complete 
residences. As Gustavo said,

"Before... broad skills to meet broad requests... requests for 
different things... And now, specialized skills to meet 
specialized requests."

Ferdinando and Zelmar started their units on a capitalist
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level, with a specialized labour force from the beginning. 
Their cases replicate those of the other capitalist and 
advanced capitalist builders, in relation to the inadequacy of 
their skills to produce low-cost housing.

To conclude, therefore the above data proves the element of 
the hypothesis related to skills: that multiple skills give 
petty-commodity builders the degree of flexibility necessary 
to cater for the demand for low-cost housing.

Meanwhile, the cases of the capitalist and advanced capitalist 
builders studied show that the possession of multiple skills 
is exclusive of petty-commodity producers. The findings as 
regards the hybrid and semi-capitalist producers confirm this: 
when using an artisanal petty-commodity production process, 
they use multiple skills; but when using a manufacture 
capitalist process, skills become specialized.

The findings regarding the transitional and semi-capitalist 
builders studied show that they still have multiple skills, 
but do not produce low-cost housing. They reveal that there 
are other niches in the construction market in which petty- 
commodity production takes place.

The findings regarding the mixed and hybrid builders studied 
show that they began to move away from low-cost housing 
production into other niches of petty-commodity production. 
This will be further explored in the following chapters.

Eguipment

Of those builders studied who produce low-cost housing, the 
case of the exclusive builder Amin will be analyzed first. He 
has the equipment necessary for every stage of the 
construction of low-cost housing, excluding electrical and 
water installations, concrete reinforcing and painting. He 
gave the following explanation about the equipment that he had
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acquired:

"First, I had to acquire a basic set of equipments necessary 
for my craft [bricklaying]: a builders square, wire, nylon
rope, a rubber hose, a flooring board, a measuring tape, a 
spirit level, a metal level [for measuring]... a hammer, a 
cleaver, a heavy club [for striking]; a trowel, a metal float, 
sandpaper [for finishing] . . . Later on I acquired a hoe, a 
shovel, a digging tool, an auger [for excavation]... a rammer 
[for earthwork], a saw... pliers [for cutting]... a wheel
barrow and bucket [for transportation of materials]... all 
still related to my first craft... When I began to work as an 
independent builder, as I told you, I expanded my skills, and 
started working in painting, roofing, wood-flooring and tile- 
setting... I had also to acquire a drill [for perforation], a 
mechanical bandsaw, a planer [for cutting], mesh,... concrete 
mixing base [for mixing concrete]."

Most of the equipment used by Amin are simple, general-purpose 
tools, which could be used for different tasks. As for the 
excavation equipment, the hoe is used to mix small quantities 
of concrete, beside its digging functions. It is also used 
outside the construction industry, like the shovel, in diverse 
digging activities, such as gardening and farming. The digging 
tool is a rough metal stick, which can be used for destroying 
hard parts of the soil, but also for breaking any hard 
material, such as pieces of concrete. The auger is the most 
specialized equipment for excavation, and is used for digging 
earth. They are all very simple equipment, in terms of design 
and operation.

The rammer, the only equipment that Amin uses for earthwork, 
is also simple and multipurpose. It is used to level the 
floor, but can also be used to level concrete roofs and 
pavements.

As for the equipment used for measuring, the tape measure is 
used throughout the construction process in many different 
ways. The wire and nylon rope are used in the same manner, and 
can also be used to tie goods or materials together. Wire is 
also used to isolate parts of the construction site which 
should not be entered at a given stage. The rubber hose is
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used not only for measuring, but also for cleaning the site 
and the building. These tools also have many applications 
outside construction. The flooring board is a very basic 
equipment, merely a piece of wood used to level the floor 
after pouring cement, but which can also be used for other 
purposes, such as framing for concrete. The builder's square 
is a very simple tool, specific for the measurement of 
angles, but which can be used in different stages of the
construction. The spirit level is specifically designed to 
measure levels, but, like the square, can also be used at 
different stages: walls, wood frames for concreting, doors and 
windows. The metal level is designed to measure the vertical 
level of walls. These are all very simple equipment.

As for the equipment used for cutting, the saw is used for 
various types of wood, and the mechanical bandsaw for various 
types of metal. The pliers are used for cutting materials such 
as wire, but are also used for other tasks such as the removal 
of nails and screws. They are used not only in construction, 
but also in domestic functions. The planer is specifically
intended for shovelling wood, and has a more sophisticated 
design as compared to the former equipment.

The striking equipment is also simple and of multi-purpose 
use. The hammer is used in different stages for the fixing of 
nails, as well as to make holes and cuts in bricks and walls. 
The cleaver can also be used to cut bricks, walls, concrete
and thinly reinforcement steel. The cleaver has to be used
together with a heavy club, which is a rough hammer used to 
hit it, and is also used alone to break rocks or rough parts 
of walls as well as concrete.

The equipment for perforation, manual drill, is used 
specifically to make holes in wood.

The mixing of concrete takes place on a platform, which is 
merely a flat piece of wood. The only equipment used in the
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process which has any specialized function is the mesh, which 
is used to sieve the sand to remove the lumps and rubbish.

Regarding the finishing equipment, the trowel is used for 
putting mortar between the bricks in bricklaying, and for 
different types of finishing of the walls after the bricks 
have been set. The metal float is used to level floors and 
walls, as well as to spread cement and/or glue mix which fixes 
tiles.

Finally, the equipment for transport, wheel-barrow and bucket, 
are used at all different stages of the construction process, 
and even used outside it, for instance, in gardening or 
farming.

Therefore, only a few tools used by Amin in low-cost housing 
construction have special functions. The majority are simple 
and multi-purpose ones. Amin gives the following account about 
the role of his equipment in low-cost housing construction:

"With my tools I can work in a [low-income] neighbourhood like 
this one here because they are simple to operate... They are 
economical, because most of them can be used for different 
functions during the construction... Some of them are tools 
which I need in my own house, which means economy... If I had 
to buy a new tool for each operation, my expenditure would be 
much larger... The conjunction of my skills and tools allows 
me carry out many different activities... As I already told 
you, different activities are fundamental to cope with the 
variations and the uncertainties in the type of construction 
in these neighbourhoods here... And each tool, on its own, 
enables me to perform tiny operations... As I also mentioned 
to you, there are no large-scale operations here."

Therefore, Amin has acquired simple multi-purpose equipment, 
which have allowed him to operate on a diverse, discontinuous 
and small-scale basis. Such findings are confirmed by the 
cases of the other low-cost housing builders interviewed.

The exclusive builder Alberto performs all the activities that 
Amin does, as well as painting. He owns a set of equipment
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similar to that already mentioned, as well as brushes, a paint 
tray and spatula. The brushes are used for spreading the 
paint. The paint tray for containing the paint to be spread 
and for absorbing the excess of paint from the brushes. The 
spatula for scraping the surface prior painting, as well as to 
spread plaster. This set of equipment is specialized but 
simple. Nevertheless, most of Alberto's equipment, like 
Amin's, are still multi-purpose and simple.

The remaining four exclusive builders studied have acquired 
all the equipment necessary for every stage of low-cost 
housing production. They include a reinforcement fixing plate, 
a reinforcement bar, steel shears (for concrete reinforcing); 
wrenches, pliers, screwdrivers (for installations), plus all 
the equipment described in Amin and Alberto's account. Most of 
this equipment is also multi-purpose. Only the reinforcement 
bar and steel shears are specialized. The reinforcement fixing 
plate is also used as a basis for cutting or reshaping 
materials. The wrenches also serve to hold materials which 
need cutting or reshaping, and, besides, have domestic 
applications. The pliers are used in other operations which 
have been described already. The screwdriver is also used for 
fixing other equipment, and for domestic purposes.

The mixed and hybrid builders have also acquired all the 
equipment necessary to produce low-cost housing. However, they 
also own others, necessary for their activities outside low- 
income settlements.

For example, Tomas also has a marble cutter, a grooving plane 
(for cutting), a monkey wrench, threading dye (for 
installations), power drill (for perforation) . He declared 
that

"The low-cost houses built by me did not require the use of 
these tools. . . Poor people are much more concerned with paying 
a small sum of money rather than having a service done with 
precision and good finishing... Thus, I do not need to use 
tools such as marble saw, power drill, grooving plane there...
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The other tools are cheap... Cheap tools like a hoe, a hammer, 
a trowel or a saw, I don't even remember their price... and I 
don't charge for them when I give the price for my services... 
But with this equipment here, I cannot do that... They are 
expensive, you know... It wasn't easy for me to buy them... I 
either have to make my services more expensive, or use these 
tools enough to recuperate what I have spent... But I cannot 
do any of these things in the construction of low-cost 
housing... Thus, why waste them in low-income settlements, if 
they are not necessary there... I only bought them because I 
can use them in the south zone [middle- and high-income 
neighbourhoods in Belo Horizonte] ... It is not worth investing 
in them just to build low-cost housing, they are not necessary 
there..."

The other mixed builder, Dorcelino, also owns a circular table 
power saw, a sanding machine, a power planer, a manual double 
saw, a grooving plane and a chisel. As he shows,

"Those are all specialized equipment, mostly for carpentry... 
not used in low-cost housing production... These [low-income] 
people cannot afford, for example, a nice door, well shaped 
and well fixed. . . They just want something to close the 
entrance. . . So, why do I need equipment to work accurately in 
wood, then?... I can use them only when I work for the rich."

The hybrid builders also use this equipment, but still need 
others in order to carry out the construction of complete 
residences. Two of these builders, Baltazar and Rafael, own 
the same equipment as Tomas, as well as a power sander (for 
the finishing of wooden floors); a concrete pistol (to 
perforate concrete - e.g. the internal part of a roof in order 
to install a ceiling); a steel cutting machine (to cut steel 
for concrete reinforcement with a diameter up to 2")/ pincers 
(to cut the wire which holds the reinforcement steel); a 
circular table power saw (to cut the large quantities of wood 
necessary for roof structures and concrete frames), bench vice 
(to hold firmly any material which needs to be dealt with for 
cutting, reshaping, etc); a handbarrow (to transport larger 
quantities of cement, sand and aggregates to the concrete 
mixer), concrete mixer (which can mix up to 2.5 cubic meters). 
Rafael also owns a pneumatic drill (necessary to distribute 
larger quantities of concrete evenly in the frames) . The other
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two hybrid builders, Augusto and Waldemar, used a similar set 
of equipment. However, they did not manage to buy the whole 
set necessary to build complete residences, and rented many of 
them. The process of acquisition of equipment is presented in 
chapter 5.

Some of the aforementioned equipment, like the bench vice, 
power sander and concrete pistol, are not used in low-cost 
housing production for the same reasons as the equipment 
described in the cases of Tomas and Dorcelino. As Rafael 
states:

"The finishing of low-income houses does not require such 
specialized equipment... It does not require an accurate 
cutting and reshaping of tubes and other material... does not 
require a carefully made wooden floor... does not require 
perforation of concrete."

The other equipment described in the cases of Baltazar and 
Rafael are not used in low-cost housing construction because 
of their scale. As Baltazar states:

"I would never spend money in this equipment for concrete 
mixing and reinforcing [steel cutter machine, pincers, 
handbarrow, concrete mixer, pneumatic drill] if I were only 
working in low-income areas... where the quantity of concrete 
used in each contract is at a minimum... There, steel shears, 
a hoe, a bucket and a rough stick would do it. . . I would not 
need a circular table power saw, because in the construction 
of small houses there is no need for concrete framing or for 
a complex roof structure... there is no need to cut large 
quantities of wood... Having bought these equipment, I have to 
recover the money, or else I would be paying in order to 
work... But I can't recover the money in low-income 
settlements, if I don't use the equipment there."

Several multi-purpose tools used in low-cost housing 
production are also used in the construction of complete 
residences, such as, for instance, the builder's square, 
trowel, wheel-barrow, flooring board, amongst others. However, 
several other tools are replaced. The final balance between 
those which are multi-purpose and those which are specialized 
inclines towards the latter.
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Baltazar describes the effect of the acquisition of this 
equipment on the production of low-cost housing:

"I prefer to build a full house for a medium-income family 
rather than to carry out scattered activities for the poor... 
It is more lucrative and secure... And, as I have the 
equipment to do that, I build for the medium-income market as 
much as possible... But there are not enough contracts there 
to keep me busy all the time, so I retreat to this [low- 
income] neighbourhood here."

The preference for work outside low-income settlements is 
shared by the other hybrid and by the mixed builders.

In sum, the cases of the three groups of builders studied who 
were engaged in low-cost housing production show that their 
multi-purpose tools help them to cater for a demand which is 
constantly shifting due to its diversity and discontinuity. 
This equipment can be used in small-scale activities, and, 
since it is simple and fulfil different functions, it is 
economical and does not influence the price of the builders' 
services (the findings about the prices of equipment will be 
presented later).

A comparison between exclusive builders, on the one hand, and 
mixed and hybrid builders, on the other, shows that the latter 
own the equipment used by the former, together with further 
equipment which is not used in low-cost housing construction 
due to their specialized nature. The latter are used by mixed 
and hybrid builders in their work outside low-income 
settlements. The difference between the equipment used within 
and outside low-income settlements will be further illustrated 
by the cases of the builders which do not produce low-cost 
housing.

Elisio, the transitional builder, and Joaquim, the semi
capitalist builder, use a set of equipment similar to those 
used by the mixed builders interviewed, as well as specialized 
equipment used for finishing wooden floors and perforating 
concrete. Joaquim also needs other equipment described in the
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case of the hybrid builders, in order to carry out the 
construction of complete dwellings. However, he rents them in 
order to do so.

Wander and Jose, the capitalist builders, use a set of 
equipment necessary to build complete residences for middle- 
and high-income families, presented in the case of the hybrid 
builders. They also use a van for their work. Jose gave the 
following account about the importance of the van:

"In a building contract, or specially if you have different 
contracts, you have to make sure that all the inputs are on 
site, or else you start losing money... For instance, in a
given moment, if you run out of building materials, the
labourers will be without work, but you have to pay them 
anyway... Or if I hire plant to carry out a specific activity 
and the materials are not there, I have to pay the rent 
anyway... On the other hand, if the materials arrive and you 
have only a small number of labourers or not enough plant, the 
work will be carried out very slowly, disrupting the 
schedule. . . At any given moment, I might have some spare plant
or labourers without work at one site... due, for example, to
a delay in delivery of materials... Then I transfer them to 
another site which has plenty of materials, and that will 
benefit from extra plant or workers for a certain time... A 
van is also necessary to pay the workers every week... I have 
to go to every site on Fridays to pay them."

Gustavo, Gastao, Zelmar and Ferdinando, the advanced 
capitalist builders, use equipment equivalent to those used by 
the capitalist builders. However, they also use other 
equipment for erecting multi-storey buildings. Gustavo 
compares his equipment to that used in low-cost housing 
production:

"To build a block of flats I need equipment which are not used 
in the construction of a low-cost one-storey residence... like 
a pile hammer, scaffolding, winch, vibrating tamper... I also 
use other equipment for finishing, or to handle larger 
quantities of materials... like a mixer for concreting... They 
are never used in low-cost housing either... One of these 
types of equipment alone, like the pile hammer or the mixer, 
costs more than the whole lot of simple tools used by the 
small builders in low-income settlements... This equipment was 
very hard to buy, and there is no point in going into low-cost 
housing construction to leave them idle... It is a two-way 
barrier in terms of equipment... Many of the simple tools
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which I used when I worked in low-income settlements, I cannot 
use them now... I don't even know where they are... But, on 
the other hand, my new equipment is not good for low-cost 
housing production."

Gustavo is right in his estimated comparison between the price 
of some of his equipment and the price of the tools used to 
produce low-cost housing. Research carried out in retail shops 
in Belo Horizonte by the author showed that the latter costs 
Cr$12,500.00 altogether, whereas a pile hammer alone costs 
Cr$210,000.00, and a concrete mixer Cr$17 9,000.00. This is an 
indication of the difference in prices between equipment used 
inside and outside low-income settlements. As some testimonies 
presented before show, the other builders confirm this
difference, which is dealt with in greater depth in chapter 5. 
The drive to make a maximum utilization of the equipment was 
shared by all the other builders which work outside low-income 
settlements.

In short, the main conclusion to be drawn from the findings 
about equipment is that they confirm another portion of the 
hypothesis. They verify that the use of simple, multi-purpose 
equipment enable petty-commodity builders to have a degree of 
flexibility to attend the demand for low-cost housing. As 
shown, some specialized tools are also used in low-cost
housing production. Thus, this part of the hypothesis would be 
more accurate by discriminating that it refers to a large 
majority of simple and multi-purpose equipment, rather than to 
an exclusive use of them.

The findings drawn from builders working outside the low-
income market shows that there is a difference between their 
set of equipment and that used in low-cost housing production. 
The findings about the mixed, hybrid, transitional and semi
capitalist builders reveal that they use simple, multi-purpose 
equipment in low-cost housing production. However, they also 
use another set of equipment, which is specialized and 
expensive, to work in another niche of petty-commodity 
production: repair and maintenance for middle- and high-income
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households. However, as they are of no use in low-cost housing 
production, their acquisition constitutes an incentive for 
builders to engage in alternative construction activities, 
which increases the price of their services.

The findings about the hybrid, semi-capitalist, capitalist and 
advanced capitalist builders reveal that, in capitalist 
construction of complete residences, further specialized 
equipment are needed, thus increasing the asymmetry between 
specialized and multi-purpose equipment.

Costs of Production

Alberto is the first case to be analyzed amongst the builders 
who produces low-cost housing.

This exclusive builder usually works alone, with the 
occasional help of a few apprentices and/or journeymen. His 
sole cost of production is the payment of his workforce. As 
shown in subsection 4.2.1, he pays Cr$150.00 per day for an 
apprentice, and Cr$250.00 for a journeymen (table 4.3). He 
explained:

"My expenditure on tools is insignificant, for they were 
cheap, and I bought them over a period of a number of years... 
I do not include them in my costs of production... What I 
charge is just my daily rate, Cr$350.00, and, if appropriate, 
that of my assistants... Most of my work is in this area, 
where I live... But if the work is far, and I have to take a 
bus...I have to spend Cr$10.00, Cr$20.00 per day... In this
case, I haggle with the client... If they refuse, I do the 
work anyway, because I have to eat... In this case, then, I 
take home Cr$340.00 or Cr$330.00 a day, rather than 
Cr$350.00... But besides that, I have no other costs."

The structure of the costs of production of the other 
exclusive builders is similar to that of Alberto. As shown in 
table 4.3, the payment for their workforce varies between 
Cr$100.00 and Cr$250.00 per day for an apprentice and between 
Cr$200.00 to Cr$300.00 for a journeyman.
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The mixed and the hybrid builders have an analogous structure 
of costs, with variations in the fees charged by them and 
their assistants (see table 4.3). However, Dorcelino and 
Waldemar mentioned another element which, apparently, 
influences their costs: the payment of their social security 
contributions. Waldemar stated:

"Besides my fees, and that of my assistants... and transport, 
if necessary... I need to pay my INPS [social security] in 
order to get medical assistance and a retirement 
pension. . .because I am not a wage labourer whose boss pays for 
me... So I have this cost to consider in my fees."

Although it is reasonable enough that Dorcelino and Waldemar 
use part of the revenue from their fees to pay their social 
security contributions, the extent to which this factor really 
influences the fees - and thus their costs - is unclear. 
Although their cost structure are the same, the fees charged 
by Dorcelino, Waldemar, and those of the hybrid builders - who 
also have to pay for their own social security - are not the 
same. Moreover, the exclusive builders do not pay social 
security: Juvenal, Joao Pedro, Evandro and Ronan work as wage 
labourers during the week and are covered by their employers; 
Alberto and Amin left wage work less than a year ago, and are 
therefore still covered by their social security scheme. 
However, their fees are in the same range as those of the 
mixed and hybrid producers studied.

The level of productivity of the exclusive, mixed and hybrid 
builders in low-cost housing production is similar. 
Differences in their daily fees result from a combination of 
other factors. First, as already noted, the group of people 
classified as poor includes those whose household income is up 
to three minimum wages regardless of the size of the 
household. There are internal differences in this group in 
terms of the savings of each particular household. In the same 
way that a middle-income family is prepared to pay a builder 
more than a poor family can pay for a given service, a family 
in the 'upper level' of the low-income strata is prepared to
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pay more than one at the ' lower level' . Secondly, some 
builders are more dependent on the construction of low-cost 
housing than others, since they have no other sources of 
income. Alberto and Amin, for instance, are full-time low-cost 
housing producers, which means that they are prepared to 
accept a lower fee in order to avoid ending up without work. 
Thirdly, the services of some builders are more in demand than 
those of others, depending on the extent of their network of 
contacts in low-income settlements.

Thus, it is the fees charged and, to some extent, the cost of 
transportation by bus, that influence the costs of production 
of low-cost housing by the exclusive, mixed and hybrid 
builders. In order to put such costs into perspective, the 
costs of other construction activities will be now examined.

When undertaking in repair and maintenance for middle- and 
high-income families, mixed builders are found to charge a 
higher fee. As already noted, such work requires the use of 
more expensive equipment, the cost of which mixed builders are 
eager to recover. However, they do not include the cost of 
equipment in the calculation of their fees, which, as also 
noted, is based on what a builder would earn as a wage 
labourer. As Dorcelino said,

"We can charge more when we work in the south zone [middle- 
and high-income neighbourhoods], and we do so... But we do it 
by reference to what the masons are charging. . . We want to 
gain more than them... Considering what I earn from this work, 
it was worth buying the equipment that I now have...but it is 
difficult for me to calculate precisely the relation between 
the two...I am not that good in mathematics, you know."

When building complete residences for middle- or high-income 
families, hybrid builders charge on a different basis from 
that adopted when building low-cost housing. As Augusto 
stated:

"There are differences between the construction of an entire 
house, and what I do in low-income settlements... Low-cost
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housing is basically an illegal activity... Officially, any 
alteration in a building has to be previously approved by the 
municipal authorities; but by and large they do not bother 
with what is happening in low-income areas... But the case of 
the construction of a new house, or even the extension of an 
existing house in the south zone is different... First, you 
cannot hide these activities... And second, you cannot sell a 
house which does not legally exist... or at least its price 
will drop significantly... The fact that the construction of 
a full house is a regulated activity has implications in terms 
of costs... First, you have to have the plan of the house 
approved beforehand, therefore you have to pay for the design, 
plus the taxes for approval... Then you have the CREA taxes 
[to regularize the construction site] ; and, later, you have to 
pay the "baixa" and "habite-se" [to allow the building to be 
occupied] . . . Moreover, I am not a qualified engineer, you 
know, and there has to be an engineer in charge of the 
construction site, otherwise the construction will be 
halted... This means that I have to pay a fee to an engineer 
to be legally responsible for the construction... he does not 
go to the site, you know...he just signs the paper on my 
behalf. . . I am the actual builder, but I do not have a degree, 
and have to pay him, and he charges around 1% of the whole 
cost of construction!"

Apart from expenses relating to taxes and fees, there are 
other costs involved in the construction of a complete 
residence:

"The equipment that I use does not amount to a large 
proportion of the costs of construction... It amounts to 
around 1.5% of each contract... But it is an expenditure 
anyway, isn't it?...and I have to include it... If I rent, 
then I transfer the cost of the rent to the client... But even 
if I don't rent, I transfer the cost at least of my more 
expensive equipment, because I had to pay for it anyway...and 
when it breaks I have to pay for fixing it or buy another 
one... There are also transport expenses. It is not just me 
and half a dozen tools boarding a bus any more. . . It is a lot 
of equipment and sometimes labourers. But, actually, the 
greatest expense is the workforce... I told you that in low- 
income settlements we pay cash-in-hand to the men... But in a 
registered construction, we have to pay their social expenses, 
which amount to 110% of the wages!"

The costs of builders who do not produce low-cost housing are 
found to replicate those of mixed and hybrid builders in their 
activities outside low-income settlements.

Elisio, the transitional builder studied, has a structure of

244



costs similar to that required for the production of low-cost 
housing. However, he charges Cr$l,100.00 and pays Cr$250.00 
per day for an apprentice, and Cr$350.00 for a journeyman. 
Therefore, his costs are higher than those of low-cost housing 
builders, considering that both groups share the same level of 
productivity.

Joaquim, the semi-capitalist builder, incurs different costs 
for different types of work. For repair and maintenance, his 
costs are similar to those of Elisio. Like that builder, 
Joaquim charges and pays his workforce more than the low-cost 
housing builders studied. In the construction of complete 
residences, his cost structure is similar to that described in 
the testimony of the hybrid builder Augusto.

Wander and Jose, the capitalist builders, have all the 
expenses of the semi-capitalist and hybrid builders when 
building complete residences. The relevance of the workforce 
to their costs is illustrated in the following quotation from 
Jose:

’’There are variations in the amount of work I take on, but I 
am always building at least one house at a time... which 
allows me to have a permanent workforce... If my activities 
expand, then I hire more people, whom I will sack later on... 
But I always keep a number of permanent workers... When I was 
working in low-income areas, I used to hire people on a casual 
basis, who were unemployed and/or unqualified... So they 
accepted low remuneration... But now, I have to pay all the 
social entitlements to my workers, in order to employ them 
full-time... and to build these residences without problems 
with the authorities... The same applies to the workers whom 
I have to hire when I expand my activities."

Therefore, with his present structure of production, Jose's 
labour force costs him much more than that of low-cost housing 
builders. The same applies to Wander. Moreover, both builders 
pay bookkeepers who charge an average of Cr$500.00 per hour of 
work to keep their accounts. The expenses of this operation 
are spread on the contracts which they take.
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Advanced capitalist builders have other costs of production, 
since all of them are registered building units. As Gastao 
puts it,

"You cannot avoid paying taxes if you have a registered 
firm...plus wages for the office personnel, rent, telephone 
and electricity bills, photocopying, mail, and the like."

Zelmar, for example, said the following about his work not 
directly related to production on the construction sites:

"Some office work I do myself... quantity surveying and 
construction planning, contract and monitoring of design, and, 
of course, the general administration of the firm... But other 
things I delegate to other people... I have four employees in 
the office... one responsible for the personnel, a second one 
for answering calls and dealing with purchases, a third one 
for dealing with financial matters, and the fourth for 
external services, like going to the bank and delivering 
mail... At any rate, I have to regard all these activities as 
indirect costs of production... or else I might have a loss 
rather than a profit."

Zelmar also pays a private bookkeeper to carry out his 
accounts, like Wander and Jose. All his indirect costs of 
production are incorporated into the costs of his contracts. 
At the time of the interviews, they amounted to approximately 
12% of the total price of each of his current contracts.

Gastao and Gustavo have an office structure similar to that of 
Zelmar. Their indirect costs of production amounted to 
approximately 15% of each of their current contracts. However, 
they are both able to take advantage of greater economies of 
scale than Zelmar. Nevertheless, their office costs per 
contract are greater than this since their output is smaller; 
and, since they are speculative builders, they incur the 
expenses of advertising and sale.

Ferdinando has the greatest output and the largest office. His 
office personnel undertake not only the tasks carried out by 
the employees of Zelmar, Gastao and Gustavo, but also those 
tasks normally carried out by the builders themselves, such as
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quantity surveying, construction planning, the drafting of 
contracts and the monitoring of design. His staff also deal 
'with bookkeeping, advertising and marketing, which are 
normally dealt with by external subcontractors.

Therefore, both their expenditure on taxes and social security 
contribution for their workers, and the costs arising from the 
existence of a complex extra-production apparatus lead to an 
increase in the costs of production of the advanced capitalist 
builders. The cost structures of semi-capitalist, capitalist 
and advanced capitalist builders are applicable to large-scale 
production, and not to the production of low-cost housing. 
These costs thus have a negative influence on their capacity 
to produce a limited output. Ferdinando, for example, said:

"There are ways in which I can economize, when I erect larger 
buildings... One of them is on materials. First you save if 
you buy in large quantities, by purchasing directly from the 
producer rather than from the retail seller...and you also 
save on transportation... And materials such as, for example, 
tubes, reinforcement steel, electrical cables, or wood for 
concrete framing always come in standardized pieces, and you 
have to cut them to adapt to the demands of each individual 
building... But when you cut, you always waste some 
material... and because there is a minimum size for 
standardized pieces, you end up losing more in small-scale 
buildings... The larger the building, the easier it is to 
avoid waste... Take a piece of equipment such as scaffolding 
as another example. It is sold by modules, and there is also 
a minimum size... So, in a small building which needs such 
equipment, you have to buy the minimum module anyway...but in 
a larger building, you can utilize the same [minimum] module 
several times, if you want to economize... And, as I told you 
before, labour can also be saved by the use of some equipment, 
such as the concrete mixer, steel cutter machine, pneumatic 
drill... Labour can be used with great efficiency in a 
carefully planned large-scale contract. . . in which the several 
stages of a given construction are well co-ordinated."

Ferdinando related the above factors to his costs of 
production and the limits on his capacity to produce low-cost 
housing:

"If I built in low-income settlements, I would lose these 
benefits. . . But, in my current structure of production, I have
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to spread my costs through my contracts anyway... I told you 
that I have a minimum output... In the construction market 
[outside low-income settlements] there is a margin for 
indirect costs per contract which is acceptable... It is 
between 8 and 15%... So, if I charge, say, 25% over the direct 
costs of production for the indirect costs, my price would be 
too high... and I would lose the contract... This is why I 
cannot take small contracts: I cannot apply economies of
scale, but still have high costs of production!

Different attitudes towards the production of low-cost housing 
are illustrated by the following quotations. For example, the 
advanced capitalist builder Zelmar said:

"it is not only the total volume of activities which counts, 
but also the scale of each individual activity... A small 
number of large-scale activities is not equal to a large 
number of small-scale activities."

In comparison, the mixed builder Tomas claimed:

"for me, a large amount of one type of work corresponds to a 
small amount of various types of work".

This suggests Tomas's ability to produce the small outputs 
demanded in the low-income settlements, as opposed to Zelmar.

In summary, costs of production is one of two elements which 
comprise the price for the services of petty-commodity 
builders. Since they are low, they influence the capacity of 
these builders to have a degree of flexibility to deliver 
small outputs at a price which suits the budget constraints of 
low-income people. These findings substantiate another portion 
of the hypothesis.

In comparison, it is shown that the cost structures of the 
builders who use a capitalist form of production are such that 
they are only advantageous when economies of scale are 
possible. This is found to be impossible at present in low- 
income settlements.

The findings concerning the mixed, hybrid, transitional and

24 8



semi-capitalist builders reveal that their costs are 
sufficiently low to enable them to produce low-cost housing. 
However, their costs when carrying out other construction work 
are found to be higher, thus confirming that they are in a 
state of transition in the continuum of production.

The second element which constitutes the price of the services 
of a builder is profits. It will be analyzed next.

Profits

None of the builders who produce low-cost housing charge 
profit in their work in low-income settlements. They charge a 
daily fee, which is not calculated in addition to the costs of 
production, but by reference to the wages currently being paid 
by registered units of production for labourers in the 
construction industry. Mixed builders charge in the same way 
when undertaking repair and maintenance work for middle- and 
high-income families.

Profits may however be made by hybrid builders working outside 
low-income settlements. Two of them, Waldemar and Augusto, 
still charge a daily fee. But the other two, Baltazar and 
Rafael, charge profits.

Augusto stated the following:

"No matter whether I am building a wall, the extension of a 
house, or an entire house, I charge per day of work... My 
charge varies according to the client...if I see that he is 
richer and can pay me more, I charge more. . .but I always 
charge in the same way. . . I know that other builders do it 
differently...they give a price for a whole construction 
assignment and calculate their own gains on top of that... I 
think you get more money by doing it that way, no doubt...but 
it is more risky... I do not like to have all the 
responsibility of the construction on my shoulders... because 
if something goes wrong, you end up losing money... If I 
charge by day, I sleep peacefully... I earn my money everyday, 
and that is it. "
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The following statement given by Baltazar illustrates the 
difference between the cases of these two builders:

"The rule for building a complete residence is that you 
calculate the costs of the construction, and put a profit on 
top of that... My profit is around 10% of the costs... In the 
costs, I include my own work as the manager of the 
construction process... so, managerial fees and profits are 
distinct from each other... But that is the way the market 
operates."

When questioned about the way in which Augusto and Waldemar 
charge, Baltazar replied:

"I know that there are builders who charge daily...but that is 
their problem... They do not charge profits, O.K., but their 
process of construction is less organized... the client has to 
be there, checking most of the time... I do not give a 
headache to my clients... they do not have to worry about 
anything."

A distinction between fees and profit is thus made by 
Baltazar, which is also replicated by the case of Rafael. The 
comparison of the cases of Baltazar and Augusto show that the 
latter is charging below the average. This is also the case of 
Waldemar. The cases of Augusto and Waldemar reveal a lack of 
managerial capacity to conduct a larger-scale assignment on a 
through basis, and then to charge accordingly. This issue will 
be resumed in chapter 6.

The cases of the builders which do not produce low-cost 
housing will now be presented.

Like the mixed builders, the transitional builder Elisio 
incorporates no profit element into his costs. He merely _ 
charges a daily fee. Joaquim, the semi-capitalist builder, 
charges a profit on the construction of complete residences, 
but not on repair and maintenance work. However, the 
capitalist and advanced capitalist builders always charge a 
profit.
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Jose, for instance, stipulates a minimum sum for profit, for 
less than which he is not willing to produce. This, together 
with the costs of production, limits his minimum output. As he 
said:

"My minimum output is a house of 50 m2. If I produce less than 
that, my costs start eating my profits... I would still have 
to pay the taxes, the engineer, the bookkeeper, you know."

When asked about his profits, Jose did not give a straight 
answer. He made excuses and said he did not know the extent of 
his minimum profits, alleging that they are difficult to 
calculate since they vary with inflation, and sometimes 
depending on the contract. However, by collating the 
information available as to the total and average costs per 
week of his minimum output - Cr$l,455,043.20 and Cr$84,877.57 
respectively - and his rate of profit, it was possible to 
calculate that his minimum profit would be Cr$12,731.64 per 
week. This is more than three times the monthly minimum wage - 
the upper limit of the poverty line. Thus, a low-income 

person could not afford to pay even the weekly profits of 
Jose.

Wander, Zelmar and Ferdinando also calculate their profits in 
the same way as Jose/ as a percentage of their costs of 
production. As Zelmar stated:

"The profits of the builders in the regulated construction 
market are calculated as a percentage of the price of the 
contract... it is in the range of 10 to 20%... I charge 15%."

Wander and Ferdinando charge 15% and 12% respectively. They 
have all determined a minimum profit element per contract, 
which limits their minimum output. Like Jose, they refused to 
disclose exact figures in interviews. In fact, profit proved 
to be the most sensitive subject in the cases-studies. The 
minimum profit of Zelmar, Ferdinando and Wander were 
calculated in a similar manner to those of Jose. They were 
found to correspond to Cr$23,436.00, Cr$39,173.96 and
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Cr$12,731.64 on average per week respectively. Such sums could 
not be paid by low-income clients.

The profits of Gastao and Gustavo were found to vary according 
to market fluctuations, since they build speculatively. 
However, they are shown to make profits greater than those of 
contract building. For instance, the semi-detached houses and 
apartment blocks that Gastao built, noted in subsection 4.2.2, 
gave him a 50% rate of profit. This shows that he has been 
able to extract extra profits from his speculative 
development, by way of rent. Gustavo's position was found to 
be similar.

In short, a lack of profit influences the capacity of petty- 
commodity builders to have a degree of flexibility to deliver 
a small output at a price which meet the atomized 
disbursements of the low-income people. Thus, the findings 
about profits verify another section of the hypothesis.

In comparison, the capitalist and advanced capitalist builders 
are found to charge profits which are beyond the means of the 
poor.

The practices of the hybrid and semi-capitalist builders show 
a variable situation. Some of these builders make a profit 
while others do not, and the decision whether or not to 
include a profit element in their fee depends on the nature of 
the work undertaken. This confirms the theory of their 
position of transition on the continuum of production, 
previously mentioned.

4.3 CONCLUSION

At the beginning of this chapter, a question was asked as to 
the factors which enable petty-commodity builders to produce 
low-cost housing in developing countries. Later, a hypothesis
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was presented, as a tentative answer to this question. The 
hypothesis was subdivided in two main parts, and the empirical 
findings related to each part were presented sequentially in 
section 4.2.

Following the methodology presented in chapter 2, this 
hypothesis was confirmed through analytical generalization 
derived from the case-studies undertaken. The analytical 
strategy used in this chapter is called simple pattern- 
matching. It consists of comparing a theoretical pattern with 
a pattern based on the empirical findings. Once multiple case- 
studies have been used, replication also is applied to verify 
the hypothesis. It takes place in two circumstances: first,
when there are analogous findings in all the cases analyzed 
(similar replication); and second, when there are different 
findings, but for expected reasons (differential replication). 
The empirical pattern confirms the theoretical one, and, in 
case of non-correspondence, is used to modify the theory.

The findings presented in subsection 4.2.1 confirm the first 
part of the hypothesis, which focuses on how petty-commodity 
builders cater for the demand for low-cost housing: by
providing services with a degree of flexibility necessary to 
deliver small volumes of a diversified and discontinuous 
output and with a price which meets the atomized disbursements 
of the low-income people.

The findings of subsection 4.2.2 were presented in four parts, 
each one concerning a different factor relating to the degree 
of flexibility and prices of the builders. These findings, 
when combined, confirm the second and last part of the 
hypothesis: that multiple skills, simple and general-purpose 
equipment, low costs and lack of profits enable these builders 
to provide the aforementioned services.

Both parts of the hypothesis are verified through the use of 
similar replication (evidence from the builders which produce
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low-cost housing) and differential replication (evidence from 
the builders which do not produce low-cost housing).

The findings confirm the correspondence between changes in the 
output produced by the builders - from low-cost housing to 
other construction activities - and the changes in the forms 
of production and labour processes - from petty-commodity to 
capitalist production, and from handicraft to manufacture and 
machinofacture - as presented in the model of table 2.2.

The findings also highlight the limitations of this model. An 
examination of the repair and maintenance of middle- and high- 
cost housing shows that low-cost housing is not the only niche 
in the construction market dominated by petty-commodity 
production. This is a situation not encompassed by the model. 
It does not invalidate the model, but shows that it depicts 
one possible situation which is not universal. The repair and 
maintenance of middle- and high-cost housing is an 
intermediate stage in the movement from low-cost housing 
production, on the one side, and capitalist production, on the 
other. Therefore, the conceptual model of the continuum of 
production presented in table 2.2 is now modified in table 4.4 
to encapsulate these changes.

The findings also reveal limitations on the aspect of the 
hypothesis which relates to equipment. Firstly, it has been 
noted that some tools used in low-cost housing production are 
specialized, albeit simple. Thus, the hypothesis should be 
revised, to refer to a great majority of simple, multi-purpose 
tools used in low-cost housing production, rather than to an 
exclusive set of them. Also, as shown in subsection 4.2.3, the 
equipment used outside low-income settlements can be divided 
into two sets. The first is used for large-scale undertakings, 
and replaces tools used in the small-scale stages of low-cost 
housing production. The second is used for specialized tasks 
which, regardless of scale, are not required in low-cost 
housing production. The first set increases the rigidity of

254



TABLE 4.4
Revised Model of Table 2.2: the Continuum of Production
including Forms of Production, Labour Processes and Products

STAGES IN THE CONTINUUM OF PRODUCTION
form of 
produc
tion

petty-commodity
production

capitalist
production

advanced
capitalist
production

labour
process1

handicraft elementary
manu
facture

advanced
manu
facture

machino-
facture

product low-
cost
housing

repair/
main
tenance
middle/
high-
cost
housing

construction of complete 
middle- and high-cost housing 
and other types of buildings

the builders' units of production through an expansion of 
their scale of production. The second set increases the 
rigidity of the unit of production not through the replacement 
of equipment, but by the addition of new ones. Therefore, the 
theoretical analysis of the utility of the simple, multi
purpose tools used in low-cost housing production vis-a-vis 
those used in other construction activities, developed in 
section 4.1, has to be disaggregated.

In sum, the research findings corroborate the hypothesis 
related to the factors which enable petty-commodity builders 
to produce low-cost housing, and the model of the continuum of 
production. They also show limitations of the argument of this 
research, highlighting the specificities of the context in 
which it is applicable.

1 This model is based in the empirical findings of the 
research. Once the labour process related to post-fordism 
(which is depicted in table 2.2) is not part of such findings, 
it does not appear in the present table. For the sake of 
simplification, it also will not appear in the tables referent 
to similar models which are shown in chapters 5, 6 and 7.
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The present chapter concludes the analysis of the capacity of 
petty-commodity builders to produce low-cost housing. As shown 
in chapter 2, such builders face problems which limit their 
capacity for growth. These problems will be analyzed in the 
following chapters.
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CHAPTER 5
CONSTRAINTS ON GROWTH: OBSTACLES TO ACCESS TO EQUIPMENT AND 
LABOUR CAPACITY

The first of two basic questions posed by this research was 
considered in the previous chapter. The second is the 
following: What are the constraints to capitalization faced by 
petty-commodity builders, and how do their removal affect 
these builders' participation in the provision of low-cost 
housing? This question will be answered by reference to the 
obstacles to access to four specific factors: equipment,
labour and managerial capacity, and credit. The present 
chapter deals specifically with the first two. The research
question 
context,

above presented is stated here in their specific 
thus generating two particular questions:

What are the constraints to capitalization faced bv pettv-
commodity builders in terms of obstacles to access to
eguipment , and how their removal affect their participation in
the provision of low-cost housing?

What are the constraints to capitalization faced bv pettv-
commodity builders in terms of obstacles to access to labour
capacity, and how their removal affect their participation in
the provision of low-cost housing?

This chapter has three sections. Section 5.1 constructs a 
theoretical framework for the above questions. It examines the 
views of the different schools of thought regarding equipment 
and labour capacity in small-scale production of low-cost 
housing, and the advantages of the petty-commodity production 
school to answer the research questions. It also 
conceptualizes the difference between petty-commodity and 
capitalist producers in terms of equipment and labour 
capacity, and shows that the implementation of policies which 
eliminate such a difference gives rise to the possibility of 
capitalization of petty-commodity producers. However, as noted 
in the previous chapter, in becoming capitalist, such builders
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lose their ability to produce low-cost housing. Section 5.1 
concludes by presenting a set of hypotheses based on the 
analysis developed therein.

Section 5.2 introduces and analyses the evidence from the 
case- studies in order to substantiate the hypotheses. 
Finally, section 5.3 resumes the main conclusions drawn from 
the analysis of the findings, and considers the validity of 
the hypotheses in the light of the evidence obtained from the 
results of the fieldwork.

5.1 - THE NEED FOR EQUIPMENT AND LABOUR CAPACITY IN CAPITALIST 
PRODUCTION AND THE INACCESSIBILITY OF THE PETTY-COMMODITY 
PRODUCERS TO THEM

The central issues discussed in this section are: the
differential between petty-commodity and capitalist builders 
in terms of equipment and labour capacity; the explanation for 
such differential; the inaccessibility of petty-commodity 
builders to equipment and labour capacity necessary to 
commence capitalist production; the drive of petty-commodity 
builders to overcome this situation, and its consequences for 
low-cost housing production.

However, prior to such discussion, the position of the 
theoretical approaches reviewed in chapter 1 with reference to 
equipment and labour capacity will be resumed.

The liberal neo-classical and appropriate technology 
approaches stress that lack of access to equipment or labour 
capacity restricts petty-commodity builders in their 
production of low-cost housing. Such an assertion is vague, 
for the type of equipment and labour capacity that these 
builders lack is not specified. As will be shown below, if the 
equipment and labour which are required would allow the 
builders to carry out a manufacturing and/or industrial
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process of production, they will, in fact, drive them away 
from low-income settlements, instead of increasing their 
production of low-cost housing. This fact contradicts the 
initial premise of both approaches.

The modes of production approach embraces the notion of 
factors which constrain a move from one mode of production to 
another, thus providing a basis for the conceptualization of 
the process of capitalization. However, its conceptualization 
is problematic, since it depicts non-capitalist production as 
pre-capitalist. This fact leads to a complication of the 
analysis of contemporary producers. It also fails to develop 
a specific analysis at the level of the unit of production, as 
to deal with the two particular factors considered here.

The transfer of surplus approach does not consider specific 
restrictions on growth such as a lack of equipment or labour 
capacity. It sees the failure of small-scale producers to 
accumulate and invest the surplus necessary for growth as due 
to exploitation by capitalist producers. By basing its main 
argument on such an idea, it fails to provide a sound basis 
for analysis of the link between the provision of equipment 
and labour capacity and the possibility of the capitalization 
of small-scale builders.

The petty-commodity production approach highlights that 
prevention of access to equipment and labour capacity 
restricts the growth of petty-commodity producers. It states 
that policies which eliminate such constraints allow these 
producers to move along the theoretical continuum towards 
capitalist production. This idea challenges the assertion put 
forward by the liberal neo-classical and appropriate 
technology approaches that support for builders does not 
reinforce their production of low-cost housing, but drives 
them away from low-income settlements.

A theoretical framework based on the petty-commodity
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production approach will now be developed with each factor 
featured being analyzed in turns, starting with equipment.

The difference between the equipment used in petty-commodity 
and those used in capitalist production was analyzed in the 
previous chapter. It was discovered that petty-commodity 
producers use a set of simple, multi-purpose tools to carry 
out their artisanal labour process. Capitalist producers, on 
the other hand, use specialized tools in their process of 
manufacture, in order to benefit from division of labour and 
economies of scale. The use of such equipment becomes of 
greater importance when the labour process changes from 
manufacture to machinofacture. Tools are then substituted by 
machines, which are used to increase productivity even 
further.

Having established a differential between petty-commodity and 
capitalist producers, the target now is to understand why the 
former are restricted from acquiring the equipment necessary 
to entail capitalist production.

The framework adopted by this research reveals a number of 
possibilities, which have been noted in chapter 2. These 
include the unavailability of equipment, the financial 
constraints faced by petty-commodity producers, and lack of 
access to alternatives such as second-hand equipment, 
renovation of scrap, gifts from capitalists who are leaving 
the country. In the specific case of this research, the 
alternative schemes also include lack of access to hiring, 
which has been a widespread source of equipment in the 
building industry (e.g. IPT, 1988; Fundagao Joao Pinheiro, 
Vol. 4, 1984).

The first possibility, unavailability of equipment, is noted 
by Burgess, Gogh and Pradilla and Jimenez. Burgess links the 
survival of manufactured housing - which, according to him, is 
one of two forms of petty-commodity production - to, among
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other things, restrictions on the import of machinery to the 
industrialized form because of foreign exchange difficulties 
(Burgess, 1982). Thus, machinery is unavailable, and such fact 
prevents the industrialization of non-industrialized units, 
including petty-commodity ones, to industrialize. Gogh adopts 
Burgess' assertion in her analysis of the building materials 
industry in Colombia (Gogh, 1989) . Pradilla and Jimenez do not 
refer to petty-commodity production explicitly, but point out 
that there has been a progressive displacement of man by 
machine in construction - i.e. a move towards capitalist 
industrial production - but refer to limitations on the import 
of machinery as being one of the reasons for the backward 
nature of the construction industry (Pradilla and Jimenez, 
1985) .

Obviously, if the equipment which is necessary to establish 
capitalist production are unobtainable, the growth of petty- 
commodity producers will be prevented. However, this does not 
apply to those countries where capitalist production is 
widespread, for the equipment in question will already be 
available. It may not yet be produced in the country, and may 
be very expensive to import. But, somehow, it has to be there 
in order for capitalist production to take place.

The second possibility, lack of financial access to equipment 
as a growth constraint, is supported by Gerry and Le Brun, 
Bienefeld, and Scott. Gerry, in a study carried out in Dakar, 
noted that equipment necessary to allow capitalist production 
were in existence. However, he also noted that most petty- 
producers had ill-equipped workshops, and that their 
transition to capitalist production entailed an increase in 
the value of the means of production - which include equipment 
(Gerry, 1979). This suggests that petty-commodity producers 
encountered financial difficulties in acquiring more expensive 
equipment.

This point is reinforced by Le Brun and Gerry, who suggest
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that only a few petty-commodity producers have managed to 
acquire expensive modern machinery to make the transition to 
capitalist production (Le Brun and Gerry, 1975) .

Bienefeld, on the basis of research on Tanzania and Kenya, 
emphasises the existence of a discontinuous leap in technology 
- which, as already shown, includes equipment. He discusses 
the problems of access of petty-commodity units to modern 
technology in terms of accumulation and credit - i.e. whether 
or not they have the financial means of purchasing (Bienefeld, 
1979).
Scott argues that one of the reasons why petty-commodity 
producers in Lima fail to develop into capitalist 
entrepreneurs is that they are vulnerable to inflation, which 
affects their inputs - such as equipment. (Scott, 1979). 
Inflation puts the prices of the inputs beyond the reach of 
the producers.

Although pointing out the lack of financial access to 
equipment, Gerry and Le Brun also found out alternative ways 
by which petty-commodity producers occasionally overcome this 
problem. They include the purchase of second-hand equipment, 
the recuperation of scrap or spare parts, or the receipt of 
equipment as gifts from departing expatriates for whom a 
petty-commodity producer used to work as a labourer (Gerry, 
1979; Le Brun and Gerry, 1975). In many cases this equipment 
were actually used in petty-commodity production, but their 
mode of acquisition shows an alternative way by which more 
advanced equipment can be acquired, thus opening up a path 
towards capitalist production.

However, if such alternative schemes were extensively 
available, access to equipment would not be a growth 
constraint for petty-commodity producers. This leads to the 
third possibility in terms of constraints, which entails that 
the schemes which counteract the budgetary difficulties faced 
by petty-commodity producers to buy equipment are not widely
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available. Putting this possibility together with the last 
one, it can be stated that petty-commodity producers do not 
have the financial means to acquire the equipment necessary to 
establish capitalist production which are available on wide 
scale. It is necessary to give emphasis is given here to a 
'wide scale', because a limited amount of equipment which does 
not conform to the assertion may be available (e.g. cheap, 
second-hand one). However, such equipment could only secure 
the development of a small number of petty-commodity 
producers.

The above assertion does not automatically lead to the 
suggestion of a policy of financing in order to overcome the 
problem. This would clearly be a possibility, but others also 
exist. For instance, the alternatives presented above, such as 
the fostering of the supply of second-hand equipment and/or 
the encouragement of the recuperation of scrap and spare 
parts. Further policies can also be implemented, such as 
support for the organization of petty-commodity producers in 
cooperatives to buy larger quantities of equipment at a 
reduced price. Moreover, where equipment has to be imported, 
the setting up of domestic production could also contribute to 
reduce their price.

The above suggestions support the proposition put forward in 
the methodology section (chapter 2) about the theory of 
intersecting sets. Although coming across credit (which will 
be examined in the following chapter), the analysis of 
equipment goes beyond it.

The last point about the alternative schemes regards equipment 
for hire. As already noted, it is a widespread practice in the 
building industry. However, if petty-commodity producers do 
not have access to equipment, it means that they could not 
hire them. Hire companies normally require a deposit, which a 
petty-commodity builder may not be able to pay. However, even 
if such a builder manages to get the money for the deposit, he
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still needs socio-economic references as proof of his 
reliability as a client before being able to hire anything. In 
most cases, petty-commodity builders are unable to obtain such 
references since they are not registered units of production, 
have no fixed income, and often do not even have a formal 
address or identity card.

In sum, the basic point extracted from the different 
possibilities analyzed is that petty-commodity producers do 
not have the financial means and socio-economic references to 
acquire the equipment necessary to establish capitalist
production which are available on a wide scale.

This research assumes, as shown in chapter 2, that petty- 
commodity builders have a tendency towards capitalization. If 
they do not move along the continuum towards a capitalist form 
of production, it is not due to a lack of motivation, but by 
reason of the existence of constraints such as lack of 
equipment. Thus, access to equipment necessary to establish 
capitalist production opens up growth possibilities for these 
builders - with the reminder that it is only a partial 
solution, once other constraints also need to be removed.

However, as noted in the previous chapter, capitalist builders 
are not capable of producing low-cost housing. Thus, the move 
of a given builder along the continuum towards capitalist 
production implies the loss of the characteristics which made 
him capable of catering for the demands of the low-income 
people.

A conceptual model was put forward in chapter 2 (table 2.2), 
incorporating the changes in, and correspondence between, 
different forms of production, labour processes, and products 
which are necessary to the process of transformation of units 
of production. Such model is now resumed in table 5.1, with 
the inclusion of the changes which concern equipment.
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TABLE 5.1
Conceptual Model of the Continuum of Production including 
Forms of Production, Labour Processes, Products and Equipment

STAGES IN THE CONTINUUM OF PRODUCTION
form of 
produc
tion

petty-commodity
production

capitalist
production

advanced
capitalist
production

labour
process

handicraft elementary
manu
facture

advanced
manu
facture

machino- 
facture

product low-cost
housing

construction of completed middle- 
and high-cost housing and other 
types of buildings

equip
ment-----------

simple, general 
purpose

specialized

Attention will now be given to growth constraints related to 
labour capacity. First, the differences between petty-
commodity and capitalist production will be examined.

The move along the continuum from petty-commodity to
capitalist production in terms of the labour force is seen as 
a gradual evolution from casual apprenticeship towards stable 
wage employment. This notion is supported by Gerry and Scott, 
and indicates that there is a differentiation in conditions of 
employment (Gerry, 1979/ Scott, 1979). This variation has 
actually been used to support the definition of petty- 
commodity and capitalist producers. However, the
differentiation in the labour force goes beyond conditions of 
employment. In that, it is necessary to distinguish between 
the transformation of a petty-commodity master producer into 
a wage labourer, and the transformation of a petty-commodity 
labourer into a wage labourer.

The literature on the development of the labour process 
supports the idea of the de-skilling of labour which occurs 
during the transition from handicrafts to manufacture, and 
from manufacture to machinofacture (e.g. Liberaki, 1988; 
Brighton Labour Process Group, 1977; Marx, Vol. 1, 1977).
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However, in the transfer from handicrafts to manufacture, de
skilling does not take place within the labour force. The 
above-mentioned authors refer to the master artisan, who is 
engaged in all stages of production, and loses some of her/his 
skills when s/he ceases to be the head of a handicrafts unit 
of production and joins a manufacturing unit as a labourer, in 
which capacity s/he will produce only part of a product. 
However, the artisan is not considered here as a labourer in 
handicraft, but as the master of the unit of production. 
Although directly engaged in the process of production, s/he 
owns the means of production, heads the unit and often has 
labourers working under her/his control. Therefore, it is not 
the handicraft labourer who is de-skilled. In fact, the labour 
force engaged in handicraft needs to acquire new skills in 
order to work in manufacture.

As already shown, the workforce engaged in handicraft is made 
up of journeymen and apprentices. Although journeymen may on 
occasion have an independent function, in general they support 
the work of the master him/herself, as do the apprentices. In 
manufacture, the work carried out by the handicraft master 
him/herself are transferred to wage-labourers. Therefore, 
wage-labourers perform tasks not undertaken by apprentices and 
journeymen - and thus have more skills than the latter.

Thus, no de-skilling of the labour force occurs in the 
transition from handicraft to manufacture. However, there is 
a de-skilling of the labour force in the passage from 
manufacture to machinofacture; once the functions carried out 
by workers are transferred to machines (chapter 2) . Bearing 
this in mind, it may be possible for a worker from a petty- 
commodity production unit to engage in machinofacture 
production without training, thus bypassing the stage of 
manufacture - in this case, labour capacity does not 
constitute a constraint for a petty-commodity unit to become 
capitalist. However, as shown in chapter 3, the building 
industry in Brazil is still heavily based on manufacture.
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Nevertheless, it still is one of the most advanced in the 
developing world. Under these circumstances, labour skills 
remain a constraint for the move from petty-commodity to 
capitalist production, because the latter is mainly dominated 
by manufacture.

Thus, the idea of total deskilling in the building industry is 
challenged here. This dispute is supported by Bonke and Goth 
and Tuckman (Bonke and Goth, 1983; Tuckman, 1981) . A specific 
reference to low-cost housing is given by Clarke, in relation 
to 19th. century England. As noted in chapter 1, this author 
points out that the labour force required to build working- 
class housing was of much lower quality than that required on 
other developments (Clarke, 1982).

Therefore, the differential in labour capacity as between 
petty-commodity and capitalist production has been shown. It 
is now necessary to understand why petty-commodity producers 
do not have access to the labour force required to set up 
capitalist production.

Considering possibilities similar to those analyzed for the 
case of equipment, it may be that there is a shortage of 
skilled labourers, or a lack of the financial means necessary 
to hire them. The lack of the alternative schemes to overcome 
financial problems noted before will not be considered here, 
for they were specific to equipment (second-hand equipment, 
etc) .

If the workforce necessary to establish capitalist production 
is not available, petty-commodity producers cannot grow. 
However, in countries where capitalist production is 
widespread, the required labour force must be present. As 
noted before, equipment may not be produced in the country, 
but, in this case, should be available through imports. 
Similarly, if training for skilled labour is restricted, the 
import of foreign labour and/or the expatriation of national
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labour for the purposes of training can take place.

However, notwithstanding the availability of skilled labour, 
petty-commodity producers may well lack the financial means 
necessary to hire the labour force required for a capitalist 
form of production and which is available on an extensive 
basis.

As stated before with reference to equipment, this does not 
necessarily lead to the suggestion of a policy of credit 
provision to offset the constraint. There may be other 
alternatives as well. If the supply of indigenous labour is 
restricted, training schemes could be set up. This would lead 
to a reduction in the costs of labour, in comparison to the 
import of foreign labour and/or expatriating national labour 
for training.

Another way of reducing the cost of labour would be the 
establishment of capital-intensive processes of production. 
Such policy would affect other factors as well, such as 
equipment and materials. Its overall benefit for a petty- 
commodity producer would depend on a number of issues, which 
would vary according to the specific circumstances - e.g. 
costs of equipment vis-a-vis labour, productivity gains, etc. 
Anyway, the point is to emphasise that credit provision is not 
the only means of overcoming the constraints faced by 
producers in reference to the labour force. Such points 
reinforce the notion of intersecting sets, dealt with earlier.

The conceptual model of the theoretical framework from table
2.2 is now resumed again in table 5.2, with the insertion of 
labour capacity.

Assuming that a petty-commodity builder has a drive to move in 
the continuum towards capitalist production, access to 
skilled labour will give him the opportunity to develop and 
capitalize. Nevertheless, as already noted, the move in the
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TABLE 5.2
Conceptual Model of the Continuum of Production including
Forms of Production, Labour Processes, Products and Labour 
Capacity

STAGES IN THE CONTINUUM OF PRODUCTION
form of 
produc
tion

petty-commodity
production

capitalist
production

advanced capitalist 
production

labour
process

handicraft elementary
manu
facture

advanced
manu
facture

machino- 
facture

product low-cost
housing

construction of completed middle- 
and high-cost housing and other 
types of buildings

labour
capac
ity

unskilled
labour

increasing predominance 
of skilled labour

decrease
in
skills

continuum implies that the builders will not be capable of 
producing low-cost housing any more.

Having analyzed the role of lack of access to both equipment 
and labour capacity in restraining the movement of petty- 
commodity producers towards a capitalist form of production, 
two hypotheses will be put forward.

A general hypothesis was presented in chapter 2 as a tentative 
answer to the general question as to the growth constraints 
faced by petty-commodity builders. It states the following:

Petty-commodity builders face constraints related to
blocked access to managerial capacity, labour capacity, 
equipment and credit which prevent them from
capitalizing. The elimination of these constraints and 
the consequent movement of the builders along the
continuum towards capitalist production implies their 
loss of the capacity to produce low-cost housing in
developing countries.
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The question about the growth constraints, put forward in 
chapter 2, was restated in the introduction of this chapter. 
It generated two questions, relating to equipment and labour 
capacity respectively. In order to answer them, the above 
hypothesis will be restated as well, generating two specific 
hypotheses. Each one is divided into four parts:
1) Equipment (or labour capacity) needed by petty-commodity 
builders to produce low-cost housing;
2) Equipment (or labour capacity) required for capitalist 
production;
3) The constraints on acquisition of the equipment (or the 
labour capacity) required for capitalist production and faced 
by petty-commodity builders; and
4) The effects of the provision of the equipment (or the 
labour capacity) necessary for these builders to carry out 
capitalist production.

The Hypothesis relating to Equipment

. Petty-commodity builders use simple, general purpose 
tools in the production of low-cost housing.

. Capitalist production requires the use of specialized
tools and/or machines.

. Petty-commodity producers have neither the financial 
means nor the socio-economic references necessary to 
acquire the equipment which is required in capitalist 
production and which is available on a wide scale.

Access to the equipment required for capitalist 
production and the consequent movement of the builders 
towards capitalist production implies their loss of the 
ability to produce low-cost housing in developing
countries.

This hypothesis does not specify the labour process used in
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capitalist production. Thus, it refers to manufacture, 
machinofacture, and/or a mixed process. The hypothesis about 
labour capacity, however, makes specific reference to 
manufacture. As noted in the analysis developed in this 
section, there is an increase in the labour capacity in the 
passage from petty-commodity artisanal production to 
capitalist manufacture production, but there is a decrease in 
the passage from capitalist manufacture to machinofacture. 
However, this hypothesis only focus on the consequences of an 
increase in the labour capacity.

The Hypothesis relating to Labour Capacity

. Petty-commodity builders use unskilled labour in the 
production of low-cost housing. The labourers only 
support the activities carried out by the builders.

. Capitalist manufacture production requires a skilled 
labour capacity to accomplish the specific tasks to be 
carried out in each stage of the construction process.

. Petty-commodity producers lack the financial means to 
hire the labour capacity required in capitalist 
manufacture production and which is available on a wide 
scale.

. Access to the labour capacity required in capitalist 
manufacture production and the consequent movement of the 
builders towards capitalist production implies their loss 
of the ability to produce low-cost housing in developing
count ries.

The empirical findings which verify these two hypotheses are 
presented in the next section.

271



5.2 - RESEARCH FINDINGS

This section is divided into two subsections, each one dealing 
with one hypothesis.

Two of the advanced capitalist builders who were examined in 
chapter 4, Zelmar and Ferdinando, do not appear here. As 
shown, they started in business as capitalist producers, and 
an analysis of their work was made by way of comparison of the 
characteristics of petty-commodity builders vis-a-vis
capitalist ones. But the present chapter is concerned with the 
movement from petty-commodity to capitalist production. 
Therefore, these two builders will not be examined here. On 
the other hand, two other builders, Jorge and Luis Antonio,
are here discussed for the first time. They have both shifted
from petty-commodity production to wage-employment, and their 
cases are used to analyze a deviation from the movement above 
referred (see chapter 2, subsection 2.4.1) . They were not 
discussed in the last chapter because, as wage-labourers, 
their cases do not contribute to the analysis of the
characteristics of petty-commodity builders vis-a-vis
capitalist ones.

5.2.1. Equipment

This subsection is divided into four parts. Each one presents
data to verify one part of the hypothesis.

Equipment used in Low-Cost Housing Production

Data which substantiate the first part of the hypothesis has 
already been presented in the previous chapter (subsection 
4.2.2) . Consequently, it will not be repeated here thoroughly. 
However, in order to avoid the need for cross-checking, the 
main findings will be recapitulated.

Some forty different types of tools used in the construction
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of low-cost housing were found in the fieldwork. Only a few 
are used in just one specific stage of construction, namely: 
auger, metal level, manual drill, mesh, brushes, painting 
tray, spatula, reinforcement bar and steel shear. All the 
others are used in different stages. They constitute simple, 
multi-purpose tools. Among them, some are used by the builders 
even outside construction, namely: hoe, shovel, digging tool, 
wire, nylon rope, rubber hose, measuring tape, wrenches, 
pliers, wheel-barrow, bucket, screwdriver.

The first part of the hypothesis states that petty-commodity 
builders use simple, general purpose tools to carry out the 
construction of low-cost housing. The findings show that this 
hypothesis is correct, but should be restated more accurately. 
Although the hypothesis does not refer to the sole use of 
simple, multi-purpose equipment, it would be more precise to 
say that petty-commodity builders use a great majority of
simple and multi-purpose equipment, but not exclusively this 
type of equipment. Now, the second part of the hypothesis will 
be verified.

Equipment used in Capitalist Production

The proposition to be proved here is that capitalist
production requires the use of specialized tools and/or 
machines.

As in the previous case, data substantiating this was 
presented in chapter 4 (subsection 4.2.2). The main findings 
will be resumed.

An analysis of builders working outside low-income settlements 
revealed three main types of activities: repair and
maintenance of middle- and high-cost housing, construction of 
complete single housing units and/or other types of buildings, 
and construction of several housing units and/or other types
of buildings in parallel. A comparative analysis of these
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activities revealed that there is an increasing specialization
in the equipment used.

The equipment used in low-cost housing construction is also 
used in repair and maintenance of middle- and high-cost 
housing. However, this work also requires other equipment. 
They are all specialized, and include marble cutter, grooving 
plane, monkey wrench, threading dye, power drill, circular 
table power saw, sanding machine, power planer, manual double 
saw, grooving plane, chisel.

Like low-cost housing construction, the repair and maintenance 
of middle- and high-cost housing is carried out through petty- 
commodity production. Yet, it entails an increase in the
number of specialized equipment. The specialization of the
equipment is further enhanced in the activities carried out 
through capitalist production.

The construction of complete single housing units or other 
buildings require the specialized equipment used in repair and 
maintenance of middle- and high-cost housing, as well as 
others. This new equipment can be divided in two groups. The 
first is specialized equipment which, like the set used in 
repair and maintenance of middle- and high-cost housing, is
used for activities not required in low-cost housing
production - e.g. include bench vise, power sander, concrete 
pistol, van. Thus, they add to the existing set. The second 
group consists of specialized equipment which substitutes for 
a number of the simple and multi-purpose equipment used in 
low-cost housing production. They include, for instance, steel 
cutter machine, pincers, circular table power saw, handbarrow, 
concrete mixer, pneumatic drill.

Several of the multi-purpose equipment used in low-cost 
housing construction are still used in the production of 
complete units - e.g. builder square, trowel, wheelbarrow, 
flooring board. However, several other are supplanted by
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specialized ones.

The concurrent construction of several housing units and/or 
other buildings requires the use of further specialized 
equipment, in order to meet an additional increase in the 
scale of production. They include, for instance, pile hammer, 
scaffolding, winch, vibrating tamper.

In sum, the passage from the petty-commodity production of 
low-cost housing to the capitalist production of other types 
of buildings entails an increase in the degree of 
specialization of the equipment used, both in relative and 
absolute terms - substitution of multi-purpose equipment for 
specialized ones, and acquisition of additional specialized 
equipment. As already shown, those tools used in low-cost 
housing are largely, though not totally, simple and of a 
multi-purpose nature. The reverse is true for the equipment 
used in capitalist production.

Thus, in the light of the above findings, the second part of 
the hypothesis is correct. As the first part, it also should 
be restated in order to make clear that it refers to the 
majority and not the entirety of specialized equipment. Next, 
empirical data about the third part of the hypothesis will be 
presented.

The Process and Problems relating to the Acquisition of 
Equipment

The aim here is to verify that petty-commodity producers do 
not have the financial means and socio-economic references to 
acquire the equipment necessary to establish capitalist 
production which are available on a wide scale. By way of 
comparison, the acquisition of the equipment used in the 
production of low-cost housing production will be examined 
first.
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Two means of acquiring the equipment used in low-cost housing 
production have been identified: purchase through savings, and 
a combination of inheritance and savings. It will be shown 
that none of the builders experienced difficulties in 
acquiring the equipment in question.

The case of the exclusive builder Alberto illustrates the 
first process:

"If you want to become a craft official in the construction 
industry, you need to work as a trainee in a building firm, 
and be promoted within it... But in order to be promoted, 
skills are not enough...you also need to acquire the tools 
which you will use in your work as an official... The firm 
only provided things like a hoe, a shovel, a digging tool... 
an auger, a rammer, saws, a wheel-barrow...a bucket... wire, 
nylon rope, a rubber hose... sandpaper. . . But I had to acquire 
builders square... flooring board, measuring tape, spirit 
level, metal level... hammer, cleaver, heavy club, trowel, 
metal float."

Such equipment was later used by Alberto in low-cost housing 
production, and their acquisition was not regarded by him as 
difficult:

"The acquisition of these tools was not a problem... There is 
no official in the construction industry, no matter how poor 
he is, without such tools. . . My development has not been 
blocked by these tools... Even after having acquired all of 
them, I had to wait for my boss to recognize that I had enough 
skills to be upgraded to the post of official-bricklayer."

But in order to engage in low-cost housing production, Alberto 
also needed further equipment:

"When I left Sofar [the unit in which he was trained and 
promoted as a bricklayer] and started working as an 
independent builder, I had to acquire the other tools 
necessary for bricklaying which I did not own, those which 
Sofar had provided me... Moreover, as I told you, I expanded 
my skills beyond those needed in bricklaying in order to 
engage in painting, roofing, wood-flooring and tile-setting as 
well... To do so, I had to acquire additional tools...like a 
drill for perforation; brushes, paint tray and spatula for 
painting... a mechanical bandsaw and a planner for cutting, 
concrete mixing base and mesh for concrete mixing... With 
these equipment I have been able to carry out all the stages
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in the construction of low-cost housing, except electrical and 
water installations and concrete reinforcing."

As in the case of the equipment which he had acquired during 
his bricklaying training, the acquisition of the others, 
mentioned above, put no financial burden on him:

"These tools are not expensive, you know... And, in any case, 
I did not buy all of them at once... As I told you, I had to 
acquire skills other than bricklaying in order to work in low- 
income settlements... and this did not happen overnight!... 
There was no point in buying all the tools at once, if I did 
not have the skills to use them. . . I bought them sparsely 
during the three years in which I acquired my new skills."

Alberto kept no record of the precise date on which he bought 
each tool, or of the price he paid for it. However, a 
comparison between the present price of the equipment that he 
bought after his initial training - Cr$9,020.00 1 altogether - 
and his average revenue in low-cost housing production - 

approximately Cr$8,750.00 per month (Cr$350.00 per day) 
shows that the former is only fractionally more than the 
latter (1.03 times). According to Alberto, these were bought 
little by little over a period of three years. According to 
these figures, Alberto would have spent Cr$250.56 per month on 
average on equipment, which is only 2.86% of his monthly 
revenue. In fact, there were variations in Alberto's income 
during that time, and his expenditure on equipment also varied 
from month to month. However, the above figures give an 
impression of the magnitude of funds for the acquisition of 
the aforementioned equipment, which can be latter compared 
with the case of the equipment used in capitalist production.

Other builders interviewed also started their careers as 
bricklayers. These are Amin, Juvenal, Ronan, Tomas, Baltazar, 
Joaquim, Jose, Gustavo and Luis Antonio. They all followed a 
similar path to that of Alberto.

1 Calculations of the prices of each tool are based on 
data collected from retail shops in Belo Horizonte at the time 
of the fieldwork.
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The relationship between the price of the equipment acquired 
by each builder producing low-cost housing at the time of the 
field work and his monthly revenue in low-income settlements 
varies from 0.4 to 2.16 (see table 5.3).

TABLE 5.3
Relationship Between the Expenditure on Equipment used in Low- 
Cost Housing Production acquired by each Builder during His 
Work in Low-income Settlements, and his Monthly Revenue as a 
Full-time Low-Cost Housing- Producer. Prices from the Period of 
the Field Work (%)

Alberto
Amin
Waldemar
Tomas
Augusto
Evandro
Baltazar
Dorcelino
Rafae1
Joao Pedro
Ronan
Juvenal

Although in many cases the figure is superior than in 
Alberto's case, the builders did not have problems in buying 
their equipment. Purchases were made during a period of two to 
four years, and prices for individual tools were generally
low. As Juvenal states:

"Each individual tool which I bought when I was working full
time in the low-income settlements was cheap... So, I could 
adapt the purchase of the tools to the variations in my 
income, without the need for borrowing, or whatever... So, 
every time I had a little extra money, I bought a new tool."

Other builders interviewed entered the construction industry 
by a different craft: Evandro started as reinforcement fixer,
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Dorcelino as carpenter, and Gastao as an electrical installer. 
Nevertheless, their process of acquisition of equipment was 
similar to that of the bricklayers.

By comparison, Joao Pedro, Rafael, Augusto, Waldemar, Elisio 
and Jorge acquired their tools in another way. As Rafael puts 
it:

"I started my career working with my father, who was a builder 
in Lagoa da Prata [a town in the western part of the state of 
Minas Gerais]... When I came to Belo Horizonte, I had already 
received most of the tools necessary for low-cost housing 
production from him... Later on he gave me another lot... The 
remaining tools, just a few, I bought myself... the 
acquisition of tools was not a problem for me in my work in 
the low-income settlements."

The inheritance of equipment explains why the figures recorded 
in table 5.1 for all these builders who started working with 
their fathers is so low. The figure for Amin, who followed the 
other path, is also low because he is the builder who owns 
less equipment.

To summarize, the principal finding to be noted at this point 
is that none of the builders, no matter their present position 
in the continuum of production, experienced problems in 
acquiring the equipment necessary to produce low-cost housing. 
However, the acquisition of the equipment for the purpose of 
other construction activities is a different matter. This 
issue will be examined now.

First, the findings about these builders who did not acquire 
such equipment will be presented (exclusive builders and 
proletarians).

The exclusive builder Amin, for instance, gave the following 
testimony:

"The income that I get from the work here is not great, you 
know...I can hardly keep on going... New tools would help... 
but how can I buy more tools, then?... A power drill for
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instance would be very handy...save me a lot of work.. . But it 
costs more than what I earn in a whole month, there is no 
way. "

The exclusive builder Juvenal, who works during the week as a 
wage labourer, gives a similar account:

"I would like very much to quit my present job and establish 
a small firm for myself on a full time basis...but I still 
cannot do it. . . I need a series of modern tools, I cannot do 
with the old ones which I use now, in cheap residences... 
Without new tools, no one would hire me... If I try to get a 
subcontract from a big firm, and they see the way I am working 
now, they would even laugh at me... But I do not have another 
solution for the moment... it is impossible for me to afford 
new tools considering my present [financial] situation."

The other exclusive builders had similar obstacles to the 
purchase of equipment. This group of builders was also 
constrained to hire equipment, as exemplified by the following 
account given by Evandro:

"Buying new equipment, I cannot even think about it...I told 
you my income situation... But I also tried an alternative, 
hiring, but was not successful... Three months ago, for 
instance, I was invited by a person who lives in Mangabeiras 
[a high-income neighbourhood] to do some repairs in his 
house... beautiful house, beautiful floor, you should see... 
I do not have the equipment to do that work, so I tried to 
hire it. . . I needed at least a power sander and a power drill, 
but there was no way of getting them... I went to three hire 
shops, and it was always the same story... As soon as they saw 
me, I could see by their expression that I would not get it... 
I do not have expensive clothes in order to show off, and they 
think that if you do not have money to buy posh clothes, that 
you are going to steal their tools...then comes the avalanche 
of documents required...all types of I.D., proof of address, 
proof of non-criminal record, bank account, proof of source of 
income, references from people who would back me in case of 
default, fill in forms, and present other documents... the 
client got fed up with my delay, and I lost the commission... 
And this was only some tools to do a repair, imagine if I had 
wanted to build a complete residence!"

The exclusive builders revealed the existence of alternative 
ways of acquiring equipment, including the use of cheaper, 
second-hand ones, informal hiring, and borrowing. However,
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these options were available only on a restricted and random 
basis, which was insufficient for the support of construction 
work outside low-income settlements. A testimony given by 
Ronan illustrates the issue:

"Yes, it is possible to acquire modern equipment, even if one 
cannot buy it new, or hire it from the shops...but even so, 
one does not go very far... Second-hand equipment exists, but 
on a casual basis. You can buy one tool here and there, but I 
do not know any builder who acquired a whole set in this 
way.. . Anyway, if one really wants to make progress, and go on 
to build a whole residence, or a block of flats, another 
solution has to be found. . . The cost of larger equipment, such 
as a concrete mixer, for instance, is still too much for me 
even if I find a second hand one... it is like a car, for 
example. A second-hand one is cheaper than a brand new. But it 
does not mean that I can afford it... In terms of hiring, 
there are some builders who do hire their equipment to 
others...and it is much cheaper and less complicated than if 
you go to a shop... But there are problems. I cannot go and 
ask any builder for equipment, they would not hire it to me... 
It has to be someone who knows me, so my possibilities are 
limited... and it is a very irregular situation. No builder 
buys equipment just to hire it. They hire it to others when 
they are out of work... But they do the best that they can to 
use their equipment for their own work, so that they gain 
more. . . And while you are hiring a tool, if the owner then 
gets a commission, he starts pushing you to return the tool... 
Of course I can keep the tool for the period I hired it, but 
having the owner breathing down my neck is a lot of hassle, it 
is not worth it... I know that some people manage to borrow 
equipment from fellow builders... but if hiring is already 
difficult, imagine how far you would go just by borrowing!"

The two proletarians, Luis Antonio and Jorge, showed how lack 
of access to the equipment needed to work outside low-income 
settlements have preempted their growth and led them into 
their present situation.

Luis Antonio declared the following:

"I worked full-time in low-cost housing construction for two 
years, but was finding it difficult to carry on... I was keen 
on expanding my activities, and there were even some 
opportunities... but without new tools it would not be 
possible... We are now in the age of electricity, and 
mechanical tools is a thing of the past... But I did not have 
the means to get new tools...neither to buy nor to overcome 
the bureaucracy in order to hire... In this situation, I
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decided to go back to work as a labourer, as I could not stand 
the uncertainties of working for the poor any more."

Jorge's case is different, since he managed to borrow 
equipment from a unit of production which subcontracted him. 
However, he still had problems for lacking his own personal 
source of equipment:

"Working as a subcontracted builder, I could borrow the 
equipment which I did not have from the Engesa [the 
construction unit which subcontracted him], in order to build 
apartment blocks... But Engesa stopped subcontracting me at 
once, due to major internal problems... Then I found myself 
without both work or the equipment which I was using. . . At 
that time, I had good contacts, and it would not have been 
difficult for me to take off again...but I did not have the 
equipment, and it was very difficult to find a whole set 
quickly... I could not build complete residences or blocks of 
flats... I did not have the equipment, nor the working 
capital. . . Then I had two immediate options, which were to go 
back to work in low-income neighbourhoods and start as a 
builder all over again, or to join wage-labour... After such 
a setback, and considering the problems that a builder faces 
when working for the poor, I opted for wage-labour, which is 
much safer."

In short, lack of access to the equipment used in petty- 
commodity repair and maintenance work for middle- and high- 
cost housing and in the capitalist production of complete 
residences limited the exclusive builders to low-cost housing 
production, and pushed the proletarians back to wage labour.

The difficulties involved in acquiring this equipment is 
further illustrated by the case of those builders who work 
outside low-income settlements.

Mixed and transitional builders still use a petty-commodity 
form of production. However, they have acquired equipment 
which enabled them to work in the repair and maintenance of 
middle- and high-cost housing. The transitional builder Elisio 
has stated the following:

"Apart from the tools which I normally use in low-cost housing 
production, I have acquired others such as a marble cutter,
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grooving plane, monkey wrench, threading dye, power drill... 
These tools are important for the tasks required by the rich 
and the middle classes."

Elisio also said that he had difficulties in acquiring the 
above set of equipment due to its price. As already shown, 
neither he nor the other builders kept record of the exact 
date of purchase of each equipment, nor as to its price. 
However, in terms of prices current at the time of the 
fieldwork, the total cost of the set was Cr$54,000.00, which 
is 4.32 times the monthly revenue of a builder earning 
Cr$500.00 a day in low-cost housing production. By comparison, 
the set of equipment used in low-cost housing production cost 
only 2.03 times the same revenue. According to Elisio, he 
could not have afforded equipment worth Cr$54,000.00 when he 
was working in low-income settlements full-time, due to their 
total price, but also because of the price of each individual 
equipment. A statement given by the mixed builder Dorcelino 
reiterates this:

"Each tool that I bought when I was working in the low-income 
area was much cheaper than those that I bought afterwards... 
There, it was easier to buy each one individually... So, each 
small saving could mean a new tool... But afterwards, it was 
necessary to save much more to buy each individual tool, and; 
considering what I was earning in the low-income areas, it 
would have taken years..."

The process of acquisition of such equipment is illustrated in 
the following quotation by the mixed builder Tomas:

"I could not purchase such equipment during the period in 
which I was working full-time in low-cost housing 
production... But I eventually managed to take a step outside 
the low-income settlements...to carry out some small services 
in Lourdes and Santo Agostinho [upper-middle class 
neighbourhoods in Belo Horizonte], which I could carry out 
with the tools that I already had. . . As I have told you 
before, such work is better paid than the construction of low- 
cost housing... and the extra money which I received from it 
has allowed me to buy the new tools which I told you about, in 
order to expand my new activities in Lourdes and Santo 
Agostinho."

The cases of Dorcelino and Elisio are similar to that of
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Tomas, although their actual equipment vary, depending on the 
specific work which each one is now doing. Both builders also 
had difficulties in acquiring the equipment required to work 
outside low-income settlements when they were full-time low- 
cost housing producers.

Dorcelino did mainly carpentry work, and has acquired a 
circular table power saw, power sander, power planner, manual 
double saw, grooving plane and chisel (chapter 4) . He works 
part-time in low-cost housing production, and part-time doing 
other construction work. He could buy this equipment out of 
his savings from the latter. If he were working in low-cost 
housing production on a full-time basis, he would be earning 
approximately Cr$12.500,00 per month (see chapter 4, 
subsection 4.2.1). The table saw alone costs Cr$130,000.00 at 
present, which is 10.4 times that amount.

Tomas carries out finishing activities, and, apart from the 
equipment described in Elisio's case, he also owns a power 
sander and concrete pistol (chapter 4) . The price of both 
equipment amount to Cr$165,000.00, which is 13.2 times the 
monthly revenue of a builder earning Cr$500.00 a day in low- 
cost housing production.

The hybrid, semi-capitalist, capitalist and advanced 
capitalist builders also need further equipment to carry out 
the construction of complete residences for middle- and high- 
income households.

The hybrid builder Baltazar, for example, had all the 
equipment used by Elisio, plus a steel cutting machine, 
pincers, a circular power saw, a bench vice, a handbarrow, a 
concrete mixer, a pneumatic drill (chapter 4) . The present 
cost of this set of equipment is the equivalent to 
approximately twenty times what Baltazar would gain in a month 
of full-time work in low-cost housing production. After 
discussing about the calculations based on the present price
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of the equipment, he has stated the following:

"Although there have been variations in the price of equipment 
and in my revenue throughout the years, the calculations which 
we just made give a good idea of the difficulties that I had 
in acquiring the equipment... You see, twenty times my revenue 
in low-cost housing production... How could I have bought them 
at that time?... I could only do it after I had began to move 
outside low-income settlements, using the basic set of tools 
which I already had... Another factor which helped me a lot 
was the availability of construction equipment for hire... 
This allowed me to use it, until I had enough capital to buy 
my own."

The issue of hiring was developed further by Baltazar:

"When working full-time in low-cost housing production, I had 
a lot of problems to rent tools... I did not even have a 
decent outfit to go to the shop, and you know how these things 
are...first impression... Besides, I did not have much 
contacts. . . Now I can give the name of a number of rich 
clients as referees, and it makes a difference... My bank 
account now is better than before...the shop does not ask me 
to sign so many papers any more...they trust me now."

The other hybrid builders as well as the semi-capitalist and 
capitalist builders had a similar experience when purchasing
and hiring equipment.

Rafael, Wander and Jose own a set of equipment similar to that 
owned by Baltazar, and they have also obtained them after 
catering for middle- and high-income clients, first by doing 
simple tasks which could be carried out with the equipment 
that they had at the time, and later in more complex jobs, 
which they could carry out due to the availability of 
equipment for hire, until such time as they managed to buy 
their own. The hybrid and transitional builders stated that 
they bought a mixture of first- and second-hand equipment. The 
latter cost about half the price of the former, but even so 
the great majority of them were only purchased after the 
builders had began to engage in middle- and high-income 
activities.
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Augusto, Waldemar and Joaquim also followed a similar path, 
but the construction of complete residences is a sporadic 
activity for them, and, as shown in chapter 4, they still hire 
the majority of the equipment.

The advanced capitalist builders, Gastao and Gustavo, use the 
equipment described in Baltazar's case, as well as others 
necessary for building multi-storey and/or multi-horizontal 
housing units (chapter 4) . The process of their acquisition of 
equipment was also similar to that described in Baltazar's 
case, although they had even more difficulties than him in 
doing so. They had to buy even more equipment, such as a pile 
hammer. The current price of this machine alone, at the time 
of the fieldwork, was Cr$210,000.00, which is approximately 
seventeen times the monthly revenue of a builder earning 
Cr$500.00 a day in low-income settlements.

The cases of the advanced capitalist builders conclude the 
presentation of the data about the acquisition of equipment. 
The main finding is that none of the builders were able to 
acquire the equipment necessary for capitalist production 
while working only in low-cost housing construction. They 
lacked the financial means to purchase the equipment 
available, as well as the socio-economic references necessary 
to enable them to hire. The exclusive builders, who only work 
in low-income settlements, still do not have access to such 
equipment. The proletarians had no access either, and went 
back to wage-work. The mixed builders still did not have the 
equipment required to carry out the construction of complete 
residences using a capitalist process of production, but 
managed to buy that equipment required for the repair and 
maintenance of middle- and high-cost housing. However, they 
only managed to buy them after they started working outside 
low-income settlements. The hybrid, transitional, semi
capitalist, capitalist and advanced capitalist builders had 
access to the equipment required for capitalist production, 
through purchase and hire. However, they acquired them only
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after establishing themselves outside low-income settlements.

Thus, the third part of the hypothesis concerning the petty- 
commodity builders who only work in- low-cost housing 
production is confirmed. This is the most important point, for 
this research is specifically concerned with this type of 
builder.

However, the findings also show that those petty-commodity 
builders who work in repair and maintenance of middle- and 
high-cost housing do eventually gain access to specialized 
tools. The cases of these builders reveal another niche in 
petty-commodity production - besides low-cost housing -, and 
reveal a way in which the builders engaged in low-cost housing 
managed to move towards capitalist production.

Now, data about the last part of the hypothesis will be 
presented.

The Effect of the Acquisition of Ecgiipment used for Capitalist 
Production on the Role o£ Petty-Commoditv Builders in the 
Production of Low-Cost Housing

The contention to be verified here is that access to the 
equipment necessary to establish capitalist production to take 
place and the consequent movement of the builders along the 
continuum towards capitalist production implies in their loss 
of the ability to produce low-cost housing.

As indicated in section 5.1, the mere provision of equipment 
used in capitalist production is not sufficient to enable 
builders to move away from petty-commodity production. Thus, 
in the following text, it must always be remembered that the 
provision of equipment is only one relevant factor and plays 
only a partial role in influencing the development of 
builders.
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Following the methodology presented in chapter 2 (subsection 
2.4.1), there are three ways of assessing the development of 
each builder: policies, policy-like situations, and scenarios. 
The first one is not relevant here because, at the time of the 
field work, there were no specific government policies 
regarding the provision of equipment to petty-commodity 
builders in Brazil.

The second way consists of the assessment of those builders 
who, even in the absence of supporting policies, managed to 
acquire equipment required to work outside low-income 
settlements. The data obtained from this method of assessment 
are used to sustain the proposition that, if policies which 
replicate these circumstances are implemented, other builders 
will follow a similar path.

The third way consists of tracing speculative future actions 
which would be taken by each builder, if the equipment in 
question were to be provided.

Part of the data necessary to substantiate the policy-like 
situations has already been presented in chapter 4 - e.g. the 
inability of builders to produce low-cost housing after having 
acquired equipment necessary to carry out other activities. At 
any rate, the major findings from this material will be 
recapitulated.

Mixed and transitional builders acquired the equipment 
necessary to carry out repairs and maintenance in middle- and 
high-income residences via a process of saving through simple 
operations, already described. As noted in chapter 4 
(subsection 4.2.2), the process of the acquisition of this 
equipment resulted in a partial or entire move away from low- 
income settlements. Testimonies already presented reveal that 
these builders did not have problems in acquiring the 
equipment required to produce low-cost housing. However, the 
additional equipment required for the repair and maintenance



of middle- and high-cost housing were much more expensive, 
and, as Tomas says, were bought "with sacrifice". Thus, the 
builders intended to use them as much as possible, and were 
driven to enhance their activities in the middle- and high- 
income markets. They were able to charge a higher fee in such 
markets, and this jeopardized their capacity to produce low- 
cost housing. As the transitional builder Elisio declared:

"Now I have the tools to work for the rich, and, frankly, I am 
not interested in working for the poor any more... Now I can 
charge Cr$l,100.00 per day for my services. No one in a low- 
income neighbourhood can pay that."

This quotation illustrates that Elisio lost one of the basic 
characteristics which, in the past, has enabled him to produce 
low-cost housing: a price for his services which satisfied the 
limited budgets of the low-income people.

Mixed builders still work part-time in low-income settlements, 
but, as shown in chapter 4, they are inclined to expand their 
activities into middle- and high-income neighbourhoods, as 
opposed to concentrating low-cost housing production. In the 
words of Dorcelino:

"Many of the tools that I have now are not necessary for 
working in low-income neighbourhoods... they are idle 
there. . .and I want to use them as much as possible. . . I do not
have enough demand from rich people to work for them full
time, so I come here [to low-income settlements] on and off... 
My desire is to work more for the rich."

Hybrid, semi-capitalist, capitalist and advanced capitalist 
builders have moved away from petty-commodity towards 
capitalist production (either partially or totally). This move 
was initially prevented by their lack of access to appropriate 
equipment. However, with savings gathered from the repair and 
maintenance of middle- and high-cost housing, they were
eventually able to buy some of this equipment. They also
acquired the credentials necessary to hire others. Thus, they 
completed the set necessary to establish capitalist
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production. Most of these builders (Baltazar, Rafael, Wander, 
Jose, Gastao and Gustavo) purchased the majority of the 
equipment that they use. Augusto, Waldemar and Joaquim, 
however, still hire many of theirs. The reason for this is 
that the first set of builders managed to obtain a larger 
number of commissions which, in turn, enabled them to save 
and/or accumulate more. At any rate, access to equipment 
required to establish capitalist production - either through 
purchase and/or hire - enabled all these builders to produce 
complete buildings.

However, as noted in chapter 4, the acquisition of this 
equipment led to the loss of those factors which had 
previously enabled them to produce low-cost housing. 
Testimonies of these builders, already presented, revealed the 
way in which they shifted away from low-cost housing 
production. Much of the equipment in question can only be used 
in a larger-scale construction, and substitute tools used in 
low-cost housing production. To give one example, a concrete 
mixer is only used for a minimum of 1 cubic meter of concrete. 
However, the construction of a low-cost residence requires 
much smaller quantities (illustrations of other equipment are 
presented in chapter 4, subsection 4.2.2) . The purchase and 
hire of the equipment used in capitalist production require an 
investment which has to be recovered. This consequently 
increases the costs of builders' services. On a larger 
commission, this cost is counteracted by economies of scale, 
which push the unit price of the product down. However, 
economies of scale are impossible in the small-scale and often 
interrupted activities in low-income settlements, whereas the 
costs of the equipment must nevertheless be embodied into the 
prices of services (chapter 4).

In sum, the use of the specialized equipment required to set 
up capitalist production entails the loss of the degree of 
flexibility necessary to deliver small volumes of 
discontinuous output with such a price which meets the
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atomized disbursements of the low-income people.

Hybrid builders still produce low-cost housing on a part-time 
basis, but their situation regarding the ownership of the 
equipment required to establish capitalist production is 
similar than that of the mixed builders regarding the 
equipment necessary for repair and maintenance of middle- and 
high-cost housing. According to Rafael:

"If I do not find a commission to build a complete residence, 
of course I have to go back to work for the poor, I have to 
eat. "

However, during the period of construction of a complete 
residence, he was not available for low-cost housing 
production. He compared this situation with another in which 
he worked alone using a petty-commodity form of production:

"When I am working on my own, with my hand tools, I can always 
fit in a new small service... When I set up a scheme to build 
an entire residence, then I have to commit myself to that 
activity."

Builders who repair and maintain middle- and high-cost housing 
still have flexibility which allows them to shift back quickly 
to low-cost housing production, when necessary. However, when 
a manufacturing process is set up to produce complete 
residences, this flexibility is lost. Testimonies from the 
capitalist and advanced capitalist builders, presented in 
chapter 4, confirmed this situation. As they have a continuous 
demand for the construction of complete buildings, they lose 
the capacity to produce low-cost housing entirely.

The semi-capitalist builder, although still working partially 
on a handicraft process, in the repair and maintenance of 
middle- and high-cost housing, has enough demand for this kind 
of work as well as for the construction of complete residences 
so as to avoid the necessity for him to produce low-cost 
housing.

291



Thus, an examination of the case of the builders who ceased to 
produce low-cost housing either partially or fully, gives an 
indication of the possible effect of a policy which 
substitutes the process of acquisition of the equipment in 
question. The scenarios regarding the plans of the builders 
who produce low-cost housing will be examined next.

The possibility of the provision of equipment appealed to a 
number of the builders interviewed. Those who were willing to 
acquire new equipment included the exclusive builders Juvenal, 
Evandro and Ronan, and the hybrid builders Rafael, Augusto and 
Baltazar. The remaining builders did not want new equipment 
(i.e. the exclusive builders Alberto, Amin and Joao Pedro, the 
mixed builders Tomas and Dorcelino, and the hybrid builder 
Waldemar).

Rafael was planning to become a speculative builder and 
landlord. He stated that

"My construction activities would not change much, because I 
would still build single residences one at a time... I am 
familiar with this process... I already own the majority of 
the equipment which I use, I hire only a few items... I was 
planning to buy the rest of the equipment gradually, out of my 
own savings, like I always have done... I think that the idea 
of provision of equipment is good. It is a good way of 
speeding up the realization of my plans."

A number of possible procedures for the provision of the 
equipment were discussed with Rafael and the other builders 
questioned. These include financing, provision of second-hand 
equipment, recuperation of scrap, the setting up of a co
operative of builders to acquire equipment more cheaply, and 
hire. Rafael, for instance, has declared the following:

"Most schemes have problems... It could be too dangerous to 
acquire new equipment without having the means to repay. You 
know how unreliable construction is... The ideal situation 
would be a scheme which would allow me to make some kind of 
flexible repayments, which would vary according to revenues... 
If my income rises, I pay more, and I prefer this situation in 
order to get rid of the loan as soon as possible... But if my 
income falls, I should be allowed to pay less... I am not so
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sure about other solutions... The purchase of second-hand 
equipment sure helps, but I have already used it... In order 
to improve it, it would be necessary to cheapen its cost, and 
then we go back to the matter of money. . . This question of 
fixing scrap equipment is not a good idea... It is very 
difficult to make good use of scrap, because builders use it 
until they are completely ruined, and one would also need 
expertise to fix them, which I do not have... The idea of a 
co-operative of builders to buy or hire equipment cheaply, or 
perhaps even to lend, would be advantageous, but very 
difficult to implement... We work in a very random way, you 
know. I have never seen builders like me organized together, 
and I do not believe that it could be done... Each one is 
worried only about his own business... One thing that really 
helps us is the availability of equipment for hire. It is very 
handy to know that the equipment is there whenever we need 
it... Perhaps if more equipment for hire was available, and 
access to it was easier, and cheaper prices, it would be a 
great help to us."

Juvenal was planning to work as a builder specializing in 
finishing, and therefore needed the set of equipment described 
before, with reference to Tomas and Elisio. Referring to his 
previous experience of purchasing equipment, he said that, 
although such process was constrained by his pace of saving, 
the gradual acquisition of equipment was convenient, due to 
the risks and uncertainties of his work. Like Rafael, he was 
not prepared to commit himself to buying a whole set of 
equipment at once without any guarantee that there would be 
enough work to secure the investment; and he did not accept 
the alternative schemes either, with the exception of 
equipment to hire.

Augusto, who planned to set up a unit specializing in 
electrical and water services, would not initially have 
problems in terms of equipment, because he already owns them, 
having' inherited most of them from his father. The need for 
new equipment depends on the growth of his unit and the number 
of his labourers, both of which depend on the availability and 
growth of demand. He welcomed the possibility of provision of 
equipment as a means of supporting the growth of his would-be 
specialized unit, but showed caution regarding the conditions 
of repayment. He too was unhappy with the ideas of co

293



operative, scrap and second-hand equipment, like the preceding 
builders. However, he thought that support for hiring schemes 
would be beneficial.

Evandro and Ronan aimed to work in the repair and maintenance 
of middle- and high-housing, at first, but did not have a 
specific target in terms of services and/or output in the long 
term, unlike Augusto, Juvenal and Rafael. As Evandro stated:

"It is very difficult, at this stage now, to tell you whether 
I will be working in repairs and maintenance, building 
complete residences or other types of building. I don't 
know. . . It depends on the demand, on many things. . . It is very 
difficult to tell you which set of equipment I would need... 
Of course the provision of equipment could be good. To have 
them all available, and be able to pick those which I require 
according to my necessity... But there is the problem of 
payment for this equipment... It is not free, is it? I cannot 
commit myself with fixed monthly payments for a loan for this 
equipment... Maybe, if I could pay according to what I can 
afford..."

Evandro also mentioned the possibility of flexible repayments, 
was enthusiastic about the idea of equipment for hire, and was 
the only builder to support the idea of a co-operative for the 
acquisition and use of equipment. He made it explicit that his 
support for the latter proposal was connected to the fact that 
he was a political activist, very much involved in attempting 
to organize small-scale builders as well as construction 
labourers.

Ronan adopted a similar position regarding the type of 
activities he wished to undertake in the future, the specific 
equipment he would require, the forms of repayment, and the 
role of hire. However, he did not support the idea of co
operatives, for reasons similar to those given by Rafael.

The hybrid builder Baltazar was willing to increase his 
participation in the production of complete residences, and 
wanted to acquire some of the equipment which he currently 
hired, such as a concrete mixer and a pneumatic drill. He
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welcomed the idea of support for the provision of equipment to 
assist him to buy the ones he needs, but, once again, the 
proposal of flexible repayments was mentioned.

In sum, the scenarios created on the basis of the views of 
those builders interviewed who were willing to accept a policy 
of provision of equipment have shown that they plan to 
establish themselves in activities such as the repair and 
maintenance of middle- and high-cost housing, specialized 
subcontracted work, and/or construction of completed 
residences. Some of these activities would still be carried 
out using a petty-commodity form of production. However, in 
all cases, a departure from low-cost housing production would 
occur.

Now, the cases of the builders who are not willing to increase 
their lot of equipment will be examined.

The exclusive builder Alberto declared the following:

"First of all, I want to quit working in low-income 
settlements. It is too uncertain here... During the past few 
years demand for my services has declined a lot. You know the 
economic situation of the poor... Many of them cannot even 
afford an inexpensive builder like me, and build whatever they 
can, with their crude knowledge of construction... Nowadays it 
is common for me to stay without work for a few days... and 
what I earn here is approximately what I would earn as a 
labourer, but without the advantages of social security... I 
know that I need new tools to work in other construction 
activities, and I think that the provision of these tools is 
good. . .it gives the possibilities to do something else outside 
low-income settlements... But I would still prefer to go for 
a job, rather than undergoing training to work as a contract 
builder... Construction is a very risky business, you know. 
Even if you build for the rich... They pay much more, but I 
think that it is still risky... An engineer that I know, Mr. 
Focao, had promised to employ me as soon as he starts the 
construction of a new apartment block. I am just waiting for 
his call."

Alberto was also confronted with a scenario which contemplated 
the provision of equipment to allow him to increase his 
production of low-cost housing: to establish a few small-scale
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work teams rather than just one, thus allowing him to work on 
different low-income contracts concomitantly. This would both 
increase his income, and his production of low-cost housing. 
However, it did not appeal either to him, due to his views of 
the problems in low-income settlements, or to any of the other 
builders either.

Amin, too, regarded the provision of equipment as a useful 
means to quit low-cost housing production, but still preferred 
to seek a job as a bricklayer. Possibility of provision of 
equipment did not appeal to the exclusive builder Joao Pedro 
either. He tried to work full-time as a contract builder in 
two different occasions. He failed, and resumed wage- 
employment. He claimed that, due to the uncertainties of the 
construction business, it was not worth his while to invest in 
contract building or to acquire new equipment. He intended to 
continue as a full-time wage-labourer, and only to work as a 
contract builder at week-ends.

The mixed builder Tomas was not willing to invest on equipment 
either, for the uncertainties of the construction industry. He 
said that he preferred to invest in his wife's business. She 
is a seamstress, and needed updated machinery and a workshop. 
The other mixed builder, Dorcelino, had no plans to change his 
activities for he was over sixty-five, and the possibility of 
provision of equipment did not appeal to him.

Finally, the hybrid builder Waldemar was planning to abandon 
his contract building activities to work as a bricklayer, like 
Alberto and Amin. He did not change his plans when confronted 
with the possibility of provision of equipment to increase his 
activities either inside or/and outside low-income 
settlements.

The policy-like situations of builders already engaged in 
capitalist production and the scenarios of builders who are 
willing to accept the provision of that equipment used in
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capitalist production confirm the fourth and last part of the 
hypothesis. However, the scenarios also revealed a number of 
builders who were not willing to acquire new equipment. Their 
cases do not confirm this part of the hypothesis. However, it 
must be remembered that these builders are not prepared to 
increase their participation in the production of low-cost 
housing in any event. Thus, while the provision of equipment 
does not affect some builders, it leads others to work away 
from low-income settlements, so that the overall result is a 
reduction of the participation of builders in the production 
of low-cost housing.

The findings as to the activities of builders who are or were 
in an intermediate stage between full-time low-cost housing 
production and full-time capitalist production show a 
situation not encompassed in the hypothesis. It shows that it 
is not merely the provision of equipment used in capitalist 
production that drive builders away from low-income 
settlements, but also the provision of those used for the 
repair and maintenance of middle- and high-cost housing, which 
is also carried out using a petty-commodity form of 
production. The scenarios also revealed a number of cases of 
builders who are willing to invest in certain petty-commodity 
production activities, but not low-cost housing.

Data to substantiate the four parts of the hypothesis related 
to equipment have been presented. Now, attention will be given 
to data about the hypothesis related to labour capacity.

5.2.2. Labour Capacity

This subsection follows the same structure as the previous one 
in that data relating to the four parts of the hypothesis will 
be presented sequentially.
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Labour Capacity required for Low-Cost Housing Production

The first part of the hypothesis asserts that petty-commodity 
builders use unskilled labour to produce low-cost housing and 
that labourers merely support the work carried out by 
builders.

In this context, attention is drawn to the skills of the 
labour force hired by builders, and not on the skills of the 
builders themselves. There are two basic types of labourer 
working with builders in the production of low-cost housing: 
apprentices and journeymen. An illustration of the role of the 
first of these is given by the exclusive builder Juvenal:

"My construction work here is actually carried out by me. The 
apprentices just help me to do some basic things... The 
apprentices are generally teenagers, or, sometimes, twenty- 
something years-old at the most... They are people who hang 
around the low-income settlements, and do not have any 
qualification or job... I hire them to perform the crudest 
activities in my construction contracts. . . They only work with 
their arms, not with their brains. They only carry out the 
work which does not need skills."

Another illustration is given by the exclusive builder Joao 
Pedro:

"It may be an exaggeration, perhaps, but you can say that I am 
my own workforce... The apprentices only do some very 
elementary things, such as mixing concrete, or carrying 
materials. They cannot do much more... I think that I help 
them more, by giving them a job, than they help me."

Regarding the journeymen, the mixed builder Tomas stated the 
following:

"I do not work much with journeymen, most of my people are 
apprentices. . . The journeymen are just to help in the odd 
job. . . [such as] an unexpected request from a client. . . The 
journeymen are generally people who are in the process of 
training as labourers in a registered construction firm, and 
are either unemployed at the time, or want to do some extra 
work."
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The hybrid builder Augusto confirmed this statement, and added 
the following:

"There are three stages in the process of labour training for 
a craft in the construction industry... One enters as a 
trainee in a given craft, like bricklaying, electrical 
installations, water installations, etc., and after a certain 
period of training, is upgraded to the post of semi- 
off icial ... and after a further period, he is finally upgraded 
to the post of full-official... My journeymen are generally 
semi-officials who help me after hours to earn some more 
money, or who lost their jobs, and then work with builders 
like me until they find another firm where they can complete 
their training... They have more skills than the 
apprentices... I do not use journeymen much... I hire them 
when the client can afford to pay a larger labour force, and 
then the work is accomplished more quickly... the size of the 
workforce and the pace of the work in low-cost housing 
construction depends very much on the pocket of the client, 
you know... I never use full-officials as journeymen, because 
such people demand higher pay to perform their activities, or 
prefer to get their own contracts directly with clients rather 
than to work for builders like myself."

The exclusive builder Amin was the only one producing low-cost 
housing who alleged that he always worked alone. He declared 
that his work was of such a minor nature, that there was no 
need for assistance. The testimonies of the remaining builders 
confirm those of Juvenal, Joao Pedro, Tomas and Augusto, with 
regard to the roles of apprentices and journeymen.

As shown, apprentices are unskilled labourers. However, 
journeymen, being semi-officials in a construction craft, 
cannot be classified as such. They still do not have the 
skills necessary to carry out the work of a craft-official, 
but they are already semi-skilled labourers. Thus, even 
considering that the number of journeymen hired by each 
builder is smaller than that of apprentices, the labourers 
involved in low-cost housing production are not entirely 
unskilled. Although the hypothesis does not refer to the 
exclusive use of unskilled labour, it would be more exact if 
it stated that petty-commodity builders use a majority of 
unskilled labourers. The following passage also includes more 
data about labour capacity in low-cost housing production,
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through the testimony of builders who compare their different 
activities. It reiterates the above findings. Yet, that 
passage centres on the second part of the hypothesis.

Labour Capacity required for Capitalist Production

The contention to be verified here is that capitalist 
manufacture production requires a labour capacity to 
accomplish the specific tasks to be carried out at each stage 
of the construction process.

The cases of builders who work outside low-income settlements 
will be presented.

Mixed and transitional builders still use a petty-commodity 
form of production on a full-time basis and their labour force 
is similar to that used in low-cost housing production. In the 
words of Tomas:

"As you know, I keep on shifting from working in this area 
here [the Ouro Preto low-income neighbourhood] to the other 
side of the hill [upper-middle class neighbourhoods] ... My 
activities change, but my men are the same... Wherever I am 
working, I do most of the work... There are just one or two 
apprentices to help me, and occasionally a journeyman... If 
the client is richer and pays better, then the men get more 
money too...but the work is still basically the same."

The transitional builder Elisio, who undertakes only the 
repair and maintenance of middle- and high-cost housing, 
stated:

"I needed to acquire new tools for the type of work that I am 
doing now... but not new labourers... When I came from the 
squat, I brought my men with me."

The case of the hybrid, semi-capitalist, capitalist and 
advanced capitalist builders is different. They need labourers 
with broader skills for the construction of complete buildings 
using a capitalist process. The semi-capitalist builder
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Joaquim gave an account of the differences between the two 
types of work in which he is involved; namely, the repair and 
maintenance of middle- and high-cost housing, and the 
construction of completed buildings:

"When I just carry out refurbishment work, it is me and one or 
two assistants... They deal only with the very basic things, 
I deal with the bulky work...just like the way I used to work 
in squats and other poor areas... The construction of an 
entire residence is a different story... There, I just 
supervise. I hire professionals who are in control of the 
different parts of the work... I need almost a dozen types of 
specialized workers, you see... Let's see, if we divide the 
construction into foundations and structure... walls and 
panelling, roofing... plastering, doors and windows, flooring, 
installations, paintings and finishing...I need bricklayers 
and reinforcement fixers for the foundations and 
structure...bricklayers and painter for walls and panelling... 
carpenters for roofing... bricklayers, plasterers and tile 
setters for plastering... carpenters, jointer, bricklayers for 
doors and windows... for flooring a carpenter, bricklayer and 
floor fixer... plumber and electricians for installations... 
painters and bricklayers for painting and finishing."

Like Joaquim, the hybrid and semi-capitalist builders also 
carry out the construction of single buildings, using a 
capitalist manufacture process. Their cases replicate that of 
Joaquim in terms of their labour requirements - i.e. ten 
different categories of specialized labourers. The advanced 
capitalist builders, in turn, need even more workers to carry 
out the construction of a series of horizontal housing units 
and/or apartment blocks concomitantly, through a process of 
manufacture cum machinofacture. They require all the labour 
specialities mentioned above, but also need others to carry 
out tasks such as large-scale earthwork, the operation and 
maintenance of machines, special installations.

The size of the permanent workforce of the builders varies 
according to the demand for volume of work. Some of them 
subcontract a number of workers. Nevertheless, whether a given 
task is performed by a fixed or subcontracted worker, builders 
who use a capitalist manufacture form of production need the 
labour capacity to carry out specific jobs at each stage of
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the construction process. Thus, the second part of the 
hypothesis is confirmed. Following, the findings about the 
third part of the hypothesis will be presented.

The Process and Problems of Acquisition of Labour Capacity

The objective here is to verify that petty-commodity builders 
lack the financial means to hire the labour capacity required 
for a capitalist manufacture production and which is available 
on a wide scale.

As shown in the previous subsection, builders had no problem 
acquiring the equipment necessary to produce low-cost housing. 
The acquisition of a labour force was even simpler. The 
findings regarding apprentices, already presented, revealed 
that they are unskilled and unemployed youngsters who loiter 
about low-income settlements. In the words of Waldemar:

"There is no problem in finding apprentices... There are 
plenty of boys around who do not have qualifications... When 
I need an apprentice, it is the easiest thing to find one... 
I just need them to help me do very rough tasks. I do not need 
to teach them... So, anyone fits, there is no hassle."

Journeymen, although carrying out semi-skilled activities, are 
merely hired to carry out specific tasks, which last no more 
than a few days. According to Ronan,

"I never needed a journeyman for more than two or three 
days... They work as wage-labourers elsewhere, semi-officials, 
and do not earn much... and are always willing to carry out 
extra work at the week-end, or even after five o'clock [during 
the week]... There are always a number of journeymen 
unemployed, who did not like the job, or had a problem 
there... While they look for another job, they are available 
to work with me."

The cases of all the other builders who produce or had 
produced low-cost housing replicate those of Waldemar and 
Ronan, in terms of the facility with which they found 
apprentices and journeymen.
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In terms of the financial aspect of hiring the labourers, two 
situations were found to exist in relation to the production 
of low-cost housing: builders who do not spend any money on 
their workforce, and those who have saved enough to support 
their labourers for a period of between one and two weeks.

The first situation refers to exclusive builders. Alberto 
stated the following:

"Unfortunately, I have not been able to save much money from 
my work, and I cannot pay my workers out of my own pocket... 
My first priority was to buy tools. Without them I cannot 
work, but without labourers I can still work... I only carry 
out those activities which the client can afford.. . If the 
individual hires me and delays my payment, I can cope alone 
for one week or two with the help of relatives and friends; 
but he has to give me at least enough to pay the apprentices 
or a journeyman, in case the job requires them. . . If I had 
some money to pay the workers, I would probably get more work 
here, I would not be afraid of risk...but there are a lot of 
minor jobs now, that I can do alone, and there are clients who 
can at least advance enough money for me to pay my 
assistants."

Amin also had problems in saving money. He works alone, and 
never hires assistants to help him. The cases of the remaining 
exclusive builders, who work in low-income settlements only at 
week-ends, is illustrated in the testimony given by Juvenal:

"I had the money to buy my tools, which are the most important 
thing...I never advance my own money to pay my assistants. 
There is no need... You know, at the most I work two days a 
week as an independent builder... These are very small 
contracts. . . When the client comes to me, he can afford to pay 
me and the assistants."

The second situation refers to the case of the remaining 
builders. As the mixed builder Tomas exemplifies:

"In the construction industry in general [in Brazil] workers 
are paid weekly, every Friday, and I too adopt this 
procedure... My clients advance money to pay my services and 
that of the workforce every week, but there have been cases of 
a delay in payment, because, you know, these people are very 
poor... sometimes something unexpected turns up, they run out
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of money... If the contract is very small, one or two days,
then that is O.K., but there are larger contracts, and then
the troubles appear... When that happens, if it is something 
serious, I interrupt the construction work, dismiss the 
workers, and go to another client, until this client is able 
to start construction again... But sometimes it is just a 
delay of one week or so, and in that case I prefer to pay my 
workers during this period out of my own pocket and be 
reimbursed later, to avoid all the trouble of having to 
dismantle my site apparatus, and later having to set it up 
again... But to do this, I need to have some money in 
reserve... I have never worked with more than two apprentices 
and one journeyman at the same time; usually I work with less 
than that... The weekly payment of this workforce is no more 
than Cr$4, 200.00 1... I need less than Cr$9, 000.00 for two 
weeks for this work team."

Tomas compares the reserve fund for the workforce with the
acquisition of equipment:

"I was saving for the workforce like I was saving for my 
tools, little by little. . . I did not buy the tools at the same 
time, and without them my range of work was limited. I did not 
need to hire many people, really. . . And when I started to buy 
my tools, here and there, I took care to keep a little bit of 
the money for my workers... and I need less money for the 
workers."

The reserve fund for the workforce was smaller than the 
savings necessary to buy the equipment. The set of equipment 
used by Tomas in low-cost housing production was worth 
approximately Cr$35,000.00 converted into prices current at 
the time of the field work (including those acquired during 
his training) . As already mentioned, he needed less than 
Cr$9,000.00 by way of a reserve fund to pay the workforce.

The other mixed and the hybrid builders gave a similar account 
of their experiences, although with variations in their weekly 
payment of the workforce, and in the amount of time that they 
were prepared to wait for a client who was in arrears to 
resume payments. The weekly payment for the maximum workforce 
used by each builder in low-cost housing production varied

1 Data regarding the payment of the workforce is given in 
chapter 4, subsection 4.2.2.
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from Cr$2,640.00 to Cr$3,900.00, and the time which they were 
prepared to wait from one to two weeks. The resulting figures 
show that Augusto, Waldemar and Dorcelino were prepared to 
spend around Cr$3,500.00 on their workforce in low-cost 
housing production, Rafael Cr$4,000.00, and Baltazar 
Cr$6,000.00. All of them saved their respective reserve funds 
through a process similar to that of Tomas. At the same time, 
they spent approximately the same amount as Tomas for the 
purchase of the equipment.

The transitional, semi-capitalist, capitalist and advanced 
capitalist builders questioned gave also a similar account, 
regarding their needs in terms of a reserve fund to pay their 
workforce involved in their past low-cost housing production, 
but they had not kept record of the figures.

The findings relating to low-cost housing production reveal 
that builders gave priority to the acquisition of equipment 
rather than the establishment of a reserve fund for the 
workforce. By possessing the equipment, even those who still 
do not have a reserve fund operate. They make an arrangement 
with the client so as to guarantee the payment of the workers 
in advance, or, when that is impossible, they work alone. 
Nevertheless, most builders managed to save enough for the 
reserve fund.

The process and problems involved in the acquisition of the 
labour capacity necessary for capitalist production will now 
be examined. By way of comparison, the findings about the 
builders who did not acquire such a labour capacity (exclusive 
builders and proletarians) will be discussed first.

As already shown, the exclusive builders did not have a 
reserve fund to enable them to hire assistants in their low- 
cost housing production work. This situation was graver 
regarding capitalist production. As Amin states:
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"I have worked as a wage labourer for many years. I know what 
it takes to build a whole residence, let alone a block of 
flats... You cannot compare such a team of workers, with the 
small lot who work around here [in low-cost housing 
production]... I do not even have assistants here. How can I 
hire a team to build an entire residence?"

Juvenal, who wanted to set up a small unit of production 
specializing in finishing, has already declared to have 
problems in buying the equipment he needs. The situation gets 
more complicated with the employment of the labour force:

"Working now only at weekends, it is not difficult to make
sure that the client has enough money in advance to pay one or 
two days of work. . .but if I set up a firm, even if in the 
beginning I have only one or two men, it is not casual any 
more. . . They would be with me all the time, I have to make 
sure that they receive proper wages, plus holidays, social 
security and all the rest. If I do not have even the money to 
buy new tools, how can I hire wage workers?

The remaining exclusive builders also had difficulties to hire 
wage labourers. The same problem was, among other things, what 
drove the proletarians, Luis Antonio and Jorge, out of 
business as contract builders. Jorge, who was sacked by the 
unit of production which subcontracted him, said, as mentioned 
earlier:

"But Engesa stopped subcontracting me, at once... At that 
time, I had good contacts, and it would not have been 
difficult for me to take off again. . . but I did not have 
equipment, and it was very difficult to find a whole set 
quickly... I could not build complete houses or blocks of 
flats... I had neither the equipment, nor the working capital."

He added

"You cannot start the construction of a block of flats on an 
empty pocket, even for the most reliable client...I did not 
have the money to keep on paying my men... If you do not pay, 
the men get crazy, they think that you are stealing from them. 
They may even sabotage your work. You have got to have some 
money for your workers."

As has already been shown, the repair and maintenance of
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middle- and high-cost housing requires the same labour 
capacity as that used in low-cost housing production. 
Therefore, a builder who produces low-cost housing is not 
prevented, in terms of his labour capacity, from carrying out 
such work as well. Even exclusive builders, who keep no 
reserve fund, would be able to carry out those tasks which do 
require assistants, or those for which the client is able to 
pay the workers in advance. However, as also noted, lack of 
access to the labour capacity required for the capitalist 
production of complete dwellings constrained the exclusive 
builders, and contributed, along with other factors, to push 
the proletarians back to wage labour.

The problems regarding the acquisition of the labour capacity 
employed in capitalist production are further illustrated by 
the cases of those builders who managed to obtain it.

The hybrid and semi-capitalist builders complained about 
fluctuations in the availability of specialized labour. In the 
words of the hybrid builder Augusto,

"The possibility of finding good labourers varies... If the 
construction business is bad, then there is more unemployment, 
and there are plenty of good men available... However, when 
construction is booming, they all go, and it is exactly when 
construction is booming that I have more opportunity to get a 
larger contract, which needs more workers!"

This situation derives from the fact that hybrid and semi
capitalist builders do not in general have sufficient demand 
to start the construction of a finished building immediately 
after the completion of the previous one. They dismiss their 
workforce, and resume work in low-income settlements or 
undertake the repair and maintenance of middle- and high-cost 
housing. When they win another contract for a complete house, 
they have to hire labourers again. The capitalist and advanced 
capitalist builders are in a better position since they have 
a permanent core of workers. However, in terms of labour 
capacity, availability of worker is not the main problem faced
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by any builder who is willing to establish capitalist 
production. As Augusto said:

"But the core of the matter really...the worse problem to me, 
when I was working in low-income settlements, was to save 
enough money to pay a larger number of workers."

The hybrid builder Baltazar, in turn, stated the following:

"I have told you that I am prepared to spend up to Cr$6, 000.00 
to cover delays in the payment of my workforce involved in 
low-cost housing construction... In the construction of full 
houses for middle-income families, I have more workers than in 
low-income settlements... I have from four to eight people on 
a site. . . I do not need more money than to cover eight people, 
being three officials and five trainees, for two weeks."

The sum of money mentioned by Baltazar is the equivalent of 
Cr$30,091.60, at prices current at the time of the fieldwork. 
When confronted with this figure, he went on to say:

"If I save little by little, one day of course I could make 
Cr$30,000.00 even while working in low-income settlements 
alone. But there are two problems. One is that it would take 
a long, long time... It took me more than five years to buy my 
tools so that I could build low-cost housing, if I include my 
time of training... This amount now, Cr$30.000, 00, is more 
than that... The other problem, which is much worse, is that 
money in the bank is always a problem for a poor builder. When 
I buy my tools, it is there. But if I save money, there are 
all sorts of pressures, like from my wife, and even I may feel 
tempted to spend it... If it is just money to pay a few 
apprentices, it is one thing. But Cr$30, 000.00 in the bank, is 
different. . . My life has not been easy, you know. Me and my 
family have had many problems... I opened a savings account 
many times, but had to withdraw the money a little later and 
close the account... It was difficult to save...we always had 
to tighten our belts."

In the words of Baltazar, his movement into the middle- and 
high-income market was fundamental in giving him access to the 
labour force necessary to establish capitalist production for 
two reasons: savings and credit.

"Only when I started catering for richer families, that I 
could ease the belt a little bit, so to speak...I could save 
enough to be able to hire skilled people... I would say that
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the acquisition of my personnel is more or less similar to 
that of equipment. Part of the problem was solved through my 
own savings, but the other part was solved differently...with 
equipment, the solution was to hire them, when I needed 
something specific that I did not already own...but I cannot 
rent labourers in the same way, right?, so, in an emergency, 
I had to borrow some money... I could not borrow when working 
in low-income settlements, for nobody would lend to me. The 
people I know in these areas do not even have enough for 
themselves, let alone to lend... There are indeed some who 
manage to lend, but as a poor builder, I did not have the 
credentials to borrow... these guys want some guarantee that I 
can pay them back, and I could not do it... After mingling 
with rich people, many things happened. My own standard of 
living increased, and I acquired a stable clientele. This is 
very important when you want to borrow money. You have to 
convince people that you can pay back... Sometimes I also 
borrowed from my own clients. They got to know me well, to 
trust me, and Cr$10,000.00, Cr$20,000.00, Cr$30,000.00 means 
nothing to them, they could easily lend to me."

The cases of the other hybrid and of the semi-capitalist 
builder replicate that of Baltazar in terms of the 
difficulties in procuring the workforce necessary for 
capitalist production while working full-time in low-income 
settlements. None of these builders disclosed the exact amount 
of money that they now have in reserve for the payment of 
their workforce. According to them, pay varies considerably, 
according to fluctuations in wages and in inflation. As 
already hinted in chapter 4, the financial situation of the 
builders proved to be the most difficult type of data to 
obtain. They were reluctant to reveal information regarding 
their bank accounts and reserve funds. However, they did state 
the number of workers that they were prepared to pay, and the 
length of time they would pay them out of a reserve fund, if 
necessary. With this information, it was possible to calculate 
the extent of their funds. They were in the same range of that 
of Baltazar, varying from Cr$26,504.80 to Cr$37,051.40, 
according to the case. All these builders declared that they 
had been able to save money for this purpose after they 
started working in the repair and maintenance of middle- and 
high-cost housing. Like Baltazar, the hybrid builders Augusto 
and Waldemar and the semi-capitalist Joaquim also relied on 
occasional borrowing to complement their funds.

309



The capitalist builders, Wander and Jose, were found to need 
a larger fund than that of the above-mentioned builders. Both 
of them disclosed the range of their figures: Cr$60,000.00 and 
Cr$80,000.00 respectively. They require larger funds than the 
semi-capitalist and hybrid builders because they carry out 
several contracts concomitantly. Their difficulties in 
amassing such funds while working full-time in low-income 
settlements were greater than those of the semi-capitalist and 
hybrid builders. As Jose points out,

"When I was working only for the poor, I did not have enough 
money to assemble the men to build even an entire residence, 
let alone two or three at the same time."

As already noted, it is important that the workforce is paid 
on the correct day, otherwise their productivity may diminish, 
or they may even sabotage the construction. The capitalist 
builders have a further problem, as illustrated by Wander:

"I lose money when I lose workers... If they do not feel that 
they will be paid on time, they might leave me, and then I 
have to go through all the procedure of recruiting other men 
and training them... my workers are already used to my way of 
doing things, so I do not want to lose them."

Both Jose and Wander relied on borrowing and savings 
accumulated from their work in the middle- and high-income 
markets.

The advanced capitalist builders, Gastao and Gustavo, needed 
a much larger fund in order to carry out their speculative 
building work. They have to pay the workforce involved in the 
construction of a given residential unit before the client 
purchases it. In the case of the housing units built by 
Gastao, presented in chapter 4 (subsection 4.2.1), his 
expenditure on his workforce, at prices adjusted to the time 
of the fieldwork, was Cr$459,616.20, Cr$424,806.0,
Cr$533,568.00 and Cr$477,112 . 00 respectively for the following 
units: 2 bedroom residences (60 m2); 2 bedroom flats (60 m2);
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3 bedroom residences (80 m2) and 3 bedroom flats (80 m2)

The magnitude of Gustavo's developments and the funds required 
for his workforce are similar to those of Gastao. Gustavo 
acquired his funds in three different ways: a system of
condominium, investment by acquaintances, and his own savings 
and accumulation. Gastao acquired his funds in the second and 
third of these ways. However, these builders managed to 
acquire them only after abandoning the production of low-cost 
housing.

The major finding about the process of acquisition of labour 
capacity is that none of the builders interviewed have been 
able to acquire the labour capacity necessary to establish 
capitalist production while working full-time in low-income 
settlements. Although the shortage of skilled labourers during 
times of boom was mentioned, the main problem was that the 
builders were unable to amass a reserve fund necessary to pay 
the workers. The exclusive builders still do not have access 
to this fund. The proletarians also share this problem, and 
were pushed into wage-labour. The mixed and transitional 
builders were found to face the same difficulty. However, they 
were able to use their labour capacity to move into the market 
of repair and maintenance of middle- and high-cost housing. 
The hybrid, semi-capitalist, capitalist and advanced
capitalist builders were discovered to have access to the 
labour capacity required for capitalist production, as they 
were able to save enough to establish a reserve fund, and to 
supplement it when necessary by occasional borrowing. The
advanced capitalist builders also used other methods to pay 
their workers, either by establishing a system of condominium, 
or borrowing from acquaintances. However, all the hybrid, 
transitional, semi-capitalist, capitalist and advanced
capitalist builders gained access to the labour capacity 
necessary to set up capitalist production only after
establishing themselves in activities outside low-income 
settlements.
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Therefore, the third part of the hypothesis is verified, 
similarly to the third part of the hypothesis about equipment. 
It holds for the case of the petty-commodity builders who work 
only in low-cost housing production, who are the object of 
analysis of this research. However, the findings also reveal 
petty-commodity builders who work in repair and maintenance of 
middle- and high-cost housing. Such activities allowed these 
builders to collect funds to enable them to hire the labour 
capacity required for capitalist production.

Now, data about the last part of the hypothesis will be 
presented.

The Effects of the Acguisition of the Labour Capacity required 
for Capitalist Production on the Role of Pettv-Commoditv 
Builders in the Production of Low-Cost Housing

The aim here is to verify the proposition that access to the 
labour capacity required in the capitalist process of 
manufacture and the consequent movement of the builders along 
the continuum towards capitalist production implies in the 
loss of their ability to produce low-cost housing in 
developing countries.

At the time the fieldwork was conducted there were no specific 
policies geared towards the provision of labour capacity to 
petty-commodity builders in Brazil. There is a large-scale 
scheme of on-the-job training for workers in capitalist units 
of production. However, this is not aimed specifically at 
petty-commodity producers. The training of labourers for the 
market could be regarded as analogous to the production of 
equipment for the market. Such training/production does not 
guarantee, per se, that the petty-commodity builders will have 
access to the labour capacity or the requisite equipment. 
However, the effect of provision of labour capacity will now 
be analyzed in a similar fashion to the earlier analysis of 
the provision of equipment, through policy-like situations and
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scenarios.

As already noted, mixed and transitional builders are able to 
carry out the repair and maintenance of middle- and high-cost 
housing with the same labour capacity as that required for 
low-cost housing production. However, their involvement in 
this type of work entails an increase in their fees, thus 
jeopardizing their activities in low-income settlements 
(subsection 5.2.1, above).

Semi-capitalist and hybrid builders partially moved from 
petty-commodity to capitalist production, whereas capitalist 
and advanced capitalist builders moved entirely. This movement 
was initially constrained by lack of access to appropriate 
labour capacity. However, savings gathered from the repair and 
maintenance of middle- and high-cost housing eventually 
allowed the formation of a reserve fund with which to pay the 
workforce. Advanced capitalist builders also rely on payments 
from a scheme of condominium, and from borrowing from 
acquaintances.

Thus, the acquisition of the labour capacity in question 
enabled the builders to set up capitalist production. However, 
as noted in chapter 4, and in the previous subsection, this in 
turn led to the loss of their ability to produce low-cost 
housing. Statements from these builders, already presented, 
revealed the way in which they were driven away from low-cost 
housing production. They needed specialized and a dearer 
workforce in order to set up manufacture production. Similarly 
to the case of specialized equipment, the insertion of such 
workforce is appropriate for a large-scale operation, in which 
the division of labour and increase in productivity 
counteracts the rigidity and structure of costs. However, as 
already noted, it is not operative for the production of low- 
cost housing. The builders lose the flexibility to deliver 
small volumes of a discontinuous output with such a price 
which meets the erratic disbursements of the low-income
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people. A statement given by Wander, and presented in chapter 
4 illustrates the situation:

"Although each labourer has a different skill, the firm as a 
whole functions only in a determined fashion... I pay my 
workers to carry out specific and connected functions, that is 
the way we can benefit... I gain from planning at least a 
medium-scale contract, and then executing it according to the 
plans... After planning, the execution becomes rigid... I 
cannot afford to shift constantly from producing one thing to 
another... This is just when me or my labourers could use 
diverse skills... But nowadays I gain exactly from not using 
diverse skills, I gain from using specialized skills."

The cases of the semi-capitalist and hybrid builders revealed 
that, during the construction of a complete residence, they 
lose the characteristics which enabled them to produce low- 
cost housing. Although they do not have a continuous demand 
for complete houses, they already have the labour capacity 
which enables them to carry out such activity. As a result, 
they feel inclined to abandon their work in low-income 
settlements at the first opportunity. Joaquim, the semi
capitalist builder, managed to capture enough demand for 
repairs and maintenance in the middle- and high-income market 
so that he no longer had to produce low-cost housing.

The capitalist and advanced capitalist builders, who have a 
continuous demand for the construction of complete residences, 
were found to have lost the capacity to produce low-cost 
housing entirely.

In short, the cases of these builders who discontinued their 
production of low-cost housing either partially or entirely 
reveal the possible effect of a policy which would replace the 
current process of acquisition of the labour capacity in 
question. The scenarios constructed on the basis of the plans 
of those builders who produce low-cost housing will be 
examined next.

Similarly to the scenarios regarding equipment, the
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possibility of provision of labour capacity appealed only to 
some builders. The exclusive builders Juvenal, Evandro and 
Ronan, and the hybrid builder Rafael welcome such a 
possibility. However, the exclusive builders Alberto, Amin and 
Joao Pedro, the mixed builders Tomas and Dorcelino, and the 
hybrid builders Waldemar, Augusto and Baltazar did not.

Three major possibilities regarding access to labour capacity 
were discussed with them: loans to set up a reserve fund,
training to increase the pool of skilled workers, and 
mechanization to decrease the need for skilled workers.

As shown in the previous subsection, Juvenal, Evandro and 
Ronan were willing to establish themselves in activities such 
as the repair and maintenance of middle- and high-cost 
housing, specialist subcontracted work, and/or the 
construction of complete dwellings.

They all recognized the need to form a reserve fund for the 
payment of the workforce in order to set up capitalist 
production, although, at the time, they had no clear idea as 
to the size of the workforce required. They welcomed the 
possibility of loans, but were sceptical as to the schemes of 
repayment of them, in similar fashion to their reaction to the 
scenarios regarding equipment. All these builders hinted to 
the advantages of 'flexible repayments', which have already 
been noted.

The possibility of implementing new training schemes so as to 
increase the pool of skilled labourers was also welcomed by 
them, although it seemed less important than the provision of 
loans. As Juvenal stated:

"Well, if there are more skilled workers available, it sure 
helps... It would mean less hassle at the time of hiring... 
But I do not see if this would really influence their 
wages... there are the trade unions, the government, you 
know... What I really would like is to spend less on the 
workers."
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The subordinate importance of the training schemes was also 
shown by the lack of willingness of the builders to help. 
Juvenal went on to add:

"I cannot allow my workers to go to any sort of training 
course during the period which I am paying them... I cannot 
afford that. I think that training is a responsibility of the 
worker and of the government, not mine."

The third type of scenario did not appeal to these builders. 
They could not see how they could start off by using more 
machines than workers. As Ronan showed:

"I do not know what I will be doing in five or ten years. I 
might be building big things, who knows... But there is no 
point in mechanizing my production now, there is no demand for 
that... I see today that even big companies still have a lot 
of workers. I do not really understand how machines would help 
me... Even getting support, I want to progress slowly, to be 
sure of each of my steps. . . I do not like to go on jumps... 
And I would still have to pay for the machines, wouldn't I?"

Mechanization bears a number of problems. First, the fact that 
the construction industry in Brazil is not fully mechanized 
yet (chapter 3). Second, although mechanization would entail 
an economy in the cost of the workforce, it would nevertheless 
require an initial investment, which is a major problem for 
the builders. Third, the exclusive builders lack the necessary 
skills to be able to assess the economies of capital-intensive 
technology accurately.

The other builder who welcomed the provision of skilled labour 
is Rafael:

"As a contract builder, I have enough to pay my men for one or 
two weeks... I want to build in order to sell or rent, and in 
that case then I would need much more money... I would need 
enough funds to pay my men throughout the whole period of 
construction, as I would only be paid afterwards."

However, Rafael too considered the idea of flexible 
repayments. Like the exclusive builders above-mentioned, he
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was not attracted to the idea of training and mechanization.

At any rate, the scenarios regarding the builders willing to 
accept a policy of provision of labour capacity reveal that 
the outcome is a departure from low-cost housing production. 
The cases of the builders who are not willing to have access 
to skilled labour force will now be examined.

The exclusive builders Alberto and Amin and the hybrid builder 
Waldemar, who were willing to engage in wage-work, did not
change their plans when the possibility of support for the
hire of skilled labour was presented to them. Their attitude 
regarding access to labour was the same as that regarding 
access to equipment, already presented. They were neither 
willing to set up capitalist production, nor to remain working 
in low-income settlements. The possibility of providing them 
with an adequate labour force to enable them to set up a few 
small-scale teams to increase their production of low-cost 
housing - as well as their income - changed neither their
plans nor those of the other builders.

The hybrid builder Tomas, the mixed Dorcelino and the 
exclusive Joao Pedro, who do not want to change their 
activities, were not attracted to the possibility of obtaining 
skilled labour (nor equipment).

However, the case of the hybrid builders Baltazar and Augusto 
were different. While they were unwilling to accept the 
provision of labour, they were interested in provision of 
equipment. Baltazar did not want to change his present 
activities, and already had the required workforce - he merely 
wanted to buy the equipment that he was renting at the time. 
Augusto wanted to set up a small-scale unit of production 
specialized in installations, did not have a problem of access 
either to equipment or to labour in a first instance. Later 
on, he would acquire more equipment, but had no plans to 
increase his workforce. According to him, any possible change
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in his workforce could only happen in the long term. Thus, the 
immediate implementation of any such policy did not appeal to 
him.

Therefore, an examination of the policy-like situations of 
those builders who carry out capitalist production, and the 
scenarios of the builders who accepted the provision of labour 
capacity used in capitalist production, confirm the last part 
of the hypothesis.

The scenarios also unveiled a number of builders who, due to 
personal circumstances, did not accept policies to support the 
hire of new labourers. Their cases do not confirm this part of 
the hypothesis. However, as the access to skilled labour does 
not affect some builders, but lead others away from low-income 
settlements, the overall result was a reduction of the 
participation of builders in the production of low-cost 
housing.

The findings regarding the intermediate position between low- 
cost housing and capitalist production reveal a situation not 
encompassed in the hypothesis. Builders who were or who had 
been in this position used their workforce employed for the 
production of low-cost housing to carry out the repair and 
maintenance of middle- and high-cost housing. The scenarios 
revealed the existence of a number of exclusive builders who 
were willing to invest in such activities. Still, the outcome 
would be a departure from low-cost housing production.

Data to verify the four parts of the hypothesis related to 
labour capacity have been presented now. They complete this 
section of the chapter. Following, the main points of the 
findings related to the different parts of the two hypotheses 
analyzed will be put together.
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5.3 - CONCLUSION

In the introduction to the present chapter, one of the two 
main questions of this research was restated in the form of 
two particular questions, specifically related to equipment 
and labour capacity. In section 5.1 a theoretical framework 
was developed, in order to address these two particular 
questions. It concluded by putting forward two specific 
hypotheses.

Section 5.2 presented the findings which substantiate the 
hypotheses. In accordance with the methodology presented in 
chapter 2, a verification of the hypotheses was conducted 
through analytical generalization derived from the case- 
studies.

Two strategies were used for the analysis of the data in this 
chapter: simple pattern-matching and pattern-matching with
time series, both used with parallel and contrasting 
replicability. The first strategy - comparing a theoretically 
constructed pattern with one based on the empirical findings - 
was also used in the previous chapter. It is applied here to 

prove the first three parts of the hypotheses: the equipment 
and labour capacity used in low-cost housing and in capitalist 
production, and the limitations on the access of petty- 
commodity builders to the latter set of factors. Parallel 
replicability was used to analyze the cases of builders 
pertaining to a same group (exclusive, mixed, transitional, 
etc). Contrasting replicability was used to compare builders 
from different groups.

The second strategy was used to analyze the last part of the 
hypotheses. Pattern-matching is used with time-series when the 
theoretical and empirical patterns to be compared include a 
trend in data. The theoretical trend in the two specific 
hypotheses under scrutiny consists of the effect of the 
provision of equipment and labour capacity on the move of
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petty-commodity builders along the continuum towards 
capitalist production, and on their participation in low-cost 
housing production. The empirical data consists of builders 
who, according to the level of provision of these two factors, 
are in different positions in the continuum, and have a given 
role in the production of low-cost housing. Two ways of 
analyzing the situation of each builder were used: the effect 
of policy-like situations, and scenarios. Parallel 
replicability was used to analyze the cases of builders who 
were found to occupy the same position in the continuum - i.e. 
same group. Contrasting replicability was used to compare the 
cases of those in different positions.

The basic argument conveyed by both hypotheses has been 
validated. However, the research findings challenge some 
elements of the hypotheses, which will be clarified, in order 
to unveil their implications.

The first part of the hypotheses notes the use of simple, 
multi-purpose equipment and of unskilled labour in low-cost 
housing production. This has been confirmed, but it should be 
noted that the use of specialized equipment and semi-skilled 
labour was also found, although on a much smaller scale. Thus, 
although the hypotheses do not refer explicitly to an entirety 
of simple, multi-purpose equipment and unskilled labour, it 
should be made clear that actually there is a majority.

The second part of the hypotheses points out that capitalist 
production requires the use of specialist equipment, and of a 
labour capacity able to accomplish the specific tasks to be 
carried out at each stage of the construction process. This 
assertion has also been verified, but the part related to 
equipment needs refinement. Simple, multi-purpose equipment is 
also used in capitalist production. However, they just support 
the specialized equipment, which set the tone of production.

The emphasis of the first two parts of the hypotheses is on
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the differences in terms of equipment and labour capacity
between petty-commodity production of low-cost housing, on the 
one side, and capitalist production of other types of
buildings, on the other. It prepares the ground for the
assertions put forward in the next parts.

The third part of the hypotheses proposes that petty-commodity 
builders do not have access to the equipment and labour 
capacity required to establish capitalist production. It is 
proved for the case of the petty-commodity builders engaged in 
low-cost housing production, which actually is the focus of 
the analysis. The idea is to show that the low-cost housing 
builders have limitations in terms of access to equipment and 
labour capacity, in order to prepare the ground for the
subsequent argument: if such problem is removed, the builders 
move away from low-income settlements.

However, the empirical findings also reveal that some petty- 
commodity builders are engaged in other activities: repair and 
maintenance of middle- and high-cost housing. Those builders 
who are already engaged in capitalist production acquired the 
necessary equipment and the funds to hire the required labour 
force while carrying out such activities. Thus, these findings 
reveal the existence of a niche for petty-commodity building 
activity outside low-income settlements, and a way in which 
low-cost housing builders managed to change their activities.

The fourth part of the hypotheses proposes that the provision 
of equipment and labour capacity required for capitalist 
production will lead petty-commodity builders away from low- 
cost housing production. This is confirmed by the policy-like 
situations of the builders already engaged in capitalist 
production, and by the scenarios carried out with the builders 
who are willing to accept the provision of equipment and 
labour. Those builders who aimed to set up capitalist 
production were planning to acquire the equipment and labour 
capacity necessary to do so through the process described in
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the policy-like situations - for they assumed that there was 
no supporting policy. Considering this, the implementation of 
a policy of provision of equipment and labour capacity would 
have two possible impacts. Firstly, assuming that a given 
builder was unable to acquire equipment and labour capacity by 
himself, such a policy would actually open up the possibility 
of capitalization to him. Secondly, assuming that a given 
builder were capable of such acquisition, then the
implementation of such a policy would speed up his
development. At any rate, the overall outcome would be a move
in the continuum of production towards capitalization, and
away from the construction of low-cost housing.

The scenarios carried out with the builders revealed a number 
of cases in which capitalization is not the aim. This shows 
that, although the provision of equipment and labour capacity 
opens up possibilities for builders to capitalise, it does not 
guarantee that such process will actually take place, as this 
depends on the motivation and self-confidence of each builder. 
The influence of the behaviour of each builder in the way 
policies of support might affect his own development shows a 
limitation of the assumption put forward in chapter 2. This 
assumption takes the behaviour of petty-commodity builders for 
granted, stressing that they all have a drive to grow, thus 
implying that the removal of their constraints lead them 
towards capitalist production. Therefore, considering the 
research findings, the fourth part of the hypotheses could be 
rewritten to take into account the differences in behaviour 
that exist amongst builders. A sound way to do so is to state 
that the removal of the constraints on them will lead those 
petty-commodity producers who are willing to grow to move 
towards capitalist production, and will drive them away from 
low-cost housing production.

At any rate, it should be noted that, in the literature on 
small-scale production in general, lack of motivation and 
self-confidence are treated as types of growth constraints -
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along with those analyzed in this research, as well as others 
(for one example, see Schmitz, 1982, 1989) . However, as
pointed out in chapter 2, the present research does not aim at 
investigating all types of constraints faced by small-scale 
builders, but just four of them.

However, as the access to specialized equipment and skilled 
labour does not affect some builders, but lead others away 
from low-income settlements, the overall result is a reduction 
in the participation of the builders in the production of low- 
cost housing.

The findings relating to the repair and maintenance of middle- 
and high-cost housing reveal a situation not encompassed in 
the hypotheses. If the limitations on these activities are 
removed, the builders will leave low-cost housing production. 
Thus, it is not only the provision of the means to establish 
capitalist production which would drive builders away from 
low-income settlements. However, as already noted, their move 
into petty-commodity production activities in the middle- and 
high-income market constitutes a step towards the acquisition 
of the means which will enable them to move into capitalist 
production.

Therefore, the model of the production continuum has an 
intermediate stage between petty-commodity low-cost housing 
production and capitalist production. The model presented in 
tables 5.1 and 5.2 is therefore modified, and is presented in 
amended form in table 5.4:

In sum, the research findings corroborate the basic assertion 
of the hypotheses, that petty-commodity builders engaged in 
the production of low-cost housing do not have access to the 
equipment and labour capacity required to establish capitalist 
production, and that their provision will lead them to abandon 
low-cost housing production. The findings also corroborate the 
model of the continuum of production. Yet, they also show
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TABLE 5.4
Revised Model of Tables 5.1 and 5.2: the Continuum of
Production including Forms of Production, Labour Processes, 
Products, Equipment and Labour Capacity

STAGES IN THE CONTINUUM OF PRODUCTION
form of 
produc
tion

petty-commodity 
product ion

capitalist
production

advanced
capitalist
production

labour
process

handicraft elementary
manu
facture

advance
manu
facture

machino- 
facture

product
I

low- , repair/ 
cost main- 
housing tenance 

middle/ 
high- 
cost 
housing

construction of completed 
middle- and high-cost housing 
and other types of buildings

.equip
ment

j simple former 
general set + 
purpose spe

cial
ized 
(mainly 
small- 
scale)

..

increasing predominance of 
specialized equipment

labour
capac
ity

predominance of 
unski1led 
labour

increasing 
predominance of 
skilled labour

decrease
in
skills

limitations on the argument of this research, showing the 
particularities of the context in which it is relevant.

As noted at different times in this chapter, access to 
equipment and labour capacity represent only a partial 
solution to the limitations to capitalize faced by petty- 
commodity builders. Other factors have to be taken into 
account as well. The following chapter examines two of these 
factors.

324



CHAPTER 6
CONSTRAINTS ON GROWTH: OBSTACLES TO ACCESS TO MANAGERIAL
CAPACITY AND CREDIT

One of the two basic questions of this research was restated 
in the last chapter in specific relation to equipment and 
labour capacity. It will be restated again here, in relation 
to the two factors being analyzed in this chapter. The 
particular questions to be addressed here are the following:

What are the constraints to capitalization faced by pettv- 
commoditv builders in terms of obstacles to access to 
managerial capacity, and how their removal affects their 
participation in the provision of low-cost housing?

What are the constraints to capitalization faced by petty- 
commodity builders in terms of obstacles to access to credit, 
and how their removal affects their participation in the 
provision of low-cost housing?

The chapter is divided into three sections. Section 6.1 gives 
a theoretical introduction to the above questions. Firstly, 
the main points of the literature regarding small-scale low- 
cost housing production as to these two specific factors are 
examined. Next, the advantages of the petty-commodity 
production approach in answering these questions are pointed 
out. The gap between petty-commodity and capitalist producers 
is then conceptualized. Policies which bridge this gap and 
thus make way for the capitalization of petty-commodity 
producers are also discussed. Section 6.1 concludes by 
presenting a set of hypotheses.

Section 6.2 presents the findings of the fieldwork, pointing 
out how these substantiate the hypotheses. Lastly, section 6.3 
gathers the leading results of the findings. They confirm the 
hypotheses, and also unveil their limitations.
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6.1 - THE NEED FOR MANAGERIAL CAPACITY AND CREDIT IN
CAPITALIST PRODUCTION AND THE INACCESSIBILITY OF THE PETTY- 
COMMODITY BUILDERS TO THEM

The basic points developed in this section are the following: 
the difference between petty-commodity and capitalist 
producers with regard to managerial capacity and credit, the 
explanation for such difference, the inaccessibility of petty- 
commodity builders to gain access to managerial capacity and 
credit required to establish capitalist production, the drive 
of the petty-commodity producers to overcome this limitation, 
and its consequences for low-cost housing production. However, 
before concentrating on these subjects, the position of the 
five approaches reviewed in chapter 1 as regards these two 
specific factors analyzed in this chapter will be resumed.

The liberal neo-classical and appropriate technology 
approaches emphasise that petty-commodity builders are limited 
in terms of their managerial capacity and credit, which 
constrain their role in low-cost housing production. This idea 
has lead to the formulation of policy proposals which would 
increase their access to such factors. However, these 
limitations are not well defined. Without a thorough 
definition, the possible effects, were this problem to be 
solved, cannot be delineated. The dispute of the neo-classical 
and appropriate technology position is a major point of this 
research. As will be shown later, if petty-commodity builders 
were supported, the enhancement of their managerial capacity 
and credit facilities would open up the possibility for their 
capitalization. Consequently, they would open up the 
possibility for their abandonment of low-cost housing 
production.

The modes of production approach, in turn, recognizes the 
existence of constraints on change from one mode of production 
to another, and the possibility of removing such constraints. 
Thus, following this approach, policies which eliminate them
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lead to growth. This idea implies that the enhancement of the 
managerial capacity and credit facilities of petty-commodity 
builders may lead to their capitalization rather than their 
settlement in low-income areas. However, the modes of 
production approach does not examine the process of 
capitalization of small-scale producers thoroughly. At the 
same time, it embodies a theoretical complication, in its 
conceptualization of these producers as pre-capitalists.

The transfer of surplus approach does not focus on lack of 
managerial capacity, credit nor on any other specific issues 
which act as constraints on petty-commodity builders. It views 
builders as constrained to grow because of the structure of 
capitalist domination, which forces them to remain small-scale 
in order to benefit from the direct transfer of surplus 
through subcontracting, and through their capacity to lower 
the costs of the reproduction of labour power.

The petty-commodity production approach identifies lack of 
managerial training and credit as constraints that have to be 
eliminated for petty-commodity builders to be able to move 
towards capitalist production. The notion of a continuum of 
forms of production, and their related labour processes, 
unveils the process of development of managerial skills and 
credit facilities. A framework based on this approach will be 
developed now. The two factors under scrutiny will be dealt 
with in turns, beginning with managerial capacity.

Lack of access to managerial capacity as a constraint on the 
movement of petty-commodity producers towards capitalist 
production is supported by a number of authors who use the 
petty-commodity production concept. Le Brun and Gerry and 
Bienefeld refer to lack of access to technology, which, as 
defined in chapter 2, includes managerial capacity (e.g. Le 
Brun and Gerry, 1975; Bienefeld, 1979) . Mautner, in turn, 
refers to managerial capacity specifically (Mautner, 1991). 
Lack of managerial capacity as a growth constraint is
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elaborated in this research in terms of the differences 
between the labour processes correspondent to petty-commodity 
and capitalist production. Petty-commodity producers, who use 
a handicrafts process, do not have the managerial skills to 
carry out a manufacturing process.

In handicraft, the master is directly involved in all stages 
of production. The workforce is constituted of apprentices and 
journeymen, who only help the master to carry out her/his 
work. Eventually a journeyman may be employed to carry out an 
independent task, but the managerial capacity that the master 
of the unit of production needs is minimal as compared with 
that required in manufacture. The type of management which 
exists in handicraft is conceptualized by Bonk and Goth as 
paternal management, which is based on the fact that master 
and labourers work together, and strong ties are developed 
between them (Bonk and Goth, 1983) . The concept of paternal 
management will be used in the hypothesis correspondent to 
this factor, which is put forward in the end of the present 
section.

Division of labour is the basic characteristic which 
differentiates manufacture from handicraft (chapter 2) , and a 
directing authority over the labour force is essential in the 
former. This was noted, for instance, by Brewer, regarding 
production in general, and Goth, regarding construction 
(Brewer, 1984; Goth, 1984). In manufacture, the master of the 
production unit withdraws from direct production, delegating 
it to wage-labourers. The master - now a capitalist - has to 
assemble the workers in the workshop in a specific manner, 
according to the production process, and has to co-ordinate 
and control their activities. The insertion of equipment and 
raw materials into the production process have also to be 
accurately planned and controlled (e.g. Goth, 1984) . In 
manufacture, such operations are more intricate, due to their 
scale, than in handicraft. In the latter, the master operates 
a few simple tools directly to transform one or a few raw

328



materials, and delivers just one product at a time.

Machinofacture, which succeeds manufacture, also entails more 
complex, large-scale operations (chapters 2 and 4) , thus 
giving rise to a need for even greater management skills.

As Goth points out, there is a growth in the vertical division 
of labour, which accompanies the continuum of production 
(Goth, 1984) . As the labour process becomes more complex, some 
managerial activities are delegated by the head of the unit of 
production to other professionals. This may alleviate the need 
for the managerial training of the head of the unit. However, 
the need for managerial training for the unit in general - 
head plus administrative team - increases. A conceptual model 
explaining the relationship between different forms of 
production, labour processes, and the products involved in the 
transformation of units of production was put forward in 
chapter 2 (table 2.2). It is now resumed in table 6.1, with 
the inclusion of the changes in management.

TABLE 6.1
Conceptual Model of the Continuum of Production including 
Forms of Production, Labour Processes, Products and Managerial 
Capacity

STAGES IN THE CONTINUUM OF PRODUCTION
form of 
produc
tion

petty-commodity
production

capitalist
production

advanced
capitalist
production

labour
process

handicraft elementary
manu
facture

advanced
manu
facture

machino- 
facture

product low-cost housing other types of buildings

mana
gerial
capac
ity

paternal increasing skills to meet 
increasing complexity of 
production

The differences, in terms of managerial capacity, between 
petty-commodity and capitalist producers have been shown
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above. It is now important to understand why petty-commodity 
producers are constrained to acquire the managerial capacity 
necessary to establish capitalist production.

Adopting the same structure as that used in the last chapter, 
it is suggested here that petty-commodity builders may be 
constrained by the fact that managerial capacity in 
unavailable, or they may lack the financial means necessary to 
take advantage of that which is available.

Without the managerial capacity required to set up capitalist 
production, petty-commodity producers cannot grow. However, 
this prospect is not true in countries where capitalist 
production is prevalent. In these circumstances, it is 
unlikely that all the capitalist managers were trained abroad.

However, the existence of training programmes does not mean 
that they are necessarily easily accessible, for two reasons. 
Firstly, that there exists only restricted managerial 
training, which leave a large number of petty-commodity 
producers unattended. Secondly, that trainning exists, but 
petty-commodity producers cannot afford it. It is likely that 
both possibilities apply concurrently.

Although variations do occur depending on the country in 
question and the specific sector of the economy to which 
training is geared, in general terms educational facilities 
are limited throughout the developing world. At the same time, 
as noted in chapter 2, petty-commodity producers face problems 
to save or accumulate. This leaves them ill equipped to meet 
extra costs such as those payable for managerial training.

Thus, it can be stated that petty-commodity builders are 
hindered from acquiring the managerial capacity necessary to 
establish capitalist production due to a combination of 
restricted availability of programmes and financial incapacity 
to pay for the existing programmes. This statement implies
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that informal means of achieving the managerial capacity
necessary to establish capitalist production are also 
restricted - or else, lack of access to managerial capacity 
would not be a constraint on growth. It is acknowledged here 
that informal means of training are actually available
throughout the developing world. However, the point is that
they are not sufficient to raise an extensive number of petty- 
commodity producers to a point of becoming capitalist
producers.

As mentioned earlier in the context of equipment and labour 
capacity, the solution to financial difficulties experienced 
in obtaining managerial capacity is not, automatically, a 
policy of credit supply. For instance, the expansion of 
training facilities could push the prices of courses down, for 
increasing the supply of this service. This possibility
supports the concept of intersecting sets, presented in 
chapter 2, and resumed in the analysis of equipment and labour 
capacity.

As shown in chapters 2 and 5, this research assumes that
petty-commodity producers have a drive to move towards
capitalization. Therefore, if training is provided in order to 
enhance the managerial capacity of producers, the possibility 
for growth will be open to them - with a reminder that it is 
just a partial solution, once other constrains also need to be 
removed. However, as noted in the previous chapter, the
capitalization of the builders implies the loss of their 
capacity to produce low-cost housing.

Empirical findings presented in the previous chapter have 
shown that the assumption regarding the capital-drive of
petty-commodity producers does not take place in all cases. 
However, this fact will be taken into account only in the next
section, which deals with the presentation of data. The
theoretical propositions being developed in this section
derive solely from the general theoretical framework developed
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in chapter 2, and not from empirical data.

Next, attention will be given to the constraints in terms of 
credit, beginning with an examination of the differences 
between petty-commodity and capitalist production.

The basic idea is that there is a differential between the 
level of credit required in petty-commodity and in capitalist 
production. Credit may be required to meet overheads and to 
acquire the factors of production (land, equipment, materials, 
labour, management) (e.g. Lipsey, 1985).

The need for credit in low-cost housing production in 
developing countries is negligible. Firstly, as already noted, 
the demand in low-income settlements is for contract, and not 
speculative building (chapters 2 and 4) . The provision of land 
and materials is not the builders' responsibility, but that of 
the clients. Thus petty-commodity builders have no need for 
credit for these factors.

The funds required to pay the workforce can be met by payments 
made by clients during the period of construction. Any 
remainder due would amount to a small sum. Since most 
labourers are unskilled and are engaged for short periods of 
time (chapter 5) , even the total sum required to pay them 
would not be weighty. Similarly, the equipment used by petty- 
commodity builders consists of simple tools, which do not 
require great expenditure - as compared with specialized tools 
and machines. The overheads of petty-commodity builders are 
irrelevant, as noted in chapter 4 (section 4.1), since they 
operate on an irregular and unregulated basis, spend nothing 
on items such as taxes, office apparatus and the like. 
Finally, their managerial capacity is very simple, as already 
noted. Its main requirement is a direct - paternal - 
interrelation with the labourers, rather than training to 
administer complex activities. So, considering these facts, 
there is no necessity for a significant expenditure
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on management either.

In short, petty-commodity builders do not require large funds 
to carry out the production of low-cost housing in developing 
countries. Thus, considering the scale of these funds, and 
that at least a small amount of savings can be acquired by the 
builders to invest in production, the need for credit is 
insignificant.

The actual amount of credit required to carry out petty- 
commodity production activities may vary according to the 
savings of the producers and to the specific branch of 
production in question. However, there is a significant 
difference between such amount and that required to establish 
capitalist production.

As shown in chapter 4, the evolution of a unit from handicraft 
to manufacture and machinofacture entails a growth in the 
complexity of the means and objects of production, which 
suggests the need for a larger volume of investment to 
establish capitalist production. Such investment can be met 
either by accumulation and/or credit.

The role of accumulation in capitalist production has already 
been noted in chapter 2 (subsection 2.2.4) . It was shown there 
that capital is created and expands through a process of 
internal accumulation activated by production, defined by Marx 
as the circuit of capitalist production (Marx, Vol. 1, 1977) . 
However, as also noted, internal accumulation is not the only 
way to inject money at any given stage of the circuit of 
production. This may also take place through the provision of 
external credit from stocks of money that do not circulate.

Credit plays a role in the acceleration of the circuit of 
capital, and thus in the expanded reproduction of the 
capitalist system (e.g. Marx, Vol. 1 and 3, 1977; Foley,
1986) . This happens because the provision of credit
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substitutes and shortens a given period of accumulation of the 
money capital necessary to buy the commodities which will be 
used in production. As Foley suggests, the higher the sum of 
borrowing, the quicker the rate of expanded reproduction of 
capital. He also notes the role of credit in preventing 
insolvency and thus in maintaining the circuit of capitalist 
production {Ibid.).

There are a number of illustrations of the way in which credit 
has been used in the building industry, e.g. hiring of 
equipment, exchange deal with landowners, and the system of 
condominium.

As noted in the previous chapter, the hire of equipment is a 
widespread practice. It constitutes a form of credit in 
allowing the hirer to acquire - albeight temporarily - some of 
the means of production. A form of credit used by speculative 
builders to acquire land is described by Beldecos in relation 
to Athens as the exchange deal. Builders exchange land with 
landowners in return for a number of housing units amongst the 
total to be built (Beldecos, 1987). Isik describes a similar 
procedure in Turkey. He also points out another form of 
credit, used by speculative builders to lessen the investment 
of their own capital in the acquisition of the different 
elements needed to carry out construction: the system of
condominium, which consists of the sale of dwelling units 
before they are completed (Isik, 1991).

Thus, the use of hired equipment, exchange deals and 
condominium systems reveals the existence of situations in 
which the circuit of production is fed by credit rather than 
by internal accumulation.

Monetary credit is also used in capitalist construction where 
units of production do not have enough capital and the above- 
mentioned forms of credit are unavailable. Also, if a new 
construction operation requires an increase in existing
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office apparatus to support it, an investment has to be made 
before the beginning of construction. Therefore, in both 
speculative and contract building, such investment cannot be 
carried out with the clients' money, which is disbursed only 
after or during the construction process. Such money may come 
from the unit's own accumulation. However, since the circuit 
of capitalist production is not always a smooth process, and, 
as suggested by Foley, the unit may face periods of 
stagnation, credit assumes a vital role (Foley, 1986).

In sum, capitalist production requires credit to obtain the 
factors of production and meet those overheads which cannot be 
acquired through a process of internal accumulation.

The use of credit to acquire land and materials and to meet 
the overheads necessary to establish capitalist production 
substantiates the assertion about intersecting sets. It shows 
that, although the analyses of credit comes across the other 
factors analyzed in the research - equipment and labour and 
managerial capacity - it goes beyond them.

The difference between petty-commodity and capitalist 
production in terms of the need for credit have been shown 
above. However, the need for credit in a given unit of 
production may not be constant. It may vary during its process 
of growth, for, in some stages, the unit may accumulate enough 
capital to reinvest in production. However, at other stages, 
it may need credit in order merely to maintain the circuit of 
production. In further stages, it may need it to speed up the 
circuit. Anyway, the need for credit is specially crucial in 
the passage from petty-commodity to capitalist production, due 
to the difficulties that petty-commodity producers have to 
collect money, already noted.

The idea of lack of access to credit as a growth constraint is 
supported by a number of authors who adopt the petty-commodity 
production approach. Gerry and Le Brun emphasise this
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constraint in their study of Dakar (Le Brun and Gerry, 1975; 
Gerry, 1978). A similar point is made by Scott in the context 
of Lima (Scott, 1979). Mautner focuses on housing 
specifically, noting how the lack of credit preempts the 
growth of petty-commodity builders on the periphery of Sao 
Paulo (Mautner, 1989) . A. Gilbert points out not only the 
unavailability of credit to petty-commodity builders involved 
in low-cost housing production, but also the consequences of 
a policy of provision of credit. According to him, it is bound 
to induce capitalist penetration into this sector of the 
housing market (A. Gilbert, 1986)1.

It is important to identify the reasons for the lack of access 
to credit by petty-commodity producers which prevents them 
from establishing capitalist production. Following the same 
structure used previously, two main possibilities will be 
analyzed: unavailability of credit and lack of access to
existing credit.

Similarly to the case of the preceding factors, the first 
possibility is not valid in countries where capitalist 
production takes place. However, the existence of credit does 
not mean that it is accessible to petty-commodity producers.

The problems of access to equipment for hire have been noted 
in the previous chapter. The same reasoning applies for other 
forms of credit. Any agent who provides credit requires 
references from the potential borrower, since s/he wishes to 
ensure that the borrower is able to repay the money and the 
interest on it. Clients who enter into a system of condominium 
want a guarantee that the money that they pay to the builder 
will actually be invested in the construction of their housing 
units. Landowners who enter into an exchange deal want a 
guarantee that the builder has the capability to deliver a 
flat to him/her of the agreed standard. By and large, none of

1 See quotation in chapter 2, subsection 2.2.4.
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these requisites can be met by petty-commodity builders, since 
they are not registered units of production, have insufficient 
capital, no fixed income, and often lack even a formal address 
or identity cards.

Thus, it can be stated that petty-commodity builders lack the 
socio-economic references to acquire the credit necessary to 
establish capitalist production. This implies that informal 
means of acquiring credit, such as family borrowing, are also 
restricted - otherwise, lack of access to credit in general 
would not be a problem.

As already shown, it is assumed here that petty-commodity 
producers have a drive to move towards capitalization. Thus, 
the provision of credit required to establish capitalist 
production would open up the possibility of growth, with the 
consequent withdrawal from low-cost housing production - 
bearing in mind that it is merely a fractional conclusion, 
since other factors must also be taken into account.

The conceptual model put forward in table 2.2 is now resumed 
in table 6.2, in order to take into account the effect of 
credit.

TABLE 6.2
Conceptual Model of the Continuum of Production including 
Forms of Production, Labour Processes, Products and Credit

STAGES IN THE CONTINUUM OF PRODUCTION
form of 
produc
tion

petty-commodity
production

capitalist
production

advanced
capitalist
production

labour
process

handicraft elementary
manu
facture

advance
manu
facture

machino-
facture

product low-cost housing other types of buildings

credit negligible to counteract phases of lack 
of internal accumulation
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The growth constraints faced by petty-commodity producers due 
to their lack of access to managerial capacity and credit have 
now been analyzed. Based on this examination, two hypotheses 
are proposed.

A general hypothesis was advanced in chapter 2 as a tentative 
answer to the general question about the growth constraints of 
petty-commodity builders. This question was restated in the 
introduction to this chapter, in the form of two specific 
questions referring to managerial capacity and credit. In 
order to answer them, the general hypothesis will be restated 
as well, generating two specific hypotheses. Each of these is 
divided in four parts, similarly to the specific hypotheses of 
chapter 5.

The Hypothesis relating to Managerial Capacity

Petty-commodity builders use a paternal system of 
management in the production of low-cost housing.

The managerial capacity necessary in capitalist 
production includes a directing authority over the labour 
force, its organization in a specific manner according to 
the production process, as well as the planning and 
control of the insertion of equipment and raw materials 
into the production process, at a more complex scale than 
in petty-commodity production.

. Petty-commodity builders are hindered from acquiring 
the managerial capacity necessary to establish capitalist 
production due to a combination of restricted training 
facilities and their financial incapacity to pay for the 
training.

. The provision of the managerial capacity necessary to 
establish capitalist production and the consequent
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movement of builders along the continuum towards 
capitalist production implies their loss of the ability 
to produce low-cost housing in developing countries.

The Hypothesis relating to Credit

The credit required by petty-commodity builders to 
produce low-cost housing is negligible.

. Capitalist production requires credit to obtain the 
factors of production and to meet overheads which cannot 
be paid for as the result of a process of internal 
accumulation.

. Petty-commodity builders do not have the socio-economic 
references to acquire the credit necessary to establish 
capitalist production.

The provision of the credit necessary to establish 
capitalist production and the consequent movement of 
builders along the continuum towards capitalist 
production implies their loss of the ability to produce 
low-cost housing in developing countries.

Following, the empirical findings which prove the hypotheses 
are presented.

6.2 - RESEARCH FINDINGS

Each one of the above hypotheses will be dealt with in turn.

6.2.1. Managerial Capacity

Similarly to the presentation of data in the previous chapter, 
this subsection is divided into four parts. Each one deals 
with a part of the hypothesis.
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Managerial Capacity used in Low-Cost Housing Production

The duties of builders engaged in low-cost housing 
construction are evidenced in the following statement given by 
the exclusive builder Alberto:

"All my work is building , for the poor, as I told you... I 
undertake many different types of work, depending on the 
characteristics of the house, and the stage of the 
construction process... However, in terms of the work which is 
not construction itself, if you like, it does not vary much. . . 
I have to calculate the quantity and the type of materials 
which the client has to buy... calculate how many days my work 
will take... how many people I have to hire, and how much I 
will charge for my work and to pay my men... I also have to 
hire my apprentices... generally one or two boys to help me 
with basic work such as carrying materials, or mixing 
concrete... Eventually I hire a journeyman, if the client is 
in a hurry to get the service done, and can afford to pay me 
and the journeyman at the same time... The process of hiring 
the guys is very simple... It is just one or two or three 
people, who are easy to find through my personal contacts; and 
there are no papers to sign, just agreement by word. . . I am 
always with my hands in the plaster1, therefore I have no 
difficulty in controlling my workers, because I am working 
directly with them most of the time. . .and the intimacy that we 
share helps the work. A good atmosphere is very important."

Most of Alberto's work relates to his direct involvement in 
the production process. As shown, he has very few managerial 
tasks in his production of low-cost housing. His is a paternal 
form of management, entailing close ties between master and 
assistants.

The other builders who produce low-cost housing, belonging to 
the exclusive, mixed and hybrid groups, have slight variations 
in the number of personnel hired, ranging from nought to five. 
However, all these builders have a managerial role similar to 
that of Alberto in their work in low-income settlements. For 
instance, the hybrid builder Rafael stated:

1 'To have ones hands in the plaster' is the translation of 
a Brazilian expression ("estar com a mao na massa") which means 
to be directly/deeply involved in the work.
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"I know that any work requires a certain level of 
management... But even so, it is difficult to talk about 
management in the construction of a house for a poor family... 
I say that because I also have much more complex work, you 
know, with which I can compare it... In a low-income 
settlement, the construction process is small-scale, you 
know...and I am there all the time... So, I just have to 
administer simple tasks, and the fact that I accomplish them 
by myself makes it even easier...I do work with some 
assistants, but they just help me...they are like an extension 
of me, of my family".

The paternal form of management prevailing in low-cost housing 
production is further illustrated by the following testimony 
given by the mixed builder Tomas:

"In a large firm, the work is managed by the paper... They 
need paper for everything, contracts, documents, laws, 
regulations, notices, receipts, spreadsheet and all the 
rest... With me, the management is carried out by mouth, by 
intimacy. "

The first part of the hypothesis states that petty-commodity 
builders use a paternal system of management to produce low- 
cost housing. The research findings confirm this assertion. 
Builders need to perform tasks which include the calculation 
of the quantity and type of building materials, which will be 
bought by the clients; the calculation of the price of their 
services, encompassing the 'cash-in-hand' remuneration of up 
to five workers; the hiring the workers; and the monitoring 
their work which, by and large, consist of supporting the work 
of the builders themselves. They are all simple tasks, carried 
out in close proximity to the workers. The next passage aims 
at proving the second part of the hypothesis. However, the 
testimonies of the builders who compare their different work 
also contain data about the managerial work in low-cost 
housing production, which corroborates the above findings.

Managerial Capacity required for Capitalist Production

The assertion to be proved here is that the managerial 
capacity necessary in capitalist production includes a
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directing authority over the labour force, its organization in 
a specific manner according to the production process, as well 
as the planning and control of the insertion of equipment and 
raw materials in the production process, on a more complex 
level than in petty-commodity production.

As already noted, the analysis of builders who work outside 
low-income settlements revealed three main types of activity: 
the repair and maintenance of middle- and high-cost housing, 
the construction of complete single housing units or other 
types of buildings, and the construction of several housing 
units and/or other types of buildings concomitantly. Each type 
requires a more complex managerial capacity than the previous 
one. The cases of builders who undertake these different types 
of work will be presented to substantiate this part of the 
hypothesis.

An illustration of the skills required to undertake the repair 
and maintenance of middle- and high-cost housing is given by 
the mixed builder Tomas:

"When I carry out repairs for middle- and high-income 
families, I have to handle the building materials, which is 
something that a builder normally does not do in a low-income 
area... The rich pay us more for our services, and, in 
exchange, they do not want to get involved or to worry about 
construction... We have to deal with the building materials, 
which means a strict control on the flow of money between 
myself and the materials dealer and between the client and me, 
because one can lose a lot with inflation... You know, until 
last month inflation was 100% per month, and the price 
increase in materials does not occur smoothly, but in jumps. 
One morning you would find a given price, and perhaps in the 
afternoon it would be 40% dearer...it is not that I have to 
pay the increase in price from my pocket, but, imagine what 
the client thinks if he has to disburse 40% more! He will 
blame me, will not call me for another job."

The other mixed builder, Dorcelino, and the transitional 
builder, Elisio, carry out the same type of work, and need a 
similar level of managerial capacity. This work, although also 
carried out using a petty-commodity form of production, is 
more complex in managerial terms than the construction of low-
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cost housing, due to the handling of materials. The exclusive 
builders cannot handle their finances in a way which allows 
them to manage the purchase of building materials. As Joao 
Pedro illustrates:

"I treat materials and my services separately... Most of the 
poor buy the building materials before hiring me... but the 
clients who do both things together prefer to have a total 
price for a contract, and delegate the responsibility of the 
materials to me... However, due to inflation, if I buy the 
materials I run the risk of losing money."

The construction of complete houses using a capitalist form of 
production entails the need to further managerial skills, in 
comparison to both the construction of low-cost housing and 
repair and maintenance of middle- and high-cost housing. The 
hybrid builder Rafael, for example, stated the following:

"On a building contract I need labourers, materials, tools, 
sometimes machines, and I have to plan their insertion into 
the production process as precisely as possible... In my work 
in low-income neighbourhoods I do not have much problems. The 
scale of work is too small... this contract, as you see, is 
just to build the walls of this little place [a dwelling of 
approximately 30 m2] . . . I do most of the work myself, and have 
the necessary equipment, so I do not have to worry so much 
about lack of labour and equipment... And the materials are 
provided by the client, therefore if I do not get it, it is 
not my fault... But when I have to build a complete house in 
the south zone [middle- and high-income neighbourhoods in Belo 
Horizonte], for instance, it is another story... The volume of 
labourers, materials and equipment is larger, and the planning 
and administration of them is harder... If I do not have the 
right labourers, equipment and materials at the right time, I 
have to stop the construction, and lose money. The client does 
not pay me to be still... If I hire a machine, for example, 
and the labourer to operate it is not there, or if the
materials do not arrive on time, I lose money...or if the
labourers are there and the machines or materials do not
arrive, I lose money as well... On top of that, there is
inflation, which makes my task of controlling the cash more 
difficult."

As shown in chapter 4, a van is fundamental in counteracting 
the problems caused by lack of labourers, materials and/or 
equipment at any given moment in the production process. 
However, the existence of a van does not obviate the need for
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accurate planning, as the semi-capitalist builder Joaquim 
showed:

"The van is just for emergencies, which are impossible to 
predict even when planning is very accurate. . . But it does not 
eliminate the need for such planning. Without it, there would 
be complete confusion."

Joaquim also mentions the handling of design as another factor 
which differentiates the construction of low-cost housing from 
that of complete dwellings for the middle- and high-income 
classes:

"In low-income areas, the client sometimes comes to me with a 
plan for his house given by a state agency, or copied from 
some acquaintance. But most of the time they ask me to draw 
the plan myself... At any rate, they are very simple designs, 
and do not require any contact with architects or engineers... 
But the larger the house, the more complicated the matter 
gets. Some middle-income clients want a proper and specific 
design for their houses, not just a sketch made by me, or a 
plan provided by a state agency... So, sometimes, in order to 
help them, I hire a draughtsman, and then find an engineer or 
architect to sign and be responsible for the design... Other 
clients give me a plan designed by an architect, and in this 
case, I have to come to an understanding with the architect, 
in order to monitor the execution of the design properly... 
And the more complex the building, the more complicated the 
design: you might need structural plans, water and sewage
plans, electrical plans, sometimes fire, air-conditioning and 
telephone systems... And the more complex the plans, the more 
complex the monitoring."

The cases of the other hybrid builders replicate those of 
Rafael and Joaquim regarding the complexity of operations. An 
account of the type of estimation required on a larger 
commission in comparison to that required in low-cost housing 
production is given by Amin:

"I give prices per day of work, which is simpler than per 
square meter [of built work] ... If you give the price per 
square meter, you have to know the quantity of man-hours 
required for each unit of area, and, starting from there, you 
then calculate the total price. . . But I know by heart how long 
I take to carry out each construction work, and it is easier 
for me to give a price by estimating how many days each work 
takes... I acknowledge that the larger the contract, the more
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difficult it is to price it per day.. . But I do not take large 
contracts anyway... They are too troublesome for me."

The method of pricing used by Amin is also used by the other 
exclusive builders. It is imprecise, because the builders have 
only a loose estimate of the number of days which will be 
necessary to carry out a given contract, simply based on their 
previous experiences, of which they have no written record. 
The cases of the exclusive builders show that this method 
limits them, because they cannot take larger contracts without 
an accurate calculation of all the elements involved.

The consequences of not being able to give precise estimates 
is exemplified by Alberto's assertion:

"I do not like contracts that take more than two weeks or 
so. . . On a small contract, I just go there, do my work, get 
paid, and that is it... On a larger one, there is a greater 
chance of problems... Sometimes, after having agreed the price 
of the services with the client, I realize, during the 
execution of the services, that it is more complex than I 
thought, and I end up losing money."

The managerial skills specifically related to handling the 
labour force are illustrated by the following statement given 
by the hybrid builder Baltazar:

"I have built many finished dwellings, which require more 
administration than my work in low-income settlements... To 
begin with, you have to handle a larger number of workers... 
For example, for that house that I have just completed, which 
is approximately 120 m2. . . as far as I remember I first 
employed one carpenter with an apprentice, one reinforcement 
fixer with an apprentice, and one bricklayer with three 
apprentices for the foundations and structure. . . For the walls 
and panelling I needed one painter and two bricklayers, each 
one with one apprentice... For the roofing, I needed two 
carpenters and their apprentices... For plastering, one 
plasterer, one tile setter, one bricklayer, and four 
apprentices... For the doors and windows, one carpenter, one 
jointer, one bricklayer, and their apprentices... For the 
flooring, one wood and one ceramic floor fixer, one carpenter, 
one bricklayer and their apprentices... For plumbing and 
electrical installations, one plumber, one electrician, one 
bricklayer and their apprentices... For painting and 
finishing, one painter, two bricklayers and one apprentice for 
each one of them. . . I had between four and eight people at the
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same time under my supervision on the site, whereas in low- 
income areas I have one or two, rarely, a third one... When I 
have got more than one contract to build complete houses at 
the same time, I have had to put a foreman on each site which 
had more than five or six labourers [working on it] . The 
larger the number of labourers, the more complex it is to 
handle them.”

Apart from the quantitative aspect of the labour force, 
Baltazar also mentioned the qualitative aspects:

"I am the one who does most of the building work in poor 
dwellings.. . My few workers just help me there, and it is very 
easy to control them, because their tasks are so simple, and 
I am with them most of the time. . . In the case of the complete 
house that I was talking about, all the construction work is 
carried out by labourers, therefore my task in terms of 
supervision to secure high quality of work is greater... The 
management of the workforce also requires a great deal of 
bureaucracy, because I have to register each labourer, pay a 
percentage of his wages to the INPS [social security], deposit 
another percentage for his guarantee fund, and, when I need to 
fire someone, a whole scheme has to be set up, to release the 
guarantee fund, pay compensation, and so on. There is a lot of 
red tape. But with my own apprentices and journeymen, it is 
just cash-in-hand. 11

Thus, Baltazar's illustrations show the complexity of his 
managerial tasks in a manufacture process, as opposed to 
handicraft.

There are slight variations in the size and composition of the 
workforce of the semi-capitalist and the other hybrid builders 
compared to that of Baltazar, but all of them have experienced 
similar bureaucratic procedures as regards hiring, maintenance 
and dismissal of labourers. Their cases replicate that of 
Baltazar regarding the management of the workforce. 
Testimonies given by the exclusive builders show the 
difference between these skills and the situation in low-cost 
housing production. As Ronan and Juvenal's comments illustrate 
respectively:

"On a small contract, I get rid of the labourers quickly...on 
a larger one, they start thinking that they have more rights, 
and problems arise... I pay them whatever I can, but they 
start feeling that they deserve more... I have even had cases
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of sabotage of a contract."

"Problem with labourers occurs if you leave them alone on the 
site. . . Last year I managed to get a few contracts at the same 
time, then I could only work personally on each one of them 
for part of each day. . . and had to leave one or two journeymen 
alone most of the time... But these people have a funny way of 
thinking: if you are working with them at the site, they think 
that you are O.K., that you are one of them... But if you 
leave them alone, they think that you are exploiting them, 
then they do not work properly, or even take you to court to 
demand higher pay".

The cases of all the exclusive builders show that there is a 
strong personal contact between them and their labourers. If 
the scale of their labour force increases, either due to a 
large scale contract or a series of small-scale ones, the 
intimate association loosens, and is not replaced by a proper 
management structure. This finding reveals that, even if 
labour capacity is provided to the builders in the way shown 
in the previous chapter, they will not utilize it, if 
appropriate managerial training is not provided.

The bureaucracy faced by builders to build complete houses is 
not limited to the regulation of the labour force, but 
includes the regulation of the construction itself, as 
mentioned in chapter 4. Thus, builders need the skills to 
liaise with the CREA (the authority which controls the proper 
administration of construction), as well as in the municipal 
authority both during and after construction is completed.

Capitalist and the advanced capitalist builders need 
managerial skills to build several residential units 
concomitantly. Like semi-capitalist and hybrid builders, they 
also need managerial skills to deal with equipment, materials, 
the workforce, the integration of these elements, and the 
bureaucracy relating to the construction operations. Compare 
this situation with the case of the exclusive builders, as 
exemplified by Evandro's statement:

"I know that to build a finished house in the south part of
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the city [middle- and high-income neighbourhoods] I need a lot 
of paperwork, and I do not have any experience of that... This 
issue of taxes, and contacting an engineer to be responsible 
for the construction is not for me."

As already shown, the hybrid builder Baltazar managed 
sporadically to undertake the construction of several complete 
dwellings concomitantly. As his testimony revealed, this 
increased the complexity of the handling of the workforce. 
Both the workforce and workload required in this situation 
give rise to a need for greater off-site activities in terms 
of planning and administration. As the advanced capitalist 
Gustavo put it:

"When I built one house at a time, I used to do all the 
personnel and financial work. But in order to build these 
apartment blocks, I need staff to deal specifically with these 
matters... The office workload increases, and, even if I 
delegate functions to someone else, my managerial workload 
increases as well, because now I have to monitor the work of 
more people, apart from the fact that part of the office work 
is still under my direct responsibility."

Gustavo and Gastao, operating as speculative builders, have 
additional managerial duties related to the advertisement and 
the sale of housing units.

In short, the findings show the complexity of the managerial 
capacity required in the work carried out using a capitalist 
form of production, and substantiate the second part of the 
hypothesis. Following, the third part will be examined.

The Process and Problems of Acquisition of Managerial Capacity

The objective here is to verify that petty-commodity builders 
are hindered from acquiring the managerial capacity necessary 
to establish capitalist production due to a combination of 
restricted training facilities and their financial incapacity 
to pay for the training.
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As shown in the presentation of the findings regarding the 
first part of the hypothesis, the managerial capacity required 
for low-cost housing production is simple. Accordingly, 
builders did not have problems in acquiring it. As shown in 
chapters 4 and 5, a number of the builders studied were first 
trained as wage-labourers in a registered building unit of 
production, and later expanded their skills through on-the-job 
training as independent builders. A second set of builders was 
trained in domestic units of production, run by their fathers.

The first set acquired not only the labour skills but also the 
managerial skills necessary to produce low-cost housing. As 
Ronan showed:

"With my training as a wage-labourer, I became ready to 
control my work in these [low-income] neighbourhoods... That 
was easy... There is no great managerial role."

The situation of the second set of builders was even more
comfortable than that of the first, as they underwent in-house 
training.

However, the acquisition of the managerial capacity required 
for capitalist production presents problems, which will be 
examined. Firstly, the cases of those who failed to obtain 
this capacity will be presented (exclusive builders and 
proletarians). As the following statement given by Juvenal 
illustrates:

"To set up the firm I want to, I do need more training,
yes...but there is no way of getting it now...there are not
many ways of getting training... I would have liked to go to 
the university and become an engineer, as a dream, but I do 
not have enough schooling... and even if I had, you know how 
many people sit the "vestibular" [ the entrance exam for the 
university], and there are only a few places... One guy might 
be lucky to get in, at the expense of the unhappiness of 
many... There are the technical schools, yes, like the SENAI 
[Industrial Educational Scheme], professional training, but 
still, there are not many of them. . . Another problem with the 
SENAI is that they give preference to people sent by a
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building firm. My boss will only send me if he thinks that my 
training will be helpful to him, he will not send me just to 
help me establishing myself as an independent builder... I 
thought about enroling at the SENAI, but, you know, even 
without considering money matters and even if I get a place, 
I do not know how to fit it into my day-to-day life, because 
I work during the week as a bricklayer, and have to travel 
almost two hours to work. Now I am working in [the 
neighbourhood of] Santa Efigenia, and it means almost another 
hour from the construction site to the SENAI, door-to- 
door... then I also need to travel back home after the course 
late at night, and be up again the next day at four. . . The 
other alternative is to get on-the-job training as a foreman, 
but it does not depend only on me, there are not enough 
places. . .1 think I am a good bricklayer, but I have colleagues 
who work with me that are good as well, and if the boss needs 
a new foreman, only one of us will be chosen... then what 
happens to the others? There are just not enough places."

Thus, the shortage of training hinders Juvenal in a double 
way. Firstly, by restricting his access to existing places. 
Secondly, as the example of the SENAI shows, due to the 
distant location of the few existing facilities. The problem 
of restricted access is shared by the other exclusive 
builders. As the following statement given by Evandro 
summari zes:

"Getting a place for training is very much a matter of
individual luck... I am tuned into the issue, because, sooner
or later, I will have to get more training if I want to
progress...but it is not just a matter of wishing. Where are
the places?"

Apart from restricted access to training facilities, exclusive 
builders also face financial problems. Ronan, for instance 
suggested:

"To get a place in the SENAI, I need at least to complete the 
4th. year of schooling, and I just have one...and to go back 
to school, even if I can get a place, I do not know how I 
would manage in terms of money. . . It is difficult for me to 
pay for the schooling of my children, and they come first. 
Imagine having to pay for the schooling of an extra child, 
that is, me!"
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There are indeed some possibilities of free schooling for 
adults. However, the places are, once again, limited. Besides, 
Ronan's financial situation prevents his access to a course in 
another way:

"With the problems that I am facing with my family, I have to 
work as much as I can... It is not fun to work as a labourer 
during the week, and then work as a builder in my spare time. 
I do it because I have no alternative... I have to work as 
much as I can, to give the minimum to my children and wife... 
then I cannot attend training, can I?... Even in the periods 
when I do not have much work, I could not be in a class room. 
I have to be looking for a job, I have to show myself to be 
available. No one will look for me in a class room."

A solution to this problem would be to combine training and 
income-generation. However, this leads to the previous 
problem:

"If I could get a place as a foreman, this problem would be 
solved... I get paid, and I learn... It may happen, one day, but 
it may as well not happen... Find me a bricklayer who does not 
want to be a foreman! But there are not many vacancies as 
foreman, right?, so many bricklayers will continue to be 
bricklayers." (Ronan)

The problems faced by Ronan are replicated in the case of the 
other exclusive builders. In short, this group of builders 
does not have access to the training necessary to acquire 
managerial capitalist capacity due to a combination of four 
factors: restricted access to training facilities, the distant 
location of existing facilities, the financial difficulties 
regarding payment for such a course, and the need to use the 
time which would to be spent on training for income- 
generat ion .

As noted in the preceding chapter, the restrictions on access 
to equipment and labour capacity necessary to establish 
capitalist production contributed to drive Jorge and Luis 
Antonio, the two proletarians, to abandon their contract 
business. The same situation applies to managerial capacity in 
the case of Luis Antonio. The case of Jorge is different,
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because he had such capacity previously. This finding shows 
the limitations of an individual factor in the growth of the 
builders: even having the necessary managerial capacity,
Jorge's production broke down for lack of equipment and labour 
capacity.

The difficulties of obtaining managerial capacity are also 
illustrated by the cases of those builders working outside 
low-income settlements. First, the acquisition of the capacity 
necessary to carry out the repair and maintenance of middle- 
and high-cost housing will be presented. Next, the acquisition 
of the capacity to produce complete dwellings or other types 
of building.

Mixed and transitional builders acquired some of the 
managerial capacity required for repair and maintenance before 
starting to work as independent builders. The rest was 
acquired after having started working outside low-income 
settlements. The mixed builder Tomas, for example, gave the 
following statement in relation to the acquisition of skills 
necessary for the handling of the purchase of building 
materials during periods of high inflation in the country:

"A few years ago, when inflation was low, it was not difficult 
to administer the purchase of materials... But as inflation 
soared, many builders gave up. I decided to act differently... 
My experience in times of low inflation gave me the knowledge 
of how to handle the cash flow regarding materials... Then, 
when inflation started to creep up, I already had a basic 
knowledge of how do deal with cash flow. But I also had the 
chance of going to elementary school until the fourth year, 
and later on I did a technical course in architectural 
draughtsmanship. I wanted to become an architect, you know... 
None of these courses gave me specific knowledge of financial 
management, but they gave me a basic ability to reason and 
[knowledge of] mathematics. The rest was [due to] my own 
courage in facing the practical problems and my efforts to 
develop from this basis, and apply my knowledge of 
accountancy... My experience in repairs and maintenance for 
middle-income families was essential, very important to 
consolidate that knowledge... In the beginning it was a sort 
of on-the-job training, because I was still absorbing 
experience. But soon I picked it up...I could not apply it in
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low-income neighbourhoods... there is no need for accounting 
gimmicks there."

As shown before, the acquisition of the above skill is crucial 
to enable a low-cost housing builder to engage in the repair 
and maintenance of middle- and high-cost housing. The other 
mixed and the transitional builder, Dorcelino and Elisio, have 
a similar case. They combined previous schooling with on-the- 
job training. As the preceding chapter demonstrates, the 
specialized equipment and labour capacity necessary to carry 
out work outside low-income settlements were acquired after 
builders start working in the repair and maintenance of 
middle- and high-cost housing - with the rare exception of 
those builders who inherited a number of tools from their 
fathers. The situation regarding managerial capacity is 
different, because, as the examples of the transitional and 
mixed builders show, some of the fundamental skills were 
acquired even before they start working as independent 
builders in low-income settlements. The cases of the hybrid, 
semi-capitalist, capitalist and advanced capitalist builders, 
to be presented shortly, confirm this pattern. At any rate, it 
is important to note that none of the skills were acquired 
during the period of full-time work in low-income settlements. 
The problems faced by the exclusive builders, presented 
before, were also faced by the other builders when they were 
in a similar stage.

Hybrid, semi-capitalist, capitalist and advanced capitalist 
builders acquired the managerial capacity necessary to build 
complete houses from different sources: training as foremen, 
training with fathers, schooling, or on-the-job training. 
These sources were combined differently in each case.

Augusto, Waldemar and Rafael learned their basic skills from 
their fathers. Augusto and Waldemar did not even complete the 
first year of elementary school, while Rafael reinforced his 
skills by attending until the 4th. year. Augusto suggested:
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"All the skills which I need to build a complete house I 
learned with my father... I only completed the first year of 
schooling, but my father was patient enough to go through all 
the building procedures again and again, so I could learn 
everything."

In the words of Rafael:

"Schooling gave a good basis, specially mathematics. But the 
bulk of my learning, I owe to my dad."

The case of the remaining builders is different. The most 
important element in their learning process was their training 
as foremen, before they started working as independent 
builders. This training was supplemented with schooling and 
on-the-job learning.

Baltazar, Joaquim, Wander and Gastao supplemented their 
schooling after starting work in the repair and maintenance of 
middle- and high-cost housing. Their experience is illustrated 
by the following testimony given by Baltazar:

"I owe a lot to Mr. Wagner, the engineer who promoted me to 
the post of foreman. I worked very close to him, and absorbed 
his knowledge of how to conduct the construction of a complete 
house. . . During my period of work with Mr. Wagner, I was able 
to learn how to control the labour force, hire equipments, buy 
materials, and connect these things all together... But 
specially the paperwork and financial calculations were 
particularly difficult to grasp. I realized that I would learn 
more if I invested in my schooling. At that time I did not 
have means to resume schooling, nor when I was working only in 
low-income neighbourhoods.... But after establishing myself a 
little better financially, I went to attend four more years of 
school at night, and this really enabled me to grasp the parts 
of the construction business related to paperwork and 
financial calculations. Then it was a matter of practising, 
and learning from my own practice. With resolution and 
courage. . . It took me a lot of effort, and I am proud of it."

Jose and Gustavo had a better school training before 
commencing work as foremen - attending until the 5th. and 6th. 
year. They did not go back to school later. However, on-the- 
job training in the repair and maintenance of middle- and
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high-cost housing was regarded by them as an important step in 
the consolidation of their learning process. Jorge also went 
through a similar process of acquisition of skills.

The principal conclusion to be drawn from the findings about 
the process of acquisition of managerial capacity is that none 
of the builders have been able to acquire the capacity 
required to establish capitalist production while working 
full-time in the construction of low-cost housing. Exclusive 
builders still lack access to it due to a combination of the 
restricted facilities available, and their financial problems. 
Mixed and transitional builders had access to the skills 
necessary to carry out the repair and maintenance of middle- 
and high-cost housing, because they had undergone schooling 
prior to commencing work as independent builders, and later 
supplemented their learning process by way of on-the-job 
training. Hybrid, semi-capitalist, capitalist and advanced 
capitalist builders acquired the managerial skills necessary 
to establish capitalist production as a result of training 
before and after the period during which they worked as full
time low-cost housing producers rather than during such 
period.

In short, the third part of the hypothesis is confirmed with 
regard to petty-commodity production of low-cost housing. Like 
in the case of equipment and labour capacity, the findings 
also reveal that petty-commodity activity in the middle- and 
high-income market enabled the builders to complement their 
skills, thus allowing them to move towards capitalist 
product ion.

Following, the findings about the last part of the hypothesis 
will be presented.
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The Effects of the Acquisition of the Managerial Capacity
required for Capitalist Production on the Role of Pettv- 
Commoditv Builders in the Production of Low-Cost Housing

The objective here is to demonstrate that the provision of 
managerial capacity required to establish capitalist 
production and the consequent movement of the builders along 
the continuum towards capitalist production implies their loss 
of the ability to produce low-cost housing in developing 
countries.

As in the case of equipment and labour capacity, the effect of 
the provision of managerial capacity will be analyzed through 
policy-like situations and scenarios.

As noted before, the mixed and transitional builders need 
managerial skills to deal with the building materials in order 
to carry out the repair and maintenance of middle- and high- 
cost housing. However, such work leads to an increase in their 
fees, a fact which damages their ability to produce low-cost 
housing (chapter 5, subsection 5.2.1).

Semi-capitalist and hybrid builders have shifted fractionally 
from petty-commodity to capitalist production, while 
capitalist and advanced capitalist builders have shifted 
totally. This process was initially limited by lack of 
managerial capacity. The builders had acquired the basis of 
such capacity beforehand, but they had to complement it with 
subsequent schooling and/or on-the-job training afterwards. In 
order to do so, they had to find places in the restricted 
school system, and also obtain work in the repair and 
maintenance of middle- and high-cost housing, which would 
provide them with the practical training they needed. Their 
work outside low-income settlements, in turn, provided them 
with the financial means to enrol in further education.
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So, the subsequent acquisition of managerial skills enabled 
the builders to set up capitalist production. However, as 
demonstrated in chapters 4 and 5, this led to the loss of 
characteristics which are essential for the production of low- 
cost housing. Testimonies given by the builders, presented 
earlier, reveal that they moved away from low-cost housing 
production. They now need specialized managerial skills, to 
set up manufacture production. However, such production 
acquires rigidity and costs which are appropriate to large- 
scale production. The establishment of such a process thus 
leaves the builders unable to operate in a flexible manner and 
for a price low enough to meet the needs of low-income 
settlements. The following testimony given by Jose is a 
further illustration of this:

"My function now in the construction of an entire house is to 
plan and control the whole process. It requires accurate work, 
but this is exactly the point... There is a specific path to 
be followed on site. I have to stick to it as closely as 
possible. Deviations mean loss... I am always combating 
surprises and changes."

Semi-capitalist and hybrid builders lose the capacity to 
produce low-cost housing while they are building complete 
houses elsewhere. Their managerial skills encourages them to 
leave low-income settlements whenever possible. Joaquim, the 
semi-capitalist builder, has already left those settlements 
entirely, for he has sufficient demand for the repair and 
maintenance of middle- and high-cost housing when he is not 
building complete houses.

Capitalist and advanced capitalist builders, who have an 
unbroken demand for the construction of complete houses, were 
found to have lost the capacity to produce low-cost housing 
completely.

In summary, the cases of those builders who abandon the 
production of low-cost housing either partially or totally 
reveal the possible effect of a policy which would replace the
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current process of acquisition of managerial capacity 
necessary to establish capitalist production.

The scenarios constructed on the basis of plans made by 
builders who currently produce low-cost housing will now be 
examined. Like the case of equipment and labour capacity, the 
possibility of provision of managerial capacity attracted a 
number of the builders, but not all of them. Those who 
welcomed the suggestion were the exclusive builders Juvenal, 
Evandro and Ronan, and the hybrid builder Rafael. The 
remaining builders were neutral to the suggestion.

Juvenal, Evandro and Ronan recognized the need for further 
training in order to upgrade their units of production. Rafael 
already had a thorough knowledge of construction management, 
but had no training as to the financial aspects of management 
necessary to establish the speculative building operations 
which he was planning. The possibilities discussed with the 
builders centred on the two principal limitations on their 
access to managerial capacity: restricted access to training 
schemes, and their financial situation. A statement given by 
Evandro is a good illustration of the response obtained from 
builders who want to upgrade themselves:

"More training courses sure help, there is no doubt about 
it... something in the Agua Branca [the neighbourhood where he 
lives] . For example, I would pop in after work, that would be 
nice...at least I would not have to bother to find a course, 
or to travel back and forth... We already discussed why I 
cannot pay for a course now, I told you. If I get a loan, that 
is fine, but I still have the problem of time...a loan for 
buying equipment or for hiring labour makes more sense, I 
think, because I can continue working the number of hours that 
I do now, or even more. But a loan to pay for the course is 
complicated, because I would be using the money in the first 
instance to work less hours."

The willingness to accept loans for equipment and labour but 
not for managerial capacity seemed problematic, because the 
first two factors could not be used without the third. 
Confronted with this situation, Evandro responded:
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"I know that, if I do not invest in my own training, there is 
no sense in buying equipment, or hiring more people. This is 
a problem which needs to be sorted out... I know that, with 
training, in the future I would be more qualified, but no one 
knows about the future, it is a risk. . . The problem of working 
hours is complicated, really. I need as much time as I can to 
work... If the course is free, like in the SENAI, it is 
better, of course, but I still do not know how to compensate 
for the hours I would be sitting in class."

The possible solutions to these problems, which came out of 
the discussion with Evandro were the following:

"The ideal, ideal thing would be a scheme similar to on-the-
job training to become a foreman. You learn, but you also 
earn... If the government is really willing to help, it would 
be necessary to set up a sort of grant scheme for attending 
the courses. So, while I learn, I am not working, but at least 
my children will be eating...as I said, it needs to be 
supported by someone really willing to help, because, in 
foreman training, the worker learns and earns, but he is 
working at the same time. The boss would not pay him for 
nothing... and in a course like the SENAI, I would not be 
working... One possibility as well would be to carry on a 
course in my neighbourhood, and just a few hours a week, very 
slowly. . .it would need to be close to my home in order to 
maintain the contact with the people here. If I disappear, 
there will be no work for me... It is important that people 
feel that I am around, that I am easily accessible. If I am 
away for a few hours per week, and attending a course in the 
neighbourhood, the guys can reach me at any time. But not if 
I go to SENAI, for example, and come home late at night... To 
go to the SENAI, I would need support, to compensate for the 
work I would be losing."

The scenarios with Juvenal, Ronan and Rafael replicate that of 
Evandro. In short, the most viable proposal seems to be the 
provision of access to a training scheme in the vicinity in 
which builders live. An alternative solution could be the 
access to training elsewhere, but backed by a grant scheme. 
Nevertheless, the scenarios envisaged by these builders show 
that, if feasible support programmes are implemented, a 
departure from low-cost housing production would occur. The 
cases of those builders who were unwilling to undertake 
managerial training will now examined.
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As noted in the previous chapter, Alberto, Amin and Waldemar 
were willing to engage in wage-work. Joao Pedro, Dorcelino, 
Tomas and Baltazar wanted to continue their current 
activities. None of these builders changed their plans when 
presented with the possibility of access to managerial 
training. Similarly, the possibility of providing appropriate 
managerial capacity to establish a few small-scale teams to 
expand their production of low-cost housing - and their income 
- did not change their plans. Such idea did not interest the 
other builders either.

The case of Augusto and Rafael is distinct from that of the 
previous builders because they were willing to upgrade their 
businesses: to set up a unit specializing in hydraulic and
electrical services, and to become a speculative builder and 
landowner respectively. However, both already possessed the 
skills to put such plans into action, and were therefore not 
interested in training schemes.

The above information concludes the findings regarding the 
connection between access to managerial capacity and the 
production of low-cost housing by petty-commodity builders. 
The policy-like situations of those builders operating a 
capitalist form of production, and the scenarios of those 
builders who accept the idea of the provision of managerial 
capacity necessary to establish capitalist production, confirm 
the final part of the hypothesis.

Like in the case of equipment and labour capacity, the 
scenarios envisaged here reveal that a number of builders do 
not want to improve their managerial capacity. This situation 
does not confirm this part of the hypothesis, and reiterates 
the need to rephrase the assertion that all builders have a 
profit-drive. However, considering that provision of 
managerial capacity does not affect some builders, but leads 
others away from low-income settlements, the general result is
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a decline in the participation of builders in the supply of 
low-cost housing.

The findings as to the activities of those builders who are or 
have been in a transitional position between full-time low- 
cost housing production and full-time capitalist production 
show the existence of a situation not encompassed by the 
hypothesis. It shows that not only managerial capacity 
necessary to establish capitalist production drives the 
builders away from low-income settlements. The provision of 
the capacity to carry out repair and maintenance of middle- 
and high-cost housing - which are still petty-commodity 
production activities - also drives builders away from low- 
income settlements. The scenarios also revealed a number of 
cases of exclusive builders who were willing to invest in such 
work. At any rate, the result would be a departure from low- 
cost housing production.

Data to substantiate the four parts of the hypothesis related 
to managerial capacity have been presented above. The next 
subsection includes data to substantiate the hypothesis about 
credit.

6.2.2. Credit

This subsection follows the same structure as the previous 
one, dealing with the four parts of the hypothesis in turn.

The Credit required for Low-Cost Housing Production

The first part of the hypothesis proposes that the credit 
required by petty-commodity builders to carry out the 
construction of low-cost housing is negligible.

The following analysis is divided according to the six factors 
presented in section 6.1: land, building materials, labour,
equipment, overheads and managerial capacity.
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The findings about the first factor reveal that there are 
variations in the methods of acquisition of land as between 
different types of low-income settlement. However, builders do 
not need to buy land in order to build low-cost housing and 
therefore do not need for credit to acquire it. As noted in 
chapter 2 (subsection 2.2.2), the builders studied worked in 
four different types of low-income settlement: market planned 
regulated, market planned unregulated, squatter, and sites- 
and-services. The situation in market planned regulated and 
unregulated settlements is illustrated by the following 
testimony given by the exclusive builder Ronan:

"I have never had to deal with land in my contracts. All my 
clients have bought their plot before hiring me... Some of 
these people are lucky enough to get a legal plot of land [in 
a market planned regulated settlement]... Others buy it, but 
still have problems with the authorities to get a formal title 
to the land [market planned unregulated settlements]... But 
all of them buy the land from developers, you see. They are 
poor, but they save for many years and come to the periphery 
of the city, where land is still cheap... There is no 
speculative building in these neighbourhoods. When the chap 
wants me to build for him, the land is already there. I just 
provide my services."

The situation in squatter settlements is illustrated by the 
exclusive builder Alberto:

"I have also built for people in favelas [squatter 
settlements], you know.. . When one of these people asked me to 
do some building work, he had a plot of land already... It was 
acquired free most of the time, through invasion; or sometimes 
it was bought by a latecomer from an initial invader. But the 
land was always there beforehand. . . I did not have to deal 
with land."

The majority of the builders studied worked in these three 
types of low-income settlements, and their experiences 
regarding land was similar to those of Ronan and Alberto. The 
mixed builder Dorcelino and the hybrid builders Augusto and 
Waldemar catered for the fourth type of settlement, sites-and- 
services. Their experience is depicted in the testimony given 
by Waldemar:

362



"This place where I am working now is different from the 
squatter settlements and the neighbourhoods in the periphery, 
because here the government supports the dwellers with land 
and building materials... I do not get involved with land at 
any rate."

In sum, those builders who were working in low-income 
settlements at the time of the fieldwork, or who have done so 
previously, had never needed to buy land. Therefore, the need 
for credit for this purpose was irrelevant.

The need for credit for building materials will now be 
examined. Three situations were found to exist as regards the 
acquisition of materials: purchase by clients prior to the 
hire of a builder, purchase by clients during the period of 
construction, and provision by the state. The following 
testimony given by the exclusive builder Evandro epitomizes 
the first situation:

"Some of my clients managed to save enough money to buy the 
building materials for the construction work that they wish to 
be carried out in their homes... After having bought and 
stored the material, they start saving again in order to hire 
me to carry out the work... In order to buy the right types 
and quantities of materials, some of these clients seek advice 
from an acquaintance with skills in the construction industry, 
or from a building materials shop; and when they hire me, the 
material was all there... Other clients make contact with me 
initially so that I can advise them to purchase the materials; 
then they would call me some time later after having saved 
enough to pay my services."

The second situation is illustrated by the following statement 
given by the mixed builder Tomas:

"Some people manage to save enough money to pay for the 
building materials and my services at the same time. This 
depends of course on the extend of the construction work which 
they require...it usually happens when they change jobs, and 
receive compensation for being fired from the former one... In 
this scheme, the client hires me, I estimate the materials 
necessary for the job, then he buys them either altogether at 
the beginning of construction, usually when the work is small, 
or buys them bit-by-bit according to the progress of the 
construction process... In any case, I have never advanced my 
own money to purchase materials, nor sought credit to do it."
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The third situation occurs in the sites-and-services 
settlements. As shown in the testimony given by Waldemar, 
already presented, clients receive the materials from the 
state. Thus, the builder is not involved in their purchase.

All the builders studied faced one or several of the above 
situations. In short, as in the case of land, none of them 
needed to purchase materials to produce low-cost housing. 
Consequently, they never required credit for this purpose. 
However, their contract building work in low-income 
settlements did include expenditures with other factors, which 
will be examined next.

The need for labour was examined in the previous chapter 
(subsection 5.2.2), but the main points will be recapitulated 
here. Two basic situations have been encountered. Firstly, 
builders who have managed to save and form a reserve fund to 
pay their workforce in the event of a delay in payment by the 
client. Secondly, builders who have not managed to save, and 
therefore work alone or hire assistants only when there is 
sufficient evidence that the clients will pay them without 
postponement.

The first group of builders needed a fund to pay, at the 
maximum, two apprentices and one journeyman for a period of 
two weeks. According to them, this was not a large sum. 
Besides, it could be saved little-by-little, because their 
penetration in the low-income market was gradual - i.e. the 
fund increased with the demand.

It could be argued that the builders on the second group 
needed a credit facility, for they had not been able to save. 
However, even without savings or credit, they managed to 
produce low-cost housing for a certain portion of the low- 
income population.
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The requirements in terms of equipment to produce low-cost 
housing also have been examined in the preceding chapter. Two 
main situations were identified. Firstly, builders who started 
their careers as trainees in a craft office in a registered 
construction unit, and thus had to acquire a basic set of 
tools during the initial period of instruction. This was a 
sine qua non condition to be upgraded to the post of official. 
The acquisition of such equipment was not difficult. In order 
to work independently in low-income settlements, they had to 
acquire other tools related to their initial crafts as well as 
to other crafts. However, the acquisition of this second set 
was not problematic either, since the tools were cheap, and 
were acquired bit-by-bit over a period of two to four years. 
The builders bought their tools using their own savings, 
without need for credit. The second included the builders who 
inherited most of their equipment from their fathers, and 
merely supplemented their sets with occasional purchases paid 
for with their savings. These builders did not therefore 
require credit either.

The requirements in terms of overheads to produce low-cost 
housing were analyzed in chapter 4 (subsection 4.2.2) . It was 
shown that the only two costs that builders had incurred other 
than those specifically related to production were transport 
and their own social security. Transport costs arise when a 
builder works at a distance from his neighbourhood. According 
to the builders interviewed, this seldom happens, and, when it 
does, the cost is minimal, corresponding only to a tiny 
fraction of the daily fee charged by the builder. Social 
security was also mentioned in the interviews as an indirect 
cost of production, because the builders felt that, although 
this was not directly related to their work, it played a role 
in keeping them in shape. This is a dubious assertion, for all 
the other work which contribute to the reproduction of the 
labour power, such as food, clothing, etc, may also be 
regarded as playing a similar role. Nevertheless, social
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security payments were made by builders out of their own 
savings or income, and credit was not required in this regard.

The managerial capacity required to produce low-cost housing 
was analyzed in subsection 6.2.1. As shown, such capacity was 
low, and was acquired either through training in a registered 
construction unit, or with a builder's father, in a domestic 
unit. Credit was not necessary.

In short, no need for credit in the production of low-cost 
housing was identified, which confirms the first part of the 
hypothesis. The second part of the hypothesis will be 
approached next.

The Credit required in Capitalist Production

The proposition to be verified here is that capitalist 
production requires credit to obtain the factors of production 
and to meet overheads and managerial capacity which cannot be 
paid for as the result of a process of internal accumulation.

The need for credit in relation to land, materials, labour, 
equipment, overheads and managerial capacity will be 
considered consecutively.

Only the advanced capitalist builders, Gustavo and Gastao, 
have dealt with the purchase of land. This is because they 
build speculatively, in contrast to all the other builders 
studied, who are engaged only in contract building. Gustavo's 
experience is the following:

"As you know, I am a developer now, and, unlike in contract 
building, I cannot rely on clients' capital to acquire land... 
Land is expensive, you know, and in order to go from contract 
building to become a developer, I used to make deals with 
landowners. Instead of buying their plots of land, I  would 
first build a block of flats on each one, and then give them 
the number of flats equivalent to the price of each plot. By 
doing this, I have avoided the need to advance my own capital, 
which I did not have at that time, to buy land. . . However,
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such deals are getting scarce nowadays. I build mostly for 
lower middle-income people, in neighbourhoods out of Belo 
Horizonte's central area, and landowners are not willing to 
take apartments in such neighbourhoods. They think that their 
price will not rise, and they cannot hire them for a high 
price. . . Therefore, now I have to invest my own capital to 
purchase land, which, as we discussed before, amounts to 
approximately 10% of the cost of each building... In order to 
buy a plot of land, sometimes I use my own capital alone, or 
combine it with that of a friend. . . This friend is just 
willing to invest in the construction along with me, and share 
the profits."

The case of Gastao is similar to that of Gustavo. He also 
moved from contract to speculative building relying on 
exchange deals with landowners. Recently he has sometimes used 
his own capital to buy land, and has sometimes used the 
capital of a friend or acquaintance willing to invest in his 
business. The importance of credit for him is illustrated as 
follows:

"The decision about what to build depends very much on the 
circumstances of each case... Depending on the condition of 
the market, the demand, and the locality, I decide whether to 
build or not, and what kind of building is more marketable... 
Sometimes I foresee a good opportunity, which I cannot lose. 
If I do not have funds to invest, I have to look elsewhere. I 
have to deal with the landowner, or persuade a friend to 
invest money... My own capital varies very much, you know. 
There are so many expenses involved, both in the work, and in 
my own life. Sometimes I have to rely on capital from others 
in order to carry on building."

The situation in relation to building materials is similar to 
that of land. Only the advanced capitalist builders, Gastao 
and Gustavo, have dealt with its purchase. The detachment of 
other builders from materials is illustrated by the following 
statement given by Rafael:

"I have never advanced money to buy building materials in my 
work in low-income settlements, as I told you; and the same is 
true for my other building activities, especially with all 
that inflation soaring in the country... What I do is to 
conduct the purchase of the materials, in order to relieve the 
client of this annoyance. But I always do it with the client's 
money... Before 1975 I built two houses. But after that, until 
1985, for ten years, I did only refurbishment. Since inflation
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was already increasing, it was not worth my while to build an 
entire residence... At that time, it was common practice to 
give a price for a construction work in bulk, including my 
fees, labour and materials. However, with escalating 
inflation, it became increasingly difficult for me to control 
the flow of money... Before beginning construction, we had to 
give a certain price, and that price could not be altered. So, 
at the end, we made a loss, because of inflation. So I decided 
not to build houses any more. I went into refurbishment, which 
could be carried out in one, two months at the maximum, 
therefore inflation did not catch me. Only recently, after 
1986, most clients began to understand that it was necessary 
to make reajustments during the time of construction because 
of inflation... Take this house that I am building now, for 
example. I gave one price to the client at the beginning of 
construction, and told him that after three months it had to 
be reviewed. He agreed, and we carried on with the 
construction."

The case of the other hybrid builders and those of the mixed, 
transitional, semi-capitalist and capitalist builders 
replicate that of Rafael. They too have always avoided 
investing in materials. Joaquim, reinforces the point 
presented in the above quotation:

"The basic agreement between myself and a client is that he 
will pay me every week, and then I use this money to sort out 
all the needs to continue the construction in the following 
week. But this ideal situation do'es not happen all the time, 
because maybe the client is dependent on a loan himself, which 
may be delayed, or has an emergency, or something like that... 
Then I am prepared to back the construction for the following 
week, in order not to stop it. I w<ould lose a lot if I stopped 
it and then began again, you kn<ow...the only thing that I 
really do not like to get involved with is materials. Their 
price is so erratic, you know, inflation and all the rest... 
I need to see that the client is committed to solving all the 
problems regarding the price of tthe materials, and the best 
commitment possible is the spending of his own money... If the 
client has to delay payment for the materials, we can go 
together and make a deal with the materials dealer, in order 
to postpone the invoice. That can be done... What I do not do 
is to pay from my own pocket."
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In short, none of the contract builders do not require credit 
to buy building materials. The situation of the speculative 
builders is, however, different.

As shown in chapter 4, Gastao has records of figures relating 
to some of his previous developments, which, adjusted to 
values current at the time of fieldwork, show that he spent 
Cr$675,000.00 on materials for each residential unit of a 
complex of eight semi-detached 60 m2 2 bedroom units, 
Cr$727, 944.00 on each flat in a block of eight 60 m2 2 bedroom 
flats, Cr$716,192.00 on each residential unit in a complex of 
eight semi-detached 80 m2 3 bedroom units, and Cr$798,408.00 
on each flat in a block of eight 80 m2 3 bedroom flats. The 
capital for these activities was acquired through his own 
savings and from acquaintances willing to invest in his 
business.

Gustavo acquired the materials for his developments through 
two main schemes. Firstly, deals made with distributors 
whereby they would provide building materials in exchange for 
a given number of residential units to be handed over on 
completion of the building work. Secondly, the system of 
condominium, whereby Gustavo negotiated the selling of 
residential units to clients during the construction of the 
building, and used their capital to accomplish it. Gustavo 
also has invested his own capital in some of his previous 
developments. Nevertheless, both he and Gastao could not count 
only on their own capital in order to acquire building 
materials. They had to rely on different schemes of credit.

In contrast to the situation regarding land and materials, the 
need for credit in order to pay the workforce also affected 
those builders working on a contracting scheme. As shown in 
the previous chapter (subsection 5.2.2), mixed and 
transitional builders did not encounter problems in hiring the 
labour force required for the repair and maintenance of 
middle- and high-cost housing. However, the case of the
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builders involved in the production of complete dwellings is 
different. Data previously presented show that hybrid, semi
capitalist and capitalist builders needed a reserve fund to 
guard against delays by clients in paying the workforce.

According to Baltazar, Augusto, Waldemar and Joaquim, on some 
occasions they were contracted to carry out a construction 
service, but had insufficient equipment or labourers, as well 
as insufficient savings to obtain them. Under these 
circumstances, they relied hired equipment, and on loans to 
pay hired labourers. The following statement given by Joaquim 
describes the situation well:

"Unfortunately, it is absolutely impossible to predict the 
evolution of my business, it depends on so many things...the 
way the country as a whole is going, government actions, the 
particular income situation of my clients, whether I am able 
to get more clients or not, many things... My reserve fund 
also depends on many things. Most of the time I manage to save 
a little, but it does not mean that this money is going to the 
bank, and will stay there. One has so many necessities, you 
know...one month everything might be O.K. at home, so I save 
more. But the following month a kid might get sick, or I need 
to buy materials to repair part of the house, or the wife 
pressures me to buy something new, whatever. Then the money 
goes there...or I might need to replace a tool, or to buy a 
new one. . .no matter how much you plan these things, there are 
always surprises."

The above quotation illustrates the fluctuations both in 
demand, and in extent of the funds in reserve. Depending on 
the level of each of these two variables at a given point, the 
funds might not be enough to meet the requirements of the 
demand. In the words of Joaquim:

"In times when the market for my services is stable or low, 
and when there are no problems of expenditure for me, then I 
just rely on my savings to hire labourers... but there are 
other times when a larger-scale service appears, or that I 
just had to spend a lot of money somehow. Then I have to 
borrow to hire labourers."
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Rafael was the only hybrid builder who did not need credit 
from acquaintances in order to hire labourers. This was due to 
his
ability to manage his savings, a lesser personal and household 
expenditure - he had only one child, as compared to the other 
builders questioned who had several -, and his workforce was 
smaller. However, as will be shown later, Rafael required 
credit for other items.

The capitalist builders founded themselves in a more complex 
situation than that of the hybrid and semi-capitalist 
builders. They built several complete houses simultaneously, 
which require a larger workforce and are subject to the same 
uncertainties in terms of reserve funds as Baltazar, Waldemar 
and Joaquim. Thus, they too had to rely on occasional 
borrowing.

Gastao and Gustavo, in their turn, incurred greater expenses 
in terms of labour than the hybrid, semi-capitalist and 
capitalist builders. Being speculative builders, they had to 
seek funds to pay all the workforce necessary to carry out 
each development. As noted in the previous chapter, Gastao 
sought investments from acquaintances to meet such costs, 
while Gustavo used the same method, as well as the system of 
condominium.

Similarly to the case of labour, the need for credit for 
equipment was present among both the contract and the 
speculative builders. However, as already noted, these 
builders did not use financial credit from acquaintances, but 
hired the equipment.

The issue of equipment already appeared in the presentation of 
the data about credit for the workforce. A parallel was made 
about the need to hire equipment and the need to borrow money 
to pay labourers. As shown in the preceding chapter, all the 
builders who carry out the construction of complete houses
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hired equipment at some point in the development of their 
units of production, and/or still do it.

The need for credit to meet overheads will be analyzed now. As 
shown in chapter 4 (subsection 4.2.2), mixed and transitional 
builders are able to meet the overheads involved in the repair 
and maintenance of middle- and high-cost housing. However, the 
case of those builders engaged in the construction of complete 
dwellings differs. It has been shown that the basic problems 
suffered by hybrid and semi-capitalist builders relate to 
taxes, transportation, and the fees payable to an engineer to 
be legally responsible for the site. These are not considered 
as labour costs because, for instance, the engineer is not 
directly involved in production. The builders do not have 
official qualifications and therefore need someone with a 
degree to be the 'frontman' for the construction. Of the 
hybrid and the semi-capitalist builders, Baltazar, Rafael and 
Joaquim did not need credit to meet the above expenses, but 
relied on advance payments from clients and their own savings. 
However, Augusto and Waldemar encountered problems, especially 
with regard to the engineer. A statement given by Waldemar is 
a good illustration of the situation:

"These engineers are mean, you know. Just because they have a 
diploma, they come and charge a lot to put their names on the 
construct ion... it is generally 1% of the estimated costs of 
the construction, but some charge even more than that, 2%... 
The engineer who signs the papers for me now is O.K., we 
manage to do all right financially. But I had a problem some 
years ago, because I found an engineer who told me: 'listen,
what we are doing is illegal, and I am not going to stick my 
neck out without a guarantee', so I had to pay him 
beforehand...but I could not tell this to the client and ask 
for money; I had to pretend that everything was fine, under 
control... all I did was to borrow from a friend."

Capitalist builders have the same expenses as those of 
hybrids' and semi-capitalists', plus the fees of a bookkeeper, 
which, as noted before, are approximately Cr$500.00 per hour. 
Both builders in this group had problems in meeting their
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overheads in the past, and relied on borrowing from 
acquaintances.

The advanced capitalist builders had even greater overheads, 
because both had registered building units and a permanent 
head office and therefore expenses such as office personnel, 
rent, telephone and electricity bills, photocopying, mail, 
advertising and selling of the housing units (see subsection 
4.2.2). Both had to rely on borrowing at different stages of 
the development of their units of production. A particularly 
delicate stage in both cases was the setting up of an office. 
The following testimony given by Gastao illustrates the 
situat ion:

"My development did not occur completely smoothly, you see. 
There were periods of stagnation, followed by jumps, then more 
stagnation and another jump, and so on...in many cases, I 
managed to save little-by-little to meet my needs, with a 
little help from a loan from a friend here and there, and then 
I went on in stages.. . But the setting up of an office was the 
greatest jump of all... Equipment or labour you can by little- 
by-little, but an office, even a small one, either you have it 
or you do not... because to set up an office, it has to be 
something good, because if it is shabby, I will end up losing 
clients, rather than gaining them... There is the rent, 
decoration, signs, furniture, secretary, telephone and all the 
rest. It has to look good... I had some money already, but I 
did need to borrow to supplement it... There was this chap who 
used to invest in my developments. He gave me some help."

Thus, with the exception of Baltazar and Rafael, all the 
hybrid, semi-capitalist, capitalist and advanced capitalist 
builders needed credit to set up capitalist production.

Lastly, it was found that the only aspect of their business 
for which builders did not require credit was managerial 
capacity. As noted in subsection 6.2.1, above, all those 
builders who work outside low-income settlements acquired 
their managerial skills through a combination of training as 
foremen, schooling, and/or training with their fathers. These 
schemes were either free, or met by the savings of the 
builders. As already shown, the expense of office staff hired
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to support the management structures of the builders are 
included within the category of overheads.

To summarize, every builder needed credit for a number of the 
six elements analyzed, in order to establish capitalist 
production. Previous data suggest that there is an increasing 
need for finance to establish such a process. The findings 
analyzed in chapters 4 and 5 and in the previous subsection 
show that builders face an increasing need for equipment, 
labour and managerial capacity and incur higher overheads as 
they go from one stage to another in the continuum from petty- 
commodity to capitalist production. In the case of builders 
who work speculatively, there are the additional costs of land 
and materials. However, it is not possible to equate this 
increase with an increase in the need for credit. Credit 
requirements do not necessarily augment along with the growth 
of a builder's business, because this depends on the capacity 
- or lack of capacity - of the builder to save or accumulate 
capital. Nevertheless, all the builders studied were found to 
experience fluctuations in their units of production, and 
needed credit at different times in order to produce using a 
capitalist process. This confirms the second part of the 
hypothesis. Following, the third part will be examined.

The Process and Problems of Acguisition of Credit

The objective here is to verify that petty-commodity builders 
do not have the socio-economic references to acquire the 
credit necessary to establish capitalist production.

Unlike builders involved in the production of low-cost housing 
who have no need for credit, those who establish a capitalist 
process have different requirements. The cases of builders who 
were found to lack access to credit will be presented first.

As noted before, none of the exclusive builders had access to 
credit, and the problems experienced by them in hiring
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equipment were shown in chapter 5 (subsection 5.2.2). Their 
situation regarding financial credit is similar, as described 
in the following statement given by Alberto:

"Sometimes I borrow money for myself, for my family. I have no 
choice. However, it is small quantities, just to cover an
emergency. Cr$500.00, maybe Cr$l, 000.00, no more than that... I 
cannot borrow larger quantities, to buy equipment, or 
whatever... When I borrow, I do so from someone I know well, 
who knows me well. Most of the time they do not charge
interest, because they know my situation. Only a few times, I 
came across a mean acquaintance, who complained a lot about 
his own situation, and said that he could only do me a favour 
if I did him a favour as well. The favour to him, in the case,
is to pay him a bit more than what he lent me...but, anyway,
it was small quantities... My friends and acquaintances do not 
have the income to enable them to lend larger quantities, only 
a loan shark and of course a bank can do that. . . The loan 
sharks live on lent money, it is true, but they do not lend to 
anyone. They want proof that they will get the money back, 
plus their profit.. . I cannot give the proof that these sharks 
want. I do not even have a bank account, to give a cheque as 
a guarantee. I cannot give them any guarantee in terms of 
income, because, as you know, my situation is very unstable. 
And there is no point in lying, because the sharks are very 
well informed. They have informants all over the place. When 
I approach them, they already know everything about me. Where 
I live, what I do, everything... The other option, the bank, 
I cannot even think about. If I have problems in approaching 
a loan shark, who is much more accessible, imagine what would 
happen if I approached a bank, with my ragged clothes and all 
the rest."

Of the exclusive builders, Juvenal was the most committed to 
the development his business, intending to set up a unit 
specializing in finishing, and work in subcontracts for larger 
operations. As shown in chapter 5, he did not have a clear 
idea about the size of the workforce necessary for such an 
enterprise. However, he made some preliminary calculations 
regarding his initial needs in terms of equipment, what he 
would require to set up a small head office, as well as the 
procedures necessary to legalize the business as a unit of 
production. He calculated that it cost him approximately 
Cr$100,000.00. He pointed out the difficulties he would have 
to obtain credit for the establishment of such an enterprise:
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"My friends and acquaintances are all in the same boat as me. 
They earn Cr$5,000.00, or Cr$10,000.00 per month, maybe 
Cr$15, 000.00, but no more. How can they possibly lend me 
Cr$100, 000 . 00? . . . I do not have any rich acquaintances. I know 
a few, of course, but I am not close to them. I know the 
engineers in the firm where I work, for example, but how can 
I ask them for such an amount of money? How can I convince 
them that I will pay them back?... With loan sharks, the 
problem is not much different. I somehow have to persuade them 
that they would be making a safe investment, by lending to me, 
but I do not have the credentials to do that... I have my 
wages, O.K., but that is not enough. What I want to borrow is 
much more than what I earn. That does not convince the 
sharks... If I had built large houses, for example, I could 
take pictures and documents, and show them that I am a good 
professional, that I have a future...but what I do in low- 
income neighbourhoods does not help much for this purpose. I 
cannot tell them, listen, look at these jobs, a new door for 
Mr. X, a tap for Mr. Y, a floor for Mrs. Z. The sharks laugh 
at me... As regards of the bank, it is more or less the same 
problem as to that of the hire of equipment. So much red 
tape!"

The cases of the other exclusive builders replicate those of 
Alberto and Juvenal regarding the problems of access to 
credit. None of them had the credentials required to acquire 
the credit necessary to establish capitalist production.

Blocked access to credit contributed to drive the proletarians 
Luis Antonio and Jorge out of business as contract builders. 
As noted in the previous chapter, Luis Antonio found it 
difficult to acquire equipment and hire labourers. He adds the 
following:

"When I was planning to expand my contract building business, 
I started looking around to see if I could get funding from 
someone who believed that I could succeed, and would invest on 
me... I did not have many savings from my work in low-income 
neighbourhoods; and I needed new tools, and needed to hire 
better labourers. I was even thinking of setting up a proper 
firm, with name, documents and all the rest. I even spoke to 
a bookkeeper that I know, and asked him for advise me as to 
the bureaucracy which he understands well... but I could not 
convince anyone that I would succeed in my plans, and I did 
not have the support to be able to borrow."

Jorge, whose subcontracting business went bankrupt, declared:
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"I relied too much on the Engesa1. I trusted them. That was 
my mistake. When we had the problem, I did not know what to 
do... I had contacts for work, but my firm was completely 
naked, so to speak, because I relied on the Engesa for
everything, and when they went, they took everything with
them. . . When I set up my small firm, before working for the
Engesa, I used small quantities of credit here and there,
there was no problem... But after what happened, it was not a 
matter of small quantities any more, if I wanted to stay on 
the same level... I could not ask for credit at the Engesa, 
obviously, but I was so much involved with that firm, that I 
did not have anybody else... My only credential to get credit 
elsewhere was the Engesa itself, but after they did what they 
did to me, you know, there was no point in asking them for 
help. Their own name was not very clean, you know."

In short, lack of access to credit restricted the exclusive 
builders to low-cost housing production, and forced the 
proletarians back to wage labour. The process and problems of 
obtaining credit are also shown by the cases of builders who 
work outside low-income settlements.

The repair and maintenance of middle- and high-cost housing, 
carried out using a petty-commodity form of production, did 
not require credit. However, it gave builders the opportunity 
to obtain credit. In the words of Tomas:

"Things really changed when I got involved with rich 
clients. . . some of them are really friendly, and made it clear 
that if I needed anything, I can count on them. . . The 
situation is not totally clear to me now, but I certainly want 
to expand my work, I already told you...I am counting on my 
clients to lend me some money, if I do not save enough."

As already noted, the construction of complete dwellings using 
a capitalist form of production does not require credit. 
Nevertheless, none of the builders were able to acquire credit 
when working full-time in the production of low-cost housing. 
As demonstrated in the preceding chapter, they could only 
acquire the references necessary to hire equipment after they 
started working in the middle- and high-income markets. The

1 Engesa is the unit of production which subcontracted 
Jorge. See chapter 5, subsection 5.2.1.
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same holds true for the case of other forms of credit. 
Findings previously presented also reveal that the builders 
relied on their contacts outside low-income settlements to get 
the financial credit necessary to allow them to hire 
labourers. The following testimony given by Augusto further 
illustrates the process of acquisition of financial credit:

"I needed to borrow money from time to time, I  told you... to 
hire labourers, to transport things to begin a construction, 
to pay the engineer... On several occasions I  have been 
working only doing repairs, and comes the opportunity to build 
an entire house. I did not have any money at all, because I  
had invested my savings in my own house and in other things 
for my family...I do not remember the exact amounts, because 
they change a lot with inflation...but for the workers and to 
prepare the construction, it varied from Cr$10,000,00 to 
Cr$20.000, 00, or Cr$25, 000.00, plus or minus... and the 
engineer, charging around 1 or 2% of the price of the 
construct ion... if it is one house with two bedrooms, costing 
approximately Cr$l,200.000,00 today, then it would be 
Cr$12, 000 . 00, or Cr$24,000.00...the engineer does not require 
all this amount in one go, of course, but he wants at least a 
good down payment, at least 30% of that. And sometimes I have 
not had even Cr$2, 000.00 to give him... I could only get 
access to these sums after establishing myself in the south 
zone [middle- and high-income neighbourhoods]... My own work 
was my greatest reference, you know, and I had to show what I 
did in the south zone...it is not that the work that I do for 
the poor people is bad, I do it with the same love as when 
working for the rich; but the poor do not have the conditions 
to pay for a nice job, then the result often does not look too 
good. I cannot go to a guy and say: ' I am a good builder, look 
what I have done in the shanty towns. Now lend me some 
money'... But in the south zone, some of my clients lent me 
money. . . or I got to know other people that lent money, I 
could give them the name of rich clients as references. The 
situation changed completely when I did that."

As shown before, the only builder who did not require 
financial credit throughout his career was Rafael. However, he 
did use hired equipment. All the remaining builders who built 
using a capitalist form of production needed financial credit 
at different moments in their careers, and for different 
purposes. The amounts required by each one of them was within 
the same range as those required by Augusto. Their experience 
replicate that of Augusto in terms of the process of
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acquisition of financial credit. For example, in the words of 
Wander:

"Credit is like a game, you know... working in the low-income 
neighbourhoods I just did not have the cards to play this 
game. . . In the case of a bank, I do not know, but at the level 
of borrowing that we operate here, that is not very great, I 
think that the lender always runs some kind of risk. I may 
disappear, correct?... What I have to do, when I want to 
borrow, is to convince the guy who will lend to me that I will 
not disappear... If I show him that I have important clients, 
if I show him the type of work that I have been doing for 
these clients, is there any better reference?"

The case of the advanced capitalist builders is more complex 
than that of the hybrid, semi-capitalist, and capitalist 
builders. As shown before, they used other forms of credit 
besides the hire of equipment and the borrowing of money. They 
conducted exchange deals with landowners and building 
materials suppliers as well as operating condominium systems. 
In the words of Gustavo:

"If I could not hire tools or borrow money when I was working 
for the poor, you can imagine what happens with land or 
building materials... It is not easy to convince a landowner 
to exchange his plot for a flat that is still to be 
constructed. The flat does not exist yet, so I have to 
convince him on the basis of what I have already done 
before... I have to show many of my previous constructions, 
and give him the names of many clients, who are very happy. 
There is no other way...with the materials suppliers is the 
same. They want to know who I am in professional terms, what 
guarantee that they will have that they will get a flat built 
with the materials that I am asking for... The system of 
condominium is also a tricky business. Many people get very 
suspicious. If the construction is finished, they have proof 
that they are buying a real flat...but if you just show them 
the design of a building, you have to convince them that you 
are able to build the whole thing... The fact that they pay 
less in a system of condominium helps to convince, but you 
still have to show them that you have a nice office, that you 
built nice things before, and that there have not been any 
problems."

The case of Gastao replicates that of Gustavo, with the 
difference that he did not use the exchange deal with building 
material shops.
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In summary, the findings show that none of the builders 
studied were able to acquire the credit necessary to set up 
capitalist production while working in low-income settlements 
on a full-time basis. Exclusive builders still lack the 
references necessary to acquire credit, and it was this that 
forced the proletarians back to wage-labour. Mixed and 
transitional builders are found to be in a better position, 
for their work in middle- and high-income markets opens up 
credit possibilities for them. Hybrid, semi-capitalist, 
capitalist and advanced capitalist builders were discovered to 
have acquired credit from different sources in order to
establish capitalist production. However, they could only do 
so after obtaining references by working in the middle- and 
high-income markets. These findings thus confirm the third 
part of the hypothesis.

Next, the findings about the last part of the hypothesis are 
presented.

The Effects of the Acquisition of the Credit required for 
Capitalist Production on the Role of Petty-Commoditv Builders 
in the Production of Low-Cost Housing

The aim here is to show that the provision of the credit 
necessary to establish capitalist production and the
consequent movement of the builders along the continuum 
towards capitalist production implies their loss of the 
ability to produce low-cost housing.

As in the case of the three other factors already examined, 
the effect of the provision of credit will be analyzed through 
the use of policy-like situations and scenarios.

As noted before, mixed and transitional builders did not need
credit to carry out the repair and maintenance of middle- and 
high-cost housing. In spite of that, their involvement in this
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work led to an increase in their fees which, in turn, harmed 
their work in low-income settlements.

Semi-capitalist and hybrid builders have partially moved from 
petty-commodity to capitalist production, and the capitalist 
and advanced capitalist builders have moved totally. This 
movement was initially hindered due to lack of access to 
credit. However, with references acquired after entering the 
middle- and high-income markets, these builders gained the 
ability to borrow money, hire equipment, set up condominium 
systems and/or make exchange deals with landowners and/or 
building materials merchants.

Therefore, access to credit enabled these builders to 
establish capitalist production. However, as already noted in 
the current and in the preceding chapter, the process of the 
capitalization of builders implied the loss of factors which 
had enabled them to produce low-cost housing previously. 
Testimonies already presented reveal the gradual movement of 
the builders away from low-cost housing production. They now 
have the necessary credit to acquire specialized equipment, 
hire skilled labourers, cover their overheads, and, in the 
case of advanced capitalist builders, acquire land and 
building materials as well. However, the use of credit leads 
to greater investment and therefore a larger scale of 
production in order to recover it. As already demonstrated, 
this is inconsistent with the characteristics of the demand 
for low-cost housing as it causes builders to lose the 
flexibility and structure of costs which cater for such 
demand. The following statement given by Jose adds to this 
argument:

"Having borrowed some money, with the money then in my hands, 
it then becomes a big responsibility... I will invest it, but 
I have to pay it back, and, if it comes from a loan shark, pay 
back more than I borrowed... Such quantities of money do not 
have meaning in low-income neighbourhoods. I do not need to 
use them there. . .when I borrow money, it is to hire specialist 
labourers, to pay the engineer... to pay the bookkeeper, 
sometimes the taxes... these things belong to another type of
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production, you see, which is no good in low-income 
neighbourhoods."

Credit in the form of access to the hire of equipment also 
plays a role in this context. As demonstrated in the previous 
chapter, builders are known to acquire many specialized 
equipment by hiring them. This is fundamental to their process 
of growth, and consequently, their abandonment of low-cost 
housing production. The other forms of credit encountered in 
the case-studies - exchange deals with landowners and 
materials merchants and condominium systems - are used only in 
speculative building. As shown before, builders only work in 
low-income settlements through contract building. Thus, their 
access to credit to commence speculative building pushes them 
away from low-income settlements.

In short, the cases of builders who moved away from the 
production of low-cost housing show the possible effect of a 
policy of provision of credit.

The scenarios related to the plans of the builders who produce 
low-cost housing will now be presented. Those builders who 
welcomed the possibility of the provision of credit are 
Juvenal, Evandro, Ronan, Augusto, Baltazar and Rafael.

As noted before, Juvenal and Augusto were planning to 
establish specialized units of production, and Evandro and
Ronan to engage in a variety of activities ranging from repair 
and maintenance to the construction of complete buildings in 
the middle- and high-income markets. It was shown in the 
previous chapter that these builders welcomed a policy of
provision of credit in the form of equipment for hire, and at
the same time were willing to accept financial credit to
purchase equipment and hire labourers. They were also willing 
to use financial credit in order to set up an office, and to 
comply with the bureaucratic procedures necessary to 
regularize their businesses. However, they all insisted on the 
need for flexible repayments, in order to counteract the
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fluctuations in their income. This view was born on their 
experiences of borrowing when working outside low-income 
settlements. As already demonstrated, these builders rely on 
loans from their middle- and high-income clients, and/or from 
contacts established through these clients. According to the 
builders, although they occasionally borrow from a loan shark, 
they prefer to borrow from clients and contacts, because they 
lend for charitable rather than for profitable reasons. 
Although they do want the money back, they are not usually 
very strict in terms of the deadline for repayments. Thus, 
builders already use a system of flexible repayments in this 
regard. In the words of the hybrid builder Augusto:

"My opportunity to borrow depends very much on the specific 
case...on how much I need, whether my acquaintances who have 
a good income are able to lend to me at that specific moment, 
even whether they are in town or not because they travel a 
lot... If I am really desperate, then I have to go to a loan 
shark, but I prefer not to do so. . . To borrow from someone who 
I know personally is much, much better. It is not a business, 
you see, it is friendship. . . I explain my situation, and we 
make a deal...the best thing with these guys is that there is 
no pressure to pay back. I always try to pay as quick as I 
can, in order not to have problems, and to show that I am 
reliable. But sometimes there are problems, delays on the 
payments of another contract, for instance... but these guys 
who lend to me know me, and they know that if I am not paying 
on time is not because I am cheating or something. It is 
because I am really in need. . . They are considerate, and allow 
me to pay bit-by-bit... When the right moment to set up my 
business properly comes, when there are enough good clients, 
I will need more money, for sure. If there is a scheme for 
borrowing money from the government, that would be a great 
help. It is a source that I would know to be there, I would 
not have to spend time searching around. I would go straight 
to the point, and the whole thing could happen quickly...but 
it would have to be the way we discussed, with scope for 
delays in the repayments."

The last part of the above testimony unveils why a policy of 
financial credit would benefit a builder who had already 
borrowed from acquaintances. It would speed up the process. 
Although exclusive builders never borrowed in order to invest 
in their businesses, they were found to be aware of the way
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other builders borrowed, and were keen on emulating this 
process. In the words of Evandro:

"I know a few builders who rely on money from other people to 
run their businesses. But, as they told me, they borrow from 
people they are close to...if they have problems, they go and 
ask the lenders to be considerate, and wait a bit longer... 
This is the ideal way, in my opinion. If I can pay everything 
in one go, then I pay, and I even prefer to do so, in order to 
get rid of the loan as soon as possible... But if I cannot, I 
pay in instalments, sometimes of different amounts, depending 
on the situation."

The hybrid builder Rafael needed credit to acquire land, 
materials, equipment and labour, and to meet his overheads in 
order to establish himself as in speculative construction. In 
contrast, the preceding builders required less sums of money, 
because they were planning to engage in contract building 
activities. Their major item of aggregated expense in the 
foreseeable future was to be the regularization of their 
businesses. However, their other expenses could be met in 
stages as the business grew. However, Rafael needed a much 
greater amount of capital. He earned about Cr$22,000.00 per 
month, and, out of that, was able to save around Cr$6,000.00. 
His plan was to build single houses for middle-income people, 
but when confronted with the price of doing so, he realised 
that, ceteris paribus, he would need to save for approximately 
27 years to be able to build speculatively. The average price 
of the construction of one square meter of a single storey 
medium-cost house with three bedrooms is Cr$18,764.03 
(Informador das Construgoes, 1990). Thus, a house measuring 80 
m2 would be Cr$l,501,120.00, plus Cr$450,000 for the land, 
making a total of Cr$l,951,120.00, excluding overheads. 
Although acknowledging the need for substantial support in 
terms of credit, Rafael remained very sceptical regarding the 
repayment of the loan, due to the uncertainties of the 
construction business, and he reiterated the need for flexible 
repayments. He already had other systems of credit in mind to 
alleviate the need for borrowing: hiring of equipment, and
exchange deals with landowners.
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In short, the scenarios presented so far show that, if 
appropriate credit facilities were implemented, Juvenal, 
Evandro, Ronan and Rafael would abandon the production of low- 
cost housing.

Baltazar was not willing to change his present business, but, 
as shown in the preceding chapter, accepted the idea of a loan 
to buy the equipment that he now hires. However, as in the 
case of the above-mentioned builders, he wanted a scheme of 
flexible repayments to form part of any such policy. The 
remaining builders currently producing low-cost housing were 
not interested in credit. As already shown, Alberto, Amin and 
Waldemar were planning to engage in wage-work; and Joao Pedro, 
Dorcelino and Tomas want to carry on their current work. None 
of these builders changed their intentions when the 
possibilities of obtaining credit were discussed with them.

The above cases conclude the findings about the connection 
between access to credit and the production of low-cost 
housing by petty-commodity builders. The policy-like 
situations of those builders currently engaged on capitalist 
production and the scenarios constructed through a discussion 
with those builders who accepted the provision of credit show 
that any further credit would be, as it has been in the past, 
used to acquire the elements necessary to production which 
cannot be obtained through the investment from internal 
accumulation. This confirms the last part of the hypothesis.

Since a number of builders were found who did not want access 
to credit, the hypothesis should, as mentioned in the context 
of equipment, labour and managerial capacity, be redrawn so as 
to emphasise that not all builders are purely motivated by the 
desire for profit. Nevertheless, despite the existence of 
builders for whom access to credit is irrelevant, the overall 
effect of a policy of provision would be a decrease of the 
participation of the builders in the supply of low-cost 
housing.
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The findings as to the intermediate position between low-cost 
housing and capitalist production reveal a situation not 
encompassed in the hypothesis. Even without access to credit, 
builders moved, in some cases, away from the production of 
low-cost housing, and became involved in the repair and 
maintenance of middle- and high-cost housing. However, this 
process enabled them to acquire the credit necessary to 
proceed their movement along the continuum towards capitalist 
production. The scenarios set out above also revealed that 
some exclusive builders were willing to invest in such work, 
although with a view to achieving a capitalist form of 
production. At any rate, the result would be a departure from 
low-cost housing production.

6.3 - CONCLUSION

This chapter began by posing two particular questions, derived 
from one of the general questions asked by the research. These 
particular questions are related to growth constraints of 
petty-commodity producers: restrictions on access to
managerial capacity and credit.

A theoretical framework was constructed in section 6.1, in 
order to explain the two questions and to put forward two 
hypotheses.

The findings which verify these hypotheses were presented in 
section 6.2, and the conclusions are, in general, similar to 
those encountered in chapter 5. Following the methodology put 
forward in chapter 2, the hypotheses were confirmed by 
conducting a process of analytical generalization derived from 
the case-studies.

Two strategies have been used to analyze the data: simple
pattern-matching, and pattern-matching with time series. Both 
were used with parallel and contrasting replicability. The
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first strategy, also used in chapters 4 and 5, is applied here 
to verify the first three parts of the hypotheses: the
managerial capacity and credit used in low-cost housing and in 
capitalist production, and the constraints which prevent the 
petty-commodity builders from gaining access to the latter. 
Parallel replicability was applied in the analysis of the 
cases of builders belonging to a given group (e.g. exclusive, 
mixed, etc). Contrasting replicability was applied to compare 
the cases of builders from different groups.

The second strategy, also used in chapter 5, is here applied 
to analyze the final part of the hypotheses: the effect of the 
provision of managerial capacity and credit on the movement of 
petty-commodity builders along the continuum towards 
capitalist production, and on their participation in low-cost 
housing production. Parallel replicability was applied to 
analyze the cases of builders who occupy the same position on 
the continuum. Contrasting replicability was used to compare 
the cases of those whose situations were different.

The fundamental contention contained in both hypotheses has 
been verified. However, the empirical findings also challenge 
some elements of the hypotheses. These will be explained, in 
order to show their implications.

The first part of both hypotheses states that petty-commodity 
builders use a paternal system of management in low-cost 
housing production, and that the credit required to carry out 
such work is negligible. The findings derived from the case- 
studies confirm this.

The second part of the hypotheses points out that capitalist 
production requires credit to obtain those elements necessary 
for production which cannot be acquired through a process of 
internal accumulation. It also requires a managerial capacity 
which includes a directing authority over the labour force, 
its organization in a specific manner according to the
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production process, as well as the planning and control of the 
insertion of equipment and raw materials in the production 
process at a more complex scale than in petty-commodity 
production. The findings from the case-studies confirm this 
assertion.

The essence of the first and second parts of the hypotheses is 
to unveil the differences between the petty-commodity 
production of low-cost housing, on the one hand, and 
capitalist production of other types of buildings, on the 
other. It paves the way for the assertions put forward in the 
next parts of the hypotheses.

The third part of the hypotheses proposes that petty-commodity 
builders lack access to the managerial capacity and credit 
required to establish capitalist production. This is verified 
in the case of petty-commodity builders engaged in low-cost 
housing production, which is the major focus of the analysis. 
The point here is to show that low-cost house builders are 
limited in their access to managerial capacity and credit, in 
order to pave the way for the contention of the next part of 
the hypothesis.

However, similarly to the preceding chapter, the empirical 
findings also reveal the existence of petty-commodity builders 
engaged in other types of work: the repair and maintenance of 
middle- and high-cost housing. The builders who are already 
engaged in capitalist production were found to have acquired 
the credit necessary to be able to do so and to have 
complemented their managerial capacity while carrying out such 
work. Therefore, these findings revealed the existence of a 
niche for petty-commodity building work outside low-income 
settlements. This niche constituted the first step for the 
low-cost housing builders in their process of capitalization.

The fourth part of the hypotheses proposes that the provision 
of the managerial capacity and credit required for capitalist
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production will lead petty-commodity builders away from low- 
cost housing production. This is corroborated by the policy
like situations of those builders already engaged in 
capitalist production, and by the scenarios envisaged in 
discussion with those builders who were willing to accept the 
concept of the provision of managerial training and credit. 
Those builders who intended to establish capitalist production 
were planning to acquire the necessary managerial capacity and 
credit through the process described in the policy-like 
situations, since they assumed that policy of support existed. 
In the light of this, the implementation of a policy of the 
provision of managerial capacity and credit has two probable 
outcomes. Firstly, assuming that a given builder would not be 
able to acquire sufficient managerial capacity and credit by 
himself, the policy would actually open up the possibility of 
capitalization to him. Secondly, assuming that a given builder 
would be successful by himself, the implementation of such a 
policy would speed up his development. Whatever the position, 
the outcome would be a move in the continuum of production 
towards capitalization, and away from the construction of low- 
cost housing.

The scenarios also unveiled that, for a number of builders, 
capitalization is not an objective. This shows that, although 
the provision of managerial capacity and credit opens up 
possibilities for builders to capitalise, it does not 
guarantee that this will occur - because this will depend on 
the motivation and self-confidence of each builder. As noted 
in the previous chapter, the influence of the behaviour of 
each builder on the way supporting policies might affect his 
own development reveals a restriction of the assumption, 
presented in chapter 2, which takes for granted the behaviour 
of the petty-commodity builders. Therefore, as in the case of 
the hypotheses presented in the previous chapter, the fourth 
part of the present hypotheses must be rewritten to take into 
account the varying behaviour among the builders. However, as 
also noted ir. the previous chapter, lack of motivation and
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self-confidence will not be further investigated here, because 
they constitute other types of growth constraints, which are 
beyond the scope of this research.

TABLE 6.3
Revised Model of Tables 6.1 and 6.2: the Continuum of
Production including Forms of Production, Labour Processes, 
Products, Managerial Capacity and Credit

STAGES IN THE CONTINUUM OF PRODUCTION
form of 
produc
tion

petty-commodity
production

capitalist
production

advanced
capitalist
production

labour
process

handicraft elementary
manu
facture

advance
manu
facture

machino- 
facture

product low-
cost
housing

repair/
main
tenance
middle/
high-
cost
housing

construction of complete 
middle- and high-cost housing 
and other types of buildings

mana
gerial
capac
ity

pater
nal

former 
skills 
+ basic 
ac
count
ancy

increasing skills to meet the 
increasing complexity of 
production

credit negligible to counteract phases of lack 
of internal accumulation

The findings regarding the repair and maintenance of middle- 
and high-cost housing revealed a situation not encompassed in 
the hypotheses. If the constraints to undertake such work are 
removed, builders will leave low-cost housing production. 
Therefore, it is not only the provision of the means to 
establish capitalist production which will drive builders away 
from low-income settlements. However, as already noted, their 
petty-commodity production work in the middle- and high-income 
market constitutes a step towards the acquisition of the means 
to move into capitalist production.
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Thus, confirming the conclusion of the preceding chapter, the 
model of the production continuum contains a transitional 
stage between petty-commodity low-cost housing production and 
capitalist production. This requires the modification of the 
model presented in tables 6.1 and 6.2. The revised model is 
presented in table 6.3.

This chapter has presented the analysis of the last 
constraints for the capitalization of the petty-commodity 
builders to be focussed on in this research. Now, the 
conclusions of the research findings, which have been put 
forward in the last section of each chapter, will be resumed 
and connected.
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CHAPTER 7 - CONCLUSION

This chapter rounds up the argument of the research, and 
includes the following: a recapitulation of the steps taken up 
to the present point, with emphasis on the verification of the 
hypotheses; the combined conclusion from the verification of 
the different hypotheses; the connection with the theoretical 
framework; policy implications of the findings; suggestions of 
avenues for future investigation and the contributions of the 
research.

As shown in the introduction, this research set out to 
investigate factors which enable small-scale builders to 
produce low-cost housing in Belo Horizonte, Brazil, and to 
postulate hypotheses tenable in developing countries. The 
dynamics of change of these builders, and the effect of 
exogenous support in their activities were also central to the 
aims of the research. An analysis of the literature on the 
subject, presented in chapter 1, has shown that the above- 
mentioned issues hitherto have not been thoroughly explained. 
The same holds true for the impact of the provision of support 
to the builders on their supply of low-cost housing. This 
research addresses two main questions based on such issues, 
and uses the petty-commodity production approach to build a 
theoretical framework to explain them (presented in chapter 
2 ) .

The theoretical framework conceptualizes the small-scale 
builders as non-capitalist producers, and uses the petty- 
commodity approach to analyze them. It explains the 
differences between non-capitalist and capitalist forms of 
production, and the changes which occur when a given builder 
moves from one form to another. The framework generates two 
hypotheses. The first one regards the factors which enable the 
small-scale builders to produce low-cost housing. It suggests 
that these builders have a degree of flexibility and prices of 
services which enable them to attend the specific
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characteristics of the demand for low-cost housing in 
developing countries. For the purposes of this research, such 
demand is defined as being diversified, discontinuous, small
-scale and capable of only erratic disbursements. The second 
hypothesis suggests that if the builders are supported, they 
will move towards capitalist production, and lose the capacity 
of building low-cost housing.

The research aimed at demonstrating general theoretical 
principles. A testing process utilizing an inductive system of 
applying the results of case-studies to the broad phenomenon 
of the subject being investigated has been used. An empirical 
investigation based on case-studies of small-scale builders in 
Brazil (also presented in chapter 2), was conceived and was
carried out in order to test the hypotheses.

Chapter 3 presented secondary data, that validated and 
justified the conduct of this research. The case-studies were 
undertaken in Brazil, firstly because of its housing deficit, 
which served to justify an investigation related to the 
amelioration of such problems. Secondly, because of the 
extensive participation of small-scale builders in the 
production of low-cost housing, which substantiate the 
importance of the study. Thirdly, because of the relatively 
advanced stage of the Brazilian building industry. This 
enables the comparison between the characteristics of non
capitalist and capitalist builders, as well as the study of 
the process of growth of the former. Fourthly, because of the 
existence of a large potential demand for building and 
construction activities beyond that of low-cost housing, which 
provides the potential for low-cost housing builders to move 
up-market. Thus, the idea that the builders, if supported, 
will move away from low-income settlements, is based on
evidence that there is sufficient demand to absorb them.

In Brazil, the city of Belo Horizonte presented appropriate 
characteristics for such a study. It has the fourth largest
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urban agglomeration in the country, and, while encompassing a 
developed sector of the building industry, it also has 
hundreds of low-income settlements, where small-scale housing 
production abounds.

Chapters 4 to 6 developed particular elements of the research, 
derived from the main framework, and present primary data to 
substantiate the hypotheses.

The verification of the hypotheses of the research was carried 
out through analytical generalization derived from the case- 
studies. The process consisted of contrasting the theoretical 
framework with the empirical data. The latter confirmed the 
former in a general sense, and, when mismatches occurred in 
some of its specific points, they were used to modify the 
theory, following the research methodology explained in
chapter 2 (section 2.4). Two analytical strategies were used
in the verification of the hypotheses: simple pattern-
matching, and pattern-matching with time series.

The first question of the research - about the factors which 
enable the small-scale builders to produce low-cost housing in 
developing countries - was analyzed in chapter 4. This 
question was expanded, and generated a derivative question, on 
the reasons why builders are capable of providing services 
with a degree of flexibility and price necessary to address 
the characteristics of the demand. The hypothesis put forward 
as a tentative answer to this question has two parts. The 
first explains how builders meet the demand: through the
provision of services with a degree of flexibility necessary 
to deliver small volumes of a diversified and discontinuous 
output and at prices which meets the erratic disbursements of 
low-income people. The second part suggests that multiple
skills, simple and general-purpose equipment, low costs and
lack of profits enable builders to provide the aforementioned 
services.
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The first analytical strategy mentioned before, simple 
pattern-matching, was used to verify this hypothesis. It 
basically entailed comparing a predicted pattern derived from 
the theoretical proposition with a pattern based on the 
empirical findings. Since multiple case-studies were used in 
the research, replication was applied in the testing of the 
hypotheses. Replication takes place when similar results could 
have been found in all the cases analyzed, or different 
results could have been found, but for expected reasons.

The findings presented in chapter 4 confirm both parts of the 
hypothesis. Consecutively, they confirmed the correspondence 
between changes in the output produced by the builders - from 
low-cost housing to other construction activities - and the 
changes in the forms of production and labour processes - from 
petty-commodity to capitalist production, and from handicraft 
to manufacture and machinofacture. These correspondences have 
been presented in the model shown in chapter 2 (table 2.2). A 
comparative analysis of the different cases shows that the 
distinction between the characteristics of the builders who 
produce low-cost housing and those who do not, is not abrupt. 
There is a gradual process of change. Nevertheless, the more 
a builder moves along the continuum towards capitalist 
production, the less capacity he has to produce low-cost 
housing.

The empirical data also revealed limitations of the 
aforementioned model. The existence of repair and maintenance 
of middle- and high-cost housing reveal that low-cost housing 
is not the only activity carried out through a petty-commodity 
form of production in the building industry. This unveils a 
circumstance not envisaged in the original model. Although not 
invalidating it, the data shows that the model presents one 
possible situation, which is not universal. It relates to the 
correspondence between output, on the one side, and forms of 
production and labour processes, on the other. The repair and 
maintenance of middle- and high-cost housing actually forms an
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intermediate step between low-cost housing production and 
capitalist production. Therefore, the conceptual model of the 
continuum of production should include it, as figure 4.1 
shows.

The research findings revealed that there are four main 
strategic positions in the continuum of production. First, 
construction of low-cost housing through petty-commodity 
production. Second, repair and maintenance of middle- and 
high-cost housing through petty-commodity production. Third, 
construction of complete housing and other types of buildings 
through capitalist production. Fourth, construction of 
complete housing and other types of buildings through advanced 
capitalist production

The results of the study show that four of the groups of 
builders studied occupy a single specific position in the 
continuum of production: the exclusive builders are in the
first position; the transitional builder is in the second; the 
capitalist builders are in the third; and the advanced 
capitalist builders in the fourth.

Conversely, three of the groups studied alternate between 
different positions: the mixed builders oscillate between the 
first and the second positions; the hybrid builders between 
the first, second and third; and the semi-capitalist builder 
between the second and third. These cases confirm that the 
shift from one position to another is not instantaneous. This 
point is further reinforced by the cases of the capitalist and 
advanced capitalist builders, who, in order to reach their 
current positions, went through transitional periods between 
stages. Nevertheless, a comparison of the different groups of 
builders highlights that a movement from petty-commodity to 
capitalist production is accompanied by an increasing loss of 
the capacity to produce low-cost housing.

The first group, the exclusive builders, have the full
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capacity to produce low-cost housing.

The mixed builders, in turn, lose this capacity temporarily. 
When they had demand for repair and maintenance of middle- and 
high-cost housing, they extracted higher revenues than in low- 
cost housing production. This shows that, even within the 
realm of petty-commodity production, there are variations in 
the costs of the services of the builders. Such fact 
influences their capacity to produce low-cost housing. 
However, this group is still constituted by artisanal, petty- 
commodity builders. They do not lose their flexibility, and 
are able to go back to low-income settlements quickly when it 
is appropriate for them. The nature of their production 
process makes them sufficiently agile to be able to fit in 
some activities in low-income settlements in parallel to 
activities in middle- and high-income neighbourhoods.

The transitional builder works only in repair and maintenance 
of middle- and high-cost housing. Thus, his production of low- 
cost housing is nil. However, he still has a process of 
production which enables him to go back quickly to low-income 
settlements, if necessary.

The hybrid builders had a larger range of activities, from 
low-cost housing, to the capitalist production of complete 
residences. They still worked in low-income settlements, when 
there was no demand for other activities. However, during the 
period in which they built complete residences, they lost the 
capacity of producing low-cost housing. Unlike the activities 
of repair and maintenance of middle- and high-cost housing, 
the construction of complete residences entailed a shift in 
the labour process, from handicraft to manufacture. However, 
manufacture does not have the characteristics necessary to 
meet the demand in low-income settlements. When the hybrid 
builders did not have demand for complete residences, they 
shifted back to petty-commodity production, but sought 
activities of repair and maintenance of middle- and high-cost
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housing. The production of low-cost housing came as a last 
resort.

The semi-capitalist builder also had the ability to establish 
capitalist production in order to construct complete 
residences. Like hybrid builders, there is a shift back to 
petty-commodity production when demand for this type of 
activity dwindles. Thus, although he used a labour process 
during some periods which enabled him to produce low-cost 
housing, there was sufficient demand for the repair and 
maintenance of middle- and high-cost housing.

The capitalist builders, producing complete buildings on a 
full-time basis, lost the capacity to produce low-cost housing 
completely. The advanced capitalist builders, in turn, are 
even more distant from low-cost housing production, for their 
specialized equipment and skills, higher structure of costs 
and profits entail higher rigidity and higher prices beyond 
the reach of the specific type of demand encountered in low- 
income settlements.

The second main question of the research is examined in 
chapters 5 and 6. It relates to the factors which limit the 
capitalization of the small-scale builders, and the effect of 
their provision on the production of low-cost housing. This 
question generates four derivative questions related to 
different factors: equipment, labour capacity, managerial
capacity and credit. Similarly, the basic hypothesis related 
to this main question also generates four derivative 
hypotheses.

Two strategies were applied in the analysis of the data 
related to this second set of hypotheses: simple pattern-
matching and pattern-matching with time series. Both were used 
with parallel and contrasting replicability. The first 
strategy, already explained, was applied to verify the first 
three parts of each hypothesis of the second set. Parallel
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replicability was applied in the analysis of the cases of 
builders in a same group (e.g. exclusive, mixed, etc) . 
Contrasting replicability was applied in the comparison of 
builders from distinct groups.

The second strategy was used to analyze the last part of the 
hypotheses. Pattern-matching is used with time-series when the 
theoretical and empirical patterns to be contrasted contain a 
trend of data. The theoretical trend in this set of hypotheses 
consists of the effect of the provision of equipment, labour 
and managerial capacity and credit in the growth of the small- 
scale builders, and in their participation in the production 
of low-cost housing. The empirical trend consists of builders 
who, according to the degree of provision of these four 
factors, are in distinct positions in the continuum from 
petty-commodity to capitalist production, with different 
levels of participation in the supply of low-cost housing. Two 
methods to analyze the situation of each builder were applied: 
the effect of policy-like situations, and scenarios.

Data regarding the activities of builders in low-income 
settlements confirm the first part of the hypotheses: that
low-cost housing production is characterized by simple and 
multi-purpose equipment, unskilled labour, paternal management 
and negligible need for credit. However, it is important to 
make some clarifications. Specialized equipment and semi
skilled labour are also found in low-cost housing production, 
although on a modest scale. Although the hypotheses do not 
refer to a totality of simple, multi-purpose equipment and 
unskilled labour, it is more accurate to state that there is 
actually a majority. The findings also reveal that the 
exclusive builders did not have the necessary savings to pay 
assistants to produce low-cost housing. This fact could 
suggest that there is a need for credit. However, even without 
credit, these builders manage to produce low-cost housing - 
either enroling in activities which do not demand assistants, 
and/or securing advanced payment from the clients.
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Data regarding the builders who use a capitalist form of 
production confirm the second part of the hypotheses - that 
capitalist production requires:
. specialized equipment,
. labour capacity able to accomplish the specific tasks to be 
carried out in each stage of the construction process,
. credit to obtain the elements necessary for production which 
cannot be acquired through a process of internal accumulation, 
and
. managerial capacity which includes a directing authority 
over the labour force, its organization in a specific manner 
according to the production process, the planning and control 
of the insertion of equipment and raw materials in the 
production process at a more complex scale than in petty- 
commodity production.

Although the hypothesis does not refer to a exclusiveness of 
specialized equipment, it should be noted that simple, multi
purpose equipment is also used in capitalist production. 
Nevertheless, the specialized equipment sets the tone of 
production.

The aim of the first and second parts of these hypotheses is 
to reveal the differences between petty-commodity production 
of low-cost housing and capitalist production of other types 
of buildings. The verification of such differences opens the 
way to the third part of the hypothesis. This suggests that 
the small-scale (petty-commodity) builders do not have access 
to the factors necessary to establish capitalist production. 
This proposition was proved by empirical data from two 
sources. First, the problems currently faced by builders who 
do not use a capitalist form of production. Second, the past 
problems faced by builders who now use a capitalist form of 
product ion.

The research findings also revealed that the problems faced by 
petty-commodity builders vary according to the niche of the
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market in which they operate. Builders engaged on repair and 
maintenance of middle- and high-cost housing do not have the 
same problems as those engaged only on low-cost housing 
production. These findings revealed the way in which the 
builders who managed to grow overcome their constraints: their 
entry into the middle- and high-income markets through petty- 
commodity activities enabled them to acquire savings and 
references which, in turn, gave them access to equipment, 
labour capacity, managerial capacity and the credit required 
for capitalist production. The fact that a number of builders 
grew through this way, without supporting policies, does not 
imply that it is useless to study the possible effect of the 
provision of the above mentioned factors. Actually, as already 
shown, the research findings include the case of builders who 
are willing to capitalize, but are constrained by the lack of 
one or more factors. They also include the case of builders 
who, for lack of access to these factors, moved back into 
waged-work.

The fourth and last part of the hypotheses relate to the 
second question proposed: that the provision of equipment,
labour capacity, managerial capacity and credit required for 
capitalist production will lead the small-scale (petty- 
commodity) builders away from low-cost housing production. It 
is proved by the policy-like situations of the builders 
already engaged in capitalist production, and by the scenarios 
carried out with the builders willing to upgrade their units 
of production. The builders who work in low-income settlements 
and who want to establish or expand capitalist production are 
planning to obtain the necessary factors through the process 
already described - i.e. increasing activity in the middle- 
and high-income markets, first, through petty-commodity 
activities, in order to acquire the necessary savings and 
references. These plans are based on the builders' supposition 
that there is no alternative available - e.g. there is no 
supporting policy. Considering this situation, the 
implementation of a policy of provision of equipment, labour
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capacity, managerial capacity and credit could affect a given 
builder in two ways. First, assuming that he would not be able 
to acquire these factors on his own, then the policy would 
actually open up the possibility of capitalization for him. 
Second, assuming that the builder would be successful on his 
own, then the policy would speed up his development. In both 
cases, the outcome is a move in the continuum of production 
towards capitalization, and away from the construction of low- 
cost housing.

The scenarios also revealed that, for a number of builders, 
growth was not the aim. Thus, although the support for the 
builders opens up the possibility for capitalization, it does 
not secure the realization of such process - because it also 
depends on the drive and self-confidence of each builder. The 
influence of the behaviour of each builder on the way 
supporting policies might affect his own development shows a 
limitation of a basic assumption of the research put forward 
in chapter 2. In the light of the research findings, the 
fourth part of the hypotheses should take into account the 
differences in behaviour among the builders. Thus, it should 
state that the removal of the constraints will lead the small- 
scale builders who are willing to grow to move towards 
capitalist production, and will drive them away from low-cost 
housing production. However, as noted in chapters 5 and 6, 
lack of motivation and self-confidence constitute specific 
types of constraints faced by small-scale producers, which are 
not elaborated in the present research.

Nevertheless, as the access to specialized equipment, skilled 
labour, skilled managerial capacity and credit does not affect 
some builders, but leads others away from low-income 
settlements, the overall result is a reduction of the 
participation of the builders in the production of low-cost 
hous ing.

The analysis carried out in previous chapters already has
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unveiled connections between different sets of findings. The 
major combined conclusion of the findings of the first and the 
second questions are the relationship between the provision of 
equipment, labour capacity, managerial capacity and credit; 
the movement of the builders along the continuum from non
capitalist (petty-commodity) to capitalist production; the 
loss of the characteristics which enable them to produce low- 
cost housing; and their consequent discontinuation of low-cost 
housing production. This statement is the major conclusion of 
this research.

The analysis of the different factors also has shown that, 
even if the builder is willing to develop, the provision of 
each factor alone is not enough for supporting him, for the 
other factors are also important. For instance, it has been
shown that in low-cost housing production there is a strong
personal contact between the builders and their labourers. 
When the scale of their workforce increases, this contact 
weakens. However, in the cases that it is not replaced by a 
proper directing management, the whole production collapses. 
This finding reveals that, even when labour capacity is
provided to the builders, they still need the managerial 
capacity to handle it. By the same token, there is no point in 
having access to skilled labourers, if the builders do not 
have the specialized equipment to establish capitalist
production. Still, even having access to equipment and 
managerial and labour capacity, the builders need credit to 
acquire further elements necessary for capitalist production.

Even the provision of the four factors analyzed may not 
guarantee the development of the builders who have motivation 
and self-confidence to invest in their units of production. As 
shown in chapter 2, other factors also have been theorized, 
but they are not part of this research. Although some of these 
factors have been approached through the provision of credit, 
like building materials, others are not placed in this context 
- e.g. building standards and regulations. However, rather
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than attempting to cover all the possible factors which 
influence the process of capitalization of the builders, this 
research opted to concentrate on four of them.

The findings reveal the existence of intersections between 
different elements of the analysis, thus confirming the theory 
of intersecting sets, put forward in the methodology section 
in chapter 2, and reemphasised in the theoretical part of 
chapters 5 and 6. As shown, although there are intersections, 
the analysis of each factor goes beyond them, and provides a 
view of the research from an angle different from that of all 
the other factors.

The way the empirical findings support the hypotheses reveals 
that the petty-commodity production approach to small-scale 
low-cost housing provision in developing countries is a useful 
tool to construct a theoretical framework to address the 
specific questions of this research. However, this theoretical 
approach also has its limitations, which have been analyzed in 
chapter 1. Thus, its use here does not automatically support 
the approach as a valuable basis to answer other questions 
related to the field of inquiry in which this research is 
placed, let alone other fields.

This research has connected the petty-commodity form of 
production with an artisanal labour process, a capitalist form 
with an elementary manufacturing process, and an advanced 
capitalist form with advanced manufacture and machinofacture. 
As shown in chapter 2, the research also acknowledges that the 
above associations do not cover the whole universe of 
possibilities. A given labour process may be related to other 
forms and modes of production - e.g. handicrafts with 
feudalism. Moreover, the empirical findings have shown that 
capitalization is not the only possible transformation to 
occur in petty-commodity production, as, for instance, some 
builders studied have moved towards wage-labour. Such
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possibilities have also been recognized in theoretical terms 
in chapter 2. However, as noted in that chapter, the aim of 
this research is to study specifically factors related to the 
passage from the particular stage of handicrafts petty- 
commodity production to manufacture capitalist production, 
from there to manufacture advanced capitalism, and then to 
mixed manufacture/machinofacture advanced capitalism.

A basic model of the continuum of production, constructed 
without the information of the empirical evidence, is 
presented in table 7.1.

TABLE 7.1
The Continuum of Production including Forms of Production, 
Labour Processes, Products, Equipment, Labour Capacity, 
Managerial Capacity and Credit

STAGES IN THE CONTINUUM OF PRODUCTION
form of 
produc
tion

petty-commodity
production

capitalist
production

advanced
capitalist
production

labour
process

handicraft elementary
manu
facture

advanced
manu
facture

machino-
facture

product low-cost housing other types of buildings

instru
ments

simple, general 
purpose

specialized

labour
capac
ity

unskilled
labour

increasing 
predominance of 
skilled labour

decrease
in
skills

mana
gerial
capac
ity

paternal increasing skills to meet the 
increasing complexity of 
production

credit negligible to counteract phases of lack of 
internal accumulation

Based on the research findings, such model is modified, as 
shown in table 7.2.
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TABLE 7.2
Revised Model of Table 7.1: the Continuum of Production
including Forms of Production, Labour Processes, Products, 
Equipment, Labour Capacity/ Managerial Capacity and Credit

STAGES IN THE CONTINUUM OF PRODUCTION
form of 
produc
tion

petty-commodity
production

capitalist
production

advanced
capitalist
production

labour
process

handicraft elementary
manu
facture

advanced
manu
facture

machino- 
facture

product low-
cost
housing

repair/
main
tenance
middle/
high-
cost
housing

construction of completed 
middle- and high-cost housing 
and other types of buildings

instru
ments

simple
general
purpose

former 
set + 
spe
cial
ized 
(mainly 
small- 
scale)

increasing predominance of 
specialized equipment

labour
capac-
ity

predominance of 
j unskilled 
labour

increasing 
predominance of 
skilled labour

decrease
in
skills

mana-
gerial
capac
ity

pater
nalist
ic

former 
skills 
+ basic 
ac
count
ancy

increasing skills to meet the 
increasing complexity of 
production

credit negligible
i!

to counteract phases of lack of 
internal accumulation

Having shown the connection between the findings and the 
theoretical framework, the policy implications of the research 
will now be discussed.

Regarding specific policies of support for builders, the 
research has unveiled the importance of provision of
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equipment, flexible repayments for monetary credit, and 
managerial training.

Equipment for hire plays an important role in the process of 
development of the small-scale builders, and it is therefore 
suggested that it should be fostered. Based on the experience 
of the builders interviewed, the expansion of the hire scheme 
is not sufficient. A major problem that needs to be tackled is 
the obliteration of the bureaucracy in order to facilitate the 
hiring process. The implementation of ways to foster the 
supply of equipment for sale would also be advantageous, 
especially those which include cost reduction. The research 
findings show that recuperation of scrap equipment and the 
access to second hand tools is very dispersed. Thus, it is 
important to support the establishment of venues for the sale 
of second-hand equipment, which would facilitate access to 
suppliers and buyers, who would benefit from economies of 
agglomeration. It could be accompanied by an increase in the 
recuperation of scrap. However, considering the extreme 
fluctuations that the small-scale builders have faced in terms 
of income generation and capacity to save, proposals related 
to equipment for sale could be implemented in parallel to 
those related to hiring - but should not replace them. As 
shown, a number of builders have faced income difficulties to 
buy even second-hand equipment. Thus, equipment for hire is 
fundamental to cushion the builders in hard times - as also 
demonstrated, even capitalist builders still hire equipment.

Monetary credit is important as a way to provide access to the 
different factors necessary to establish capitalist 
production. All the builders who are willing to accept credit 
have shown concern with problems that they could have to meet 
fixed repayments. They suggested the possibility of flexible 
repayments, based on the informal ways of borrowing, which 
prevail between the builders and their friends and 
acquaintances. Therefore, it would be helpful to devise 
financing schemes specifically appropriate to their particular
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conditions.

As for as the training of the workforce, although there is 
room for improvement, the on-the-job scheme which is currently 
under way on the building industry in Brazil suits the needs 
of the builders in their process of development. Expansion of 
the training scheme would be advantageous, but the major 
problem for the builders concerns the gathering of a reserve 
fund to hire the labourers. This issue leads to provision of 
credit, already stressed. The alternative of diminishing the 
need for skilled labourers through the use of capital 
intensive technology encountered a number of problems. 
Firstly, the construction industry in Brazil is not fully 
mechanized. Secondly, mechanization itself requires an initial 
investment, which is a major problem for the builders. 
Thirdly, the exclusive builders do not have the necessary 
skills to assess the economies of capital-intensive technology 
accurately.

The situation in terms of managerial training is different. 
The small-scale builders who capitalized relied on different 
combinations of four schemes: family training, training as
foreman, elementary schooling, on-the-job training in repair 
and maintenance of middle- and high-cost housing. However, 
such conditions are not open for all. Therefore, the setting 
up of managerial training schemes is also important. The price 
of the existing training schemes is not really a problem - 
actually, the most important of them, the SENAI, is free. The 
problem, according to the builders, is the loss of work time 
to attend a course. Although this could be beneficial in the 
long-run, it is not feasible because they live on a 
subsistence level, and need to maximize their working time. A 
further problem of the existing training schemes is that they 
are not in close proximity to the neighbourhoods where the 
builders live. The builders need to be present as much as 
possible in their neighbourhoods to capture work, as the 
market is extremely volatile and requires small-scale



services. Based on this situation and on the demands of the 
builders themselves, a solution would be a training scheme 
with a maintenance grant, or the establishment of training 
centres in the builders' neighbourhoods, with courses 
extending over a longer period to accommodate only a few hours 
of study per week.

The suggestions of the research in terms of possible policies 
to support the builders reveal the importance not only of the 
concrete experience of the builders, but also of the 
scenarios. Among other things, the scenarios reveal the 
propensity of the builders, and those policies that they are 
more likely to accept. By the same token, they reveal policies 
that have less acceptance among the builders - for instance, 
the implementation of co-operatives, and rigid schemes of 
repayment for monetary credit. Such ideas may not be 
impossible to realize - e.g. there may be ways of convincing 
the builders to form co-operatives, or to set up feasible 
schemes of rigid repayments. Alternatively, suggestions like 
flexible repayment schemes may turn out to be unfeasible in 
certain contexts. However, a sound feasibility assessment of 
policies is out of the reach of the present study. The point 
is that the experiences of the builders, together with the 
scenarios applied to them, point out their preferences. 
Needless to say, a policy to be successful has to be accepted 
by its subjects.

The relation between the provision of given factors and the 
capitalization of the small-scale builders does not mean that 
small-scale low-cost housing production will disappear, for 
the lacunae left empty by the builders which move will be 
filled by newcomers. However, the findings of the research 
suggest that, other things being equal, support for builders 
will not increase their participation in the production of 
low-cost housing. The findings from a number of case-studies 
cannot be used to affirm categorically that the same result 
will be found in the case of a massive support for small-scale
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builders on a large-scale. Under such conditions, other 
factors which do not appear in the case studied may be 
present, thus altering the situation. Nevertheless, the 
research findings do reveal the existence of a tendency. They 
also reveal that, due to the current income situation of the 
lower strata of the population, low-cost housing nowadays is 
the last resort for the builders. The revenue which a builder 
extracts in low-cost housing production is lower than that of 
other building activities, and the builders would leave low- 
cost housing production as soon as another opportunity arises. 
And, as shown in chapter 3, there is a potential demand for 
several types of building and other construction activities 
outside low-income settlements, which, if realized, will 
provide room for expansion for the low-cost housing producing 
builders - the gross estimates point out that, on a modest 
calculation, production has to increase at least 18.02% per 
year.

This reasoning could lead to the conclusion that the 
aforementioned policies entail a waste of resources in respect 
to the amelioration of the housing situation of the low-income 
population - because such policies would diminish the 
participation of the small-scale builders in the production of 
low-cost housing. However, rather than not supporting the 
builders and/or preventing them from capitalizing, more sound 
actions can be taken.

One way of attracting the builders to low-cost housing 
production is to implement policies for fostering the demand. 
There is a debate regarding small-scale production in general 
and the specific issue of demand, which is worth mentioning 
here.

Sabel and Piore suggest that the fordist system of large-scale 
production needs institutional mechanisms of macroeconomic 
regulations in order to create, maintain or expand demand, for 
it needs large-scale demand. These authors argue that post-
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fordist processes, which they term flexible specialization1, 
based on small-scale units, do not need regulation. This 
happens because the units have the flexibility to adapt to 
different patterns of demand and enter different niches in the 
market (Sabel and Piore, 1984).

However, Schmitz responds that

..."in our view this is a flaw. It would only be correct as 
long as flexible specialisation accounts for a small part of 
industrial activity. The more generalised flexible 
specialisation becomes the more the level of aggregate demand 
matters for its sustainability. Hence, institutional 
mechanisms to maintain or raise this demand are far from 
superfluous... The question of demand management arises 
irrespective of whether goods are mass produced or made in 
small batches. Separating flexible specialisation from issues 
of macroeconomic demand implies that flexible specialisation 
is an exception, that it can only fill the cracks, that it 
remains limited to exploiting tiny niches in the market" 
(Schmitz, 1989, pp. 36-7).

This research takes the second position, and, connecting it to 
the field of housing production, suggests that small-scale 
builders, either pre-fordist (e.g. petty-commodity producers) 
or post-fordist, need regulation of demand in order to expand 
their activities in low-income settlements, or else they would 
not have incentives to cater for an unstable and low-revenue 
yielding sector of the market.

On the supply side, a question to be asked is how can builders 
be supported, and, at the same time, to ensure that their 
participation on low-cost housing production increases. The 
support given to small-scale builders may, anyway, fortify the 
building industry as whole, as it entails improvements in 
equipment, credit, managerial and labour force capacity, and

1 See chapter 2, subsection 2.2.1.
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the like. However, considering that such support bolsters the 
current structure of capitalist production within the industry 
- by the opening up of possibilities for capitalization of 
petty-commodity builders -, it will not ameliorate per se the 
provision of low-cost housing. One rather obvious alternative 
would be to foster the participation of the existent types of 
capitalist units of production in the low-income market. 
However, considering that such units do not have the 
attributes to satisfy the characteristics of the current 
demand, such an alternative would have to be accompanied by a 
policy of altering the structure of production of the units 
and/or the demand.

A more consistent alternative on the supply side would be to 
implement policies of supporting the development of the 
builders along post-fordist tendencies examined in chapter 2 - 
i.e. towards small-scale but technologically sophisticated 

flexible units of production, rather than towards the current 
large-scale mass production-oriented ones. The idea is that 
there are similarities between the petty-commodity process 
used by the small-scale builders and the post-fordist
tendencies in the building industry (e.g. Werna, 1991). As
Ball puts it,

"the pendulum [now] has swung in favour of smaller concerns 
with lower overheads and great management flexibility" (Ball, 
1988b, p. 185),

This shows that the post-fordist trends contain
characteristics of petty-commodity production, emphasised 
previously (chapters 2 and 4). Such an issue is supported by 
Piore and Sabel, who point out the existence of two paths of 
technological development throughout the different branches of 
industry: crafts and mass production. The latter path has 
prevailed over the former until the 1970s, but the new, 
flexible specialization tendencies originate from the former 
path (Piore and Sabel, 1984). In short, flexible
specialization does not represent something totally new, but
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rather the resumption and development of an already existent 
path of technological development which has been overshadowed 
by mass production. Through the development of the 
aforementioned scheme, the builders could still meet a demand 
which is discontinuous, diverse, small-scale and with erratic 
disbursements. However, they would tackle it with a higher 
productivity, which would increase their revenues, thus giving 
them more incentives to produce low-cost housing. Such 
upgrading could also enable the builders to set up a few, 
rather than one small-scale production team, thus further 
increasing their revenue possibilities.

Therefore, management training, provision of equipment and 
credit facilities should be oriented in such a direction. In 
terms of workforce training, the current on-the-job scheme 
would still suit the needs of the development along the trend 
above mentioned. However, depending on the level of skills 
required in the upgraded units of production, wage levels 
should be raised, to ensure that jobs in this sector would be 
attractive, as opposed to large-scale units of production. The 
possibility of setting up a number of small-scale teams rather 
than just one under the direction of the same builder also 
touches upon the question of wages. As evidenced in chapter 5, 
the builders who have tried such scheme have had bad 
experiences. If the builder works alongside his labourers, 
there is no problem. In an absentee situation, their tight 
relationship loosens, and the labourers tend to work less 
and/or demand higher pay, because they assume to be doing the 
whole work rather than just helping the master builder. 
Therefore, higher wages would be an important motivation for 
the labourers to move from working under a scheme of parental 
management to more independent activities.

Having put forward the policy proposals, avenues for further 
research will be suggested, based on different issues 
discussed throughout the chapter. They include large-scale 
low-cost housing production, the transition from small-scale
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petty-commodity production to post-fordist processes, and the 
relation between the construction activities of the builders 
and other sources of income generation.

The first avenue should focus on the conditions in which 
large-scale capitalist units of production have been able to 
reach the low-income market in other parts of the world. It 
could reveal suggestions on how to implement the contribution 
of these units elsewhere.

The second avenue regards the relationship between petty- 
commodity production units and the post-fordist tendencies, 
already emphasised. Such research would contribute to the 
understanding of petty-commodity type of production with an 
advanced process of production, which, as Scott pointed out, 
still needs to be theorized (Scott, 1986b).

The third avenue encompasses the relation between the
construction activities of the builders and other parallel 
income generating activities, such as wage-labour, the setting 
up of a business outside the building industry, or the
supporting work of the wives. While this research has been 
basically concerned with the process of production of the 
builders and therefore does not concentrate on the 
aforementioned relations, it would be interesting to see how 
the process of development of the builders is actually
supported or hampered by other activities.

As already mentioned in the introductory chapter, the proposal 
of avenues for further investigation is one of the
contributions of the research. The contributions constitute 
the last item of this chapter. The research adds to the field 
of housing, within the theory of development studies, by 
addressing questions which have not been answered within the 
debate on small-scale housing production. On the one side, the 
research demonstrates the relation between factors which 
enable small-scale builders to produce low-cost housing, their
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process of production, and the characteristics of the demand. 
On the other side, it demonstrates the relation between the 
provision of support for small-scale builders, their process 
of development, and their move away from low-cost housing 
production.

Through the use of the petty-commodity production approach, 
the research also reveals its adequacy to construct a 
theoretical framework in order to understand the specific 
questions of the research.

A further contribution is given by highlighting policy 
proposals for fostering low-cost housing production, and the 
contribution given by small-scale builders. This fact gains 
importance due to the current concern of international 
agencies and the literature on housing supply. As already 
noted, it is difficult to predict the actual effect of the 
implementation of a given policy on a large-scale basis. 
However, the research findings reveal possibilities which are 
more likely to be successful, taking into consideration the 
tendencies and behaviour of the builders.

The application of findings accruing from a number of cases 
from a given country to other instances clearly requires 
caution. However, the general situation encountered throughout 
the developing world suggests that the findings of this 
research have relevance which go beyond its specific context. 
As already shown, the participation of small-scale petty- 
commodity builders in the production of low-cost housing has 
been verified in many other developing countries. Similarly, 
the characteristics of the demand which they address is not 
confined to Be.Lo Horizonte or Brazil. Moreover, although the 
Brazilian building industry is at a more advanced stage than 
its counterparts in many other developing countries, the 
increasing penetration of capitalism all over the world has 
been widely documented. Thus, whether capitalism is still 
incipient or already advanced in a given country, it is
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reasonable to conclude that the support given to builders in 
the form of provision of factors necessary to establish 
capitalist production is likely to reinforce their growth. 
Consequently, the inferences from this research could 
contribute as one of the many foundations necessary to design 
policies which benefit both small-scale builders and those in 
need of shelter.
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ANNEX I
BASIC STRUCTURE OF THE INTERVIEW CARRIED OUT WITH BUILDERS IN 
BELO HORIZONTE, BRAZIL1

1 - BACKGROUND
. Overall view of the builders' life story 

. origins 

. family

. professional life, since his first job/activity up to 
the present moment
. details of private life

- age
- place of living
- wife's profession
- children's age and activities (school, work, etc)
- standard of living (past and present)

. relation between changes in his professional life and 
his standard of living

2 - PROFESSIONAL ACTIVITIES
Quantitative and qualitative account of construction

activities
- per period
- per geographical location

. If the builder is not producing low-cost housing any more: 
emphasis on the passage from the production of low-cost 
housing to other building activities
. Details of parallel activities (if any)
. Present activities
. What is and what has been the minimum service that he is/was 
prepared to undertake

- how does it relate to the production of low-cost 
housing

. Plans for the future

1 This annex presents only the major issues dealt with in 
the interviews. The actual interviews varied from case to case, 
and the basic structure was complemented by derivative questions 
(see chapter 2, subsection 2.4.1).
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3 - PRODUCTION PROCESS

. Way through which he produces/produced low-cost housing - 
general description of the process

Way through which he produces/produced other types of 
buildings (if any)
. Way through which he would like to work in the future

4 - DEMAND

. Characteristics of the demand for low-cost housing

. Characteristics of the demand for other types of buildings 
he produces/produced (if any)
. Relation between the characteristics of the demand for the 
different types of building (including low-cost housing) and 
the types of services provided by him

5 - SKILLS OF THE BUILDER 

Managerial capacity
. all the managerial skills that he needs/needed to produce 
low-cost housing
. the process of acquisition of these skills
. problems in the process of acquisition

. all the managerial skills that he needs/needed for each type 
of building that he produces/produced (if any) other than low- 
cost housing
. the process of acquisition of these skills
. problems in the process

. the relation between the process of acquisition of skills 
and changes in his services

. skills that he needs in order to accomplish his future plans

. problems that he has to acquire these skills

. his reaction to the possible implementation of policies to 
provide these skills, taking into account the feasibility of
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each policy to his particular situation
- new courses (type, syllabus, timetable, location)
- loans for him to enrol in a given course
- others

. whether or not the implementation of policies to improve his 
managerial skills will change his plans

his reaction to the possible implementation of policies 
related to management specifically aiming at increasing the 
production of low-cost housing (management of several small- 
scale teams of workers in low-in come settlements)

Labour Skills
. all the labour skills that he needs/needed to produce low- 
cost housing
. the process of acquisition of these skills 
. problems in the process of acquisition

. all the labour skills that he needs/needed for each type of 
building that he produces/produced (if any) other than low- 
cost housing
. the process of acquisition of these skills 
. problems in the process of acquisition

. the relation between changes in skills and changes in his 
services

. skills that he needs to accomplish his future plans

. problems that he has to acquire these skills

. his reaction to the possible implementation of policies to 
provide these skills, taking into account the feasibility of 
each policy to his particular situation

- new courses (type, syllabus, timetable, location)
- loans for him to enrol in a given course
- others

. whether or not the implementation of policies to improve his 
managerial skills will change his plans
6 - SKILLS OF THE LABOUR FORCE
. all the labour force skills that he needs/needed to produce 
low-cost housing (qualitative and quantitative account about 
the labour force)
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the process of hiring the labourers
. problems in the process

. all the labour force skills that he needs/needed for each 
type of building that he produces/produced (if any) other than 
low-cost housing (qualitative and quantitative account)
. the process of hiring the labourers
. problems in the process

. the relation between the changes in the labour force and 
changes in his services

. labourers that he needs in order to accomplish his future 
plans
. problems that he has to hire these labourers
. his reaction to the possible implementation of policies to 
facilitate the access to these labourers, taking into account 
the feasibility of each policy to his particular situation

- expansion of the existing labour force through 
training schemes
- loans for him to hire labourers
- reduction of the need for labour through the 
implementation of capital-intensive techniques
- others

. whether or not the implementation of policies to improve his 
managerial skills will change his plans
. his reaction to the possible implementation of policies 
related to labour force specifically aiming at increasing the 
production of low-cost housing

7 - EQUIPMENT

. all the equipment that he needs/needed to produce low-cost 
housing
. the process of acquiring the equipment 
. problems in the process

. all the equipment that he needs/needed for each type of 
building that he produces/produced (if any) other than low- 
cost housing
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. the process of acquiring the equipment 

. problems in the process

. the relation between the process of acquisition of equipment 
and changes in his services

. equipment that he needs in order to accomplish his future 
plans
. problems that he has to acquire this equipment
. his reaction to the possible implementation of policies to 
acquire this equipment, taking into account the feasibility of 
each policy to his particular situation

- loans
- co-operatives
- recuperation of scrap
- provision of second-hand instruments
- renting
- others

. whether or not the implementation of policies to improve his 
managerial skills will change his plans
. his reaction to the possible implementation of policies 
related to equipment specifically aiming at increasing the 
production of low-cost housing.

8 - CREDIT

all the credit that he needs/needed to produce low-cost 
housing

. the process of acquiring this credit 

. problems in the process

all the credit that he needs/needed for each type of 
building that he produces/produced (if any) other than low- 
cost housing
. the process of acquiring the credit 
. problems in the process

. the relation between the acquisition of credit and changes 
in his services
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. credit that he needs in order to accomplish his future plans

. problems that he has to acquire this credit

. his reaction to the possible implementation of policies to 
provide credit, taking into account the feasibility of each 
policy to his particular situation

- loans
- renting of instruments
- others

. whether or not the implementation of policies to improve his 
managerial skills will change his plans
. his reaction to the possible implementation of policies 
related to credit specifically aiming at increasing the
production of low-cost housing.

9 - COSTS

. Costs of his firm per period of time

. Costs of his firm per factor
- equipment
- labour
- land
- materials
- managerial capacity
- overheads
- others

. Costs related to each component of the construction of low- 
cost housing

. Costs related to each component of the construction of each 
type of building other than low-cost housing that he 
produces/produced (if any)

. Relation between costs and prices of his services
Relation between changes in his structure of costs and 

changes in the services that he provides

10 - PROFITS

. Profits of his firm per period of time

. Profits related to the production of low-cost housing

. Profits related to the production of each type of building 
other than low-cost housing that he produces/produced (if any)
. Relation between profits and prices of his services
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. Relation between changes in his structure of profits and 
changes in the services that he provides

11 - GENERAL

. any other detail about the production of low-cost housing 
that have not been discussed, and that the builder would like 
to point out
. any other detail about the production of other types of 
buildings that have not been discussed, that the builder would 
like to point out

r. any other detail about the process of development of the 
builder that have not been discussed and that he would like to 
point out
. any other comment
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ANNEX II - THE DEMAND FOR BUILDING ACTIVITIES IN BRAZIL AND 
BELO HORIZONTE

The figures about the yearly additional increase in the 
effective housing demand for the period 1990-5 according to 
two scenarios (recessionist/income-concentrating and 
expansionist/distributive scenarios)) were taken directly from 
Fundagao Joao Pinheiro (Fundagao Joao Pinheiro, Vol. 11, 1984) 
(table 11. 1) .

TABLE II.1
Estimated Housing Demand for the Period 1990-5 according to 
Type of Government Policy (in housing units).

Year Housing Demand per number of Units
Recessionist/Income 
concentrating Policy

Expansionist/Distributive 
Policy

1990 873,000 1,589,000
1991 841,000 1,708,000
1992 810,000 1,830,000
1993 781,000 1,960,000
1994 752,000 2,093,000
1995 725,000 2,231,000

Table elaborated by the author, based on Fundagao Joao 
Pinheiro (Vol. 11, 1984).

Considering the percentage of the population above the poverty 
line in 1989 (DIEESE, 1990), the average yearly additional 
increase in the demand for housing for the middle- and high- 
income strata at that period is 358,650 and 871,150.15, for a 
recessionist/income-concentrating and a expansionist/distri
butive scenario respectively. Such calculation is based on the 
premise that the proportion between the number of low-income 
people, on the one side, and middle- and high-income people, 
on the other, remains constant.

Data about the average yearly demand for non-residential 
buildings for the period 1990-5 in monetary terms was taken
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directly from Fundagao Joao Pinheiro (Fundagao Joao Pinheiro, 
Vol. 11, 1984) (see table II.2) .

TABLE II.2
Estimated Demand for Non-Residential Buildings for the Period 
1990-5 according to Type of Government Policy (in US$ 
millions)

Year Demand for Non-Residential Buildings per US$ millions
Recessionist/Income 
concentrating Policy

Expansionist/Distributive 
Policy

1990 1, 595 2, 904
1991 1, 536 3, 121
1992 1, 480 3, 348
1993 1, 427 3, 882
1994 1, 375 3, 825
1995 1, 325 4,076

Table elaborated by the author, based on Fundagao Joao
Pinheiro, (Vol. 11, 1984)

In Belo Rorizonte, as shown in chapter 3 (subsection 3.1.2), 
around half of the population is below the poverty line, 
earning up to three minimum wages. Considering that the 
housing demand for the period 1989/95 has been estimated in 
228,642 (PLAMBEL, 1989), and assuming that demand is 
proportional to the income distribution of the population, 
then approximately half of it relates to middle- and high-cost 
housing, i.e. 114,321 units in the total period, and an 
average of 16,331.57 per year. This calculation is based on 
the premise that the housing demand in a given strata of the 
population in relation to the total demand will be 
proportional to the percentage of this strata in relation to 
the total population - e.g. if the low-income people is 50% of 
the total population, then the demand for low-cost housing 
will be 50% of the total demand.

There is no account about the demand for non-residential
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buildings, but data about social needs, the growth of the 
population and the economy give an idea about the matter. In 
terms of education, there are 751,283 places in schools in the 
Metropolitan Region of Belo Horizonte, whereas the demand is 
for 1,258,921 places - therefore 60% of the demand has not 
been attended (Ibid.). Considering that the population of the 
metropolitan region will have an increase of 840.000 
inhabitants until 1995, considering that half of it is due to 
natural growth (Ibid.), and assuming that the migrants will 
not need education in Belo Horizonte, 420.000 new places in 
schools will be required. Such number, in addition to the 
deficit in 1989, amounts to 927,638 new places, which is 
123.47% of the existing stock. The number of school 
places/students is often used as a gross parameter to estimate 
the magnitude of area of the school (s) . Therefore, a 
comparison between the number of places already existent and 
the deficit gives a general idea about the proportion between 
the area already built and that to be built.

In terms of health, in 1988 there were 17,619 beds in 
hospitals in the metropolitan region, which amounts to 15 beds 
per 10,000 inhabitants (Ibid.) . According to the World Health 
Organization, such number should be three times higher 
(Ibid.), thus entailing a deficit of 35,238. The deficit rises 
to 53,904.67 beds, taking into account the growth of the 
population up to 1995, a number which amounts to 305.95% of 
the present stock. The number of beds is a parameter to 
evaluate the magnitude of area in the case of hospitals, 
similarly to the number of places/students in the case of 
schools.

Data about the need for investments to new industrial 
districts and other construction services such as roads and 
infrastructure up to 1995 were taken directly from PLAMBEL 
(1989) .

Data about the past production of buildings in Belo Horizonte
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shows that the period 1984/8, 138,166 new housing units have 
been constructed (PLAMBEL, 1989), which amounts to an average 
of 27,633.2 per year (including those built in low-income 
settlements). Assuming that residential buildings amount to 
approximately 75% of the total production of buildings 
(Fundagao Joao Pinheiro, Vol. 11, 1984), an average of 6,908.3 
non-residential buildings was produced each year during that 
period. Assuming that the proportion between the production of 
low-cost housing, on the one side, and middle- and high-cost 
housing, on the other, is equivalent to the income 
distribution of the population above mentioned, the yearly 
average share of middle- and high-cost housing produced during 
the period amounts to 13,816.6. Therefore, the sum of middle- 
and high-cost housing plus all the non-residential buildings 
produced in average per year during the period was 20,724.9.

Considering the estimated housing demand for 1989-95, already 
pointed out, and assuming that the proportion of construction 
of non-residential to residential buildings will remain 
constant (25%-75%), the building industry is required to 
produce 24,497.36 new building units in average per annum 
until 1995, which represents an yearly increase of 18.02% of 
the production of the period 1984-8.
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